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IMPROVING FISHERIES MANAGEMENT IN
MAGNUSON ACT

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 23, 1995

House of Representatives,
Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans,

Committee on Resources,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 11 a.m. in room 1334,
Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Jim Saxton (Chairman of

the Subcommittee) presiding.

STATEMENT OF HON. JIM SAXTON, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM NEW JERSEY, AND CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON
FISHERIES, WILDLIFE AND OCEANS
Mr. Saxton. Good morning. The Subcommittee on Fisheries,

Wildlife and Oceans will come to order. The subcommittee is meet-
ing today to hear testimony on the Magnuson Fishery Conservation
and Management Act.

[The bill may be found at end of hearing.]
Mr. Saxton. This will be our only hearing on the Magnuson Act

this year. As such, we have invited 14 witnesses to share their ex-

pertise with us. Our witnesses cover a broad range of commercial
and recreational fishing interests. Under Rule 6(f) of the committee
rules, the oral statements at hearings are limited to the Chairman
and the Ranking Minority Member. This will allow us to hear from
our witnesses sooner and help Members keep their schedules.

To set what I hope is a good example, I ask unanimous consent
that my statement be placed in the record; and I will yield the time
allotted to me for my opening statement to Mr. Young, the Chair-
man of the full committee.

[The statement of Mr. Saxton follows:]

Statement of Hon. Jim Saxton, a U.S. Representative from New Jersey, and
Chairman, Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans

Good morning and welcome to our only hearing this yeeir on the Magnuson Fish-
ery Conservation and Management Act. Congress enacted the Magnuson Act and
created the 200-mile fishery conservation zone (now called the exclusive economic
zone) in direct response to a dramatic rise in foreign fishing off the coasts of the

United States in the early 1970s. One undisputed success of the Magnuson Act has
been the virtual elimination of foreign fishing within the exclusive economic zone.

According to some environmental groups, the Magnuson Act succeeded in getting

rid of foreign overfishing only to replace it with domestic overfishing.

Our fisheries resources are facing an acknowledged crisis. The National Marine
Fisheries Service reports that some of the nation's most historically important fish-

eries are in serious decline, including several key species of Northeast groundfish,
many Pacific coast salmon runs, and Gulf of Mexico shrimp.

(1)



During this year's reauthorization, the Magnuson Act must provide a framework
for the recovery of diminished stocks. One of the issues that will have to be ad-
dressed is "overfishing." The original Magnuson Act did not define overfishing and
the time has come to do so. Our fisheries resources are too valuable to squander
away.
One component of a healthy fishery with which we can all agree is that healthy

habitat makes for stronger, healthier fish stocks. The fishing community should be

Erepared to share its expertise on how to better protect fish habitat. Details must
e worked out in regards to this issue. Should the Congress empower the eight fish-

eries councils or the Secretary of Commerce to identify habitat? Should councils be
required to address "essential fish habitat" when drafting fishery management
plans?
The issue of fishing clean also must be addressed. Bycatch—non-target fish

caught by commercial fishermen in error—can diminish breeding stocks. Some envi-

ronmental groups insist that further gear changes must be imposed on commercial
fishermen. Others argue that the cost to the fishermen will make fishing prohibi-
tively expensive.
The council system has recently come under fire due to its specific exemption from

standing conflict of interest laws. Because the council system was designed so that
the experts on fisheries—the fishermen—would be able to draft the fishery manage-
ment plans, this issue will remain at the forefront. The legislation before us today
strikes a balance between getting council business efficiently completed and protect-

ing against conflict of interest.

The National Marine Fisheries Service has made clear its support for Individual
Transferable Quotas, also known as ITQs. If NMFS will be moving forward adminis-
tratively on ITQs, the Congress should play a role. The Administration has proposed
a fee on ITQs that is not addressed in the bill before us today. This issue will come
up again and Congress must deal with it. It should be noted that these quotas do
reduce and/or limit the number of resource users, as we have found in the surf clam
industry in New Jersey. The ITQ system is still in its infancy, however, and should
be studied carefully before widescale change takes place.

One final issue that will surely be discussed at this hearing is about allocation.

There has been some discussion about preference in the law for "fishery-dependent
communities." The premise is to give special consideration to those communities
that have limited economic alternatives. But, how does Congress define these com-
munities?
During our hearing today, we will surely touch on the issue of overfishing, essen-

tial fish habitat, the reduction of bycatch and "conflict of interest" in the council sys-

tem. The purpose of this hearing is to educate the newer Members about the Mag-
nuson Act. With our full slate of witnesses, I have no doubt our goal will be accom-
plished.

STATEMENT OF HON. DON YOUNG, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM ALASKA, AND CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON RESOURCES
Mr. Young. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and I thank you for hold-

ing this hearing on H.R. 39, the reauthorization of the Magnuson
Fishery Conservation and Management Act. This is a vital piece of

legislation for this subcommittee to examine for the long-term
health of our Nation's fisheries resources.
On a side bar, I would like to suggest that this Act was worked

on diligently way back in 1976 by then-Chairman of this sub-
committee, Mr. Studds from Massachusetts. He and I are the last

remaining ones that voted on this legislation.

In the last Congress, the Merchant Marine Committee, where
Mr. Saxton and Mr. Studds and several other Members of this sub-
committee all served—we held 11 hearings on the reauthorization,
11 hearings. That is why we are only going to have this one hear-
ing this year because it is time for us to move forward. As you
know, the Magnuson Act was sunsetted last year; we are operating
under a temporary authorization.

Last year, the Merchant Marine and Fisheries Committee wrote
a compromise bill that addressed all the major concerns voiced in



those hearings. The result of that work was adopted by the Fish-
eries Management Subcommittee as H.R. 780.

This legislation is not significantly different from H.R. 780. In
fact, H.R. 39 should not look new to anyone in this room. H.R. 39
addresses the issue of bycatch reduction, habitat protection,

overfishing and rebuilding of overfished stocks and Regional Coun-
cil reforms. There may be those that do not think this bill goes far

enough, but I would argue strenuously with that position.

There are those who think that the current system of Council
management of our marine fisheries does not work. The Magnuson
Act was set up to allow those who know the most about fisheries

to make the management decisions concerning those fisheries. This
is the fundamental premise of the Magnuson Act. I will not stand
by to see people attempt to undermine the Council system. I want
to stress that, Mr. Chairman, to those in the audience, that the
Council system is working.
We have a number of very knowledgeable witnesses today, and

I look forward to hearing their testimony. There are a large num-
ber of people I wished I could have also heard from, but we are lim-

ited in the amount of time we have. Many of these people have tes-

tified at the hearings we held in the 103rd Congress, and I urge
Members that are new to look back to those hearing records.

I would like to thank Dave Benton of the State of Alaska's De-
partment of Fish and Game for submitting his testimony and work-
ing with my staff on issues affecting Alaska. We received numerous
requests from other States to have their representatives testify,

and to agree to all of these requests would mean we would be here
well into next week.

I will continue to work with the State of Alaska to make sure
their concerns are addressed. Again, I appreciate Dave's leaving an
open chair at the witness table for others.

Members will hear a lot about ITQs, both pro and con. I am
frankly not a supporter of ITQ for many reasons, including the fact

that they prevent future generations from getting into the closed
fisheries without a lot of money. However, I always said Congress
should not micromanage fisheries management. We have regional
Councils which we have given the duty to manage and conserve
fisheries, and I will not second-guess their decisions.

We also are aware that the NMFS is out pushing Councils to

enact ITQs. I don't think this is correct. I will be working with
Members to see if we should include guidelines for ITQ programs
in this legislation. If NMFS is going to encourage Councils to enact
ITQ programs, we need to do what we can to protect traditional
fishing practices. I look forward to working with my colleagues to

address all the concerns before we mark up this legislation.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to recognize another part of this leg-

islation, the CDQs; these CDQs are Community Development
Quotas enacted in the State of Alaska, primarily in the Bering Sea.

I hope everybody will look at what occurred by enacting CDQs,
how they benefited areas of our State that has no other resource
or income to be developed. They have worked, they have been en-
couraged and actually developed by a gentleman named Harold
Sparck. This gentleman has worked long and hard for many, many
years to make sure this is embraced in the small communities of



Alaska, and I suggest at this time, as time goes by, we recognize
his great contribution. Unfortunately, he cannot be with us today.
He has a serious illness, and I hope God takes care of him in the
long run.

Again, Mr. Chairman, I thank you for this time.
Mr. Saxton. I thank the gentleman for his statement.
[The attachments to the statement of Mr. Young may be found

at end of hearing.]

Mr. Saxton. I now recognize the Ranking Minority Member, the
gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr. Studds.

STATEMENT OF HON. GERRY E. STUDDS, A U.S. REPRESENTA-
TIVE FROM MASSACHUSETTS, AND RANKING MINORITY
MEMBER, SUBCOMMITTEE ON FISHERIES, WILDLIFE AND
OCEANS
Mr. Studds. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
This is not the first and probably not the last time the gentleman

from Alaska and I indulge in historical musings. It happens to you
when you get to be our age.

Mr. Young. Cut it out.

Mr. Studds. We are the only two people here old enough to re-

member that it was 22 years ago that we first had hearings in this

room on what became known as the Magnuson Act. Twenty years
ago the House initially passed that bill. You may recall, at the time
it was known for a variety of Members. Then the Senate, in char-
acter, in particularly senatorial fashion, officially renamed it the
Magnuson Act. We were taken aback by that at that time.
There were a few years when we were in power and considered

renaming it after the gentleman and myself—the Young-Studds
Act was what it was going to be; it had a certain ring to it. And
then when we saw v/hat happened, particularly in New England,
we were sort of glad the Senate took credit for it in some cases.

But it is a history which I know my friend and extraordinarily
mellow colleague from Alaska treasures, as I do. You may recall in

the early- and mid-1970's that throughout both of our coasts for-

eign vessels were ravishing the stocks. We in New England, our
fishermen on Georges Bank, our own fishermen, were taking only
12 percent of the catch. The rest were vacuumed by the Soviets,

other East Bloc countries, the Japanese and others.

We set out to, first of all, essentially throw out foreign vessels
from our 200 miles zone, develop our own fleet and establish con-

servation and management programs for the United States. We did
the first part right. We threw everybody out, we established our
own fleet; it was heavily capitalized. And now, 20 years later, we
find ourselves in a situation much like what we faced 20 years ago.

Our groundfish landings are at an all-time low, even lower than
they were in 1975 in some cases, without any foreign competition.

Haddock is virtually commercially extinct, and cod and yellow tail

may be close behind.
I tell this history not to point fingers or lay blame and not even

because history is the preferred sideline of many prominent House
Members these days.
You have to think about that for a minute.



I really think the New England Council probably did the best job
it could, given the tools they were given. I highlight this only to

point out that we need to give all the Councils better tools. We
need to strengthen this Act.

This bill, the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management
Act Amendments, indeed tracks to a large degree what we began
last year to address overfishing, to deal with some conflicts of in-

terest that are inherently in those animals called "Management
Councils", and to deal with bycatch which has been a terrible prob-
lem everywhere. We need to strengthen in some respects, particu-

larly with respect to overcapitalization, which is probably the sin-

gle largest component of our problem in New England, where high
tech has gone in directions we have not dreamt of in the last 20
years and there is no way on earth to allow nature to replenish the
stocks if we simply go back at them with the technology that will

exist 10 years from now, never mind that which exists today. We
will not have done anything wise or helpful and certainly not long-

lasting. We need to give science a far more prominent role than
what it has had.

If we learn nothing else from the tragedy that occurred in New
England, we must never allow it to happen again—on Georges
Bank or anywhere else. That is the challenge, as we deal persua-
sively and meaningfully with the problem that plagues New Eng-
land, but to do so in a fashion that will see to it that this crisis

does not develop elsewhere in the country.
I don't want, and I doubt that the gentleman from Alaska or any-

body here wants to pass on fishing only as a memory for large
parts of this country. So we have a very, very important respon-
sibility, and I am delighted, given the changes in this institution,

that when the dust has settled, I and the gentleman from Alaska,
the gentleman from New Jersey and the many other colleagues
with whom I have worked for a very long time will find some solu-

tions to this situation.

It is not going to be easy to figure out what is right, never mind
having the fortitude to do what is right. But we have to do it.

I look forward to the challenge and we are ready to go.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Studds follows:]

Statement of Hon. Gerry E. Studds, a U.S. Representative from
Massachusetts

This yeair marks the twentieth anniversary of final House passage of H.R. 200,
my bill to establish U.S. jurisdiction and management authority over fisheries with-
in 200 miles of our coasts.

When that bill was signed into law the following year, 1976, it marked the end
of a three-year legislative battle, waged by myself. Chairman Young, and others who
represented the fishermen and fisherwomen of this country, to protect our fisheries

and the communities that depended on them from the ever encroaching foreign ves-
sels off our shores. It was not an easy fight, but we persevered, and the Magnuson
Act was established.

Those foreign vessels were decimating our stocks. By 1974, our fishermen on
Georges Bank and in southern New England were harvesting only 12 percent of the
overall catch. The rest of our fish were being taken by boats from the Soviet Union,
Poland, and elsewhere. Haddock had become almost commercially extinct and other
stocks were threatened with a similar fate.

Our goal then was to push out the foreign boats, develop our own fleets, and es-

tablish sound conservation and management programs. As 1 and others have point-
ed out over the past two years, we dia the first part pretty well. U.S. boats can now



harvest any and all fisheries available in our waters. Sadly, our conservation efforts

have not been as successful.

In New England we ironically find ourselves in a situation which, in many ways,
mirrors 1975. Groundfish landings are at an all time low. In some cases, even lower
than they were in 1975 when we were competing with the foreign fleets. Haddock
is commercially extinct and cod and yellowtail may be close behind.

I relate this history not to point fingers or lay blame. I believe the Council in New
England did the best job they could with the tools they were given. Instead, I high-
light our crisis to point out the need to give the Councils better tools—to strengthen
the Magnuson Act to definitively address overfishing, to reduce bycatch and waste,
and to protect habitat. If we learn nothing else from the tragedy in New England,
it must be that it can never be allowed to occur again—on Georges Bank or any-
where else.Fishing must not become something our grandfathers used to do, but re-

main an honorable way of life that can be passed on to future generations. As mem-
bers of this Committee we have a responsibility to ensure that this is possible. I

believe H.R. 39 is a good step in that direction, and I look forward to hearing from
the witnesses today on their ideas to improve it.

Mr. Saxton. I thank the gentleman.
Before introducing the first panel, let me remind everybody who

is going to testify that we are operating under the five-minute rule

and that there is a little device on the table with three light bulbs
on it—green, yellow and red. Please, when the yellow light comes
on, begin to complete your testimony, because when the red light

comes on, your time is over. That is what it says right here. So we
will try to adhere to that as closely as we can. And, of course, at

the conclusion of your testimony. Members will be invited to ask
questions.

Let me introduce the first panel, people who are well-known to

us and to the industry, Rollie Schmitten, Assistant Administrator,
National Marine Fisheries Service; Joseph Brancaleone, Chairman,
New England Fisheries Management Council; and John Magnuson,
Chairman of the National Research Council, Committee on Fish-
eries.

We welcome you all here, and we will begin with Mr. Schmitten.

STATEMENT OF HOLLAND SCHMITTEN, ASSISTANT
ADMINISTRATOR, NATIONAL MARINE FISHERIES SERVICE

Mr. Schmitten. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the
Committee. I am Holland Schmitten; I am Assistant Administrator
for Fisheries of the National Marine Fisheries Service, and I do ap-
preciate the opportunity to present the views of the Department of

Commerce on H.R. 39.

From a resource perspective, this will be a major accomplishment
for this Committee, for the Congress and certainly for the marine
resources of the Nation. The Department strongly supports reau-
thorizing the Magnuson Act and recommends the enactment of

H.R. 39 with the following brief comments.
Mr. Saxton. Excuse me, could you pull that microphone just a

bit closer.

Mr. Schmitten. Is that a little better, Mr. Chairman?
Mr. Saxton. Thank you.
Mr. Schmitten. In passing, let me compliment Chairman Young

for introducing this legislation; and I did enjoy the Magnuson his-

tory lesson from both Mr. Young and Mr. Studds.
I have been attempting to meet with every Committee Member,

and before commenting on the bill I will just take a very brief mo-
ment to describe our vision for the future of marine fisheries and



put it into context to shape our view of where amendments could
come from for the Magnuson Act. It is our goal to seek the greatest
long-term benefits possible to the American public from our marine
fisheries resources and thereby increase the Nation's wealth and,
in turn, the quality of life for members of the recreational and com-
mercial fishing industries and communities.
We believe that you can realize that vision by concentrating on

two areas. First, undertaking an aggressive approach to steward-
ship of our trustee resources to rebuild overfished stocks and main-
tain them at maximum sustainable levels, thereby avoiding the
economic and social consequences that accompany attempts to re-

pair damage to the resources after it occurs.

No more New Englands.
Mr. Chairman, on H.R. 39, foremost, we support its attention to

conservation issues. We strongly support the measures in H.R. 39
which end or prevent overfishing, and we support the rebuilding of
depleted stocks and maintaining them at maximum sustainable
levels. We cannot afford to continue the current practices which are
permitted under the Magnuson Act where stocks are legally al-

lowed to be fished down to and managed at the point where
overfishing occurs. We can do better, and, in the end, the Nation
deserves better.

The Department supports strongly the concept of identifying es-
sential fish habitats, and providing for improved consultation with
other agencies. We cannot rely solely on regulatory measures to re-

store our fisheries. I have said it many, many times: We can regu-
late our fishermen out of existence, but it won't necessarily bring
the fish back; we must also do something to protect and preserve
their habitat.

We also support the provisions in the bill that deal with bycatch.
The emphasis on bycatch with inclusion of a new national standard
and the mandatory requirement for fisheries management plans to
contain information on bycatch, is well taken and essential in our
view.
We continue to seek innovative ways to reduce bycatch, including

the use of incentives, and refocus the use of S-K on gear technology
and product development, which we have not done for 10 years as
an agency. Further, we want to be sure that measures such as in-

centive and harvest preferences be carefully designed to prevent
"due process" problems.
For example, we do not believe that such a program should pro-

hibit some fishermen from receiving allocations of, or access to, fish
stocks because of their bycatch levels without also providing some
administrative hearing in advance of the agency decision.
The Department supports inclusion of strong provisions that

would address the appearance or possible appearance of conflict of
interest on the regional councils. While the provisions in H.R. 39
are a step in the right direction, we recommend that the Commit-
tee work closely with our staff and others to help strengthen and
provide definitions for the conflict provisions.

I have asked the Committee to consider in H.R. 39 the use of
user fees associated with ITQs, or what we call "individual trans-
ferable quota programs" to recover the cost of these programs and
improve implementation.
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As a part of its fiscal year 1996 budget request, the Department
has submitted a proposal to recover those costs, but what is new,
and I think significant to the fishing community, is that the fees

collected would not disappear into the general fund but would go
back into the management and conservation of marine resources.
Mr. Chairman, I also urge inclusion of a nationwide data collec-

tion program. I think we did a very poor job of explaining the bene-
fits of such a program, and I notice it is not included in H.R. 39.

To improve the management of our marine resources, we need to

gather information in a consistent way across the Nation. Our in-

tent in such a program is not to increase the reporting burden on
fishermen—we already are turning them into fisheries bureau-
crats—but rather to simplify and reduce it. I think by working with
you we can provide the tools to do that.

In my full comments I offer less significant technical comments,
and additions to H.R. 39. Mr. Chairman, that concludes my com-
ments and it is a pleasure to be here.

Mr. Saxton. Thank you, Mr. Schmitten.
[The statement of Mr. Schmitten may be found at end of hear-

ing.!

Mr. Saxton. Mr. Brancaleone.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH M. BRANCALEONE, CHAIRMAN, NEW
ENGLAND FISHERIES MANAGEMENT COUNCIL

Mr. Brancaleone. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of

the subcommittee. I am here today on behalf of the Chairmen of

all eight of the Management Councils. The Chairmen have not met
since H.R. 39 was introduced, and my own Council even now does
not have Senate bill, S. 39.

However, over the last two years the Chairmen have considered
a number of draft bills and proposed changes to the Magnuson Act.

Following our May 1994 meeting, we prepared testimony covering
a wide range of proposed amendments. I think the testimony was
never delivered to the subcommittee, but I am submitting it today
as our most recent agreed position. Keep in mind that the Chair-
men have reached consensus on that testimony, but it does not nec-
essarily reflect a full consensus of the eight Councils themselves,
even though there is substantial agreement by the Councils to most
of it.

The general view of the Chairmen is that Magnuson is a good
law and does not need basic revision, although minor adjustments
may be helpful. We believe the perception of conflicts of interest on
the Councils is greater than any actual conflict. We are opposed to

mandatory recusal and to NOAA General Counsel determining
when a conflict exists. We urge you to consider the alternative lan-

guage proposed in our draft 1994 testimony.
We believe Councils should have discretionary authority to estab-

lish fees related to data collection programs and limited entry pro-

grams. A requirement for bycatch data, as in H.R. 39, would make
fees even more necessary.
The Chairmen do not believe lowering compensation for ap-

pointed members is appropriate, but if compensation is lowered to

the GS-15 level, it should be set at the top step of that grade level.



We are all concerned about possible habitat degradation, but be-

lieve that a requirement to define or identify essential habitat

would burden Councils beyond the limits of their funding and
staffs.

Likewise, we are gravely concerned about overfishing, but we
doubt that defining overfishing in the Act would be helpful. The
602 guidelines are adequate in this regard. Overfishing and re-

building issues are best dealt with at the Council level with guid-

ance.

We support a 180-day period for emergency actions and for ex-

tensions of such actions.

We are in favor of reducing the time required to implement regu-

lations for fishery management plans. I believe the 60-day time
limit in H.R. 39 on secretarial review of proposed regulations is a
step in that direction.

Mr. Chairman, this is clearly a very brief summary of our views.

We did not specifically consider the H.R. 39 proposal that all per-

sons presenting oral or written statements must state their interest

and their qualifications. Neither did we consider the addition of

items to a Council's agenda upon the request of two members or

the defining of Fisheries Dependent Communities. Our view, how-
ever, was that flexibility and latitude within the parameters of

Magnuson are preferable to very detailed prescriptions and pro-

scriptions in the Act. The Councils were created to exercise judg-
ment.

I expect that in the next several weeks most, if not all, of the
Councils will consider H.R. 39 and submit specific comments on
that bill. I will be happy to answer any questions that I can.

I thank you for inviting me here today.

Mr. Saxton. Thank you for your testimony.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Lee Anderson may be found at

end of hearing.]

Mr. Saxton. Mr. Magnuson, I assume that you are a relative of

the famous Magnuson.
Mr. Magnuson. No, neither a relative nor have we ever met. We

obviously have common interests, however.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you. You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF JOHN MAGNUSON, CHAIRMAN, NATIONAL
RESEARCH COUNCIL, COMMITTEE ON FISHERIES

Mr. Magnuson. Mr. Chairman and Members of the subcommit-
tee, I am John Magnuson, Director of the Center for Limnology at

the University of Wisconsin, Madison. I participated in many Na-
tional Research Council studies on fisheries, recently as chairman
of the Committee on Fisheries to Review Atlantic Bluefin Tuna.
On behalf of the NRC, I appreciate the opportunity to testify be-

fore this subcommittee on H.R. 39.

Having an effective Magnuson Act is important to our country.

Specifically, for resource information, I refer you to Chapter 4 rec-

ommendations in the NRC report. Improving the Management of

U.S. Marine Fisheries, and also to my written testimony that I

have turned in.
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With the Hmited time today, I present four important topics for

your consideration during this reauthorization, relating entirely to

our recommendations:
First, prevent overfishing, including controlling entry and waste-

ful capitalization and better defining the meaning of the words "op-

timum yield"; second, improving institutional structure embodied
in the Act; third, improving the quality of fisheries science and the
data used; and fourth, moving toward an ecosystem approach to

fishery management, including reducing the bycatch, and protect-

ing fish habitats.

First, preventing overfishing: Congress should strengthen this

Act to prevent overfishing by adding specific provisions for man-
agers to control entry and wasteful overcapitalization of marine
fisheries and providing a better definition of "optimum yield" so it

will not conflict with fisheries' goals. Wasteful capitalization must
be responsible, equitable, be tuned to individual fisheries and have
adequate phase in periods. The current definition of "optimum
yield" is so broad that under the present Act it has been used to

justify almost any quantity of catch. Consequently, increasing
catches to achieve optimum yield has conflicted with conservation
goals; it has depleted fisheries' resources and resulted in lost jobs

and revenues. This needs to be fixed.

Second, improving institutional structure: Although H.R. 39 in-

cludes very important recusal process to prevent possible conflict of

interest on the Management Councils, Congress should further
strengthen the Act to improve institutional structure, namely, re-

quire that acceptable biological catches be determined by scientific

experts, clarify lines of authority and responsibility between the
Secretary of Commerce and the regional Councils, and establish an
independent oversight body.

Third, improve the quality of fisheries science and data. Congress
should amend the Act to mandate confidential reporting of catch
and to promote collection of reliable socioeconomic data. Presently,

there are insufficient funds for conducting appropriate stocks as-

sessments, which results in uncertainty and great user conflicts.

Also, supporting observer programs that are necessary to collect

the bycatch/discard data to determine the socioeconomic fact of

these management actions.

An example of the benefit from improved fisheries science data
is found in the NRC bluefin tuna study. The scientific basis was
critically reviewed and analyzed. Bluefin tuna in the eastern and
western Atlantic are not independent because tuna move signifi-

cantly between these two fishing areas. There were two outcomes:
The science was improved and more effective management was es-

tablished, and the added plus was a large economic benefit to the

U.S. bluefin tuna fisheries.

Fourth, move toward an ecosystem approach to fisheries manage-
ment. Congress should take further steps to move fisheries man-
agement toward an ecosystem approach, namely include promoting
a multiple species approach to fisheries management, factoring in

nontarget species and ecosystem interactions, determine the envi-

ronmental components essential for fisheries production, survival

and production, and identify the current causes of this habitat deg-

radation.
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We compliment the subcommittee, because H.R. 39 includes im-
portant first steps in moving fisheries management toward an eco-

system approach. However, there is still an opportunity to make
further improvements in the Act based on the NRC report rec-

ommendations which would make it less likely that we will be re-

turning to these same issues in a few years with even fewer fish.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the subcommittee for

your interest in the National Research Council's recommendations
for improving fisheries management.

[The statement of Mr. Magnuson may be found at end of hear-
ing.]

Mr. Saxton. We thank you all for your very articulate state-

ments.
I will begin with the first question, and I would like to address

it to Mr. Brancaleone.
In your statement, you mentioned that you felt that it was per-

haps more appropriate—this may be true, I am not challenging
you—for the Councils not to have to deal as a primary activity with
habitat management.
Did I interpret you correctly?

Mr. Brancaleone. Not as a primary activity, but if it is written
into the Magnuson Act, it would, we feel, hold our feet to the fire

even more than we could possibly do.

We understand that habitat is "motherhood and apple pie," and
everyone wants to do everything they can for it.

We are required to do as much as we can, but if it is written ac-

tually in the law, we don't have the money or manpower. We are
understaffed and underfunded right now.
Mr. Saxton. There are many people in and about the industry

who believe that habitat management is something that we need
to take a closer look at.

Do you have any suggestions as to how we might restructure the
Act, or do we need to look at habitat management in some other
structure, in some other legislation, and look at some other agen-
cies that can do a better job than we have been doing thus far?

Mr. Brancaleone. It is a difficult question to answer. My per-

sonal feeling is that the first thing forthcoming should be the
money and manpower. I think that could be directed toward the
Service. We look to them for all the help we can get when writing
plans. If they don't have the money and manpower, surely we don't

have it.

Whether it should be outside of this Act, I am not sure.

Mr. Saxton. Can you tell us about the relationship that cur-
rently exists between the National Marine Fisheries Service and
the Councils? Do you think it works well? Do you think it needs
improvement? Are there changes that we need to make in the legis-

lation to encourage a better working relationship if it isn't what it

should be currently?
Mr. Brancaleone. I would have to admit—that is just not be-

cause Mr. Schmitten is at my right side—the relationship has got-

ten somewhat better. What is needed is better data, more timely
data; the Council right now is struggling with a new amendment
to the plan in New England, and we are waiting for data from 1994
and it looks like we may not get that until the beginning of next
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year. Without that timely data, it is hard to make judgment calls

that could virtually bankrupt communities; and this is what the
Council is wrestling with now. So if you and the committee in any
way can help us get the data quicker, we can respond more quickly.

The other issue is the 602 guidelines. We feel that they are ap-

propriate now, but if you make them law where we have to define
"overfishing," it will slow our process even more; and I think the
interpretation by the National Marine Fisheries Service up until

now is, that has been pretty much law and not just used as guide-
lines. I think I see that changing.
Of course, that is my personal opinion. You may find other peo-

ple on my Council and other Councils may disagree.

Mr. Saxton. Would you address the issue of data, Mr.
Schmitten? We have heard statements in this regard previously as
to data accuracy, methods of collection, as to the cost. Would you
address that issue?

Do you need more resources? I suspect that is one of the things.

Mr. Schmitten. When I first came aboard I went to the commu-
nity with 48 different meetings all up and down the eastern sea-

board and in the Gulf, saying, how can I better serve you; we want
to put service back into the National Marine Fisheries Service. I

heard consistently, whether it was from the recreational or com-
mercial community, three things: We need better data, better en-

forcement and habitat improvements.
You will see that our budget reflected that, in that we put $23

million more into data collection in our 1996 budget. That is ex-

actly what the fishing community is saying. That is where I am
trying to guide this Service. We want data more readily available;

we want data that can be used in the real timeframe—like Chair-
man Brancaleone, to provide for his needs; and I think we are at-

tempting to gather that right now.
Mr. Saxton. Can you specifically address the method of data col-

lection in the Northwest?
Mr. Schmitten. It differs. In the Northwest, there is a system

I am familiar with in which we rely on a fish commission. The com-
mission contracts with the States. We provide the funding for that,

we do the oversight. There is an informal peer review of the data
collection, and we are comfortable with that. We have a similar
process in the Southeast, but in various areas it differs.

Mr. Saxton. I understand in the Northwest, and Southeast as
well, maybe, is there one ship that does the data collection?

Mr. Schmitten. As far as collecting the data itself, we have four

NOAA ships usually on station on the West Coast, but they rotate.

We usually only do our contracted surveys once every thiee years
or, at best, every other year. That is a function of time and money,
and, certainly, the shorter the timeframe sequence, the better the
data.

Mr. Saxton. There may be some ways to subsidize that data col-

lection process. I understand that maybe we can get into that.

Mr. Schmitten. I would be very interested in hearing about
those ways.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you.
The gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr. Studds.
Mr. Studds. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Schmitten, Mr. Brancaleone, I don't want you to take person-
ally what I am going to say. I want to express some personal frus-

tration.

When we first wrote this law, the initial version was two pages
long; and we thought about it, and eventually ended up with how
many dozens of pages now? We created the creatures known as the
Councils. We were aware at the time that that was an unusual
thing to do, because put as members on those Councils were people
affected by the decisions that would be made—that is, representa-
tives of the industry themselves.
We couldn't have done that today probably, because it is a direct

conflict of interest in many cases, and God knows what headlines
would come up the next day. We did it then because we thought
nobody in Washington knew how to run a fishery, and the exper-
tise and wisdom lay around the country in the regions and in the
fisheries themselves.
As the gentleman from Alaska mumbled under his breath, that

is probably still true.

However, it wasn't working; at least it is not in New England.
We have a disaster on our hands in New England. Something is

wrong. I don't know for sure whether it is in the wording of the
statute or that creature called the "Council" or what it is.

People say—I think, Mr. Brancaleone, you said it is difficult to

be in a position where the decisions you make can bankrupt people.

One of the things we do that will bankrupt virtually every fisher-

man in New England is to do nothing. We can do that. If we were
to do nothing, very soon there would simply be no fish left and,
therefore, no fishermen left. It is almost as simple as that. That is

an option. I don't think anybody thinks that is a particularly desir-

able option.

I think it is probably safe to say that any option we have at this

point—putting aside for the moment how we got here—involves
pain for fishermen and their families, whether it is the do-nothing
option and let nature take its course or deliberate actions. But I

don't sense in anybody's testimony a sense of this emergency.
Mr. Brancaleone, you have a job even worse than the job Mr.

Young and I have. I don't envy you that job at all. I also realize

you are speaking for all eight Councils and not speaking particu-
larly with your New England hat on here. I have a hunch it is not
fair to put in your mouth these words, but you might have a little

stronger language you would use if you addressed yourself only to

the situation in New England.
But clearly, unarguably, with respect to New England at least,

this has led in 20 years to a situation that is at least as bad as
where we started. I think New England was the only region that
began with a crisis when the Act first was written. We were in cri-

sis there in the 1970's.

We are back in crisis. Whatever it is that we did has not kept
us from that point. The Council has been unable, for whatever rea-
son or reasons, to come up with a plan that has worked for the
groundfish. The Secretaries of Commerce have, for whatever reason
or reasons, been unwilling or unable to come up with emergency
plans, given the inability of Councils to act, and here we are with
Georges Bank effectively closed. I assume the fleets concentrating



14

on the Bank will eventually be forced to come inshore and threaten
the inshore vessels and bring the crisis to them if nothing happens
for them out on the Bank.
With all the danger of oversimplifying a situation, I believe I am

correct in saying that we have too many boats with too sophisti-

cated technology going after too few fish. Is that a fair statement?
Mr. Brancaleone. Yes, it is.

Mr. Studds. Is it therefore a fair next inference to say that
whatever the answer might be, in the future, if we can find a way
to restore these stocks, we cannot ever again allow that many ves-

sels with that much technology to go after them? Is that a fair

statement?
Mr. Brancaleone. Yes, it is.

Mr. Studds. How do we get from here to there? How do we get
the vessels that ought not to be fishing at all out of the fishery and
allow those who ought to be fishing to somehow sustain themselves
for whatever years it will take for nature to replenish it and then
to wisely manage these resources into the future? That is really the
nub of the question at the moment, certainly for New England, but
I have a hunch and a sad feeling that before long it will be a ques-
tion in other regions of the country.

But I don't hear in anybody's testimony, A.—a sense of that ur-

gency; and B.—any bold new thinking about where we go. I don't

think that tinkering with the law at this point will restore the fish

on Georges Bank. Certainly it isn't going to give us the courage to

make difficult decisions if we didn't have it before. I don't like the
idea with the Congress sitting here, if you think it is hard for you,
but I suspect you don't want us making these decisions.

That is why—for right or wrong—we wrote the Act the way we
did. I don't want the Congress, I don't think Mr. Young or anybody
else wants the Congress, making detailed fisheries management
decisions. We are simply not competent to do that. But somebody
has to do it.

Nobody, to date, has done it—again, without pointing fingers as
to why the Councils have not done it—and succeeding Secretaries
of Commerce of both parties have somehow been unwilling or un-
able to do it.

How do we grapple with the problem? I don't see anything in

anyone's testimony. It is a frustration, but it is a challenge. How
do we do that? How do we think big enough to do that?
The only reason we have lobsters left in New England is we

mandate by the law the most inefficient method of catching them.
You can only use a pot. You can't go out with high-tech equipment;
they would have been extinct decades ago if you could have done
that. Maybe we should be going back to the dory, maybe we should
look at hook and line again. I don't know. If high tech had been
allowed in lobster fisheries, we would have no lobsters left.

What do we do?
My time has expired.

Mr. Saxton. The gentleman's time has expired; however, this is

the crux of the matter we are here to deal with, and I would ask
unanimous consent from my colleagues on both sides of the aisle

that we reset the clock for another five minutes to give each wit-

ness an opportunity to respond to this very important question.
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Mr. Young. Reserving the right to object, it shouldn't take five

minutes to answer that question.
Mr. Studds. And really it shouldn't have taken five minutes to

ask it.

Mr. SCHMITTEN. Mr. Chairman, I will start. As to urgency, I said
in my statement and I add this as a footnote from myself: No more
New Englands.

I think the way you get there is threefold. First, we must address
overfishing. We must apply limited effort. It doesn't need to be
ITQs, but limited effort, and seven of eight Councils are looking at
limited-effort programs. Second, we need aggressive management.
You simply have not had that either from my agency or from the
Councils in many parts of the country. Third, you need to begin to
recover the stocks while the other two goals are being pursued. I

happen to support quotas because it is one way to protect the fish

while other things are occurring.
You asked how to grapple with the problems. I think in New

England, currently, the Council has under consideration the one
thing it can do and that is widespread closure to look at the short-
term urgency; but I think you need to ultimately look at long-term
and what you do there.

You can allow the marketplace to sort out what occurs and that
leads to disaster. You could attempt to look at a buyout or buyback.
That is a very costly system. It is something I happen to think that
has incentive, and I would like to work with the industry in coming
up with ideas for this Committee. But that is the recipe that I see
in the short, one-minute answer.
Mr. Brancaleone. Frankly, I don't know if I have an answer.

The worst part about coming here is following Mr. Studds.
First of all, I am not going to apologize for what has happened

in the past. I can only tell you where we are headed now. I can
tell you where the New England Council is headed.
The New England Council has voted, and they have set their

minds that they are going to do something for the resource. The
people that come before us now are crying, screaming, you can't do
this, you can't do that; and we are going ahead and doing it any-
way. The people in my community, the people out of Gloucester,
don't want anything to do with me anymore. If I come up for re-

appointment, they are going to be knocking on your doors—they
are commercial people—ndon't appoint him.

I face recreational fishermen who look at me and say, you are for

the commercial industry.

How do we deal with it? Ten years ago I was opposed to any form
of moratorium or limited entry. I am convinced now that that is the
only way.

I was opposed to buyouts. The reason I was opposed is because
my father was a fisherman, and his father before him fished; and
I wanted my opportunity to fish, and I wanted my children to have
the opportunity to fish. I don't see that happening. The future is

gone.
The only way—my personal feeling—is, there will have to be sub-

stantial downsizing. The number of boats will have to be reduced
in number to one-third eventually, if we do our job. That is my
opinion.
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But that is the only way I can answer your question, Mr. Studds.
The Council, the present Council, is presently on a road that is

going to dismantle the industry up and down the coast. But I don't

think that taking those people off the Council who are knowledg-
able in the industry is the right way to go.

I have sat there at meetings and argued with Allen Peterson,
who in any meeting—he did it in front of our Council, he did it

with Mr. Schmitten—had those people in tears at the state of the
stocks. I showed them what would happen if you put into place a
500-pound trip limit and still millions of pounds of haddock would
be going overboard. We are doing something to alleviate that.

The answer is not to take the knowledgable people off the Coun-
cil. We need the Allen Petersons; we need the Service; we need peo-
ple with biological backgrounds to tell the Council what is happen-
ing, and we will tell them how the fishery works.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you.
Mr. Magnuson.
Mr. Magnuson. I also share that critical aspect of this issue and

was pleased to hear it coming from the head of the room here.

Clearly, the way the system works is bound to failure. What we
have is a fuzzy definition of what an acceptable catch is to main-
tain a fishery into the long-term. We have built into that the possi-

bility that short-term economic goals like paying for a boat next se-

mester—I come from a university, we have those problems, too

—

paying for a boat in the next year is more important than sustain-

ing the fishery over 10 years; so short-term economics with an
overcapitalized fishery continuously bite in personal ways into re-

buffing conservation measures.
Then the catches are increased. They are increased and in-

creased and increased, marginally, and the fishery collapses. It

happens over and over again in common property resources where
the amount of capital investment and the rules are not tight

enough, but have fuzzy data sets to do this. It is clearly a situation

that needs improving.
I don't think that the National Research Council, in its rec-

ommendations that are in that black book, tinkered a little with
the Act; I think we have addressed some of the major consider-

ations. The people that were involved in making these rec-

ommendations were involved in the industry; some of them were
involved in helping write the Magnuson Act in 1976, and they were
people that argued for a long time to come up with these kind of

things. These were not hastily thought out and not minor
tinkerings.

It is clear that we need to go back to a biological definition of

what a sustainable yield is, and we need to prevent short-term eco-

nomic issues from erasing future opportunities to grow.
It is also very clear that we need to—as hard as it is—to control

entry and prevent wasteful capitalization. We talk about the New
England area where the fisheries have collapsed, but even if you
go to Alaska, because of the same issues, some of the fishery sea-

sons are so short, such as in halibut, it is the same problem, over-

capitalization. The existing gear and people can take the whole
catch in a week.
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This isn't a good way to manage. It is around the border on all

the other sites.

We felt that on the institutional structure embodied in the Act
that there were needs for improvement. The Management Councils

were a good idea. We do want the people that are involved in these

fisheries to be involved in making the decisions. That was a very
creative thing in the Act. Nobody wants to get rid of it, but you
need to protect people from themselves. You need to provide

recusal or prevent people from voting on things of direct benefit to

them economically. You have to provide that protection. It is unfair

to put them in that position.

In addition, we didn't have additional oversight. We didn't have
a mechanism built up for conflict resolution, and occasionally the
NRC is called in to help out in conflict resolution on some of the

severe ones.

I will end there for now.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you very much.
Mr. Young.
Mr. Young. Whoever is running that light, it was five minutes

total time not five minutes for each one.

Two things: One is that I appreciate all your testimony. I will go
into some other questions.

One question that rang a bell there—and I heard it from John
and from Holland—about habitat; I have been caught in that trap

before. What is your definition of habitat?
We have to recognize that habitat is not the problem; overfishing

is the problem. So tell me how you suggest that habitat plays a role

and what would be the definition? I see some people in the audi-

ence salivating now, legal people for certain groups.
What is habitat?
Mr. SCHMITTEN. Mr. Chairman, we support the definition of es-

sential fish habitat
Mr. Young. What is habitat? Don't give me the runaround. What

is your definition of habitat?
Mr. SCHMITTEN. Those areas necessary for fish to survive

through all cycles of their life. That would be, in Alaska, in the
spawning beds, on the high seas, that could be considered habitat.

I am thinking specifically of salmon.
Mr. Young. Salmon is not under the jurisdiction of the Magnu-

son Act. Let's be very careful about that. That is why I want you
people in the audience and you people—you are not going to have
the term "habitat," RoUie, if that is what you define. If it is under
the Magnuson Act, Vv^e are talking about bottom fishery, halibut,

pollock and the rest of the fisheries.

What is your definition of habitat out in those areas? How do you
defend it? Where have we destroyed the habitat for our fisheries?

Mr. SCHMITTEN. Mr. Chairman, in the Northwest, for instance,

we have destroyed the habitat with the introduction of barriers and
hydrosystems.
Mr. Young. You are talking about migratory fishing; you are not

talking about bottom fisheries.

Where have we destroyed the habitat in the bottom fisheries?

Mr. SCHMITTEN. You recall in the north, we have the FMP for

salmon.
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Mr. Young. Let's get away from salmon.
I am asking for an answer here.

Mr. SCHMITTEN. In bottom fishing, I will cite one I am familiar
with. We have spoiled some of the beds by dumping carcasses over-
board; it is a practice we have since stopped, but we soured some
of the fishing grounds with the carcasses that were caught on the
high seas and dumped out.

Mr. Young. We are in agreement about that, but I want to sug-
gest to you, before you make that statement, you give me docu-
mentation where we have done that. I see what will happen down
the line about taking care of the habitat. What have we done
wrong? I am talking about the Northwest.
You may have done something in the East, where you dump the

garbage from New York—I don't know; but I am suggesting before
you use that term, don't let us get caught in that trap about "habi-

tat." I can just see people filing suit against every fisherman be-

cause the motor is too noisy and it is destroying the habitat.

Second, Rollie, again, the ITQs. You are promoting this, but I

don't support it for two reasons. One, it is a financial gain by those
who receive it as such and have the ability to dispose of those for

financial gain. Are you in support of that or how would you suggest
that work?
Mr. SCHMITTEN. Mr. Chairman, I have been very careful not to

promote ITQs. I promote limited effort.

Mr. Young. That is an ITQ.
Mr. SCHMITTEN. That is just one of the management tools for a

limited effort, yes. I have been careful not to do that. I think the
previous administration was very aggressive about ITQs in certain
parts of the country where there are some independent fishermen
and independent thinking; anything that government wanted, they
shied away from. I think—and you have heard a consensus from
this panel—to control effort. I look at the broader picture, not just
ITQs. If the fishing community wants ITQs, we should provide the
service. We should do the economic and social work for the Coun-
cils, but we should not gripe. That is my position.

Mr. Young. I happen to agree with you, Joe; I think the Councils
are correct. They can work. We give them the tools to work, and
they can achieve the goals of the Magnuson Act.

One of the biggest concerns I have—all of you said something
about conflict of interest—I happen to believe the best people to be
on the Councils are those that understand the issues. And we have
written into this bill, I believe, a sound proposal that will eliminate
conflict; but what I don't want, very frankly—in all due respect,

Joe,—is a bunch of college professors on the Council excluded be-

cause they don't have an understanding of every element of this

Magnuson Act that was created.
You have to keep in mind, when we passed this Act, it was be-

cause of the foreign intrusion onto our waters. If you think you see

problems now, there were worse problems then.
We have the opportunity now to solve those problems, and when

you write this bill, our difficulty—with Mr. Studds and myself—is,

frankly, you have problems in New England. We could have prob-
lems in Alaska. But I want to give the Council the strength to

make sure those problems do not occur.
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I will not sit here and allow this Congress or an agency to man-
age the fish, because I think we would lose sight of where we are

going. I happen to believe this Congress does not have access to all

the brains in the world. I don't believe the agencies do either.

What we have to do is make sure, when we write this Act, Mr.
Chairman, that we stop the bycatch as much as possible; and we
must try to lower the pressure. That is one of the biggest problems
we have, even in Alaska, of catching so many fish in such a short

period of time and actually not looking at the long-term results.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Saxton. I thank the gentleman from Alaska.
The gentleman from Maryland, Mr. Gilchrest.

Mr. Gilchrest. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to ask each of you to quickly respond. I have a cou-

ple of questions, the first deals with overfishing.

Pretty much—in the State of Maryland, not the coastal fisheries

but the State and Chesapeake Bay—the Department of Natural
Resource scientists pretty much set what they feel for a variety of

species—especially rock fish and striped bass—what is the maxi-
mum sustainable yield. What is MSY for that particular fish? Then
they talked amongst the watermen and recreational watermen and
so on, what their allocation will be. But the science of it is the
ground upon which this species is protected.

If you could—my question is—how can we ensure that there is

some threshold for MSY upon which each of the Councils will then
deal and, for example—I wi.-i.. I had a chalkboard; I wasn't the
school teacher Mr. Studds was referring to earlier, but I was a his-

torian in my better former life. Imagine on this chalkboard you
have NMFS gathering the data, you have the scientific statistical

committee interpreting the data, then an advisory panel that has
input into the data, and then the SSC and AP giving this informa-
tion to the Council.
Now, as it stands, and in this bill as I understand it, the Council

interprets the scientific data with the socioeconomic conditions of

the community, and then they create a management plan which^
and I don't want to pick on New England, but to a certain extent
New England, even the Gulf and other Councils—they have taken
into consideration more of the economic, short-term economic condi-
tions as opposed to the long-term sustainable yield.

In this framework could we say in your opinion that the scientific

statistical committee interpreting NMFS recommendations will

then give the MSY to the Council, and the Council will take that
information—they can't go above the threshold, but they will have
the ability to deal with the problem of a species in that particular
fishery?

I know this isn't the only problem, you have got overcapitaliza-
tion and all the rest, but it seems to me if we start off with this

fundamental position, a lot of the other things could fall into place.

Could each of you respond to that?
Mr. Magnuson. I will start on this end. I have a very short re-

sponse to that. I think that is very consistent with recommenda-
tions that you would see in the National Research Council's report.

Recommendation one—let me read it quickly—fishery managers
should promote the full realization of optimum yield as envisaged
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by the Magnuson Act, not as played out, by ensuring that harvest
does not reduce stock abundance below levels that can sustain
maximum yields over the long-term.

In H.R. 39 that is beginning to appear and you have a statement
about a rebuilding plan for ones that are below. That is essential.

And that we should
Mr. GiLCHREST. What I am saying is that—I know there is a

great deal of latitude into whatever exact science is, and I under-
stand we make mistakes. I would rather err on the side of the
stock than err on the side of decimation of the stock.

In your opinion, would it be workable for that recommendation
from NMFS to the scientific statistical committee to say, OK, Coun-
cil, here is the maximum sustainable yield, this is what you have
to work with for the next year or whatever, make your allocations

accordingly, instead of going above the threshold which sometimes
is often the case?
Mr. Magnuson. It is a hard bullet to bite. It is the one you will

have to bite to make this work.
Mr. Brancaleone. I guess we pretty much work that way now.

We are not held to a finite number. Yes, it would be a good thing
if that finite number is reached under the proper science.

I mentioned earlier, we are still waiting to hear the data from
this past year and the year before. We put in measures that right

now the industry is saying, there are more fish out there than
what the scientists are saying to us. You can't take into account
what you did by shutting down a fishery in the Gulf of Maine; you
can't tell us what you know about the effects of shutting down
Georges Bank for the past six months. If the information is there

and it is timely—personally, I am speaking—^yes, I think that is

the way to go.

Mr. GiLCHREST. Mr. Schmitten.
Mr. Schmitten. I fervently believe that to help fishermen, which

we all want to do, you have to help the fish first. In many cases,

the Western Pacific Council, and the Pacific Council, and the North
Pacific Council have used the SSC report as the ceiling. In fact, the

North Pacific Council on two different occasions have gone under
what was recommended by the scientists.

Would I support that? You bet I would. That is part of the defini-

tion, I think. All the bills—the Administration's, H.R. 39 and S.

39—establish MSY as a goalo, and make it sacred.

Mr. GiLCHREST. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Saxton. Before I call on Mr. Farr let me just state that it

is the intention of the Chair in the future to call on Members ac-

cording to the following plan:

Members who are here at the time the committee begins the

hearing will be called on in order of seniority. Following that, Mem-
bers who appear will be called on in the order in which they ap-

pear. In other words, we will—once we make the first round, we
will call on Members in the order of their appearance; and I think
that is the fairest we can do.

In this case, since I had not announced that before, I will yield

to the gentleman from California, Mr. Farr.
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Mr. Farr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the moment
to make an observation and ask a question.

Right now, on the Floor, we are debating a moratorium on regu-
lations. I can't think of an industry that deals more with how we
manage the resource than this industry. We manage it by regula-

tion rather than by statute. I am just wondering if there are regu-

lations that are pending or regulations that are on the books that
need to be revised, that would be affected if we slammed the door
on them and said there would be no more regulations adopted pur-
suant to the bill being debated right now.
Mr. Brancaleone. We have—^you can help me on this—we have

an emergency action which is in place now and, we have just re-

quested an extension of another 90 days, and it has been approved
by the Service. I am not sure if this happens that that would do
away with that. We are also right now writing Amendment No. 7

to the New England groundfish plan. If that were the case, I would
assume it would jeopardize that amendment.
Mr. Farr. Would that hurt the industry or hurt the biomass?
Mr. Brancaleone. It would hurt—well, you save the fish, you do

something for the industry. It would hurt the biomass as well as
the industry.

Mr. Farr. You wouldn't be supportive of us adopting those regu-
lations if that is what it is going to do?
Mr. Brancaleone. That is right. I wouldn't, no. We would not

be supportive of that.

Mr. Farr. Thank you.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you.
Mr. Torkildsen.
Mr. Torkildsen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First, I would like to ask unanimous consent to submit a state-

ment at the beginning of today's hearing.
Mr. Saxton. Without objection.

Mr. Torkildsen. For the witnesses, thank you for your testi-

mony.
Thank you, Mr. Brancaleone, for coming down and bearing the

brunt of criticisms on the Councils. You do represent the New Eng-
land area, and clearly, as everyone knows. New England has taken
the brunt of whatever people want to attribute for the disaster up
there, but it is nothing short of a disaster that is happening right

now.
A few specific questions for Mr. Schmitten. Did I understand you

to say that one way that habitat was destroyed was the spoiling

of beds by throwing carcasses overboard?
Mr. Schmitten. Yes, I was aware of instances on the West Coast

where that occurred. They call it "souring the beds." That has been
corrected since that time, but that was an example I provided to

Chairman Young.
Mr. Torkildsen. What do you define as "carcasses"; is that any

dead fish or what?
Mr. Schmitten. No, these were fish that had been filleted, so it

was head, backbone, tail, and thrown over in large masses.
Mr. Torkildsen. So throwing over dead fish you would not see

as spoiling a bed?
Mr. Schmitten. It could easily qualify as spoiling a bed.
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Mr. TORKILDSEN. My concern there directly, in New England now
we have a requirement, I believe, from NMFS that any boat that
catches more than 500 pounds of haddock throw over any catch in

excess of that. Those fish are almost always dead.
If indeed throwing over dead fish is spoiling beds, why do we

have a regulation in place that requires fishermen to spoil beds we
are all trying to replenish?
Mr. SCHMITTEN. It is an age-old regulation that we have tried to

replace. We have promulgated that and
Mr. Saxton. May I interrupt before the Members leave? This is

a 15-minute vote. Normally, we would be back in 15 minutes to re-

sume. However, we are going to extend this 15-minute vote for an
additional 15 or 20 minutes to allow everyone to get some lunch,

so we will reconvene at approximately 12:35 or thereabouts.
We may finish with Mr. Torkildsen's questions at this point.

Mr. SCHMITTEN. What the Councils face is whether to close, a
fishery, completely shutting people out of any opportunity to catch,

or whether to try and find an equilibrium to allow an incidental

bycatch level without going beyond what would harm the stocks. It

is a very delicate balance; it requires as much scientific input as
the Councils can receive, and each and every Council faces this. We
operate a bycatch system on the West Coast, too.

Mr. TORKILDSEN. To me, that is just one problem; our regulations
are not coordinated with other regulations or laws, and I do think
it needs to be straightened out. I want to get a few points in during
the rest of the five minutes that I have.
The overall point my colleague from Massachusetts made, the op-

tion of doing nothing is always an option. Usually, it is a bad one;

certainly it is in this case, too. Simply closing Georges Bank and
doing nothing else is also an equally bad option.

While you could starve out some fishermen, it would be the least

efficient fisherman who could not afibrd to wait out for whenever
that reopening will be. As soon as you reopen the Bank, whether
it is one, two, three years or whatever the plan, you would still

have the most efficient fishing boats there to go back and cause the
same damage again. So doing nothing is not an option.

Simply closing the Bank without anything else is not an option
either, but I would like to ask, when are we going to see some long-

term plan? I have asked this question before, Mr. Schmitten, but
for the record, when are we going to see some type of long-term
plan so the inefficient industry will know what timeframe they are
talking about? How many years will they have to go through what
are very painful steps—and I don't see any way around that—but
how long do they have to go through that so they can plan their

lives. Will be a number of years?
The closing of Georges Bank is done on 90-day cycles now. Is

that going to be long range in Amendment 7 when it is approved?
Can you address that question a little bit more, please?
Mr. Brancaleone. The groundfish committee is wrestling with

that now. Amendment 7, and we will be setting the fishing mortal-
ity rate; and from there, we will determine exactly what fishing

will be allowed to take place.

How long is it going to take? I have heard numbers from five to

ten, twelve years. I don't know whether that is exactly what is
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going to happen, but again, we still don't know what the actions

that we have already taken under the emergency action have done
or contributed to bringing the stocks back.

Personally, as a fisherman, I believe they are doing more than
the Service is saying they are doing, but hopefully within eight

months to a year, I would say. Amendment 7 will be finalized. We
are looking for the amendment as soon as possible but six to eight

months, possibly a year at the most.
Mr. TORKILDSEN. OK.
Mr. Chairman, because of the yellow light, I would ask unani-

mous consent to submit further questions for the record and have
the witnesses respond.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you.

[The information may be found at end of hearing.]

Mr. Saxton. After conferring with the Ranking Member, we will

reconvene at 12:45, thank you.

[Recess.]

Mr. Saxton. If our witnesses will resume their position. The
Chair at this time yields to Mr. Gilchrest for a second round of

questions, and as the others return, we will recognize them.
Mr. Gilchrest. Mr. Chairman, all of the Republican Members

have yielded me their time, so I have about 25 minutes.
Mr. Saxton. Good luck.

Mr. Gilchrest. I would like to go back, because I was somewhat
confused by the question of the Chairman of the full committee
when he asked about habitat protection. So I would like to address
the question of specifically what is habitat and what fish that hap-
pen to be spawned in tidal estuaries, marshes, riverine environ-

ments or whatever come under the jurisdiction of the Magnuson
Act; and is putting habitat protection to a degree on the backs of

the Councils, which is something that Mr. Saxton asked, too much
for the Councils to be expected to handle?
Whoever wants to respond.
Mr. SCHMITTEN. I will go ahead and start. First of all, the exam-

ple that I should have used, probably the best example that comes
to mind, is the relationship of shrimp to the estuarine environ-

ment. At one time this was our largest fishery in the Nation. It

now vacillates between first and second with the North Pacific fish-

ery. It is absolutely dependent upon good estuary conditions, and
that is a good example of the need for protecting the habitat.

How do we help the Councils? Each Council should have a habi-

tat committee; I think most do at this point. I believe the National
Marine Fisheries Service should be responsible for helping staff

those committees. These Councils do not have the money to do the
full job. We have done that on various Councils and we are pre-

pared to assist if the habitat amendment passes. I will stop with
that.

Mr. ]VLagnuson. Well, I think the shrimp example is an excellent

one. As you know, also, many of the species that occur along the

Atlantic seaboard use the estuaries, and the estuaries also are af-

fected by many other users. Part of the problem here comes as indi-

vidual activities occur in these habitats. The fishery interests prob-

ably don't have enough say in the way the decisions are voiced, and
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there are many different organizations of government involved in

habitat involvement.
I think part of the issue is, how do you get the fisheries, the

habitat protection for fisheries, to be a more significant part of the
decisionmaking when all of these habitat decisions are made?
Mr. GiLCHREST. Thank you. Mr.—I will say Mr. Joe.

Mr. Brancaleone. I really don't have anything to add, Mr.
Gilchrest, except that again it would just tie our hands even more.
With our staff, I have people working six, seven days, twelve, thir-

teen, fourteen hours, just in writing the plans. And we would be
happy to do it if there were more money forthcoming, but until that
time, it just ties our hands even further.

Mr. Gilchrest. Thank you.
Is there ever a time when it is good policy to exceed maximum

sustainable yield as far as a fishery management plan is con-

cerned?
Mr. Brancaleone. There has been some—yes, sir.

Mr. Magnuson. I will start, but I think you would all like to

comment.
First of all, maximum sustainable yield, in the way it is cal-

culated, is also probably an overestimate of what many fisheries

can bear. In addition, maximum sustainable yield is a dynamic
thing. It is not the kind of thing that we can set it and it is good
for the next decade. It goes up and down and we need to have a
dynamic response system.
One can picture that there may be a few cases where you might

wish to exceed maximum sustainable yield. The key here, though,
is to make that much harder than it has been in the past.

Mr. SCHMITTEN. I couldn't improve on that.

Mr. Gilchrest. The gentleman from New England?
Mr. Brancaleone. There is nothing I could add to it. He has hit

it right on the head.
Mr. Gilchrest. The last question is somewhat vague and philo-

sophical and we are never going to pinpoint it, I suppose, but I will

ask anyway; and it is, not one of those things that is in any way
an exact science, but it gives us some sense of the fishery as far

as long-term planning is concerned, that is, where does ecological

integrity or biodiversity enter into the picture of fishery manage-
ment planning? As far as species interrelationships are concerned,
is there some sense of, well, we have this living planet here, we
have living organisms, they interact with each other, they have
evolved over millions of years, and there is a certain balance that,

granted, fluctuates periodically, but is there some sense of that
when we talk about fishery management planning?
Mr. Magnuson.
Mr. Magnuson. I think the easiest way for us to answer that in

the context of the Magnuson Act is to look to the sections dealing
with how to implement or how to move toward an ecosystem ap-

proach. An ecosystem approach is a fairly simple kind of idea
where you put into the system that you are trying to manage the
components that really belong in it. And the way that we have
done this in the past is, many of the components that are impor-
tant to fishery management are left out, and so one has to look

carefully.
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If one goes the other way and says, every fish management plan
should include everything, this becomes unmanageable. And so it

becomes a matter of specification and how detailed you can specify

this problem so that you can solve the one you are dealing with
without complexing it past the point of being able to do something.

Certainly diversity, ecosystem integrity are all words that have
meaning to certain parts of individual fish management plans;

from a pragmatic point of view, it is probably easier to make a very
strong and flexible ecosystem approach to fisheries management
that pulls in the pieces you need for a specific fisheries.

Mr. Saxton. The gentleman's time has expired.

The gentleman from Washington, Mr. Metcalf
Mr. Metcalf. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My question isn't

vague and philosophical.

Congressman Studds did in my estimation a magnificent job of

framing the problem for discussion today, earlier in this hearing.

Everyone agrees we are dangerously overcapitalized in the North
Pacific, and I am deeply, deeply concerned about this. Our civiliza-

tion now has the technology to totally wipe out any resource on
earth in a short time. And so my question is for my friend RoUie
Schmitten, and it is not perhaps the easiest question, but—and I

am asking in your professional opinion—are we on track now to

prevent in the North Pacific what Congressman Studds so clearly

described off New England?
Mr. Schmitten. With the best scientific data that we have, we

are on track to sustain the fishery as it is. Now, that is not taking
into account unexpected turns in environmental conditions or fluc-

tuations of the stocks which we often see. The North Pacific has
been very conservative in their management, and they are the one
Council that I cited as an example that twice has said they want
to fish below the MSY level, even though our scientists say that
they can fish at such a level. The concern has been that runaway
technology, the ability to harvest; and frankly, until recent times,

no limit on effort, haas not capped this growth. We have the ability

in the North Pacific to take those fisheries in very short order if

we don't have tight constraints on setting of quotas.

Mr. Metcalf. Have the government-backed loans on gear and so

forth, has this added to the problem?
Mr. Schmitten. Yes, it certainly did in the near-term. In recent

years, we have not allowed any government loans in overcapital-

ized fisheries. But initially, the fisheries guarantee program cer-

tainly contributed. If you think back to the Magnuson Act, that is

exactly what we were intending—displace the foreigners with our
own fleets, encourage them to come into these displaced fisheries

—

and I think that we should have put the constraints on before we
opened up the fisheries.

Mr. Metcalf. OK. I have another sort of a question.

We are talking about IFQs or ITQs, and as I understand it, that
ITQs means transferable. And I guess I would like to have your
thinking on this. I have come kicking and screaming, dragged, be-

lieve me, to the conclusion that we have to go in this direction

—

that is my opinion—but I don't think that they should be transfer-

able. I think that that is an asset granted by the government which
becomes very, very valuable, and I don't think that they should be
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transferable. I am going to get a lot of heat for saying that, obvi-

ously, but it is just my opinion. It is a gain that I think is beyond
what you can reasonably expect.

What is the thinking about IFQs now? You mentioned something
about that earlier and I would like to have you expand on it. Be-
cause I really, as I say, didn't like this, but I think we are coming
toward it, necessity.

Mr. SCHMITTEN. Well, my personal goal is that we need to cap
effort. Some of the preference should come from the fishing commu-
nity through the Councils. There is a role for government, and that
role is to be the referee, to make sure that it is as fair and equi-

table an allocation as it can be. For government, though, to impose
its own will, to suggest that IFQs or ITQs is the best thing for a
fishing community, I think, would be the first thing that will kill

it. The misconception that we had earlier is certainly not some-
thing that I have supported.

I do support ITQs if they come out of the Councils that we have
had a chance to participate with. We have three programs in this

Nation. We have a Clam, a Surf Clam ITQ program, a wreckfish
program in the Southeast, and that which will be the test for this

Nation, the major sablefish-halibut IFQ in Alaska, which has
around 3,800 vessels involved in it.

Mr. Metcalf. ok, thank you.

Mr. Saxton. Mr. Longley.
Mr. Longley. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to pick up

on Mr. Metcalfs questions and be more specific with reference to

New England.
Where does it stand now, where does the concept of ITQs stand

with respect to problems in New England?
Mr. Brancaleone. The Council has wrestled with ITQs for a

long time. There are some members of the Council in New England
that feel it is a good idea; there are some members who are not
ready for it. It is not out of the question, but I can tell you, right

at this point, it is not on the table.

Mr. Longley. Based on opposition from within the Council?
Mr. Brancaleone. Council, industry, yes.

Mr. Longley. What, if any, initiatives or how does H.R. 39—does
it have any language at all that deals with the problems of New
England, or should it contain any language that deals with the
problems of New England? And I want to just kind of preface my
question by—from a lot of my conversations with fishermen, frank-

ly, it has become clear to me that the perception that they have of

what is happening with the fisheries Council is, it is total chaos,

there is no agreement, there is no consensus, and they are sitting

there worrying about their livelihood, worrying about the dimin-
ished resource and, frankly, are in a total quandary as to exactly

what they should be doing with their lives or what they should be
doing to try to deal with the problem. And I am just looking for

a little more specificity or leadership from the Council; I am
searching for it.

Mr. Brancaleone. Well, you are hearing from the industry, and
I will give you my point of view; I don't think there is chaos on the
New England Council.
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I was Chairman of the Groundfish Oversight Committee for two
years. I attended two rounds of public hearings. And it is not easy

to go to pubUc hearings, and frankly, I did not realize there were
that many fishermen in New England, because everyone came. And
the first round on Amendment No. 5, we proposed a 50 percent re-

duction in effort; 50 percent of those vessels would be out of the

fishery. Nobody in the industry wants to hear it, no one.

Now, on Amendment No. 7, we are looking at as close to zero as

practicable on Georges Bank, possibly in the Gulf of Maine. I don't

know if I want to go to these public hearings because they again

are not going to want to hear it. We are doing something for the

resource that, in turn, will turn it around and there will be fisher-

men for the future.

So if you talked to the industry, you have heard the same thing

that I heard. It is not chaos; it is that we are about to dip into their

pockets, we are about to put a lot of people out of business, and
we know that. We are not looking forward to it, but we are intend-

ing to turn the stock around. I don't see that as chaos, I don't see

that as chaos at all.

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, let me ask you this. With respect to the re-

duction of effort, could you kind of give me a sense of the steps you
are trying to take to achieve that? I am assuming it is more than
a conceptual
Mr. Brancaleone. Well, as a matter of fact, if this committee

could do anything, it would benefit us. There are some of us on the

Council who feel Amendment No. 5 is going to go a little further.

We understand the
Mr. LONGLEY. Amendment 7?

Mr. Brancaleone. Amendment 5, which is in place now. We
have reduction of days at sea. We have shut down small mesh fish-

eries and a whole host of things. And the days at sea, we reduced
boats in five years down to 88 days. Boats have already told us,

we cannot live on 88 days. Yet we cannot get from the Service

where we are at this present time.

Granted, it is on a short-term, we are only about a year and
some piece into it, but the fishermen are asking what have you
done for us so far. We can't give them the answer. That is where
the chaos is.

Mr. Longley. Now, does the $23 million request for data collec-

tion have anything to do with the days-at-sea requirement in New
England?
Mr. SCHMITTEN. It has spread through every geographic region.

So there is a piece that would go to New England. And I couldn't

identify for you at this point, but I will get back to you, how much
of that goes to New England.

[The information follows:]

Data Collection and Days-At-Sea Requirement In New England

Data collection is a separate issue from the days-at-sea provision in the fishery

management plan. The FY 1996 budget proposes an increase of $22,684,000 for data
collection activities to help meet our stewgirdship responsibilities for building sus-

tainable fisheries and recovering protected species. Under our fisheries programs, as

part of the data collection request, $14,764,000 will be used to improve assessments
of fishery resources, with $4,464,000 of that amount targeted for New England.
Under our recovering protected species programs, $7,920,000 of the data collection

funds will be used to improve assessments of the status of protected species, with
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$1,520,000 of that amount targeted for New England. Therefore, a total of

$5,984,000 of the $22,684,000 for data collection is targeted for New England.

Mr. LONGLEY. The reason for that question is, how effectively is

the days-at-sea requirement being administered?
Mr. Brancaleone. Well, again, this is another administration;

this is before Mr. Schmitten. We were assured when we were writ-

ing Amendment No. 5 that the Service would have all the man-
power and all the money to implement that program. We are still

waiting.

We required VTS, vessel tracking system, in both the groundfish
plan and the scallop plan. We are still waiting for a VTS system.
It is not there, there is no money. They are putting it together, we
are told.

Mr. LoNGLEY. When you say ETS
Mr. Brancaleone. VTS, vessel tracking system. And a year has

gone by, over a year, and we still don't have a vessel tracking sys-

tem not only in the groundfish fishery, but in the scallop fishery.

Mr. LoNGLEY. But yet the fishermen are still submitting all their

reports and I am assuming the information is going into a black
hole.

Mr. Brancaleone. If anybody is into chaos, it is the Service; and
it is no fault of this gentleman. It is the lack of personnel. People
are being pulled off the wharf—the people that can interview fish-

ermen—to try to put together the log books. Log books are coming
in, the data is coming in; they don't have the manpower or the

money to compile that, to get it back to the Council in quick
enough fashion so we can move quickly on anything.
Mr. LONGLEY. Is it any wonder that from the fishermen's point

of view that there is chaos?
Mr. Brancaleone. Again, I don't see that as chaos on the part

of the Council.

Mr. LONGLEY. Well, if I were asked to fill out a log book and
found out that it was being submitted and not used, I would be
pretty upset.

Mr. Brancaleone. It is being used, but the compiling of the data
is taking longer than everyone would like to see.

Mr. Saxton. Thank you. The gentleman's time has expired.

I would now like to recognize Walter Jones. If the name is famil-

iar to those of you who have not met Walter yet, his father sat in

the seat that I occupy here today for many years; and it is a pleas-

ure to have him with us. The room was recently named after Wal-
ter's father, and so I yield to the gentleman.
Mr. Jones. Mr. Chairman, thank you. And again I want to ex-

press my appreciation to you and others that were strong advocates
of having this room named for my father. I very much appreciate

it. He certainly did love the Congress and the people that served

in the Congress.
My question deals with these Councils—I don't know which of

the two gentlemen would want to answer, maybe both. The State

of North Carolina is a member of the South Atlantic Council, al-

though the Mid-Atlantic management plan extends to Cape Hat-
teras, which is the midway point of the coastal area of North Caro-
lina. Knowing that Florida is a member of two Councils, do you see
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any problem in North Carolina being part of two different Coun-
cils? Do you see any problem at all?

Mr. Brancaleone. My personal opinion? I don't see any problem.
But I would also like it expanded so that Rhode Island would be
on the Mid-Atlantic Council.

Mr. Jones. Well, let me also, if I may, RoUie, then how many of

these Councils have commercial fishermen? I know they are ap-

pointed by the State, but how many commercial fishermen serve on
these Councils that come to mind?
Mr. SCHMITTEN. It varies Council by Council, but every single

Council has commercial fishermen serving on them.
And I would like to return to your question, because I too sup-

port the concept of adding another member. I think we would want,
with you, to look at whether the voting number shifts and even
whether you should have two; are there other States, such as

Rhode Island, we should consider? And look at it in its totality.

Conceptually I support that.

Mr. Jones. OK. Thank you.

Mr. Saxton. I thank the gentleman from North Carolina. And I

thank the panelists for their indulgence today and for sticking with
us while we took our short lunch break.
The Members of the subcommittee may have some additional

questions which we may request you to respond to in writing. The
hearing record will be held open for these responses.

[The information may be found at end of hearing.]

Mr. Saxton. It has also been indicated that some Members may
have opening statements that they would like to have made part
of the record, and I ask unanimous consent at this point that those
statements be made part of the record at the beginning of the hear-
ing record. Thank you very much. I appreciate it.

And I will now introduce the next panel. The next panel consists

of six individuals, many of whom are well-known to us. Rod Moore,
who is very well-known to us, former minority staffer here with
Mr. Young and is now the Executive Director of the West Coast
Seafood Processors Association; also Nels Anderson, Jr., Executive
Director of the Bristol Bay Economic Development Corporation;
third, Jeff Hendricks of Alaska Ocean Seafood; fourth, Nelson
Beideman, a constituent of mine, who is Executive Director of the
Blue Water Fishermen's Association, his home is in Barnegat
Light, New Jersey, a commercial fishing community which, of

course, is in my district; fifth, Chris Nelson, Vice President of the
Bon Secour Fisheries, Inc., and Mark Sosin of the American
Sportfishing Association.

If you would all take your places and while you are getting ar-

ranged, let me remind the witnesses that under our committee
rules, we must ask you to limit your statements to five minutes,
but that your entire statement will appear in the record. Because
we will be hearing from so many witnesses, once again I regret
that we cannot be more generous with time. When the yellow light

comes on, please begin to wrap up your testimony and conclude
promptly when the red light appears.

In addition, we will also allow the entire panel to testify before
we question any of the witnesses.

89-569 96-2
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I now recognize the gentleman who is very well-known to us, Rod
Moore, Executive Director of the West Coast Seafood Processors As-
sociation.

Good to have you with us.

Mr. Moore. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Saxton. Again or still.

STATEMENT OF ROD MOORE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, WEST
COAST SEAFOOD PROCESSORS ASSOCIATION

Mr. Moore. It is good to be able to refer to you as Mr. Chairman.
Sort of good-news-bad-news kind of feeling here: It is good to be
here, to be able to testify before the subcommittee; it is in a way
sort of bad that I am not testifying before the committee that used
to occupy this room for a number of years that most of the Mem-
bers who are here today served on for so many years.

West Coast Seafood Processors Association is relatively new as
an association, although the members themselves have been
around for a number of years. Our association represents the major
shore-based processors of species caught in the Exclusive Economic
Zone off the coast of Oregon, California and Washington. Our mem-
bers own processing plants, restaurants, transportation facilities, a
whole wide variety of fisheries interests. Some of them even have
ownership in boats.

What we are hoping is that—by being here today—we want to

make you aware of the importance of the shore-based processing
community to the fisheries of the United States and especially to

the local communities of which they are a part. Our processors
sometimes serve as the major employers in some of these commu-
nities.

Westport, Washington, for example, in Mrs. Smith's district, one
of our members is the biggest employer in that district. I was re-

cently in Fort Bragg, California, visiting one of our members, and
Fort Bragg has got a nice tourism industry, used to have a timber
industry some years ago, but not lately; but all the motels were va-

cant, the tourist shops were closed, the only thing that was keeping
that community open during the winter months were the three fish

plants that were processing fish on shore. Without those, that
whole community would be shut down.
And so as I go through here and talk about things, and as we

talk to the committee further on, we hope the committee recognizes
that the shore-based processors are a vital part of what goes on in

the economics of coastal communities and in the fisheries of the

United States.

Going to the legislation, generally speaking we support H.R. 39.

We think it is a well-written bill. There are some technical and
clarifying provisions that we would like to see made in there, which
are discussed in the written testimony; I won't go into them here
and get into that.

Looking at some of the things that have been said by other wit-

nesses, I do want to stop for a minute and talk about the conflict

of interest issue. The Councils cannot operate properly unless fish-

ermen, processors, everybody who is involved in the industry is al-

lowed to serve on them.
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I think Mr. Studds and Mr. Young mentioned it earlier, that

when the Councils were created, it was recognized that bureaucrats

in Washington, D.C., aren't going to be able to understand what is

happening in the fisheries in the West Coast, the fisheries up in

Alaska, the fisheries up off of New England. If you don't have in-

volvement of fishermen and processors on those Councils, you are

not going to get the information you need.

And to whatever extent the committee decides to impose new re-

strictions involving conflict of interest, make sure that you don't

hamper the commercial fishing industry from participating in the

management decisions.

We are not suggesting that anybody be allowed to vote their own
pocketbook. But if you take away the ability of the commercial fish-

ing industry to participate in the management decisions, you are

not going to have a Council system and you might as well turn ev-

erything over to the Secretary of Commerce.
In regard to some things that aren't in the bill, Mr. Metcalf, on

behalf of at least one of your constituents up in Bellingham, al-

though we don't like ITQs and wish they would go away, if there

is a way to make them nontransferable, that would be just great

and you would be appreciated by some of your constituents up
there.

The House bill is silent on the issue of ITQs. While we would like

to not have any ITQs, quite frankly, we recognize that they are oc-

curring. So what we are suggesting is that you adopt something
along the lines of the Senate approach, which would be to impose
a moratorium on new ITQ plans, develop some guidelines so that

we make sure that the public interest is protected, the people are

protected, and so forth, and then use those guidelines when devel-

oping new ITQ plans.

We also have a couple of new provisions that we want to have
the committee look at, and I will just touch on one of them very
briefly. Mr. Saxton, you mentioned it earlier, the issue of what is

happening with stock assessment on the West Coast. As Mr.
Schmitten explained, stock assessment is sort of a haphazard kind
of thing on the West Coast, and we hope that there will be an op-

portunity for some contracting out of local fishermen to do this, be-

cause we think that is going to lead to better data at less cost to

the taxpayers. And we are willing to live with whatever that data
shows, but we want better data out there so we know what we are

dealing with.

And, with that, my time is almost up; I will wrap up. Again, it

is a pleasure to be here. Thank you.

Mr. Saxton. Thank you very much, Mr. Moore.
[The statement of Mr. Moore may be found at end of hearing.!

Mr. Saxton. Mr. Nels Anderson, Executive Director of the Bristol

Bay Economic Development Corporation.

STATEMENT OF NELS ANDERSON, JR., EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
BRISTOL BAY ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION

Mr. Anderson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members of the com-
mittee. My name is Nels Anderson, I am the Executive Director of

the Bristol Bay Economic Development Corporation. I am here
today to speak for the four CDQ corporations that comprise the
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membership of the Western Alaska Fisheries Development Associa-
tion. They represent 96 percent of the population of the CDQ-eligi-
ble region and have received 74 percent of the community develop-
ment quota.

I wish to begin my testimony by describing the situation in west-
ern Alaska and how it relates to the CDQ program. Fifty-six com-
munities are eligible for CDQs. According to the 1990 Federal cen-

sus, the combined population is very close to 25,000 people today.

The official unemployment rate is over 50 percent, one of the high-
est levels in the Nation; in some villages, it is as much as 75 per-

cent. The average annual income is less than $11,000 per annum.
The number of people living below the poverty line is as high as
40 percent in some regions.

Subsistence puts food on the table from hunting and fishing.

Local commercial fisheries provides some income, but there are few
opportunities for economic growth, and alcoholism and other self-

destructive social behaviors are prominent, and social problems
such as those are commonplace. The most ironic aspect of this trag-

ic situation is that all of these problems occur in a region that is

immediately adjacent to one of the world's richest fisheries, the
Bering Sea.
The Bering Sea is home to millions of metric tons of pollock,

crab. Pacific cod and many other commercially valuable species. In
most cases, our people have had no access to these resources be-

cause of the high capital investment required to participate in

these fisheries. Even though the first CDQ fishery occurred in De-
cember, 1992, this program has developed a track record of being
one of the most innovative and successful economic development
programs created. At the end of 1993, the CDQ program accounted
for 8 percent of the region's entire economy and 18 percent of the
region's private-sector economy. Imagine that, almost one-fifth of

the private economy in less than two years.

By the end of 1993, the CDQ program had created 556 jobs. By
the end of 1994, the total was 1,676. We wish to stress that this

is a jobs opportunity program, not an entitlement program. This is

not welfare; it is welfare reform. The benefits are only available to

the communities and individuals who have the initiative to utilize

this program to their best advantage.
Another important aspect is that the idea for this program came

from western Alaska, not from outside. Local people have a vested
interest in seeing it succeed. One person who deserves much of the
credit for CDQs is your colleague, Congressman Don Young of Alas-

ka. He supported the idea for many years and worked with the
Federal fisheries administrations to make CDQs a reality, and we
truly appreciate this.

And then also a brief reference we would like to make is to Har-
old Sparck, whom we in western Alaska recognize as a leader who
also helped to make the CDQ program become a reality.

Before we got into this program, and even now, there was some
speculation that once we became participants in Bering Sea large-

vessel fisheries, we would lose our enthusiasm for conservation. If

anything, our participation has only intensified our interest, be-

cause we now have a direct stake in the resource and because we
believe we can make a difference. And I think we have.



33

We want to see this industry remain viable, not only for this gen-

eration of western Alaskans, but for the next generation and the

one after that. We want to reduce bycatch to the lowest level pos-

sible, because our villages depend on those bycaught salmon for

sustenance and income.
The CDQ program has set a new standard for conservation in the

North Pacific. We have demonstrated that a community develop-

ment quota, when fished by a conscientious skipper and seafood

company, can result in low bycatch, waste and discards.

In order to provide the Federal managers with the most reliable

data possible, all CDQ vessels carry two observers, report catches

daily, and have fish holds that are equipped for mandatory volume
metric measurements. The CDQ corporations pay the cost of these

additional requirements. We don't mind, because we want to be
part of the solution in making this a better fishery. We believe

these standards should be met by all participants in the North Pa-
cific fisheries.

Mr. Chairman, at the current time, WAFDA is participating in

an expensive lawsuit that challenges the existence of the CDQ pro-

gram under the Magnuson Act. In December, the Federal District

Court in Alaska ruled that CDQs are authorized by the Magnuson
Act. However, the challenge is pending appeal. Because the intent

in H.R. 39 is not readily apparent, we respectfully request that lan-

guage be added to reinforce the point that the existing western
Alaska CDQ program with the existing eligibility requirements is

authorized. According to Congressman Don Young and Senator Ted
Stevens, this is what Congress intended, and this language will

clarify that this was always the congressional intent.

Before I conclude, Mr. Chairman, if I may, H.R. 39 includes a
new national standard for minimizing bycatch. We request that

this standard be strengthened by saying "to the maximum extent

practicable," rather than just "to the extent practicable."

And in conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I would like to state very
clearly that we believe that we can reduce bycatch, waste and dis-

cards. We can follow fishing practices that preserve this resource
for future generations. We can utilize our fisheries in a manner
that is in the best interests of the Nation. And we can do all this

with an allocation of Federal fish, not with the appropriation of

Federal dollars.

Mr. Chairman, I again wish to thank you for the opportunity to

testify. Thank you.
Mr. Saxton. Well, we thank you for your eloquent testimony.

[The statement of Mr. Anderson may be found at end of hearing.]

Mr. Saxton. Before we get to our next panelist, I would like to

yield to the gentleman from Washington, Mr. Metcalf, to introduce

our next panelist.

Mr. Metcalf. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. And it is

my pleasure and honor to introduce today Jeff Hendricks, who is

the General Manager of the Alaska Ocean Seafood Company of

Anacortes, Washington.
And just as an interesting thing, they operate the Alaska Ocean,

which is the largest and one of the most modern factory trawlers
in the United States. They operate basically in the Alaska ground-
fish industry, with a target species being the Alaska pollock.
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It is a real pleasure to have you here today.
Mr. Saxton. Mr. Hendricks.

STATEMENT OF JEFF HENDRICKS, ALASKA OCEAN SEAFOOD
Mr. Hendricks. Thank you, Mr. Metcalf. And thank you, Mr.

Chairman, and Members of the subcommittee. As Mr. Metcalf in-

troduced me, I am Jeff Hendricks, General Manager of Alaska
Ocean Seafood Limited Partnership. My family has participated in

the North Pacific and Bering Sea fishery since 1924. I personally
have been involved in these fisheries for some 25 years and began
fishing groundfish in 1982 as owner and captain of joint-venture
trawlers that delivered to foreign processor motherships.
During the 1980's, we were a part of the Americanization of

these fisheries with the construction of two stern trawlers that de-
liver their catch directly to shore-side processors in Dutch Harbor,
Alaska. We also introduced the Alaska Ocean that Mr. Metcalf
nientioned, which is the largest and one of the most modern surimi
factory trawlers in the U.S. fleet. This state-of-the-art vessel enjoys
a strong reputation throughout the industry for its overall quality
and emphasis on safety. As principal captain of the Alaska Ocean,
I am particularly proud of her and I have included a recent photo-
graph with my written testimony.
We are keenly interested in the Magnuson Act and its implemen-

tation by the North Pacific Fishery Management Council. The fun-
damental purpose of the Magnuson Act was to prevent overfishing,
and thus conserve our fishing resource for future generations. I be-
lieve the Act has indeed prevented overfishing and promoted con-
servation in our groundfish fishery resources of Alaska. For that
reason alone, the Magnuson Act should be reauthorized, and we
applaud Chairman Young for the introduction of H.R. 39.

While our written testimony contains detailed comments on the
bill, I would like to focus on an important issue that the bill does
not address. The Magnuson Act was written in the context of the
tradition of open access, the idea that the fisheries are open to all

comers. At that time, open access provided a strong invitation for

Americanization of the fisheries, but now the fisheries are fully

harvested and processed by Americans. On the opening day of the
season, each and every vessel and processor enters into a highly
competitive race to harvest as large a share as possible before the
government gives its 24-hour notice of the season closure. Unfortu-
nately, the consequences of open access are now overcapitalization
and fisheries that are not viable because there are simply too many
vessels and processors for the resources available. The seasons are
now measured in terms of days rather than weeks or months.
Among the untenable results of this race are those directly relat-

ed to safety, discard, bycatch, inefficient resource utilization and
economic instability. Put another way, open access in the context
of an overcapitalized fishery is obviously the very antithesis of good
fisheries management.

It seems equally obvious that the North Pacific Council can fulfill

its management responsibilities only by moving away from the
open access system and implementing a system of individual trans-

ferable quotas, or ITQs. Briefly, an ITQ system is one in which in-

dividual participants in a fishery are allocated a specific percentage
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of the total allowable catch. As a result, each vessel and processor-

owner is individually accountable for his catch and its utilization.

Our reasons for believing the ITQ system is the best and really

the only viable solution to the overcapitalization problem in the

Bering Sea groundfish fishery are set out in detail in the written

testimony. By way of summary here, I would like to emphasize
that the North Pacific Council staff and other analysts have con-

cluded that ITQs are the most effective way to address the prob-

lems of the race for fish, safety, bycatch, discards, utilization and
economic instability.

The North Pacific Council has begun consideration of ITQs, but

it appears constrained, at least in part, by actual or perceived legal

and political barriers to such a program. We therefore request that

this committee approve legislation that would eliminate these bar-

riers.

One barrier that is of major importance to us are the criteria

that should be used to determine initial allocations of quotas, that

is, how can the Council avoid creating huge windfalls and losses

when it implements the programs? We suggest that this is a prob-

lem that can be avoided by simple concept where a harvesting ves-

sel in the fishery would receive a quota, the percentage of which
is no less than 95 percent of its current percentage of the harvest.

Likewise, allocations to each processing sector should be authorized

and be no less than 95 percent of current levels.

Other barriers which we request the committee address include

unequivocal authorization of ITQs, authorization of processor sector

quota shares, and clarification that ITQs are not a property right.

We therefore respectfully request that this committee move to ad-

dress the issues of safety, bycatch, discard, utilization and eco-

nomic instability by implementing these changes, and finally, that

these legislative changes include a requirement that the North Pa-

cific Council implement an ITQ system for the Alaska groundfish

fishery no later than two years from now.
My partners and I very much appreciate your kind attention to

our views. Thank you.

Mr. Saxton. Thank you, Mr. Hendricks.
[The statement of Mr. Hendricks may be found at end of hear-

ing.]

Mr. Saxton. We are now going to hear from Nelson Beideman,
who, as I mentioned earlier, is from Barnegat Light, New Jersey,

a vibrant little fishing port in New Jersey. Nelson is the Executive
Director of the Blue Water Fishermen's Association.

Nelson and I first got to know each other a number of years ago
when he became my support line, my lifeline to the fishing indus-

try; and a lot of information that we have exchanged has been very

helpful to both of us over the years.

Nelson, we are anxious to hear from you.

STATEMENT OF NELSON BEIDEMAN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
BLUE WATER FISHERMEN'S ASSOCIATION

Mr. Beideman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Members of the sub-

committee, for asking me to speak. I am Nelson Beideman. I have
been a fisherman since childhood and began fishing commercially



36

year-round after graduating from Maine Maritime Academy in

1975.
Blue Water represents commercial fishermen, vessel owners, fish

dealers and supply companies involved with Atlantic highly migra-
tory marine species. These family-run small businesses are proud
to carry on the tradition of providing healthy seafood to other
Americans who cannot or do not want to catch their own.
On behalf of Blue Water's membership, I thank the Chairman

and this subcommittee for delaying the scheduled markup of the
Atlantic Tuna Convention Act. This allowed time for staff and in-

dustry to improve the bill by adding comparable enforcement provi-

sions for all Atlantic harvesters and a sense of Congress to clarify

congressional intent regarding our participation in ICCAT.
Today I will confine my remarks to highly migratory species is-

sues. My written testimony contains Blue Water's general com-
ments on H.R. 39 and the Magnuson Act. Since National Marine
Fisheries Service can choose either the Magnuson Act or the Atlan-
tic Tuna Act to implement regulations for highly migratory species,

you must also incorporate comparable enforcement provisions into

the Magnuson Act to ensure fairness and equity for U.S. fishermen
who harvest internationally shared resources. The 1994 ICCAT
commission meeting proved that ICCAT can produce a winning
turnaround for Atlantic bluefin tuna. ICCAT's progressive meas-
ures to ensure compliance with international bluefin recommenda-
tions bring hope to Atlantic fishermen who depend on these re-

sources. We must ensure that similar provisions are established for

all species under ICCAT's jurisdiction, not just bluefin tuna.
In Madrid last year, fairness to American fishermen was sepa-

rated from conservation of the Atlantic swordfish resource. In re-

ality, these two issues cannot be separated. Congress must ensure
that fairness in conservation guides our renegotiation of the sword-
fish recommendations at ICCAT in 1995. The United States must
not condone ICCAT actions which reward noncompliance and pun-
ish those who have abided by conservation agreements.
Strengthening the Magnuson Act is critical to the revised man-

agement program for highly migratory species that Congress initi-

ated with the amendments of 1990. Congress did the right thing
then and now must reaffirm its commitment to a balanced ap-
proach that requires a careful integration of domestic and inter-

national perspectives.

National Marine Fisheries Service has made progress. However,
many areas still need higher priority and focus. The proposed
amendments in H.R. 39 will strengthen this important Act. Na-
tional Marine Fisheries Service has resisted establishing a more
formal public forum around the U.S. ICCAT advisory committee.
We think the plan development teams will fulfill what many see
as a missing ingredient to the current HFS public process. If prop-
erly implemented, plan development teams will allow conveniently
located open debate among all interested parties.

If Congress wants to effectively address their priorities in the
Act, they must be funded. For example, in the proposed bill, there
is a new national standard to minimize bycatch, yet in the Presi-

dent's budget proposal, there are decreasing dollars for gear engi-

neering and bycatch research.
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We appreciate congressional efforts to hold all nations that har-

vest international fish stocks accountable to a similar degree as

American fishermen. We ask you to continue and strengthen that

^licy for the sake of the resource, the benefit of the Nation and
the American fishermen.

I thank the Chairman and the subcommittee for the opportunity

to testify.

Mr. Saxton. Well, we thank you for being here, Nelson. Your tes-

timony is very articulate and we appreciate it very much.
[The statement of Mr. Beideman may be found at end of hear-

ing.]

Mr. Saxton. We turn now to Chris Nelson, Vice President of the

Bon Secour Fisheries, Inc.

Mr. Nelson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That is better that time.

I appreciate it.

STATEMENT OF CHRIS NELSON, VICE PRESIDENT, BON
SECOUR FISHERIES, INC.

Mr. Nelson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the sub-

committee. I appreciate the opportunity to be here. I am Chris Nel-

son, Vice President at Bon Secour Fisheries. Back at Bon Secour,

"vice president" means "little brother." I have got two older broth-

ers and a dad in the business. I am fourth generation. We have
been in the seafood business, the Nelson family has, for over a hun-
dred years. We operate shrimp boats down there, as well as a
shrimp and oyster packing plant.

I have seen a number of different sides of these issues that we
are dealing with. I have some academic training in fisheries, I have
a Master's degree in oceanography. I also worked on the Hill for

a year for Mr. Stevens, Senator Stevens, on the other side, as a sea
grant fellow, and got to see some of the legislative perspective on
a number of these things. So I appreciate the difficulty and the
complexity of a number of these problems.

I would like to thank particularly on this committee some of the
members from our region—Mr. Tauzin, Mr. Ortiz are unfortunately
not here—but I appreciate their efforts in the past and will con-

tinue to look forward to working with them on these issues.

As I said, the problems that we are facing on a national basis

and certainly in our region, in the Gulf, are very complex, and I

don't have any easy answers for any of them, no quick fix. But one
thing that I can present as a theme, that I hope we will all adhere
to, and when I talk to the people in the National Marine Fisheries

Service, what we need to do is fix—there is a lot of talk about re-

building fish stocks, and that is certainly an important, important
part of the Act. However, I would also like to focus on the people
that we are managing.
You know. Service always says we are really managing people,

a lot of lip service to that. But I would like to focus on rebuilding

the confidence of the people that we are managing in the process.

And specific to our region, we have got the issue of bycatch and
shrimp trawls. It is certainly a concern to all users of all the re-

sources in the region; whether their perceptions of the issue are

different from others, it is a concern to everyone. The 1990 Magnu-
son Act had some provisions to deal with that particular issue.
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I would like to see continued regionalization of dealing with
bycatch—rather than trying to deal with it on a national basis, the

Councils be allowed to deal with it on a more regionally specific

basis. I participated in the Gulf and South Atlantic Foundation
Bycatch Steering Committee, and helped to design their research
program in cooperation with the Fisheries Service. And I felt very
good about that effort. A number of different interests came to-

gether and forged a plan to do research on characterizing the

bycatch—what are we bringing up in the trawl? How much of it is

there? And also we planned to do gear research.

Now, currently it is my feeling, and a number of the other people

in the industry feel that maybe the gear research is receiving a lit-

tle too much focus and that we still don't know all we need to know
about what is being caught, and particularly what are the impacts
of what is being caught on the ecosystem.
For instance, there is a concern in the commercial industry that

red drum are taking a lot of the crab, blue crab resource, as well

as the shrimp resource; and we would like to see some research
from the Service on what are the effects of excluding some of these
predators on the resources that we depend on, what are the atroph-

ic level interactions. It is a big word, but what are some of these
things that are going on? Dr. Joan Browder at Miami has done
some research on that, but we don't see much emphasis on further

research there.

As far as the data goes, I would like to see, and everyone in the

industry, I think—certainly in the Gulf—would like to see some
fundamental changes in how data are gathered from the shrimp
fishery. Currently, there is a lot of dependence on port agent inter-

views of captains. And unfortunately, with the TED issue being so

hotly contested in the Gulf, there is—suffice it to say—a poor rela-

tionship between Federal Government employees and even State

government employees and the fishermen. So a lot of those inter-

views are not happening.
There has been a tremendous decline in the number of inter-

views, and I would like to see that addressed, possibly through a
workshop or task force-type environment where a number of dif-

ferent ideas could be presented on dealing with the data, or lack

of data.

Second, I would like to see a process put in place for the Gulf
of Mexico where fish stock assessment could be scientifically peer
reviewed from outside the Service.

There are a couple of other things I wanted to mention. The net

ban situation in Florida is something that I feel like the Councils

in the Gulf and the south Atlantic need to address, the impact that

that is going to have on FMP species such as white shrimp and
Spanish mackerel need to be addressed.
Habitat concerns—another way we can build confidence in the

fishermen that the process is working to their best interest is to

see more involvement on habitat issues by the Federal Govern-
ment, fisheries management agencies, sort of from a supply side

rather than the restriction-side point of view.

Thank you again, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity to

make these comments and look forward to working with Members
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of the subcommittee on moving forward on this very important bill.

Thank you.
Mr. Saxton. Mr. Nelson, thank you very much. We appreciate

your being here.

[The statement of Mr. Nelson may be found at end of hearing.]

Mr. Saxton. So far in this panel, we have heard from the com-
mercial fishing industry, which is obviously of great importance to

us for a number of reasons; and when we think about the commer-
cial fishing industry, it is certainly easy enough for us to think in

terms of the economics of the industry.

We are now going to hear from a representative from the rec-

reational sportsfishing industry, Mark Sosin. When we hear from
Mark and others from his side of the fisheries industry, it is good
for us to all keep in mind—and I can bear true faith to this—that

the recreational industry is also a very important industry from an
economic point of view.

I represent 40 miles of coastline, and I can tell you that the tack-

le shops and the restaurants, the small boat rental places, the boat
sales places, the motor sales places all add up to be a humongous
industry in my district.

And so I am very pleased to have you with us today, Mark, and
we are anxious to hear from you.

STATEMENT OF MARK SOSIN, AMERICAN SPORTFISHING
ASSOCIATION

Mr. SosiN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. My name is

Mark Sosin. I came to Washington this morning to testify on behalf
of the American Sportfishing Association, the sportfishing industry,

and obviously I am the only representative at this table of the Na-
tion's 17 million salt water anglers.

I have been a recreational angler myself for over 55 years. In my
professional life, I have been involved in the recreational fishing in-

dustry for more than three decades, and reported on it as a jour-

nalist during that time. Currently, I produce and host Mark Sosin's

Saltwater Journal, now in its eleventh season, and broadcast na-

tionwide on ESPN.
My testimony will address the provisions of H.R. 39.

Let me say that we support this legislation, but intend to offer

some suggestions on how certain provisions could be strengthened
to improve recreational fishing and fisheries management across

this country.
Let me take a minute to tell you about ASA and the recreational

industry. The American Sportfishing Association was created in

November of 1993 for the sole purpose of representing the resource
and trade needs of the recreational fishing industry. The first goal

of this new association is to ensure that we have a healthy, sus-

tainable fishery resource, because without that resource, we are all

out of business.

Recreational fishing plays a significant role in the lives of one in

five Americans. Over the decades, this fishing activity has given
rise to a wide-ranging industry dedicated to meeting the fishing

needs of the country's 60 million anglers. These anglers, who collec-

tively spent over 500 million days pursuing freshwater and salt

water species, support an industry with $24 billion in retail sales
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annually. This spending encompasses a wide cross-section of the
American economy, including fishing equipment manufacturing,
travel and transportation services, boat and vehicle manufacturing,
and fishing and boat licenses. This activity generates a total eco-

nomic impact of nearly $70 billion throughout the manufacturing,
wholesale and retail sectors of the American economy.

Likewise, Mr. Chairman, the marine recreational fishing indus-
try has played a valuable role in the economies of local coastal com-
munities. In 1991, 17 million Americans spent 64 million days fish-

ing in salt water. The economic impact of this activity exceeded $5
billion at the retail level, and generated $15 billion in overall eco-

nomic activity.

Mr. Chairman, in my oral comments, I would like to speak to

just one issue, for I am afraid that if we fail to deal with it, none
of the other changes may matter. My concern here is overfishing.

As you all know, the Magnuson Act mandates that conservation
and management measures must prevent overfishing. But in most
cases, managers react to overfishing after it occurs. A report by the
National Marine Fisheries Service disclosed that 67 species are
overfished, representing 43 percent of those species assessed. Due
to overfishing, the same report says, U.S. fisheries produce only
about half their potential yield, resulting in losses of about $3 bil-

lion a year to this Nation. This year, you have the opportunity to

amend the Magnuson Act and fix what time has proven to be the
single most ineffective element of the Act, its failure to prevent
overfishing.

Almost all of the changes proposed in H.R. 39 regarding Council
structure and operation are targeted at improving conservation.
However, in order for any of these efforts to work, there has to be
a conservation baseline that limits harvest in favor of the resource.

H.R. 39 advances the most significant improvement in all of the
bills today. However, it would still allow for the manipulation of op-

timum yield Lo increase harvest in excess of maximum sustainable
yield.

Two simple amendments will significantly improve the conserva-
tion basis of this statute. The first is to include a definition of max-
imum sustainable yield similar to the existing 602 guidelines. The
second is to prevent harvest from exceeding maximum sustainable
yield in any fishery. Our recommended definition for maximum
sustainable yield is included in our written comments.

In addition, Mr. Chairman, there should be a restriction on the
ability to increase harvest above conservative levels. The following

amendment to H.R. 39 is suggested. Delete the word "jeopardize"

from the definition of overfishing in section 4 of the bill, and re-

place it with the word "reduce."

Mr. Chairman, do not underestimate our fishermen's ability, be
they commercial or recreational, to overharvest our fisheries, or the
fishery manager's inability to control it. We need your help to im-

pose a conservation ethic in the fishery management system.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to ad-

dress this subcommittee.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you, Mr. Sosin.

[The statement of Mr. Sosin may be found at end of hearing.]
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Mr. Saxton. The gentleman from Maryland, Mr. Gilchrest. Let

me say before Mr. Gilchrest, you are noticing, I am sure, that there

have been people in and out, and that is because there are a num-
ber of other hearings going on at the same time. There are hear-

ings that are being carried out by other subcommittees of our full

committee, as well as other committees. And so we apologize for

that, but it is just part of life on Capitol Hill.

Mr. Gilchrest.

Mr. Gilchrest. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Nelson, you expressed some interest in allowing the flexibil-

ity for each Management Council to come up with its own plan for

bycatch and things of that nature; and I agree with you 100 per-

cent on that. And then you also made mention of an ecosystem ap-

proach, which is a term that I guess some people understand, some
people don't understand, the bulk of us in the middle have some
vague notion of it.

It would seem to me that if we are looking at an overall fishery

management plan, as far as overfishing, bycatch, and all of the re-

lated problems that we have to deal with, that an ecosystem ap-

proach would make—now I am not a scientist—but it would seem
to make some sense to me. And I would just like you to comment
on, can we inject an ecosystem, which is not an exact science, word-

ing or philosophy or mentality into the planning for the manage-
ment plans, especially for bycatch?
Mr. Nelson. I can't comment on the ability of the scientists nec-

essarily to put—how fine of a point they can put on it. We already

see the shortcomings in many cases of working with the data sets

that we have to even come up with what is OSY or MSY or any
of these things, or the status of the stock. So as far as being able

to word an act so that certain things would take place, based on
an overall look at the ecosystem and how well it is doing, I would
like to see that as a goal.

I always felt like the Fisheries Service was moving in the right

direction, looking at it that way, because fundamentally you look,

you know, from a science background; you can't just single out any
one species and try to manage for that species. The case I gave
with red fish, we really don't know what the effect of not fishing

red fish in the Federal zone is having on some of the prey species

that that fish preys on. The Council down there is asking for reas-

sessment of that stock. That is at least a step in the right direction,

to look at what the size of the stock is.

There are a number of other examples, for instance I mentioned
Dr. Browder's study. It showed that there were actually some nega-

tive impacts on some fish stocks which, doing some things with
bycatch, reducing bycatch actually impacted negatively some of the

apex predators. So I think that is foolish to go forward with some
of these management plans before we do know what these effects

are. And that is why I mentioned it.

I think it is important that we do some of this research, as best

we can. I am certainly not an atrophic level interaction type sci-

entist, didn't have any training in that, but I know that it can be

done from a modeling standpoint.

Mr. Gilchrest. But that is the direction, I guess what you are

saying, we need to move in?
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Mr. Nelson. Yes, sir.

Mr. GiLCHREST. Mr. Sosin, could you comment on the same ques-
tion, relating ecosystem approach to management plans ecosystem
approach when we are thinking about bycatch, the discards?
Mr. SOSIN. I am not sure I have the kind of answer you want

to this, Mr. Gilchrest, but you know, obviously it is all tied to-

gether. But by the same token, you can look at shrimp as a
bycatch, even though that is the primary thing.

Mr. Gilchrest. I didn't hear you.

Mr. Sosin. You can look at shrimp as a bycatch. Even though
that is their primary mission, to catch shrimp, they are catching
one pound of shrimp to seven or eight pounds or nine pounds of

something else.

So I think it is very hard to control an entire ecosystem. I think
it is going to be very hard for the Councils to do it, because I don't

think they react fast enough.
Mr. Gilchrest. It is difficult, I understand, and my next ques-

tion will be about the structure of the Councils; and I understand
it is difficult to do the ecosystem approach. And I am sort of coming
from the Chesapeake Bay where we have a number of clams and
oysters, and to a certain extent they filter out the water and to a
certain extent they are tied to the grass, the subaquatic vegetation;

the grass is tied to the protection of the crabs, the crabs are a
source of food for the rockfish. I mean, all of it, the wetlands have
an impact, and all of this setback as part of a perspective on a
management plan, this is how it is connected. And I think it is in-

cumbent upon us to begin the rigorous mental effort that is re-

quired in order to understand the ecosystem as far as fishery man-
agement plans is concerned. It is timely for us to begin to do that.

Mr. Sosin. Absolutely. You know, I agree 100 percent. I just
looked at video footage, we edited a show this week in Barnegat
Bay, New Jersey, in which we show sanding grass shrimp out of

the eel grass, and all of the creatures that live in that eel grass.

And I made a comment in a voice-over on the show, that because
they brought the eel grass back in greater quantity, you have all

these creatures in there which then, in turn, will support the larger
predatory species and give you what you are asking about in the
ecosystem.

I was also in Chesapeake Bay this year, and I am very well

aware of some of your problems. So, yes, it is all tied together.

The question this morning that was asked about habitat. Habitat
is a key to fish stocks. Without the proper habitat, you are not
going to have the fish stocks, whether it be in the Grand Banks off

of New England, or down in the south where I live, or anyplace
else.

Mr. Gilchrest. I see my time is up. Thank you.
Mr. Saxton. Ask your other question.
Mr. Gilchrest. The other question did related to habitat. And

I don't want to pick on Mr. Nelson, but you made a statement that
was fascinating to me.

First of all, we don't have shad in the Bay anymore, and to a
large extent it is due to the Conowingo Dam that was built there
some years ago. The shad can't swim upstream so there are very
few areas now where they can spawn. So it was due to overfishing.



43

but the major problem with the shad is the fact that they can't

have Uttle babies anymore. So even though we have stopped fishing

for shad, they haven't come back. So, Mr. Nelson, you made a com-
ment that we need to begin to explain habitat from a supply side

versus restricted point of view. Could you explain that?

Mr. Nelson. Well, I guess fishermen always—the management
programs on fishermen usually result in making them less efficient

in order to protect the fish stocks. And I have always thought that

is backwards from what we should be doing.

We should be encouraging all industries to be more efficient.

Anything else is encouraged to be more efficient. Fishermen, par-

ticularly commercial fishermen, are encouraged to be less efficient.

And I think it is a shame that fishermen have to endure that with-

out also seeing some real commitment on the part of the same fish-

eries managers and agencies to the supply side, which is—I mean,
habitat protection theoretically could lead to more fish being avail-

able for everyone—recreational, commercial, all the users of the re-

sources. And it is too bad that we can't—that would, again, build

confidence among the fishermen that they are not being unfairly

singled out as the sole cause for the fish stocks being down.
And in many cases overfishing can occur very, very quickly, for

the fish stock is already compromised because of habitat destruc-

tion.

Mr. GiLCHREST. Fascinating perspective.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you, Mr. Gilchrest.

Mr. Moore, as you recall, one of my pet peeves about the way we
make policy is that we oftentimes ignore or don't make the best use
of scientific data, and sometimes we question the validity of sci-

entific data. And I can see from reading your written testimony
that you have some questions about the scientific fish data that are

used to make policy with regard to the Magnuson process.

Would you care to elaborate on that?

Mr. Moore. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. You got into this a little

bit earlier with Rollie Schmitten, and he sort of half answered the

question.

The area in particular that my members obviously are concerned
about is the West Coast, but this is kind of applicable to a lot of

other places around the country. The stock surveys on the West
Coast, which is sort of what the harvest guidelines for fishermen
are based on, are conducted once every three years. And because
of the size of the area being covered, the amount of time they have,

so forth and so on, you have one vessel that once every three years

covers a few different places on the West Coast; and then they ex-

trapolate all that data and come up with something that, frankly,

is only good enough to be used as an abundance index. It will tell

you that maybe there were more fish there three years ago, maybe
there were less fish there three years ago. It doesn't tell you any-

thing about the numbers of fish, the sex of the fish, the size, what
kind of shape the stock is in.

There is a very good model that has been done by a NMFS sci-

entist out of the laboratory in Seattle, but if he doesn't have good
data to put in that model, it is a garbage-in, garbage-out situation.
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What we are suggesting is something that I think is going to be
supported around the industry, and we hope in the environmental
community as well. We also hope it is going to save some money
for the taxpayers and address, potentially, some of the overfishing
issues; and that is, allow the industry to be chartered out to per-

form these stock surveys in those areas where they want it to be
done.

I know there is a different situation up in New England that Mr.
Studds faces that they have got some real good data that has gone
on for a lot of years. We are not as fortunate as having that.

But allow fishermen to be chartered out by the National Marine
Fisheries Service; allow them to retain their catch as a way of off-

setting the costs. And whatever data you get is going to be, we
think, better data than something that is done once every three
years. And that data may show that there are fewer fish out there,

in which case we need more restrictions on our fishermen and our
processors, or it may show that there are a lot more fish out there
and we need to be able to harvest more, which is better for the
fishermen, better for my processors.

So that is what we are proposing as sort of a trial thing for the
West Coast, and we hope you will take a look at that.

Mr. Saxton. Do you have support from anyone in the scientific

community or anyone in the current administration for that kind
of approach?
Mr. Moore. I had a brief discussion with Mr. Schmitten about

it sort of during the break between panels here, and we are going
to discuss it a little bit more. It is being discussed quite a bit

amongst the fishing industry—fishermen, processors, even the fac-

tory trawlers. This may be one of the issues where the factory
trawlers and the shore-based processors may actually agree on
something.

I have also had some discussions with one of the West Coast rep-

resentatives of one of the major environmental organizations, and
I think there is some interest there on the part of environmental
community, as well, to at least try this out on the West Coast, see
if we get some better data.

Mr. Saxton. Thank you.
Mr. Beideman, you come from a unique perspective because you

deal with migratory species—basically, your livelihood is dealing
with swordfish—and as a result of that, you have extensive experi-

ence with not just the regulations imposed through the Magnuson
process, but also with regard to the international fisheries conven-
tions.

Can you share with us your perspective of how that process,

those processes, work together? Do we need to do anything with
Magnuson to take account of the dual process and the dual regu-
latory authorities that you deal with?
Mr. Beideman. Well, I believe it needs to remain under the Sec-

retary and that we need to formalize the ICCAT advisory commit-
tee, into more of a Council-like public setting. The scoping meetings
that National Marine Fisheries Service has been conducting have
been good, however, the fishermen don't have an opportunity to de-

bate with the actual policymakers, decisionmakers, in the plans, to

give these managers the knowledge of what is going on in our fish-
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eries. They get asked questions, and National Marine Fisheries

Service comes around, and everybody puts their input in; but un-
like the Council process, what we lack is that open debate in front

of some of the people that are actually working on developing the
fishery management plan.

So right at this time, I think that the next step is to open up the

public process a little wider and to allow these plan development
teams.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you very much, Nelson.
Let me ask Mr. Studds if he has any questions at this point.

Mr. Studds. Mr. Chairman, let me simply apologize to the panel.

I have mastered being in three places at once, but four sometimes
is tricky. I did a double-take when I saw Mr. Moore down there.

What the hell is he doing with the witnesses?
Mr. Moore. Mr. Studds, it is strange seeing you on that side of

the dais, too.

Mr. Studds. I know. Same thing has occurred to me on more
than one occasion.

Let me just note—I did, of course, read your testimony carefully;

and I couldn't help but note that you seem to have a strong pref-

erence for the House bill over the Senate bill. I am inclined to ask
you which one you wrote, but I

Mr. Moore. Mr. Studds, all I can say is that the Chairman's
name is on the bill.

Mr. Studds. As always. Still a staffer, I may say.

No, it is a delight to see you there, and it is a delight to see you
less stressed and obviously more affluent.

Mr. Moore. I wish the latter were true.

Mr. Studds. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you.
Mr. Torkildsen.
Mr. Torkildsen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
For the witnesses, given that you all have your specific problems

in the fisheries that you deal with, I think none perhaps quite as
severe as what we see up in New England, I would just ask for

your general comments about what type of stands or steps would
you be willing to accept to avoid the catastrophe we have in New
England? I mean, can you just share your thoughts on that a little

bit?

Because the success of a fishing industry can be too successful,

as New England has demonstrated, what steps would you be will-

ing to accept from your local Councils to avoid going through the
disaster that has happened off the coast of New England?
Mr. Moore. If I can start off real briefly, as far as the West

Coast is concerned, we are already accepting steps and, you know,
we would certainly accept more. The difficulty with the situation

in New England, and this is no offense to Joe Brancaleone or any-
body on the Council who has worked so hard up there to try to deal

with the problems that you have in your area, on the West Coast
we have a tradition of having quotas, reporting, in many cases ob-

servers on vessels or in processing plants, and strong enforcement.
The New England fisheries for a long, long time were managed

without quotas and without any good reporting. And it is our con-

tention on the West Coast—and I think Jeff will probably agree
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with me on this—that if you don't have quotas saying, you have got

to stop fishing when you are getting close to taking too many fish,

and you don't have good reporting, so the managers don't know
what is being caught out there, you are going to run yourself into

the ground.
Mr. Anderson. Mr. Chairman, as far as we are concerned in

Alaska, we would encourage you folks to encourage the Councils to

take a very conservative approach. If you wait until too late, you
have to take some very drastic measures that hurt everyone. And
I think it is really important for you to set some very good national
standards that give the necessary guidance to the Councils so that
they can manage the fishery correctly, so that there is something
for the future.

Mr. Hendricks. Well, I have to agree with what was said and
re-echo that I think with respect—well, my experience for the fish-

eries in the North Pacific, in the Bering Sea, is that I think most
will agree that the National Marine Fisheries Service and the sci-

entific community in the north and the North Pacific Management
Council have in fact conserved that resource and protected it from
overfishing. I believe that is a fact. And we are thankful for that
in the industry, on both sides of the fence, and that should be ap-
plauded; that is the North Pacific fishery.

Mr. Beideman. This is a little difficult question for highly migra-
tory species, because the fact of the matter is until we have co-

operation across the entire range of a stock of fish by all the har-
vesters, cooperating together to keep yields at or below MSY and
to rebuild the stocks to maximum levels, we have got very little.

We are watching as highly migratory species decline. And the
more that we do, the more it relieves international harvesters from
doing their share. We have to be careful to do all of what we should
be doing, but not do too much, because it actually relieves their re-

sponsibility and undermines the shared burden necessary to be ef-

fective for the fisheries.

There are a lot of things that need to be done. One of the areas
is much more data collection and attention across all the highly mi-
gratory species. All the businesses involved in these fisheries

should be at the same level of reporting and at present, they are
not. We have charter boats and head boats that are not reporting

at the moment, while the commercial boats have daily log books.

Our dealers have mandatory reports—our boats have mandatory
observers, and we have three different cross-checks on for data col-

lection; while other businesses haven't even gotten started report-

ing yet. Plus recreational surveys, as we have learned, are nothing
better than guesstimates. We need to enhance recreational mon-
itoring.

Mr. Nelson. Is there still some time?
Mr. TORKILDSEN. There is, if anyone else would like to respond.
Mr. Nelson. OK. First of all, I guess the situation in New Eng-

land is somewhat foreign to me being in the shrimp industry,

strictly looking at shrimp. And incidentally, Mr. Sosin mentioned
shrimp are a bycatch; I have to respond to that.

When I go recreational fishing, I tend to catch a lot of topsail cat-

fish and hardhead catfish, maybe ten of those for every speckled
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trout I catch, so I guess the speckled trout are a bycatch when I

go to doing that, too.

Incidentally, the number is down to around three or four pounds
to one now; we are learning more about what actually comes up.

Anyway, as far as specifically what would we be willing to accept
in the Gulf of Mexico, I hope that, given the same circumstances,
we would look at a limited entry scheme. I think that that is cer-

tainly a reasonable fall-back; and maybe even way before you get
to crisis mode, look at limited entry schemes as possibilities. As
long as you look at limiting the entry for all users of the resource.
And, again, I am aware of a shrimp fishery in South Carolina

where inshore recreational cast-net take on the shrimp is begin-
ning to limit what the offshore commercial take is. That is a very
difficult situation. So looking at limited entry on just the commer-
cial side, without the recreational side in that case, and in the Gulf
as well, would be a real tough situation.

I am not sure how we would go about dealing with it, but that,

I would say, a limited entry scheme in the Gulf would be some-
thing I would hope we would look at.

The gentleman's time has expired.
I would like to just note for the record that Mr. Pallone is with

us today. Mr. Pallone is not an official Member of the committee,
but we are very pleased that he is here; and I was going to recog-

nize him for questions, but in the interest of time, he has volun-
teered to pass at this time, and so we appreciate that very much.
He is an active participant in these proceedings, and we appreciate
it very much.

[The statement of Mr. Pallone follows:]

Statement of Hon. Frank Pallone, Jr., a U.S. Representative from New
Jersey

The Fisheries Management Subcommittee of the old Merchant Marine and Fish-
eries Committee spent a considerable amount of time addressing a number of con-
cerns that this im.portant legislation contains.
As in H. R. 780, which was marked up in the Fisheries Subcommittee last Con-

gress, I was pleased to see that user fees were not included in this bill. Implementa-
tion of user fees would result in a loss of income and jobs, severely hurting an in-

dustry that is already in dismal shape.
Additionally, I was pleased to see that an amendment I sponsored and the Fish-

eries Subcommittee adopted in the 103d Congress has been incorporated into H.R.
39. The amendment was included as a discretionary provision that states that any
fishery management plan which is prepared by any council may assess and specify
the effect which conservation and management measures of a fisheries management
plan will have on stocks of fish in the ecosystem of the fishery which are not part
of the fishery.

I was disappointed not to see language in the current bill to ensure that the Sec-
retary will make appointments to the councils that are fair and balanced. It is im-
portant to have a balanced council composition and have equal input from the par-
ticipants in the commercial and recreational fisheries, as well as non-user groups
that have displayed an in depth knowledge of fisheries.

Furthermore, I still feel there is room to strengthen the habitat language in the
bill. I had a situation in my district where a Federal agency was engaging in an
action detrimental to marine fish habitat and the council and NMFS Northeast Re-
gion wrote letters to the agency expressing their concern over the action, yet their

letters were ignored by the agency. In the current bill, the offending agency must
provide a detailed response within 15 days after receiving a recommendation from
the Secretary. However, the agency is not required to follow the Secretary's rec-

ommendation.
I realize that many believe that giving the Secretary veto authority over Federal

projects that adversely affect fish habitat was too extreme a position. However, I
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believe that there can be a middle ground reached in a situation where an impasse
arises between a Federal agency and NMFS with regard to a Federal action that
might jeopardize essential fish habitat. It may be possible to require the Secretary
of Commerce and the head of the other agency to enter into a mandatory consulta-
tion period.

Mr. Saxton. I would like to thank this panel at this time for

being with us today. The information that you have shared with us
today and the information that you will share with us on an ongo-
ing basis is very much appreciated.
And I would also note that the Members of the subcommittee

may have some additional questions for the witnesses, and we will

ask you to respond to them in writing and the hearing record will

remain open for those responses. Thank you for being with us.

[The information may be found at end of hearing.]

Mr. Saxton. At this time I would just like to say that in approxi-
mately 10 minutes there will be another vote. Mr. Gilchrest is

going to leave here a few minutes before the vote, and he will come
back in very prompt order so that he will take over for me so that
I can go, so that we won't have to take a break in the proceedings.
So I thank the gentleman from Maryland for his cooperation on
that.

I will now introduce the next and final panel of witnesses: first,

William Amaru, who is a commercial fisherman; Ellie Dorsey of the
Conservation Law Foundation; Margaret Hall, Treasurer of United
Catcher Boats; Paul Seaton, President of the Alaska Marine Con-
servation Council; and Tom Casey, of the Alaska Fisheries Con-
servation Group. That was quick, thank you.

I would once again like to remind our witnesses that under the
committee rules, they must limit their oral statements to five min-
utes, but that their entire statements will appear in the record; be-

cause we are conducting this hearing with so many witnesses, I

once again state that we can't be generous with time, and when the
yellow light goes on, please proceed to conclude your statement and
when the red light comes on, please conclude it.

In addition, we will also allow time for the entire panel to testify

before questioning the witnesses.
I now recognize Bill Amaru to testify. Mr. Amaru.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM H. AMARU, COMMERCIAL
FISHERMAN

Mr. Amaru. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure to meet
in front of the committee that has my Congressman, Gary Studds,
on the committee—subcommittee. I am one of those commercial
fishermen from New England we have been hearing about.

My speech is going to be more or less monothematic. It is going
to be about resource and lack of it, which is what we are suffering

from so dramatically in New England. I would rather not reiterate

the problems the fishing fleets are having—I originally put down
"around the country," but that doesn't seem to be the case, so I'll

say "for New England." We all know what they are.

Instead, the best thing I can talk about to help fishermen and
others who have an interest in our marine fish resource is to ad-

dress resource as what it is, living. The living resource is composed
of individual wild animals, not cubic tons or bushels ending up as

catch statistics at NMFS's offices. The marine environment is a
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world apart from ours, yet in it wild fish reproduce in mind-bog-
gling numbers and give rise to new generations without any help
from us. It has been a common resource available to all with very
few limitations.

Along the way, fish have provided Americans with an ongoing
supply of healthful food, outdoor recreation, and represent a sub-

stantial contribution to the national economy—a continuous, re-

newable resource, the only one we have that needs no maintenance
from man.

Is this billion-dollar national treasure in jeopardy? In my area it

is. Are my generation and this committee going to be remembered
as failing to save it?

Until very recently, the surplus production of fish was enough to

satisfy. What has happened, at least on Georges Bank? Have we
forgotten some subtle understanding of the living resource? Are
fishermen different today than they were a hundred years ago? I

don't think so.

Fishermen are survivors, always have been, and especially the
ones still operating today. To paraphrase Professor Garrett Hardin,
as a rational being, each fisherman seeks to maximize his gain. We
will continue to catch the common public resource until the cost of

putting our nets and hooks in the water is greater than the value
of what we catch.

What fishermen do is not wrong. To fish in the sea in open com-
petition is rewarded by success in our society. But what you must
do is set down new rules by which our common resource is pro-

tected. You must act on a mandate which government gave itself

when it took up the responsibility for stewardship of this resource.

I am not ready to accept the tragic loss of our last common, nor
am I willing to see the end of my way of life because those whose
responsibility it is to protect and conserve were unwilling to do so.

The changes you must make will not be fair and they will not
be easy. They will take insight and tremendous courage. Many who
are not responsible will suffer. Again Professor Hardin reminds me,
we have increased without limit in a world with limits—at least in

New England, we have.
Members of this committee, that pain will not be anything com-

pared to the humiliation and the national economic tragedy of the
failure to save our greatest renewable resource. Therefore, the fol-

lowing recommendations to the committee are based on my experi-

ences over 20 years of fishing in New England, and may help to

prevent the pain we are now suffering in the New England area
in the rest of the country.

Number one, lower direct conflicts of interest on the Manage-
ment Councils. Members must be present who are not necessarily

conflict-of-interest free, but who simply represent divergent views
for the good of the public resource. This can be accomplished by
placing scientists, representatives of mainstream conservation or-

ganizations and consumer organizations, along with fishermen, on
the Councils.
Number two, provide a means for vastly improved scientific re-

search into fish populations and their interactions. You have been
hearing that all day today; I don't think I need to reiterate it.
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Number three, establish a dedicated fund, supported by industry
and government, to enhance long-term management needs and to

create a sense of ownership and, therefore, a sense of responsibility

as well for the resource.

Increase substantially the enforcement of fisheries regulations.

In our area, it is a tremendously underfunded budget, the Coast
Guard's budget. Make the penalties for breaking fisheries laws
more than an acceptable cost of doing business.
Number five, end government assistance programs that provide

the private sector with initiatives that increase the catch potential
of an user group. Let the private sector be responsible for the cap-
italization of private fleets.

Mr. Chairman, let me finish with this thought. The govern-
mental department responsible for the management of a living re-

source should be one familiar with natural resource management,
not trade. The Department of Commerce deals with the Nation's
fishery as a reluctant parent to a stepchild, one it has never fully

accepted as its own. An agency of government that looks upon the
populations of fish as wildlife, to be used sustainably for the long-

term good of the entire Nation should be favored over one that has
as its goal an ever-increasing GNP.
Those are a few comments. I hope they can help you in your

work toward reauthorization of the bill. There wasn't anything ter-

ribly specific about what I said, but I think in a general way you
understand where I am coming from. Thank you.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you.
[The statement of Mr. Amaru may be found at end of hearing.]
Mr. Saxton. Ms. Dorsey.

STATEMENT OF ELEANOR M. DORSEY, CONSERVATION LAW
FOUNDATION

Ms. Dorsey. Mr. Chairman and Members of the subcommittee,
my name is Eleanor Dorsey. I am a marine biologist and a staff

scientist at the Conservation Law Foundation, on whose behalf I

am appearing today. The Conservation Law Foundation is a re-

gional environmental advocacy group headquartered in Boston,
Massachusetts; we are a member of the Marine Fish Conservation
Network.

I am grateful for this chance to testify about the Magnuson Act,

and I will focus my comments on overfishing and stock rebuilding,

which are the most pressing fishery management issues in the New
England region.

For almost six years now, I have closely followed the New Eng-
land groundfish fishery. What I have seen can only be described as

a gross failure of management. Cod, haddock and flounder stocks

have collapsed from too much fishing, stocks which for centuries

supported New England's fishing industry. We now need to close

Georges Bank, one of the most productive fishing grounds in the
world, and keep it and other fishing areas closed for a number of

years to let the stocks rebuild.

You have all heard of the social and economic costs of this failure

to prevent overfishing; as New England imports more cod from
Norway and Iceland to replace the fish we can no longer produce
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locally, the region is exporting the jobs and income that fishing

families and communities used to depend on.

The resulting personal tragedies are all the more distressing be-

cause they were preventable. The fisheries collapse didn't have to

happen. Biologists warned of the dangers of high fishing pressure,

but management failed to respond until it was too late.

Mr. Chairman, when the Magnuson Act was first passed almost
20 years ago, we had a choice of where fisheries management
would go for Georges Bank. There were two doors to choose from,

but the choice wasn't between the lady and the tiger. Behind door

number one, was 103 million pounds of haddock, the stock's poten-

tial yield, which we caught every j^ear for almost 30 years before

1960. Behind door number two, was a mere 9 million pounds of

haddock. That is the current yield for 1993, most of which goes to

Canada, and that is the choice we made because of poor manage-
ment on both sides of the Hague Line. The biologists told us which
door we were reaching for. Had we chosen the other door, the U.S.

and Canada could be catching more than ten times as much had-
dock from Georges Bank as we are now.
The essential reason why we made this foolish and irresponsible

choice in New England was that the Magnuson Act allowed it. The
laudable goal of preventing overfishing that is expressed in the

first national standard of the Act needs to be buttressed by new
language that assures that this goal is met, and additional lan-

guage is needed to see that stocks depleted from overfishing are al-

lowed to rebuild.

The United States must meet the stewardship obligation for fish-

eries that we took on when we extended jurisdiction out to 200
miles offshore. H.R. 39 contains several good provisions that move
the Magnuson Act in the right direction. The bill's requirement
that each management plan contain a definition of overfishing is

an essential first step. The new section describing action by the
Secretary on overfishing clearly and appropriately assigns respon-
sibility for acting to rebuild overfished stocks within a set time
limit.

But two critical changes to assure the prevention of overfishing

are missing in H.R. 39. First, the definition of optimum yield must
be revised to make it clear that harvesting at a level above the
maximum sustainable yield is not optimum and is not acceptable,

since that will inevitably lead to stock depletion. Second, provisions

must be added to assure that corrective action will be taken before

stocks collapse.

Once a fishery deteriorates as badly as groundfish in New Eng-
land, the options for management are very few and the costs to so-

ciety are huge. My written testimony contains some specific sugges-
tions for these improvements.

I am very pleased to see the sections in H.R. 39 that are de-

signed to identify and protect essential fishery habitat. The oceans
will continue to produce a bounty of fish only if the habitats they
need to grow, to feed and to reproduce are maintained; and I will

be happy to help explain to Mr. Young what fishery habitats are.

Mr. Saxton. We thank you. If you get through, you will be doing
very well.
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Ms. DORSEY. I also support the measures in the bill to reduce
bycatch. We cannot afford to continue the wasteful destruction of
sealife that fishing is capable of.

I would like to make one fmal point, Mr. Chairman. Some people
have been saying recently that all governmental regulations are
bad. I hope that you and all the other Members of the Committee
on Resources realize that in the realm of fisheries management,
such blanket criticism of regulations is sheer nonsense. With a pub-
licly owned renewable resource like the fisheries governed by this

Act, the only way to achieve continuing benefits to society from the
resource is to have adequate regulations on fishing. This is espe-
cially true with the dramatic increases in harvesting efficiency that
allow us now to catch the last fish in the ocean.
Thank you for your attention and for this opportunity to speak.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you. We thank you for being here.

And you should be aware that in spite of the fact that Mr. Young
has problems with the term "habitat," he is, as we speak, or was
recently, on the Floor, where he entered into a colloquy to try to

preserve the regulatory authority over the fisheries within the leg-

islation which is being voted on later today or tomorrow. So we
think we have been successful in regard to that.

We thank you for bringing that up.

[The statement of Ms. Dorsey may be found at end of hearing.]
Mr. Saxton. Ms. Hall.

STATEMENT OF MARGARET HALL, TREASURER, UNITED
CATCHER BOATS

Ms. Hall. Thank you very much. My name is Margaret Hall,

and I am a member of a family of fishermen who range back 50
years on the Pacific coast, and more recently in the North Pacific

waters. My family is unique in that I feel we are a regionalized
family enterprise. My brother lives in Alaska and manages vessels

there. My parents live in Oregon; my father is very actively in-

volved in the vessels also. And myself, I live in the State of Wash-
ington.

I am representing today "United Catcher Boats," which is an or-

ganization of 50-plus trawl vessels who fish groundfish in the
North Pacific and the west Pacific Ocean. These vessels have a tre-

mendous history. They were the pioneers, particularly in the North
Pacific. These vessels were also supporters of the original Magnu-
son Act legislation, and as you know, Don Young was instrumental
in the initial passage of that legislation.

The open access fishery system used to work. Now there are dou-
ble or triple the number of vessels that we need in the North Pa-
cific. They are vying for the same limited number of fish. Seasons
and fishing days have been reduced by 75, 80 percent of what they
once were. For their economic survival, these boats now fight rough
weather and life-threatening conditions, racing against time and
each other to harvest the most fish that they possibly can.

The problem is exacerbated by economic costs. Those who expend
the most fishing effort by investing more money to make their

boats wider, as my family has done, to make their boats longer, as
my family has done, to buy the biggest, the most equipment, not
only to have the best on the boat, but to have backup available dur-
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ing this very short fishing period. Then you sit, while you watch
your investment sit idle during the rest of the year. This system
is nuts!

To resolve the problems of the North Pacific, our organization,

United Catcher Boats, supports the adoption of ITQs in the ground-
fish and crab fisheries. We are sharing in the support also by other

catcher vessel organizations that, together, comprise 85 to 90 per-

cent of the vessels who are harvesting those North Pacific fisheries.

I think that is a very important number.
However, we are not asking for a legislative mandate through

H.R. 39. What we are asking for is just an endorsement. We need
a clear message to our North Pacific Fishing Management Council

that says that "quota share" is a viable management system, and
that it should be used in those fisheries where it is deemed most
appropriate. A fishing vessel quota system presents a whole new
scheme for effective fisheries management. Its principles are based
not only on sound economics, but on resource conservation, backed
up by personal accountability—and I think that that is an ex-

tremely important part of this issue—and through an observer pro-

gram.
Moreover, an ITQ system shifts the competitive pressure from

the fishing grounds to the marketplace. What better place? Al-

though quota shares are a marketable commodity, fishing remains
a privilege, and quota shares could be revoked for cause without
compensation.
So what are the benefits of an ITQ system? First and foremost,

I want to point out the benefit of safety. This last fishing season,

at the beginning of our crab fishery, we lost six men on one boat.

Fishermen would be allowed to slow down their fishing pace. They
would be allowed to select when to fish; if the weather's bad, you
don't have to be out there.

One of my captains lost a whole trawl net. He couldn't retrieve

it because of the weather. This adds up in costs.

Other countries employing ITQ programs cite reduced morbidity
and mortality incidence. Yesterday, in the P-I, the Seattle morning
newspaper, Bruce Ramsey's editorial quoted: "British Columbia
went to an IFQ system in halibut several years ago. Fisheries offi-

cials list safety as the number one benefit."

Second, improved resource conservation and accountability: A
slower fishing pace will enable fishermen to be more selective in

what they catch and how they catch it, thus reducing bycatch, re-

ducing mortality handling, reducing ghost fishing.

I hope you understand the terms. Ask me if you don't.

Under a quota share system, each vessel would also receive a
"bycatch quota," which puts the onus on the individual operator

and gives the Councils still the power to determine catch levels.

ITQs would also result in a 100 percent observer coverage for

most groundfish and crab to prevent high grading and guarantee
accountability and compliance.

Third, enhanced product quality and improved markets: Absent
the race for fish, the fleet's competitive challenge would be turned
to delivering high-quality products for the American and inter-

national markets. Fishermen and processors can coordinate to-
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gether the most opportune time to harvest fish and crab, depending
upon the biological and market conditions.

Fourth, economic stability: ITQs promote efficient fishing. Fisher-
men could cooperate rather than compete. A quota system reduces
operating expenses. There would be less concentration, as I was
saying before, of costly investments—this, in particular, makes ves-

sel owners susceptible to financial failure—and there would be less

vessel damage and loss of gear.

I cannot tell you—I sit on two hull self-insurance boards and,
again, there is so much damage done in bad weather when it

breaks windows, damages electronic equipment, and you have to

replace it because of the salt water. Why are we fishing?

The last one, I think, is of particular importance to government
officials: Increased value of tax base. Quota shares would maximize
fish value, and increased fish value would maximize taxable value,

an economic benefit to the Nation. Members of our organiza-
tion

Mr. Saxton. Ms. Hall, may I ask you to try to wrap up as quick-
ly as you can?
Ms. Hall. Oh, I am sorry, I was looking right over it. Yes, OK.

More safety and conservation regulations improves seamanship.
Reduced seasons are not long-term solutions.

Please, just add quota shares as an opportunity to be explored
in the Council deliberations.

Thank you. I am sorry.

Mr. Saxton. Well, we thank you for bringing your very personal
economic and other points of view, which are very meaningful to

us. And thank you for being with us.

[The statement of Ms. Hall may be found at end of hearing,]
Mr. Saxton. Mr. Seaton.

STATEMENT OF PAUL SEATON, PRESIDENT, ALASKA MARINE
CONSERVATION COUNCIL

Mr. Seaton. Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to tes-

tify. For the record, my name is Paul Seaton; I am a commercial
fisherman from Homer, Alaska, where I fish halibut, crab and Pa-
cific cod. I am also President of the Alaska Marine Conservation
Council. AMCC is a broad-based community organization com-
prised of Alaskans, many of whom live along the coast of Alaska
in small, remote communities. We have seen alarming declines in

Tanner crab, king crab, rockflsh and halibut, fish that many Alas-
kans depend upon for their livelihood. We also see plunges in popu-
lations of indicator species such as Steller sea lions, harbor seals,

fur seals, and bird species such as murres and kitt3rwakes. These
warn us of distressing changes in the North Pacific.

While the North Pacific has been managed more conservatively
than other regions, it is clearly not good enough. Despite congres-
sional intent, the Magnuson Act has not prevented fisheries across

the country from being managed to the brink of ruin. We salute

this committee's effort in amending this Act, and we are proud that

our own congressman is taking a leadership role in strengthening
the Act.

H.R. 39 makes great strides in placing emphasis on conservation.

In our written testimony, we make five recommendations for fur-
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ther strengthening the Act: one, clearly establish conservation over
economics as a top priority of the Act; two, mandate a reduction in

bycatch, discards and habitat disruption through economic incen-

tives that reward clean fishermen; three, institute a precautionary
multispecies approach to management and research; four, acknowl-
edge the role that people and sustainable communities play in a
healthy marine ecosystem; and five, make marine habitat protec-

tion a priority.

I will spend the balance of my testimony highlighting these first

two recommendations. The Magnuson Act often uses the word "con-

servation," but in many instances, economic and other consider-

ations override the conservation principles. For example. National
Standard 1 states that "conservation and management measures
shall prevent overfishing while achieving optimum yield."

Overfishing is not defined in the law. However, optimum yield is

defined as maximum sustainable yield as modified by relevant eco-

nomic, social or ecological factors. Fisheries managers are pres-

sured to subordinate conservation objectives to short-term economic
interests. The National Academy of Sciences found that the result

is often an optimum yield higher than the sustainable biological

yield. I can give you examples if you wish.
H.R. 39 takes important strides in defining overfishing for the

first time. However, without changes to the definition of optimum
yield, the job is only half done. AMCC recommends: One, amend
the definition of optimum yield so that sustainable yield can only
be lowered and not raised by social, economic or ecological factors;

and two, define optimum yield in terms of sustainable yield over
the long-term, rather than maximum sustained yield. We have pro-

vided suggested language in our written testimony.
In 1993, 16 million pounds of halibut, 16 million crab, and over

370,000 salmon, were discarded in the North Pacific. Amazingly,
the 1993 figure was a 50 percent increase from 1992. AMCC pro-

poses that Congress mandate reductions in bycatch through eco-

nomic incentives. Such incentives would reward those fishermen
who successfully minimize bycatch, waste and disruption in the
habitat, by giving them access to a reserve portion of the total al-

lowable catch. Rapid conversion to directed fishing practices and
technology will result as fishermen come up with their own innova-
tive solutions to minimize bycatch. The best fishermen in each fish-

ery will push for further reductions in bycatch because such reduc-
tions provide a free market competitive advantage.
The Alaska Harvest Priority proposal has been endorsed by the

Alaska House of Representatives, and by numerous other groups
and agencies. H.R. 39 includes important new language designed
to allow incentive programs to minimize bycatch in our fisheries.

However, our experience before the North Pacific Council teaches
us that even stronger language is required to overcome bureau-
cratic inertia. AMCC recommends that the H.R. 39 be strengthened
by, one, requiring managers to minimize bycatch to the maximum
extent practical; two, authorize incentive allocations both within
and between gear groups; three, requiring such measures be imple-
mented in the North Pacific by a certain date; and four, removing
the priority for reduction of processing waste over bycatch.
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Thank you for this opportunity to testify and I would be happy
to answer any questions.

Mr. Saxton. Thank you very much, Mr. Seaton.
[The statement of Mr. Seaton may be found at end of hearing.]

Mr. Saxton. Mr. Clancy.
Mr. Casey. I wish my name were Clancy, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Saxton. Casey, I am sorry.

Mr. Casey. I think he is up to about 4 million a year now.

STATEMENT OF TOM CASEY, ALASKA FISHERIES
CONSERVATION GROUP

Mr. Casey. My name is Tom Casey. I am here with my friends.

This is Dick Powell, his boat is in the Aleutians catching deep
water king crab; Gary Painter and Mike King and his wife Karen

—

their boats just got into Dutch Harbor after finishing the Opilio

Tanner crab season in the Bering Sea.
I guess we are the other 15 percent, Mr. Chairman, that Mar-

garet Hall talks about.

Mr. Saxton. Welcome to you all.

Mr. Casey. I would like to refer to the document I submitted to

you for the testimony. If you can just look at page 1, and if there
is any way you can just substitute one word in this bill, Mr. Chair-
man—or add it, just the word "between" where we talk about it

—

it would do a lot of things real quick and real cleanly to reduce
bycatch.
On page 2 and 3, you can see a proposal to make the selection

of the industry advisory panel on the Council much more open.
First time in 20 years, I saw the Chairman of the advisory panel
call a fix on what happened in Alaska last January. He said the
people got together and conspired to put industry people on the
panel in a ratio that really hurt the fixed gear fishermen with pots
and long lines. So we hope you will consider page 3.

Then I would like to talk about ITQs, because we are the silent

minority, the 15 percent that Margaret talks about.
Mr. Saxton. I am going to have to excuse myself. However, Mr.

Gilchrest is here, and you may continue.
Mr. Casey. OK. Just like to say a couple things about ITQs. We

don't believe Margaret Hall. We don't think that ITQs will solve

bycatch—I mean, solve vessel safety problems until Puget Sound
becomes the Bering Sea. It is very dangerous to fish in the Bering
Sea. Two members and one organization were fishing up there in

January. One vessel sank, the other hid from the weather and had
to be abandoned when the ice closed in around it. Either way, they
had troubles. Being up there is very dangerous; it is not like Puget
Sound.
Number two, the surf clam fishery, as you know, has shown that

vessel safety problems there continue, even after ITQ implementa-
tion. And I hope that you will let me submit for the record this

analysis of the problems they had with vessel safety there. On page
7, you can see what ITQ does to jobs; it just destroys them. And
I thought Newt's "opportunity society" was about creating jobs.

Here is a guy in Kodiak who told us that he and five skippers
with ITQs are going to get together and go fish their quotas to-

gether, and therefore they don't need any crews. So the net loss on
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those boats is 20 jobs, right down the chute. And there is a Kodiak
Island Borough resolution telling you what they think about it.

On page 10, you can see what happens when social conflict arises

from these ITQs. The wives of two ITQ owners fought in the check-
out line in Safeway. One broke the other's finger. I submit to you,
this is not good for America. Number 4 on page 12, Mr. Chair-
man
Mr. GiLCHREST. [Presiding.] Nor their husbands, I guess.
Mr. Casey. No.
We do not want to be responsible with the 85 percent of the fish-

ermen in Seattle or elsewhere who conspire against the American
consumer to increase prices. You know what Alan Greenspan does
every time the CPI increases, he raises interest rates. That hurts
our economy, we go in the hole.

If you look at page 13, you will see that the British Columbia
fishermen engineer their market so that Americans pay record high
prices for their halibut.

On page 14, you will see the guys in Homer have found out about
that, and they want to work with the Canadians to keep the
consumer prices record high. Our 15 percent minority is against
that.

And lastly, on page 15, you see an expert saying fish supplies are
getting fewer and fewer every year. So we submit to you that it

doesn't make sense to conspire against the people with the most
votes in America, consumers.
Page 16, we watch Newt Gingrich on C-SPAN every day, we love

him, we believe in his "Opportunity Society." We don't see how any
of this stuff, which comes right out of the Soviet Union's govern-
ment plan, the central planning agency, helps get us there.

And I just submitted page 17 to show you that the government
has told the Kodiak fishermen that the way of the past is over. You
can deliver your fish from 6:00 in the morning until 6:00 in the
evening and no other time. Call us before you get to town or you
are going to jail.

And, Mr. Chairman, if the fisheries on the East Coast would like

to be improved in a hurry, I recommend they contract the Alaska
Department of Fish and Game, because they have learned a lot

since 1959. They know what to do.

There is a guy here from Fish and Game. They could really help
you get down the road to some real tough decisions that will in-

crease the number of fish in the ocean. I hope you do that.

And if it is all right with you, Mr. Chairman, can we submit this

stuff for the record? It is not really finished, but we would like to

go over it with Dave Whaley and the others, see if we can't make
some sense of it. Thanks.

[The statement of Mr. Casey may be found at end of hearing.]

Mr. GiLCHREST. I think it is all right to submit it into the record.

The staff, they are nodding their head; I guess it's OK.
I apologize for not being here. Has everyone given their testi-

mony? I heard part of one, and all of one. Even though it will take
more than five minutes, I think what I will do is we will sort of

have a conversation until Mr. Saxton gets back, because I am sure
he will have a couple of questions.
Mr. Casey, I can't see your



58

Mr. Casey. Yes, sir, I am.
Mr. GiLCHREST. It is always compelling when you hear a per-

sonal story about the problems of regulatory reform of some sort

causing two housewives to fight in a grocery store. And I suppose
we can laugh at that, and to the extent that we are not close to

it, it does sound humorous; but the personal tragedy that it inflicts

upon people, that is a whole other story, and I think that is some-
thing we need to pay attention to.

And when I came in, I assume you were talking about ITQs or

IFQs, and that you were apparently against the implementation of

that particular policy. And it is my understanding that they have

—

we call them ITQs down here in Maryland, I guess you call them
IFQs up there
Mr. Casey. We call them AIDS, sir, AIDS; once you get them,

you are going to die before long. Like Charles Dickens, A Tale of

Two Cities, between the haves and the have-nots, your society will

change. It is the exact opposite of what Newt is trying to accom-
plish.

Mr. GiLCHREST. Would you—it is my understanding, at least in

part, that the AIDS or the ITQs or the IFQs or whatever are, to

some extent at least, an experiment on how we can limit access to

the limited fish stocks or reduce overcapitalization.

Would you agree that there needs, in this day and age, to be
some policy of limiting the number of fishing boats that can catch
the stock?

Mr. Casey. No, sir, because right now we just finished a crab
season in the Bering Sea where about 280 vessels fished. If we go
to ITQs, guess how many vessels we get—480. It is a bureaucracy
to create wealth for the haves versus the have-nots.

Mr. GiLCHREST. You say how many?
Mr. Casey. Two hundred eighty under open access now. If we go

to the ITQs, in tanner crab we are going to have 480 boats, because
of the way the vessels qualify.

Mr. GiLCHREST. I see.

Ms. Hall, you are shaking your head. You don't agree with that?

Ms. Hall. There has been no allocation scheme formulated.

Mr. Casey. Sir, one of the Council members is here, a voting

member from the Alaska Department of Fish and Game. He had
the staff at the North Pacific Council do all these scenarios to see

how many boats would be in each category if you did such and
such. And that is where I quoted the 480 from; I didn't make it up.

The staff gave us the number.
Mr. GiLCHREST. So, Mr. Casey, it would be your recommendation

that there be no limited access at all to any of the fisheries?

Mr. Casey. Yes, I was here 20 years ago when we wrote the Act,

and we never guaranteed anyone's income. We never guaranteed
anyone's investment. We just had an opportunity to fish. And see

this guy right here? He had the best three years of his life in an
open access fishery in the same fishery that Margaret Hall is cry-

ing wolf about. Margaret Hall's father is a 50 millionaire; her
brother is a 20 millionaire. I mean, the haves and the have-nots
like you have never seen it before, sir.



59

Don't buy this line. Let the natural cream of America's industry
rise to the top and get what they can. If you insure investments
on positive things
Mr. GiLCHREST. I think I am going to stick to the question about

limited access or overcapitalization. And Mr. Amaru, is that how
you pronounce that?
Mr. Amaru. Pretty good. Amaru. Always easier than it seems to

be.

Mr. GiLCHREST. Mr. Amaru, could you address limited access
from a different perspective from Mr. Casey, being from New Eng-
land? Is this something that, to frame the question, is this some-
thing that we in the Federal Government should administer?
Should we be the ones to make a policy as far as coming up with
the problem of overcapitalization?

Mr. Amaru. I think it is an issue that definitely needs to be ad-
dressed, but my way of addressing and answering to you would be
that there are eight regional Councils, and there are eight regional
Councils because there are specific regions that have different

needs and different solutions.

I personally would believe that if the particular area, the Coun-
cil, the individuals who participate in the fishery, feel that there
is room for an ITQ in their particular fishery, that is up to them
to decide. If in New England we feel that there is a need for a mor-
atorium on new entrants into the industry, which is what we did
believe and was passed, then we have a limitation on the number
of new entrants into the fishery.

I certainly understand the issue that he is making, but I also un-
derstand that there is more than one way to conserve a resource.
I don't agree with him that there should be open and unlimited ac-

cess to a resource, not once that resource has been overcapitalized.
In my case, it has been. I can't address their situation; it is quite
different than mine. But in New England, we have to figure out
ways to allow people to, yes, make a living, go out into the indus-
try, support their families and the country itself for its fish needs,
but not to the extent where you destroy the resource.
Apparently, their resource is doing quite well, amazing to me as

it is. Maybe they are 20 years behind us or something, I don't real-

ly know; but I also know that in the theory of the loss of the com-
mons, it will eventually get to the point where the capitalization
will exceed the supply. It has happened on every other common we
have ever had. It has happened in New England.
But to answer your question, I would say if their regional Coun-

cil feels that this is an area that has merit, then that is the way
it should be handled, through their regional Council.
Mr. GiLCHREST. If we are looking at the regional Councils—and

I would like everybody, anyone that wants to respond, just please
feel free to jump in. But, Mr. Amaru, before I left, you made some
comment about the makeup of the Councils as far as diversity on
the Councils was concerned—from commercial fishermen, to rec-

reational fishermen, I guess to people with science backgrounds
and so on. Would you be in favor of a percentage of each of those
categories on the Council?
Mr. Amaru. A percentage? I don't know how I would do it.
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Mr. GiLCHREST. Twenty-five percent marine science background,
25 percent commercial or whatever?
Mr. Amaru. I think that I agree with most everyone—I am a

commercial fishermen—who has spoken here today, that there
needs to be the ability to use the best potential for decisionmaking,
for the interest of the economy, the regional economies that rely on
the fish.

But at the same time there needs to be a way to present the al-

ternative viewpoint. And I don't know about the specific numbers.
Somehow—I would say that I would encourage there be 50 percent
fishermen on a regional Council. And I don't know how you divide

up the rest of it, 25 percent—we already have fairly good science,

we have people from the National Marine Fisheries Service, we
have our State regional fishery directors, all of the States of New
England have their regional directors or their appointees on the
Council.

What we don't have are conscientious consumers. We don't have
people representing the resource for no other reason than they be-

lieve that the resource should be abundant and healthy.
Fishermen want to have abundant, healthy fish stocks, but for

completely different reasons: so that they can harvest them. And
unfortunately, because of the way we operate in our system, being
an open system, we thrive and we do extremely well in efficiency,

which is where we are. We have overcapitalized.

Mr. GiLCHREST. You are saying there ought to be someone who
is concerned about the resource but from a consumer perspective?
Mr. Amaru. One avenue, yes, one perspective.

The people in my town have to pay $9, $10, $11 a pound for a
piece of flounder. Where I can show you catch statistics, I was only
getting 30 cents a pound for it in 1981, when I was getting 4- and
5,000 pounds a day. Now I don't get 4 or 5,000 pounds a year of

those fish.

Mr. GiLCHREST. So you are saying it would be prudent for us to

entertain the idea of saying, at least in general terms, the type of

people that should be on the Council—certainly commercial fisher-

men, people with marine science background, academics, a
consumer that may not have any experience in the fisheries,

but
Mr. Amaru. A consumer advocate, I would say—an individual

who is not just a housewife, I think that is kind of going to the ex-

treme; I mean, I would like to see a housewife, actually, but that
is going to the extreme—a consumer advocate, a person who is

trained in understanding the needs of the industry at the same
time as representing those individuals who are going to pay the
final price on the product.

I think in my testimony I state fishermen belong on the Council,
no question about that. They represent the greatest economic im-
pact, although maybe the recreational man, I include him under
commercial fishing interests. However, there is room for conserva-
tion, mainstream conservation organizations, consumer organiza-
tions, and the best science available.

Mr. GiLCHREST. I am going to let Mr. Torkildsen catch his breath
and Mr. Studds—are you ready?
Mr. Torkildsen. Yes, I am ready.
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Mr. GiLCHREST. OK. I will yield to Mr. Torkildsen.

Mr. Torkildsen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I appreciate the
chance to question. I apologize, because in a few minutes I will

have to again go across the street, but I will try to get back for as
much of this as possible. Just a few quick questions.

For Ms. Dorsey, I noticed in your written testimony which I was
reading through, you did say you thought that Georges Bank had
to be closed for a number of years. I applaud your honesty, because
that is at least a statement I have not been able to get from anyone
for the record from NMFS or NOAA. Could you expand upon that
a little bit, and what length of time period do you think is nec-

essary for stocks to rebuild? Also, what steps would you advocate
for transition?

Because obviously this causes a great amount of dislocation,

some of which has already begun. But what is your long-range fore-

cast? How many years do you see necessary to replenish the stocks

and what other steps need to be taken, in your perspective?

Ms. Dorsey. The data that I have seen about this has come from
the plan development team that is working for the New England
Council on developing Amendment 7 to the groundfish plan. And
the amount of time needed for the first step of rebuilding the
stocks on Georges Bank varies from stock to stock for the three
major stocks of cod, haddock and yellow tail flounder. Yellow tail

flounder has the shortest time, and it is three or four years if fish-

ing pressure is significantly reduced to get back to the minimum
acceptable biomass, where average recruitment can be expected.
Haddock has the longest time period, about 13 years, though it

is a little shaky because there hasn't been a recent assessment of

haddock.
Cod is in the middle, about seven years. And one of the questions

before the Council, of course, will be what to do when one of the
stocks on Georges Bank has recovered and the others haven't. That
is one of the problems with any multispecies fishery.

So, in any case, it is going to be a number of years before di-

rected groundfish fishing can be allowed on Georges Bank again.

Mr. Torkildsen. And what would CLF, what are they advocat-
ing for a package of steps? I take it that you are not just saying,
let's close the fishery and we can worry about the rest later on. I

mean, do you have a comprehensive plan you have been advocat-
ing, or are you just taking—are you just offering an opinion on lim-

ited aspects of the problem?
Ms. Dorsey. Well, obviously, as I think you said earlier, you

can't just close Georges Bank, because those boats will move some-
place else and will create the same kind of problems in the other
waters off New England and in the mid-Atlantic. Something has to

be done to make sure that those areas aren't overfished as well.

The New England Council is talking about a quota approach, set-

ting a limit on how much fish can be taken from those other areas
and closing the fishery once that limit is established. And I think
that is probably what is going to be needed.
There are difficulties with quotas in multispecies fisheries, it will

have to be sorted out; but I think there have to be limits and the
fishing has to stop when the biological limits have been reached.

89-569 96-3
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Mr. TORKILDSEN. Another line of questioning I had with Mr.
Schmitten, deahng with discarding of carcasses and whether—or to

the extent that that poisons the habitat. From your knowledge, do
you support his statement that, you know, discarding carcasses can
harm or destroy a habitat for fish spawning?
Ms. DORSEY. I have to say I have never seen any good informa-

tion about that. I have wondered what happens to all the fish that
are thrown overboard. And it is not just haddock discarded for reg-

ulatory reasons. I think that number is relatively small compared
to the number of fish discarded because they are below the mini-
mum size limit or because they are species that can't be marketed.
I am assuming that those carcasses are going to feed a lot of

hagfish, which are detritus feeders, and going to feed some other
detritivors on the bottom.
But there could well be times when there is a souring of the bot-

tom, a buildup of acidic conditions or loss of oxygen because of all

those fish. I would not expect this to be a problem on most of

Georges Bank because botton currents are so strong. But I have
never seen any good information to know whether or not we have
any of those problems in New England.
Mr. TORKILDSEN. I see I still have the green light, so if we could

talk a little bit more about haddock, you mentioned just a moment
ago that you believe it takes 13 years to return to critical biomass
for haddock; did I understand that correctly?

Ms. DORSEY. If I remember correctly, that is the figure. It is not
a very sure figure because haddock has not had a recent assess-

ment; that will come sometime this spring or summer, and there
will be more information then. But it is going to be a very long
time for haddock. It is a very discouraging situation for haddock.
Mr. TORKILDSEN. OK. My understanding is that haddock is ready

to spawn in usually three to four years. Could you explain why be-

yond that cycle it takes longer to return to what you are defining
as "critical biomass"?
Ms. DoRSEY. I think the reason is that haddock seems to produce

good year classes much less frequently than cod and yellow tail

flounder do. Also, haddock has been reduced to such a very low
level.

Mr. TORKILDSEN. OK.
Before, Mr. Chairman, if I could ask to submit written questions,

because obviously I have many more questions than my time will

allow. But I do appreciate Ms. Dorsey's answer and the testimony
of all the witnesses.
Thank you. I yield back the balance of my time.

Mr. Saxton. Well, thank you.
Mr. Saxton. The gentleman from Massachusetts.
Mr. Studds. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to apologize but

explain to everybody, in case you are wondering why we are all

constantly coming and going, it is not because we have no interest

or respect or affection for you; it is because our life is beyond ra-

tional, and we all need to be literally in five places at once. And
it is very disturbing, and I apologize. I know it may seem inatten-

tive on our part. It is not.

I want particularly to welcome my constituent and friend. Bill

Amaru, from Cape Cod. I understand you are having some serious
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back problems, and I appreciate your being here. I assume that is

for having been kept ashore. It couldn't possibly have happened on
your boat.

Mr. Amaru. The muscles are weakening in the lower and upper
back, especially where it is connected.
Mr. Studds. I know the feeling. You have a very—you are a

small boat fisherman. Describe your boat and your gear and what
you do.

Mr. Amaru. Certainly. I have a 45-foot, what we call in New
England a "pocket trawler." It basically operates the same way as
the larger vessels do, with the modified size of equipment. We run
nets which are considerably smaller, less injurious to the habitat.

I would like to explain to

Mr. Studds. It is OK to say that when Mr. Young is not here.

Mr. Amaru. I was hoping I would have an opportunity to explain
to him what happens when you drag a 4-ton scallop rake across the
bottom. It is 20 feet wide, and does do some habitat rearrange-
ment. I don't know whether it is destructive in the long run. I

mean, there was a glacier that plowed through the whole thing
about 10 thousand years ago. There is a hell of a lot of fish on it

now, or were. But I am certain that some of the things that we do
affect the habitat. It makes the environment these fish need to live

in less homey.
But at any rate, it is a small trawler. We operate in Chatham.
I also have a long line operation that I set up on the same boat.

And we use hooks to catch cod and haddock with the long line

equipment. And with the net equipment, we pretty much con-
centrate on the flatfish which live on bottom, very smooth, much
like the hallway outside the door here. And the hard rocky bottom
that we have, we use the hooks on—can't efficiently drag a net
with a small boat like mine over it.

Mr. Studds. I suspect if those scallop trawls came through with
the same frequency that the glacier did, that it might be accept-
able.

Mr. Amaru. Exactly.
Mr. Studds. It is a little more frequent.

How far offshore do you fish?

Mr. Amaru. I used to fish out to the edge of the Georges Bank,
and I don't fish that far now because it is closed. Most of my fish-

ing takes place within 20 miles of the coast of Cape Cod, Nantucket
Shoals.
Mr. Studds. Now, I mentioned earlier that my fear—where have

all the big boats gone? Where are the big guys now they can't be
on the bank?
Mr. Amaru. They are following us around.
Mr. Studds. Are they really?

Mr. Amaru. Getting our coordinates from our tows that we have
worked over many years to establish, because they are closed off

to the offshore grounds.
Mr. Studds. So, in fact, it is an increased concentration in the

inshore grounds?
Mr. Amaru. There is no question about it. The danger that we

are facing now is to relieve the pressure on the offshore grounds,
they have deflected the effort to the inshore grounds. Georges Bank
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will recover because it is an extremely aggressive conservation
package that they put together; and at the time that those grounds
have rebuilt, I have the feeling the inshore grounds will be vir-

tually wiped clean. And I am very concerned about that aspect of
the recovery plan.

Mr. Studds. Is the inshore fisherman represented at all on the
Council at this point?
Mr. Amaru. The smallest vessel that I know of on the Council,

I believe, is the dragger from—no, excuse me, there is a small boat
operator from New Hampshire; I believe he has a 50-foot gill-net-

ter. That is the smallest boat that I am aware of that is rep-

resented.

Mr. Studds. I first all want to compliment you. I actually read
your testimony. I have a habit of doing that for people from Chat-
ham. And as you can see, it is at least—it tends a little bit toward
philosophy or even, I don't want to say poetry, but it is not your
average congressional testimony. It is nice to read something like

that. It must have been—I was going to say it was a severe winter,
because you had a lot of time to do a lot of thinking, but it wasn't
that bad a winter, was it?

Mr. Amaru. No. We can't fish. We have a lot of time on our
hands.
Mr. Studds. It is a combination of that and winter, not much

else to do.

Mr. Amaru. We wax philosophical quite often down on the dock.

By the way, the dredging is coming along super.
Mr. Studds. Glad to hear that. It was too cold to look at last

time I was there.

I looked at your set of recommendations, Bill. What else? You
have got whatever time we have with the light there. You know
what we are wrestling with better than we do. You are the first

commercial fisherman I have ever heard say we ought to put more
scientists and environmentalists on the Council. I hope you will be
all right on your way out.

Mr. Amaru. You will be surprised how many closet fishermen are
coming out of the closet on that issue. Congressman.

I also want to mention something about a means to raise money.
I don't want the government to do anything further, as I pointed
out in one of my recommendations, financially, to aid the industry.

I think we are independent; I want to remain that way. I don't

want to become like the Department of Agriculture where we are
relying on stipends and grants. I would rather see the commercial
industry, much like the Chatham Co-op did in the late 1970's, take
1 or 2 percent of our income and on a revolving basis—our period
of time was three years—they would absorb 2 percent of our in-

come to help defray the cost of running our co-op.

We own the co-op, but we need to be—we were cash short. We
all contributed in for three years with no refund. After the third

year, we started to receive back what we put in the first year. It

worked out very well.

Mr. Studds. Excuse me. Just in case the winter is prolonged and
unforeseeably severe and you can't fish and you have some more
thinking time, I would really appreciate it if you would devote it

to some imaginative and innovative ideas as to how in the world
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we find the resources, perhaps part pubHc and part industry, to get
some of these big guys out of there.

Mr. Amaru. I will try.

Mr. Studd. I will appreciate it. Take care of your back.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you.

Ms. Dorsey, we have asked, or particularly Mr. Gilchrest asked
some previous panelists to describe their concept of environment
and habitat as it relates to fisheries. And incidentally, I might note
that I am now flanked on my right and my left by two people who
definitely understand something about habitat. And I would like to

think that I do as well.

But the void between us has permitted me to say that, because
I can't say that when the gentleman from Alaska is here. And I say
that kiddingly. He gets excited about things from time to time, but
we really do—we really are interested. And I have had folks in my
office and folks communicate with me who are interested in the
fishing industry, fishermen who recognize how important habitat
is; and we are very interested in your concept of, at least from your
vantage point, what it is that we ought to do within or outside of

Magnuson to address issues that have to do with habitat.

Ms. Dorsey. Well, I actually think that what you have in H.R.
39 is quite good. You say that the Secretary of Commerce should
define essential habitat for each of the fisheries. If I understand it

correctly, that would not put the burden on the Council, as Joe
Brancaleone was fearing, but the work would be done by the sci-

entists at the National Marine Fisheries Service, which are, I

think, the appropriate people to do that. The first step is to figure

out for each stock what is the essential habitat, so then we can
make sure that we are protecting it.

And I would like to give one example of that, for herring on
Georges Bank, which are just now coming back from being com-
pletely wiped out by the foreign overfishing in the 1960's. Herring
on Georges Bank appear to spawn in quite a limited area along the
northern edge that is gravelly on the bottom. They need areas that
are swept by strong enough bottom currents, and the eggs of the
herring stick to the bottom and stay there for the two or three
weeks it takes before the eggs hatch. It is a restricted area where
the herring eggs are, and it is a restricted time period when they
are sitting there on the bottom waiting to hatch.
During that time period, it seems to me that no mobile gear

should be allowed in that part of Georges Bank, to make sure that
the eggs survive to hatch and then swim up into the water column.
That is one example, with herring.
With groundfish, there is a lot of concern about what happens to

the juveniles. Groundfish eggs are up in the water column. They
are pelagic rather than benthic. After the eggs hatch and go
through larval development, they settle down to the bottom. They
are quite small and they are very tasty.

The job of the very young groundfish, when they first settle, is

to hide from the hungry predators all around them. One of the con-
cerns that I and other people have about the effects, again, of mo-
bile gear on the bottom is that it destroys the small features on the
bottom, the worm tubes, the sponges, the little algae perhaps, that
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might provide cover for those young fish and might allow them to

escape from predators and then grow and provide fish for the fish-

ermen to catch. We need to know more about that to know what
are the most important juvenile areas for young groundfish.
But that is another example of the kind of fishery habitat that

we need to identify and then make sure we protect so the fish have
what they need to complete their life cycle. I think that Mr. Young
was acknowledging that anadromous fish need to have their rivers

to spawn in, but I believe there are comparable areas out in the
ocean, comparable to rivers for anadromous fish, that the ocean-
dwelling fish need in order to complete their life cycle.

Mr. Saxton. And I think you are saying that there are then

—

perhaps areas of habitat should be evaluated in terms of their criti-

cal importance to healthy fish environment. Is that a good way of

putting it?

Ms. DORSEY. Yes, that is right. And depending upon the habitat
and what is going on, there might be different protective measures
needed. But the first step is to know what the habitats are, to iden-

tify them, and then figure out what we should do.

Mr. Saxton. And do you believe that this bill moves in that di-

rection?

Ms. DoRSEY. Yes, I do, I think it is very good.
Mr. Saxton. Thank you.
Ms. Hall, I was taken by your testimony, because you spoke from

the heart in a very personal way about your situation. And I can't

help but ask the question—again, I think I know the answer—

I

think you said your family has been in the fishing business for a
hundred years. But the investment that you seem to make for har-
vesting a dwindling supply of fish seems to be a losing situation.

And I guess the question is, why do you bother to do it? And I don't

mean that in any kind of a flip way. It is just, from a business
point of view, it seems like you are in effect throwing good money
after bad.
Ms. Hall. Well, as I started to say in my testimony, those who

put more capital into their vessels are the ones who do benefit and
do get the most fish. So in order to keep up with the Joneses, you
have to do that, continue to reinvest in your asset.

Mr. Saxton. OK. Well
Ms. Hall. Does that answer your question adequately? It is very

simple.
Mr. Saxton. I guess it does. And again, I didn't mean to ask a

difficult question. I was just curious as to what the answer to that
was.

Well, we thank you all for being with us today, and the gen-
tleman from Maryland has one final question.

Mr. GiLCHREST. I will make it quick; I don't want to hold every-
body here too long. I would just like a brief response from each of

you.
The question is, should we have an MSY threshold that Councils

must abide by, given to them by NMFS via the SSC Councils, com-
mittees, so that when the Council gets what MSY threshold is

—

and I think we all want the Councils to be independent, we all

want them to be flexible, we all want them to be sensitive to the
complicated issues of the fisheries. It seems to me they could be
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that way if the only thing we required of them specifically was that
they—here is MSY, deal with your situation, whether it is New
England, North Pacific, Gulf or wherever it is. And I would really

be interested in just a quick response, starting with Mr. Casey.
Mr. Casey. Since 1976, we have had to abide by an MSY in Alas-

ka. I am unaware we have ever gone over it.

Mr. Seaton. Yes, MSY, unfortunately being maximum sustained
yield, always pushes us at the edge. It is not a precautionary ap-
proach, and is not a multispecies approach. When we look at it as
a single species, what is the absolute maximum amount that we
can take, we allow no precaution. We are pushing ourselves to the
edge.

Optimum yield, as reduced from MSY, makes a real good thing
instead of being able to increase over MSY. But it should be re-

duced beyond the maximum, because we don't have firm enough
data. In fact, in the Code of Federal Regulations, we will find opti-

mum yield—there is a real good definition in there. Well, it is not
a definition, it is an instruction that says optimum yield should not
exceed the natural mortality of stock unless best available scientific

data says—^you know, allows that.

The only problem is that whatever data you have is the best sci-

entific data—scientifically available data. We need to clean that up
and say that unless we have credible scientific data or scientific

data that we have some confidence in we cannot increase the opti-

mum yield above the natural mortality. If we would do that and
not let OY go above the natural mortality unless we have good sci-

entific data to substantiate it, we would make great progress in re-

ducing overfishing and getting down from where we are tending to-

ward overfishing.

Mr. GiLCHREST. Ms. Hall.

Ms. Hall. No, I don't know of any cases that it exceeded it. In
some cases, as Mr. Schmitten said, the Council has elected to have
a lesser amount as the TAC, from the recommendation of the sci-

entific committee.
Mr. GiLCHREST. Thank you.
Ms. Dorsey.
Ms. DoRSEY. Yes, for New England, if we had been doing that,

we wouldn't be in the trouble we are in now. If there had been a
limit on the catch of groundfish since passage of the Magnuson Act,

I think that the groundfish would be healthy today. And I think
it would be appropriate for scientists basically to set how much fish

can be removed from the ocean and then let the Councils decide
how it should be caught and how that catch should be allocated.

What happened in New England is there were quotas which set

a limit on catching groundfish until 1982, and there were lots of

big problems with those quotas, and the Council chucked the
quotas out the window in 1982 for understandable reasons. But the
problem was, the New England Council did not then substitute any
other limit on the catch of groundfish.
There was no limit on the number of fishermen, on the amount

of time fishing, on the amount of fish landed or anything like that.

And that is why the fish stocks have gotten so badly depleted.

So I think that what you are suggesting is indeed appropriate,
that a level of catch—I don't know whether it should be MSY; it
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may need to be adjusted downward from MSY in order to make
sure that the level isn't too high over the long-term—but some level

of catch be determined by the scientists, and let the Councils de-

cide how to catch that amount.
Mr. GiLCHREST. Thank you.

Mr. Amaru.
Mr. Amaru. Oh, gosh, this is a tough one for me. Frankly, I

think the term is moot. If you can understand that I am coming
from an industry that has been devastated by overfishing, and we
understood, I think the people on the Council understood—you
know, we come from an area that is the home of Woods Hole
Oceanographic Institute. We had a tremendous amount of available

research. And the people on the Council, the National Marine Fish-

eries Service, were putting the information on the line.

The right decisions weren't being made. Ellie just voiced I think
what could have happened would have been better, could have
stuck with what we originally had with the quotas, but for obvious
reasons they didn't work.
What I would say about optimum yield is, you have to remember

you are not talking about a forest where you go in and count the

trees and you can project and say redwood takes this long to grow
or blue spruce takes that long to grow. These fish operate within
a system that we don't understand, not even in the slightest little

bit do we understand how it works.
By the way, there are fish in our fishery back in New England

right now, little tiny ones, showing up all over the place. And it

really throws a lot of questions as to whether or not haddock are

going to take 13 years to come back. I predict that in two years
there will be a reasonably strong supply of haddock on Georges
Bank again; and we are going to be right in the middle of Amend-
ment 7, which will prevent us from being able to harvest any of

them. The same goes for codfish.

It is extremely dangerous to deal with a sustainable maximum
yield in terms of true, hard numbers. I don't believe they exist. It

always has to be cautioned with an idea toward being extremely
able to lower that—not to increase it, but to lower it. And if you
err on the side of conservation, you are giving the fishermen a fu-

ture, something we haven't been doing.

Thank you.

Mr. GiLCHREST. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Saxton. I thank the gentleman.
I want to thank this panel for not only your very useful and ar-

ticulate testimony, but also for your patience in that we have been
here now for in excess of four hours. And I guess I also should state

at this point that there may be some additional questions that we
will be in contact with you about if other Members of the commit-
tee have such questions, and the hearing record will remain open
for your responses.

I guess I would also like to say at this point that it should be
obvious to everyone that we have a difficult, but very important
task ahead of us. And we will proceed to move forward to try to

solve the many problems inherent in the fishing industry, and spe-
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cifically with regard to the Magnuson Act and the Magnuson proc-

ess.

So if there is no further business, I again thank all the Members
of the subcommittee for their cooperation, particularly the Ranking
Member; and the committee stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 3:17 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned; and

the following was submitted for the record:]
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ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR FOR FISHERIES

NATIONAL MARINE FISHERIES SERVICE
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
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FEBRUARY 23, 1995

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee: I am Rollie

Schmitten, the Assistant Administrator for Fisheries of the

National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration's National Marine

Fisheries Service (NMFS) . I appreciate the opportunity to

present the views of the Department of Commerce (Department) on

reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and

Management Act (Magnuson Act) and H.R 39, the Fishery

Conservation and Management Act Amendments of 1995.

The Department supports reauthorization of the Magnuson Act and

recommends enactment of H.R. 39 based on the following comments.

I will comment briefly on several key provisions of H.R. 39 and

provide limited suggestions for additions to the bill. Some

additional comments of a technical nature are attached.

First, I would like to compliment Chairman Young for introducing

this legislation. The Administration and the Committee appear to

be of one mind regarding the most pressing needs for efforts to
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build sustainable fisheries and reauthorize the Magnuson Act . We

also commend the Resources Committee for its prompt action on

H.R. 39. We look forward to working closely with the Chairman

and the Committee in developing amendments to the Magnuson Act

that will ensure the future of the Nation's marine fisheries.

Before I discuss our comments on the bill, I would like to

describe our vision for the future of marine fisheries as

background to and a context within which amendments to the

Magnuson Act should be made. This vision will, hopefully,

provide some common ground for discussions on proposed amendments

to the Magnuson Act. Our goals are to seek the greatest long-

term benefits possible to the American public from our marine

fishery resources and to manage these resources. Meeting these

goals will increase the Nation's wealth and, in turn, the quality

of life for members of the recreational and commercial fishing

industries and dependent communities. We will achieve this goal

by building and maintaining healthy fish stocks and habitats

within which the commercial fishing industry can operate to

provide more jobs, increased economic activity, and produce safe

and wholesome seafood. Recreational opportunities and related

economic activity will also be greatly enhanced by our efforts in

this area.

I believe that we must seek to realize this vision by

concentrating on two areas: (1) refocusing on increased
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scientific information to guide policy development and fishery

management policy and planning, rather than letting controversy

and uncertainty drive the decision-making, and (2) undertaking an

aggressive approach to stewardship of our trustee resources to

rebuild overfished stocks and maintain them at maximum

sustainable levels, thereby avoiding the enormous economic and

social consequences that accompany attempts to repair damage to

resources after it occurs. This means being conservative in the

management of fisheries today to assure sustainable levels of

harvest tomorrow. It also means the use of management approaches

that discourage both wasteful fishing practices and the

investment in more fishing vessels than are needed to harvest the

available fish.

The first area of action can largely be accomplished through in-

house activities. We have improved, and will continue to

improve, our scientific data collection activities, resource

surveys, biological studies, analyses and modelling of fish

stocks, and advanced fishery predictions. Our proposed Fiscal

Year 1996 budget includes an increase of more than $23 million

for our data collection programs, making them a top priority.

Progress in the second area is critical and will require

amendment of the Magnuson Act, as well as a refocusing of in-

house efforts, to achieve our goal of sustainable fisheries.
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Foremost, we support H.R. 39 for its attention to conservation

issues. We strongly support the measures in H.R. 3 9 which

address ending or preventing overfishing. Requiring action by a

Regional Fishery Management Council within one year of

notification that a fishery is in an overfished condition is a

significant measure. Inclusion of definitions for overfishing

and rebuilding programs which emphasize maintaining stocks at, or

restoring stocks to, their maximum sustainable yield on a

continuing basis are critical to ensuring the continued

productivity of fishery resources. We cannot afford to continue

the current practices permitted under the Magnuson Act where

stocks are legally allowed to be fished down to, and managed at,

the point where overfishing occurs. We can do better and the

Nation deserves better.

The Department supports strongly the concepts of identifying

essential fish habitat and providing for improved consultation

with other agencies. We cannot rely solely on regulatory

measures to restore our fisheries. Measures to increase

protection of fish habitats will provide the long-term foundation

necessary for viable commercial and recreational fishing

industries. Progress in addressing the issues of overfishing and

rebuilding depleted stocks will be short-lived if we do not

ensure adequate fish habitat. Given the importance of this

issue, we are pleased to note that conservation community and

fishing industry representatives have been working together
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towards enhancing habitat conservation as part of this

reauthorization. We support these efforts.

I would like to highlight two specific recommendations regarding

the habitat provisions of H.R. 39. First, the description of

essential habitat in fishery management plans should include

measures necessary to minimize adverse impacts on that habitat

from all sources, not just those related to fishing activities.

Second, the actions of the Secretary should be modified to

require that the Secretary prepare guidance on the identification

of essential fish habitat in general and provide a specific

recommendation to the councils as to the essential fish habitat

for each managed species, prior to incorporation of the

description of essential habitat into the plans.

We also support the provisions in the bill that deal with

bycatch. Much like habitat degradation, this is a very serious

threat to achieving full benefits from our living marine

resources. Large bycatches of undersized and non- target species

which are not utilized have significantly reduced the populations

of many of our marine fish stocks. The emphasis on bycatch,

focused by the inclusion of a new national standard and the

mandatory requirement for FMPs to contain information on bycatch,

is well taken and essential in our view. The new standard, in

particular, would allow fishery managers to develop measures that
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significantly reduce economic and regulatory discards, and the

bycatch on non- target species.

In addition to these amendments, we need to, and will, seek

innovative ways to reduce bycatch, including the use of

incentives. Incentives might include harvest preferences for

those fishermen with low bycatch rates. However, we are

concerned that measures such as incentives and harvest

preferences must be designed carefully to prevent "due process"

problems. For example, we do not believe that such programs

could prohibit some fishermen from receiving allocations of, or

access to, fish stocks because of their individual bycatch levels

without also providing for some sort of administrative hearing in

advance of the agency decision.

While the Department supports the majority of the provisions in

H.R. 39, it is opposed to the finding in section (5) (b) that no

surplus exists in the Atlantic mackerel or herring fisheries.

The provision is inconsistent with the United Nations Convention

on the Law of the Sea, which the United States has signed.

Additionally, the provision may prevent establishment of joint

ventures between the U.S. fishermen and other countries for these

species, is likely to affect negatively our GIFA relationships,

and may affect current fishing agreements between the U.S. and

other countries regarding U.S. fishing vessels in foreign waters.
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with the collapse of the New England groundfish fishery, we

expect U.S. fishermen to harvest an increasing amount of these

underutilized species in the coming years. Therefore, we do not

foresee the designation of a total allowable level of foreign

fishing for these species in the next few years. In fact, the

Mid-Atlantic Council recently recommended, and the Secretary of

Commerce published, a proposal for a zero total allowable level

of foreign fishing for Atlantic mackerel. The Department

understands the need to allow U.S. fishermen to harvest these

species and develop markets for them.

We strongly encourage the Committee to include user fees

associated with individual harvest share programs in H.R. 39.

Establishment of an annual fee on the value of fish allocated

under individual harvest share programs, such as individual

transferable quota programs (ITQ) , would recover costs associated

with this specific form of management. Effective implementation

of ITQ programs requires additional strict enforcement and other

measures to ensure that the recipients of ITQs receive the

benefits that are expected to accrue from such programs. Since

such benefits will accrue directly to the holders of ITQs, to the

exclusion of others, it is more equitable to fund such measures

from fees paid by the beneficiaries rather than the general

receipts of the Treasury that represent all tax payers. The

costs associated with administering ITQs are substantial --an

estimated $3.5 million per year for the Alaska halibut-sablef ish
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program alone -- and should not be borne solely by appropriated

funds

.

As part of its Fiscal Year 1996 budget request, the Department is

proposing authority to collect a fee on the value of the fish

authorized to be harvested under ITQ programs. We estimate that

such a user fee would generate approximately $10 million when

fully implemented. It is important that these fees be dedicated

to the management and conservation of marine fisheries with a

large portion of the funds going back to the region from where

they were derived. Specifically, the Department suggests that

such funds be used for programs important to, and directly

benefiting, the fishing industry, including: collecting,

processing, and analyzing scientific, social, and economic

information; placing observers onboard domestic vessels,-

improving enforcement; and educating resource users.

The Department supports inclusion of strong provisions that would

address the appearance or possibility of a conflict of interest

on the regional councils. With regard to the conflict of

interest provisions in H.R. 39, we are concerned with the

definition of a "significantly affected" interest in section 8.

As written, the definition is too narrow and we do not believe

that it offers adequate protection against conflict of interest.

We are also concerned that the bill leaves entirely within the

discretion of the voting member whether or not to consider

8
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disqualification. While the provision in H.R. 39 is a step in

the right direction, we would like to work with the Committee to

develop appropriate language to strengthen this provision.

We strongly urge the inclusion of a nation-wide data collection

program similar to that proposed in last year's Administration

bill. Our current authority is limited to either the voluntary

submission of data or to individual fishery management plan

recordkeeping and reporting provisions, and individual fishery

data collection programs in advance of a plan. To improve the

management of our marine fisheries, there is a need to gather

data in a consistent form and manner across the nation to provide

an underpinning for the various analyses of impacts the Magnuson

Act and other applicable law require. Our intent with such a

program is not to increase the reporting burden on fishermen,-

rather, we seek to simplify and reduce it. One significant

benefit of a nation-wide program to fishermen would be to prevent

the use of various logbooks that are often redundant, complex,

and collect data in different formats. This amendment would

provide the Secretary with the ability to integrate the current

data collection programs of NMFS, other federal agencies, the

states, and the fisheries commissions into a comprehensive,

consistent, nation-wide data collection and management system.

Finally, we suggest that the Committee consider several other

additions to H.R. 39 as detailed in the attachment to my

testimony. Briefly, we recommend addition of provisions to: (l)
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extend the applicability of criminal penalties to assaults on

persons employed by or under contract to NMFS and involved in

collecting fishery information; (2) provide for judicial review

of permit sanctions,- (3) allow the sums received as fines,

penalties, and forfeitures of property for violations of any

fishery resource law to be used for the enforcement of all

statutes dealing with living marine resources, instead of just

for fisheries; (4) provide observers with the same lien priority

for past-due wages as is currently provided for seamen's liens

under admiralty and general maritime law; (5) create a rebuttable

presumption that a vessel with gear capable of use for

large-scale driftnet fishing is engaged in such fishing; (6)

clarify the ability to pay provision; and (7) specifically

protect observers from harassment

.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This concludes my testimony. We

support reauthorization of the Magnuson Act, and we look forward

to working with you and the Committee in crafting meaningful

improvements to H.R. 39. I would be happy to answer any

questions you or other members of the Subcommittee may have.

10
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SPECIFIC COMMENTS ON H.R. 39, THE FISHERY CONSERVATION AND
MANAGEMENT AMENDMENTS OF 1995

When setting deadlines, we suggest that the Committee consider
including more general timeframes (e.g., one year, 18 months)
following enactment rather than specific dates.

Section 3. FINDINGS, PURPOSES, AND POLICY

Section 3(a): The current language restricts the findings and
purposes statements regarding habitat losses and increased
protection in section 3(a)(1)(B), 3(a)(3), and 3(b)(3) to
"essential" fish habitats only. We recommend that the bill be
broadened by referring to fish habitat in general.

Section 4. DEFINITIONS

Several of the definitions are vague and should be clarified.
For example, in the definition of a "fishery dependent
community," the term "substantially dependent" on the harvest of
fishery resources should be more specifically defined. It is not
clear what percentage of the community's income would need to be
derived from fishing to be classified a fishery dependent
community.

Section 5. FOREIGN FISHING

Section 5(a): We suggest that permit approvals be addressed
within section 204(b)(6) of the Magnuson Act.

Section 5(a)(2): We suggest deleting section 204(d)(3)(D), which
requires a determination of the capacity of vessels of the United
States, or intention of these vessels to utilize their capacity,
to transship fish products before issuing a permit to a foreign
vessel. Our understanding is that capacity to transship is a
variable function of space and time. Schedules in the shipping
industry change from moment to moment, and, therefore, the
availcible capacities to transship fish products at a specific
time and geographic location change virtually instantaneously.

Establishing U.S. capacity at a time and location might require
only notice of an application to transship fish products in the
Federal Register. However, this process would delay issuance of
such permits, and work against the basic purpose of this
provision, which is to provide additional options whereby U.S.
fishermen may transship their production to foreign markets in a
timely manner.

In addition, section 307(3) should require a U.S. fisherman to
verify that the foreign vessel possesses the appropriate permit
to conduct a transfer within State boundaries, prior to
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conducting the transfer. The existing prohibition applies to the
EEZ only and should be extended to transfers within State
boundaries as well.

Section 5(d): Public Law 102-251 already amended section
201(e) (i) (E) (iv) to add "or special areas." This will become
effective when the U.S. and Russian boundary agreement takes
effect.

Section 8. REGIONAL FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCILS

Section 8(a): We do not support allowing a Governor to appoint a
non-state employee as the "principal State official." The
principal State official should be a State employee and in the
State's policy-making chain.

Section 8(b)(3): We note that the mandatory removal provision
does not apply to the Indian representative on the Pacific
Council or to a non-State employee designated by a Governor under
302(b) (1) (A).

Section 8 (c)(1): We suggest that the phrase "who are required
to be appointed by the Secretary" be joined with an "and" to the
phrase "who are not employed by the Federal Government or any
State or local government."

Section 8(e)(2): We recommend inclusion of a provision that
would allow Councils, at their discretion, to extend the deadline
in proposed section 302(i)(2) for major actions or upon request
of the Federal agency.

Section 8(i)(7): We support a strong conflict of interest
provision that protects the official processes of the councils.
We are concerned with the language in this section, however, and
would like to work with the committee to develop more appropriate
language.

Section 9. CONTENTS OF FISHERY MANAGEMENT PLANS

Section 9(a)(1)(B): The Department recommends that the
description of essential fish habitat in fishery management plans
be modified to include the major threats to that habitat, as well
as the actions necessary to conserve such habitat. Additionally,
the Department does not support limiting the development of
management measures to minimize adverse impacts to essential
habitat to only those impacts "caused by fishing," as they are
not a major problem for habitat on a national scale.

Section 10. AMENDMENTS RELATING TO MISCELLANEOUS DUTIES OF
SECRETARY

Section 10(b)(3): The purpose of the amendment to section

2
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304(f)(3)(E) to provide a reasonable opportunity to harvest a
"fishing mortality level" is unclear.

Section 10(b)(5): Proposed section 304(f)(4)(A) would establish
a plan development team (PDT) for each fishery management plan or
amendment. The PDT would consist of at least 7 members of the
advisory committee or working groups established under the
Atlantic Tunas Convention Act (ATCA) , and is exempt from Federal
Advisory Committee Act. The PDT would "participate in all
aspects of the development of the plan or amendment." The
Department supports the establishment of this additional group,
but requests flexibility in having the membership include some
knowledgeable individuals who are not members of the ATCA
committee. This would allow the Secretary to fill in the gaps if
ATCA members do not have knowledge of all highly migratory
species.

Section 10(d): The sequence for description/identification of
essential fish habitat, and resulting actions by the councils and
the Secretary, is confusing. The language should be modified to
provide a streamlined mechanism for identifying essential habitat
and subsequently commenting on, or making recommendations
regarding, activities adversely affecting the identified habitat.
The Department recommends that this section call for issuance of
general guidance and specific species recommendations for the
identification of essential fish habitat by the Secretary prior
to incorporation of a description of these habitats by the
councils in fishery management plans. This sequence utilizes the
information and expertise available to the Secretary and the
resource-use balancing capabilities of the councils. It would
permit review of and comment on Secretarially-identif ied
essential fish habitat by the councils and draft fishery
management plan reviewers (e.g., fishing groups, environmental
interests, governmental agencies, general public) as part of the
plan development and amendment processes. In addition, the
deadline for amendment of plans to incorporate descriptions of
essential habitat should be replaced by a requirement for the
Secretary to publish guidelines within a year of enactment to aid
the councils in describing essential fish habitat in fishery
management plans that includes a schedule for the amendment of
the plans.

We recommend inclusion of a provision that would allow, at the
discretion of the Secretary, the extension of the deadline in
proposed section 304(h)(3) for major actions or upon request of
the Federal agency.

Section 10(d): The regulatory amendment provision, proposed
section 304(j), contains a mandatory 30-day comment period and a

deadline for publication of the final rule on Day 60. Regulatory
amendments can be as complex and as contentious as fishery
management plan amendments and have been more frequently used.
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The schedule provided is not sufficient to allow proper review,
analysis, and deliberation of some of these actions. Complex
regulatory amendments might require 4 5 days of public comment;
many routine ones could require only 15 days. We recommend that
the section be amended to provide for a public comment period of
15-to-45 days. Additionally, requiring a decision by the
Secretary within 60 days on all actions is unrealistic.

Section 12. STATE JURISDICTION

Section 12(3): We believe the submission of data from internal
waters processors required in proposed section 306(c)(1)(C)
should not be restricted to submission to Councils, but rather
should include the Secretary as a recipient.
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SUGGESTED ADDITIONS TO H.R. 39

FEE PROVISION

User Fee Associated with the Individual Harvest Program: This
amendment would establish an annual user fee on the value of fish
allocated under individual harvest share programs, such as
individual transferable quota programs (ITQs) , to allow for the
recovery of costs associated with this form of management.
Effective implementation of ITQ programs require additional
strict enforcement and other measures to ensure that the
recipients of ITQs receive the benefits that are expected to
accrue from such programs. The Department's Fiscal Year 1996
budget request proposes such a fee and estimates that it would
generate approximately $10 million.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST AND DATA COLLECTION

Conflict of Interest: The Department supports the inclusion of
strong provisions that would address the appearance or
possibility of a conflict of interest on the regional councils.

Data Collection: We strongly urge the inclusion of a nation-wide
data collection program similar to that proposed in last year's
Administration bill,

ENFORCEMENT PROVISIONS

The Department recommends adoption of sections 12 through 15 of
the Administration bill (H.R. 4430/S. 2138) introduced last year.
These amendments are critical to providing adequate enforcement
of the Magnuson Act in the future.

Extension of criminal penalties : This amendment would extend the
applicability of criminal penalties to assaults on persons
employed by or under contract to the National Marine Fisheries
Service and involved in collecting fishery information in their
official duties. Unlike observers, who were afforded protection
under the Amendments of 1990, no prohibitions or criminal
sanctions explicitly address assaults on statistical agents.

Judicial review of permit sanctions : This amendment would
provide for judicial review of permit sanctions except when the
sanction is imposed for nonpayment of a penalty or fine.
Although the Magnuson Act provides that any person who is
assessed a civil penalty may obtain a review of the penalty in
U.S. district court, it does not provide explicitly for such
review of permit sanctions. The two should be treated the same,
especially since they may be imposed together in the same
administrative hearing. However, judicial review should not be
available when the sanction is imposed for nonpayment of a

penalty or fine because the issue of liability has been litigated
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previously. The amendment would also delete language regarding
service to ensure consistency of service procedures with other
district court actions in accordance with the Federal Rules of
Civil Procedure. The amendment would add nonpayment of "any
amount in settlement of a civil forfeiture imposed on a vessel or
other property" as potential grounds for permit sanctions.

Enforcement : The amendment would allow the sums received as
fines, penalties, and forfeitures of property for violations of
any fishery resource law enforced by the Secretary to be used for
the enforcement of all statutes dealing with living marine
resources, instead of just for fisheries. The Magnuson Act does
not currently provide for such monies to be used for
enforcement-related activities associated with various living
marine resource statutes such as the Marine Mammal Protection
Act. Additionally, it would provide that any person found in any
enforcement proceeding to be in violation of the Magnuson Act or
any other marine resource law is liable for the costs of the
sale, storage, care, or maintenance of fish or property seized as
a result of the violation.

Observer wages as maritime liens : The amendment would provide
observers with the same lien priority for past-due wages as is
currently provided for seamen's liens under admiralty and general
maritime law. This addresses the problem of vessels, or parties
to an observer contract, not paying for observer services.

PROHIBITED ACTS

With regard to enforcing the prohibition against large-scale
driftnet fishing, we suggest section 307(1) (M) be revised to
clarify what vessels are subject to U.S. jurisdiction, by
including foreign vessels whose nation authorizes the United
States to exercise jurisdiction, and stateless vessels. It would
also create a rebuttable presumption that a vessel with gear
capable of use for large-scale driftnet fishing is engaged in
such fishing.

ABILITY TO PAY

We recommend that the ability to pay provision in the Magnuson
Act be clarified by deleting the phrase "ability to pay" from the
last sentence in section 308(a) and the following sentence be
added at the end of the paragraph: "In assessing a penalty, the
Secretary may also consider facts relating to ability to pay
established by the alleged violator in a timely manner."

HARASSMENT OF OBSERVERS

The Department suggests that observers be specifically protected
from harassment by amending section 307(1) (L) by adding after the
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phrase "interfere with" the following: ", or harass (including,
but not limited to, conduct v/hich has a sexual connotation),".
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Committee on Resources
Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans

United States House of Representatives

February 23, 1995

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: I am John J. Magnuson,
Director of the Center for Limnology at the University of Wisconsin, Madison. I

have participated in several National Research Council (NRC) studies on fisheries,

recently as chairman of the Committee on Fisheries and the Committee to Review
Atlantic Bluefin Tuna. Currently, I am chairman of the NRC's Committee on

Protection and Management of Pacific Northwest Anadromous Salmonide and

serve as a member of the NRC's Ocean Studies Board.

On behalf of the NRC, I appreciate the opportunity to testify before this

Subcommittee on H.R. 39, a bill to amend the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and

Management Act (MFCMA).

First, as background, in 1992 the NRC's Ocean Studies Board established

the Committee on Fisheries to assess the effectiveness of present U.S. fisheries

management. The committee's charge was to study and report on means of

improving our nation's capability to manage its marine fishery resources.

Committee members were selected with a wide range of expertise — resource

economics, commercial fishing, fisheries policy, fisheries science, oceanography,

marine ecology, marine technology, and fisheries management— and viewpoints, to

ensure balance and fair treatment. The study resulted in the NRC report.

Improving the Management of U.S. Marine Fisheries, which recommends changes

specifically for consideration during the reauthorization of the MFCMA.
The primary focus of my comments will be on the report findings and

recommendations that are relevant to H.R. 39.

I will address both success and failure of the MFCMA and recommend
changes needed to prevent overfishing, improve institutional structure, improve the

quality of fisheries science and data, and move towards an ecosystem approach to

fishery management.
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The Committee's Findings: Success of the MFCMA

The study committee determined that "the MFCMA was successful in

reducing the amount of foreign fishing in the U.S. Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ).

Foreign fishing comprised 61% of the total EEZ catch in 1981 and only 1% in

1991, as U.S. fishing expanded (p. 14)." In addition, "the MFCMA successfully

established a framework for fishery management that gave preference to U.S.

fishing over foreign fishing in the EEZ, and provided for public participation in the

decision-making process. Within the established framework, the Secretary of

Commerce and the regional fishery management councils have made substantial

progress in implementing fishery management (p. 14-1 5);" 33 fishery management
plans have been put into effect.

Failure and Inadequacies of the MFCMA

The stated purpose of the MFCMA is to conserve and manage U.S. fishery

resources. Overall, the study committee determined that "fisheries management in

the United States has not achieved the conservation of fish stocks that was
anticipated when the Act was passed originally m 1976 (p. 16)." The National

Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) of the U.S. Department of Commerce's National

and Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) reviewed the status of 231

species. NOAA/NMFS reported that 65 were over-utilized, 71 were fully utilized,

27 were under-utilized, and the data were inadequate to determine the status of

68 other species [Our Living Oceans, 1993).

"The MFCMA could hardly have anticipated the rapid rate of expansion of

the U.S. industry, and did not provide for adequate controls on capitalization and
fishing effort. Furthermore, the expansion of the U.S. industry was accelerated

when Congress passed the Processor Preference Amendment, which gave priority

to U.S. fish processors over foreign floating fish processors, and the American

Fisheries Promotion Act, which stimulated the export of U.S. fish products. The
implementation of federal programs for financing fishing vessels, for example, the

Fishing Vessel Obligation Guarantee Program and the Fishing Vessel Capital

Construction Fund Program, also contributed to the rapid expansion of the U.S.

fleet. As a result, domestic fishing quickly replaced foreign fishing in the U.S. EEZ,

and the stocks depleted by foreign fishing did not have sufficient time to rebuild

before the U.S. fishing pressure increased (p. 15)." Not only did U.S. fishing

replace foreign fishing in the U.S. EEZ, for some stocks, U.S. fishing exceeded the

foreign fishing resulting in more depleted stocks.

The report specifies several inadequacies in fisheries conservation and

management that contributed to the current status of U.S. fish stocks. "These

inadequacies include not only failures to identify and regulate the development and

growth of fishing industries, but also failure to reduce fishing capacity and effort in
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response to conservation needs and environmental changes. Consequently, stock

are overutilized and depleted, and are not allowed to recover. Often, political

pressure for absolute certainty about the status of an overexploited population

deters managers from taking prompt remedial action. Unfortunately, such certainty

is rarely attainable under present conditions, given the limited resources available

to managers and scientists, the lack of adequate fishery data for the assessment of

stocks and the effects of fishing mortality, and the lack of proper statistical

treatment of uncertainty. Additional factors contributing to inadequate

management and conservation actions include a lack of understanding of, or the

information on, what features and processes at the ecosystem level are important

to fisheries management; an unwillingness to plan or respond to relevant

information on the fishery ecosystem; and/or a failure of managers to adequately

define the attributes of an ecosystem that can and should be managed (p. 17)."

Recommended Changes to the MFCMA

The report recommendations address four important topics, determined by

the NRC committee: prevent overfishing, including controlling entry and

capitalization and further specifying the definition of optimum yield; improve

institutional structure; improve the quality of fishery science and data; and move
toward an ecosystem approach to fishery management, including leducing

bycatch, and protecting fish habitats. Provisions within H.R. 39 adequately

address only one of these issues— moving toward an ecosystem approach to

fishery management by adding requirements for fishery managers to reduce

bycatch and protect fish habitats. I will address the four topics considered by the

committee.

Prevent Overfishing

Two recommendations in the NRC fisheries report relate to preventing

overfishing. The committee recommended that:

Fishery management should promote full realization of optimum yields

as originally environment in the MFCMA by ensure that harvest does

not reduce stock abundance below levels that can sustain maximum
yields over the long term. For currently overfished stocks, harvest

levels must allow rebuilding the stock over specified periods of time to

a level that can support sustainable maximum yields. Any departure

from the above must be supported by persuasive evidence regarding

natural variability, ecosystem interdependence, sustainable national

income gains, or truly exceptional socio-cultural considerations, (p. 32)
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H.R. 39 amends the MFCMA by adding a provision that requires fishery

management plans to "include a measurable and objective determination of what
constitutes overfishing in that fishery, and a rebuilding program in the case of a

plan for any fishery which the Council or the Secretary has determined is

overfished."

H.R. 39 also includes a definition of overfishing that is consistent with the

NRC's report recommendation for managers to prevent stocks from being reduced

below levels that can support maximum sustainable yield over the long term.

In addition, the NRC report recommends:

Fishery management should control entry into and wasteful deployment of

capital, labor, and equipment in marine fisheries, (p. 33)

A finding in the NRC report was that the MFCMA did not contain adequate

measures to control entry and wasteful capitalization in order to prevent

overfishing. "It is increasingly apparent that a remedy for the overfishing problem

caused by open-access fisheries is to be found in some controls on entry.

However, limited entry alone has not prevented and will not prevent

overcapitalization or reduce the pressure to exceed acceptable biological catch

levels; some form of control of fishing effort and/or total catch is also needed. To
be effective, the methods used to control entry and capitalization must be

responsible and equitable, and have adequate phase-in periods, (p. 3)"

The report also discusses briefly the problem of the current definition of

optimum yield. "Unfortunately this definition is so broad that it can be used to

justify almost any quantity of catch. Consequently, an optimum yield might easily

conflict with conservation goals. The implementing regulations, known as the

'602 guidelines,' do not provide the specification and guidance needed, (p. 19)"

Congress should consider strengthening the MFCMA to prevent overfishing

by adding specific provisions for managers to control entry and capitalization in

marine fisheries and by further specifying the definition of optimum yield so that it

will not conflict with conservation goals.

Improve Institutional Structure

The NRC report discusses several inadequacies in the current institutional

structure for fisheries management, including lack of independent oversight of

fisheries management, unclear delineations of authority and responsibility between

the Secretary of Commerce and the regional councils, lack of a satisfactory

mechanism for conflict resolution involving objection to specific management
measures and/or actions, possible conflict of interest by voting members of a

4
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council, inadequate use of scientific and statistical comnnittees by councils, lack of

a consistent organizational process for scientific decision-making, and insufficient

process for developing, approv'ing, and implementing fishery management plans.

The report includes several recommendations to address these inadequacies,

however, time does not permit me to describe them all in detail. Therefore I refer

you to the section in Chapter 4 of the report on "Improve Institutional Structure (p.

34-40)," but I will highlight some of the recommendations:

An Oversight body should be established as an independent mechanism
responsible for strategic planning, review of management decisions and
actions, and conflict resolution, (p. 39-40)

The Magnuson Act should be amended to specify that acceptable biological

catches be set by scientific advisory committees to the regional Councils.

Each Council should be mandated to establish a scientific advisory

committee that could be the Council's Scientific and Statistical Committee,

and that would be subject to membership and operational provisions to be

specified in amendments to the Act [provisions specified in report). National

standards to guide the operations of the Committee should be promulgated

by the Secretary of Commerce, (p. 36-37)

Congress should consider subjecting council members to more stringent

provisions to prevent conflict of interest, but should examine the impact that

such provisions might have on participation by interested parties and on the

efficiency of the council decision-making process. Administrative remedies

exist, including reimposition of the Federal Advisory Committee Act,

adoption of a recusal mechanism where financial interests conflict, and

extended financial disclosure, (p. 38)

H.R. 39 amends the MFCMA to include a recusal process to prevent council

members from voting on a matter in which they have a financial interest that

would be significantly affected.

Although H.R. 39 includes a measure to prevent possible conflict of interest,

there are still a number of inadequacies that are not addressed by provisions in this

bill. Congress should consider strengthening the MFCMA to improve institutional

structure by adding specific provisions, such as those suggested in the NRC
report— establish an independent oversight body, require that acceptable biological

catches be determined by scientific experts, clarifying the lines of authority and

responsibility between the Secretary of Commerce and the regional councils, and

expediting the process for developing, approving, and implementing fishery

management plans.
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Improve the Quality of Fisheries Science and Data

The NRC report describes several inadequacies of the science and data used

in fisheries management that relate primarily to insufficient financial and personnel

resources. These adequacies include lack of fishery independent data, unknown
mortalities caused by bycatch/discard, and insufficient information about the

effects on the environment and multispecies interactions. For the most part, the

recommendations are directed to NOAA/NMFS, and don't require congressional

action with regard to amending the MFCMA. However, this issue would benefit

from additional financial support from Congress for the NOAA/NMFS budget.

In particular, the report specifies funding issues of importance:

Current funds are insufficient for conducting appropriate stock assessment

surveys. In addition, the necessity of finding observer programs to collect

bycatch/discard information is paramount. Finally, in some situations, both

the personnel and time required to process information collected for

management purposes are lacking, resulting in long delays in getting the

needed information to the fishery managers, (p. 27)

Another important issue which would benefit from congressional action is

that often insufficient economic and sociological data exist to determine the socio-

economic effects of management actions— which is mandated by the MFCMA. In

particular, reliable information is lacking on "fishing costs, supply and demand
relationships, and effects on macro- and micro-economic impacts." (p. 25)

Another finding is that accurate catch data is essential. The NRC report

recommends that;

All fishermen should be obligated by law to report their catch (including

bycatch, fishing effort, and related biological information) to the program,

and confidentiality must be assured, (p.42)

Economic information on fishermen's catch is very useful; it must be

obtained by methods that provide reliable data. (p.42)

Congress should consider amending the MFCMA to mandate confidential

reporting of catch and to promote collection of reliable socio-economic data. Also,

NOAA/NMFS' budget should provide for funds to improve the quality of science

and data used in fishery management.

The NRC's recent scientific review of Atlantic bluefin tuna assessments is an

example of the need for improving the quality of science and data used in

management. Atlantic bluefin tuna have been managed for over 20 years by the

6
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International Connnnission for the Conservation of Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT) and the

assessnnents showed continuing decline in the abundance of Atlantic bluefin tuna

in the western Atlantic since the nnid-70s— despite strict quotas imposed for

conservation nneasures. The NRC conducted an independent review of the science

and the results are reported in An Assessment of Atlantic Bluefin Tuna.

Recomnnendations were made to improve data management, analyses, and to

improve statistical treatment of the data. An important recommendation was the

recognition that the fisheries for bluefin tuna in the eastern and western Atlantic

Ocean were not independent, due to significant movement of tuna between these

two fishing areas. ICCAT responded positively to the NRC recommendations,
incorporating some recommendations immediately. The most recent ICCAT
assessment determined that there are more bluefin tuna in the western Atlantic

Ocean than previously calculated— this resulted in a management decision to

increase the quota, thus providing a significant economic benefit, estimated to be

$26 million in 1995, to the U.S. tuna fishing industry.

Move Toward an Ecosystem Approach to Fishery Management

The NRC report describes the importance of the interdependence between

the maintenance of fish stocks and maintenance of the integrity of the ecosystem

in which the fish live. "Fisheries can directly affect an ecosystem's structure

through removals or habitat damage, and thus have the potential to alter its

productivity or the quality of its products. Fisheries also can be affected by habitat

alterations resulting from damage by other users or from pollution. The most

serious forms of coastal degradation are the physical destruction of important

habitats, water pollution, and the introduction of exotic species, (p. 27)"

The report presents several recommendations for addressing these issues,

and thereby move towards an ecosystem approach to fisheries management:

Fishery management should increase the use of the ecosystem approach to

management, and include environmental protection goals in the development

of fishery management plans, (p.43)

The Secretary should provide adequate funding for collection of reliable

discard data and for a major new fishery technology program to improve

gear and fishing techniques needed to reduce the bycatch/ discard problem,

(p. 4-4)
I

The Secretary of Commerce, through the NOAA/NMFS and under

advisement from regional fishery management councils, should be

empowered to protect the habitats necessary to sustain fishery resources.

A major national program should be developed to determine what habitats

89-569 96-4
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are critical for fish reproduction and growth, and how they can be protected,

(p. 44)

In particular, the report recommends some first steps toward implementing

multispecies management: incorporate bycatch/discard information into fishery

management decisions; include procedures in management plans to reduce

wastage; investigate possible direct and indirect effects of bycatch on nontarget

commercial, endangered, and protected species m addition to target species; and
incorporate provisions in plans to minimize both bycatch and waste, (p. 43)

H.R. 39 contains several noteworthy provisions aimed at reducing bycatch
problems and protecting fish habitats: a requirement for fishery management plans

to include conservation and management measures necessary to minimize bycatch

including incentives and harvest preferences within a fishing gear group to promote
avoidance of bycatch; a requirement for the Secretary of Commerce to identify the

essential fishery habitat for each fishery and for the council to include a description

of the essential habitat in management plans along with conservation and

management measures necessary to minimize adverse impacts on that habitat

caused by fishing; an opportunity for councils to comment and make
recommendations to any State or Federal agency concerning any activity that may
have a detrimental effect on the essential fishery habitat of a fishery under its

jurisdiction, with a requirement for a response from the agency within 15 days;

and inclusion of a discretionary provision for allowing managers to assess and

specify the effect which conservation and management measures in a plan will

have on stocks of nontargeted fish in the ecosystem of the plan's targeted fish.

Congress should consider further steps to move toward an ecosystem
approach to fisheries management: including promoting multispecies approaches to

fishery management — factoring in nontarget species and ecosystem interactions

among target fish and other species, such as marine mammals and birds;

developing a major national program to define the environmental components
essential for fish reproduction, survival, and production and to identify and

understand current causes of habitat degradation; and promoting various agencies

with shared responsibility under different federal and state laws to coordinate their

efforts and programs for habitat protection and management of habitat resources.

Some of the changes specified in H.R. 39 are similar to those recommended
in the NRC's report and if enacted, will take an important first step in moving

toward an ecosystem approach to fisheries management, which is a noteworthy

goal. However, there is still an opportunity to make further improvements in the

MFCMA based on the NRC report recommendations— which would make it less

likely that we will be returning to these issues in a few years facing a further

decreased fish supply.
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Thank you Mr. Chairman and Mennbers of the Subconnnriittee for your

interest in the NRC's reconnmendations for improving fisheries management and for

the opportunity to discuss them with you with regard to H.R. 39. I would be

pleased to answer any questions.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am here today on behalf of the Chairmen of all eight of the management

Councils. The Chairmen have not met since HR 39 was introduced and my own

Council, even now, does not have Senate Bill S.39.

However, over the last two years the Chairmen have considered a number of

draft bills and proposed changes to the Magnuson Act. Following our May 1994

meeting, we prepared testimony covering a wide range of proposed amendments. I

think the testimony was never delivered to the Subcommittee but I am submitting it

today as our most recent agreed position. Keep in mind that the Chairmen have reached

consensus on that testimony but it does not necessarily reflect a full consensus of the

eight Councils themselves, even though there is substantial agreement by the Councils

to most of it.

The general view of the Chairmen is that Magnuson is a good law and does not

need basic revision, although minor adjustments may be helpful. We believe the

perception of conflicts of interest on the Councils is greater than any actual conflict. We

are opposed to mandatory recusal and to NOAA General Counsel determining when a

coriflict exists. We urge you to consider the alternative language proposed in our draft

1994 testimony.

We believe Councils should have discretionary authority to establish fees related

to data collection programs and limited entry programs. A requirement for bycatch data

(as in HR 39) would make fees even more necessary.
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The Chairmen agree with lowering compensation for appointed members to the

GS-15 level but there was concern that a large reduction would discourage some very

qualified and able individuals from serving as appointed members.

We are all concerned about possible habitat degradation but believe that a

requirement to define or identify essential habitat would burden Councils beyond the

limits of their funding and staffs.

Likewise, we are gravely concerned about overfishing but we doubt that defining

overfishing in the Act would be helpful. The 602 guidelines are adequate in this regard.

Overfishing and rebuilding issues are best dealt with at the Council level with NMFS

guidance.

We support a 180 day period for emergency actions and for extensions of such

actions.

We are in favor of reducing the time required to implement regulations for fishery

management plans. 1 believe the 60 day time limit in HR 39 on secretarial review of

proposed regulations is a step in that direction.

Mr. Chairman, this is clearly a very brief summary of our views. We did not

specifically consider the HR 39 proposal that all persons presenting oral or written

statements must state their interest and their qualifications. Neither did we consider the

adding of items to a Council's agenda upon the request of two members or the defining

of Fisheries Dependent Communities. Our view, however, was that flexibility and

latitude within the parameters of Magnuson are preferable to very detailed prescriptions

and proscriptions in the Act. The Councils were created to exercise judgement.

I expect that in the next several weeks most, if not all, of the Councils will

consider HR 39 and submit specific comments on that bill. 1 will be happy to answer

any questions that I can.

Thank you for inviting me here today.
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Ihls p«p«r acco^Mniad Om fatiaoof of Joseph trmccloon* b«for« tha Houm
SubconaittM on Fishorios, Nildllfo mi Ocmas • Ftbniary 23, 199S

PROPOSED T11T1M0NY FOR LU ANDiMON ON IIHALP OP TMI CMAIM OP TXI
IIOHT RiaiONAL ntHERV MANAOIMENT OOUNCILt tEFORi A POtflMJ HIAMNO
or TMI HOUSE OP REPRiSINTATIVES PISHERY MANAOBMBNT SUICOMlMimF

COUNCIL COMPOimON/CONPUCT OP MTlRetT

Tho Council Chairman eppeat flMng lewtr prlertiy to paid aateelatlon rtprti«(1lffO>^1A

makine Council appolntmann, baetuaa induttry rtprasantativaa havo •xportanet and timt

to rtudy lasuoa and mattflala aatoclattd with CouneU dadslona. Thay tlae eppoaa tha

Qllchroat bill raqulramant for 28% of ippolntad mamban to hava unh/aralty,

anvlronmantal or ethar non>ufar group affiliation. Tha Ocvarnora and tha Sacratary can
nomlnata and appoint from a broad variaty of intaratta. Advlaory Panala and Seiantlfic

and Stati«tlcal Commitiaaa ilao provlda Input from divaraa baokgrounda.

Tha Chairman oppoaa mandatory raeuaal and abatantion raqulramanta which would
dopriva tha Council of axpartlaa In dabating laauaa and may 9>fn mh out moat
Council mambara from voting on eartain kay laauaa.

Tha Council Chairman auggaatad altamatlva ianguaga to NMFS' proeaduraa:

1

.

A Council mambar may not vota on any PMP, PMP amandmant, or raguiatton

propoaal which would disproportlenataly advantaga that Council mambar bayond
ethar indlvlduala participating in a parUcuiar flahary.

2. Upon rvquaat of any Council mambar. a Council ahati maka a datarmlnatlon

whathar an Individual may hava a diaproportlonata Intaraat In tha dadaion.

3. Council may authortia participation If tha naad for tha Indivlduara participation

outwalgha tha potantlai diaprepertionra Intaraat.

4. Any intaraatad paraon with a aubatantlal grtavanca may aubmK a raquaat to tha

Aaalatant Admlniatrator. within 11 daya aftar tha vota, to ravlaw tha intaraat in

quaation and tha Council action. Tha Aaalatant Admlniatrator ahalt ba raquirad to

act not latar than 90 daya aftar raeaMng ttia grfavanca.

OTHER COUNCIL PROCEDURES

Tha Council Chairman agraa with propoaal to amand companaating rataa to raflact naw
Padarai eompanaation iavala, that ia, tha fiaet that thara la no tongor a grada It.

Thay agraad that Counclla ahouid ba aliowad to ratain Mapandant iagal eounaal.

Thay oppoaa tha prepeaad raquiramant for a minimum numbar of teiantiftc ar>d Statiatieal

Committaa and Advlaory Panal maatinga. Thia ahouid ba laft to aaoh Counefl to datanrana

OMfra/ao/M 1
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KCortfino to tMr •B*'^*> th« ItiuM bting tflMuttatf. ind budgvt eeno*mt.

Thty tlao eppoitd th« 2/3 vott propoitl ind th« propoatl to roquirt roll call vetoi en til

dteltlena.

OVERFItHINOmiCOVIKY PLANS

Council Cholrmon ogrttd that tho eunont evcrflchlng doflnltlon In #02 Ouldallnoi li

•uffleiant. Tht Ceunell Chairman and Exaeutlva Diraotora oxpraaaad eeneam evar

tasialatlng rabullding programa. aaying that evarflahlng may not naeaaaarUy ba a raault of

fiahing practlcas. for Inatanea. tha Paetfle Council chad PacHle aalmon whara a
algnlfleant amount of thair mortality la non-flahlng mortality.

Tha Chairman agraad that all Coundla aheuld meva toward an aeeayatam approach.

Howavar. a Congraislonal mandata will only maka managamant mora difficult

without adaquata funding to aehlava tha daalrad raault.

With ragard to rabuilding plana, thia la bast lafi to aaeh Council to datarmina fOr aaeh
fiahary baaad en Information on tha tpaeiflc flahary and raglon.

OBSERVERS

Ragarding tha Gilchraat amandmanta, Tha Council Chairman ballava tha Coundla alraady

hava tha authority to Initlata obiarvar plans. It la not naeaasary to amand Act.

HABITAT

Council Chairman ballava tha Magnuaon Act should allow fOr diacrationary (rathar than

mandatory) daslgnatton of assantlal habitat in FMPa. If aaaantial habitat ia daalgnatad in

an FMP. projoct proponants would ba raqulrad to oonauH wfth NMFS (almllar to ESA
faction 7 consultation] on impact on apadaa In PMP.

Actlvltias by all antttlas raeaiving fadaral funding for anadromoua flah ahould ba raquirad

to ba eonalatant with FMPa and tha Act; actMttas would ba audltad at laaat blannualty.

Chairman agraad that Counolla noad to raspond to tha noad to provWa lono*tarm

protection for aaaantial flah habitats, but thay noad tha regulatory tools to accomplish

this goal, including the additional funding required.

OTHER FEES

Tha Council Chairman eonoludad that CeuncHa ahould be aHowed to oatabRah fbea for

Implementation end maintenance of deta collection programs and controlled eoeess

eystema. Pees ahould ba aaaeaaed on regional baala through Counell plana or

OKAns/ao^ 3
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•/TMndmtnu and rrt In t d*dic«t«tf 1\jni to b« u»«d tpMlflMRy Ibr preamm ftr wMih
oeflMtttf . A MP en tau aheuM fea aat

tf th« ftcrttary Impeaai faaa. a aubttantial amount tf tha H— eon««tad m a raglen

•heuM 80 to that roQloo'a pregrama and tha ftat eoKaotad from foralgn Importa aotiM ba
uaad wharavar naadad in that partlaulv budgat ayela. If tha toeratary hnpoaaa fiaaa,

Couneiia aheuW hava Input aa to tha eoDaetien and uaa af tfw taoa.

•YCATCH/WAfTl

Tha Chairman favorad tha byeateh damonatration proflram. Thay faK that optlena to

radvcf bycaten. waata, and Mfih-gradlng aheuM ba Inoludad in tha diaeratlonary part of

Aet.

Tha Chairman racommandad tha naw Natlenat Standard I ahould road: 'MInlmlia diacard

of fishariaa raaoureaa.* Soma diacarda ara urMvoMabIa and a aoat of doing bualnaaa.

Chairman faal tha raal laaua la raduetng diacard mortality.

•02 QUIDCUNIS

Tha Council Chairman ballava tha 802 Guldallnaa alraady aaam te hava tha fbfoa of law
and tha Saeratanr can fajaet any raeemmandatlen which doaa not oonform to tha

Quidailnaa and National ttandarda.

CITIZEN SUITS AND CITIZEN PETITIONS

Tha Council Chairman eoncludod that providing for oHitan aufta and dtUon potltiona In

tha Magnuaon Aet la not nocaaaary. Citlxana alraady hava a myriad of waya to hava
Input Into tha flahary managamant prooaaa.

PMP IMPLEMENTATION

Tha Council Chairman raeommand that tha Magnuaon Aet ba arrwidod te oxtond
authority to Impeaa omargancy njla to ISO daya, with ona ISO day axtonalen. Tha
Admlnlatration'a auggaatien of SO daya foBewod by 270 daya would not eehra tha

problam. If tha flrat period la ISO daya. thara win bd fewer Inataneea tor the need
to extend.

With regard te the recommendation for *lnterkn meaiuraa* in ttw OHohnaet blH. Cheirman
Indicated that a ISO day emergency nile with poaatbia extanalon of ISO daya would
maita the Interim nwaaure uftneeeaaary.

Regional Olrectora ahould net vote on any emerganoy action In any flahery. A unanlmoua
.vote, without tha M>, on amargancy actiona, ahould oompal the Secretary to ect.

ea*naAMM S
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Th« Act should bt imcndtd to Impeio 00 day timo Bmit lot loerotorlit letlon on
rtgulatory •mtndmonti ond ro^utro wrinon rotpon«i dttaning rtotent. If ditapprovod. in

gonorol, th« Council Cholrmon weuW iiko tomt Und of tlmo framo for proeotalng and
Impltmanting rtgulatory aetioni, almllar to FMP amtndmanta.

AddhiorMlly, FMPi and amandmonta ahouM bt OKtmpt from iht bnpaet anahraoa
rtquirad by othtr appHeablt law. If tMinptien la not poaalbia, raquira oenalatam raviowa

and timt aorttdulti for MFCMA/NtM. In othtr wrorda, fboRltatt rovitw and approval of

amtrtdmtnti by having tha MFCMA and NIPA (and othor) rovitw ptrtoda oenoyrrom.

OVEf^CAPITALIZATlON

Tht Couneli Chairman btlltvt tht Counella natd tht tool* to dtal wHh evtroapitaiiutlen.

but should not bt rtquirtd to takt spteifle action. Olva tht Counella authority to

rtttaroh and tatabiiah buybaeii prpgrama If thay art ftaalbia for tha flahary invohrad. It

was tuggtsttd thtt NMFS dtvtiop a ravoiving fund for buybaelt programa.

ALLOCATIONS

Tna Chairman agrttd that Congrtsa ahould not takt a poiltlen on whathtr or not iTQa,

CDQs, or othtr illocttlvt programs thouW bt tllewtd, but rathtr taction S03(b)(e)

thouid bt amtndtd to givt tht Councl.* eltar authority to uaa iTOa, CDQa, proctttor

quotti. ttc with tufficltnt guldttinti to prettet tht national hitoratt, txlttlng

particlpantt In tht fithtritt, and eenttrvation of tht rttouret.

QCAU

Council Chtlrmtn veletd eonetrn that gttr rtttrietiont oouW bo a dotarront to roaaareh

and davolepmont of now and poaalbly mora afflciont gtar. Counella ahould proaarva

tha right to datarm/nt whathar to prohlbK eartain typtt of gtar. A partleuiar 0aar may ba
acetptabit in ont flahtry or araa and totally Inappropriata for another. Tht ability to

apply for txptrimtntti ptrmiu now txlats and, along with Council ovaralght. can previdt

prettctlon yet tliow now gtara to bo totted.

FISHERIES UNDER IMORE THAN ONE COUNai JUN8DICT10N

Tha Chairmtn of 9 out of t aff^ad CeuneOa recommend return of Highly Migratory

tptcita in the Adentle CEZ ie tfie CounoBa. Tbeat oppoted dted budget oonovmt at tht

rttion to ittvt tuthorlty with NMFS. Four out of 8 affacted Counella recommend that

actiont be approved by a almpla moforfty of voting mantbara of oil S Counella oombined.

iEST SCIENTtnC INFORMATION AVAILABLE

aaAraoMi*
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Th« Ceunci Oialrrmn conchid«d that no Mtien to r«qulr«d in thd arM. Th« ••erottfy

may airaady tfHapprova actfona baaad on ««^athar or not tha boat Mtantlfle InfOrmaHan

waa utflUad. Tba Onohrast amandmam Mlcatai any aelantlft net )uat mambara of tha

•clantiflc and ftattatlcal Cemmhtaaa, eeutd abiact to CouncR raeommandatlona and tha

iacratary would ba aampatlad to diaapprovo.

OTHER ISSUIt

Tha Chairman tuppertad a ImK on dtaeletura af mfprmatlen eolloetad purauant to tha

North Pacific FIsharlat Raaaarch Plan (Sactten 313) whan infbrmatien la not ralavant

fUhary manasanftant Information.

WLATEO TO ATLANTIC TUNAS CONVENTION ACT

Council Chairman mada no raeemmandatlena oenearnlns changaa to tha Atlantic Tuna*
Convantlen Act.

POREIQN nSHING PERMITf FOR TRANSSHIPMENT

Tha Chairman had no racommandatlon In tha araa of fbraign flahing parmlta for

trantshipmant, but itraMad tha naad for NMFS to eenildar apaelfle raqulramanti In thair

araaa, that la, vassal traddng aystams.

ECONOMIC DATA PROM PROCESSORS

With ragard to tha proposal that precaaaora ba raqulrad to submit oeonomic data, tha

Couned Chairman fail that thla Infomtatlon wu vary apaelflcally axamptod from tha Act

to protaot oonfldantiai aconowlc data.

3-YEAR UMIT ON CONPlOENnALITY OF STATISTICS

Tha Council Chairman eppoaa tha raeommandatlen that atatlstlea not bo eenaldarad

conftdantlal aftar thraa yaars. Disclosura of any oonfldantiai information, portleularty aftsr

only thraa yaara. oeviid datar flaharman and proeaaaora firom dhrulglng roflablo

Infbrmatlen. It waa also polntad out that States may not ba willing to ahara oonfldantiai

data If a futura raiaasa Is againat thair podcy.

NATIONAL DATA COOECTION PROGRAM

Conoaming tha NMPS proposal for a National Ma ooRaetlon program, tfia Council

Chairman eoncMad that tha Councils alraady hava tha authority to Inltlata data

eMrrwBHM S
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een«etien programs, antf ••v»nl havt. Most Itoh vt Itndttf within JM ttitM'
)uritdietlon artd tfMtr data gatharlng proflrama sheuW ba avffleiam. Ona augpaition >mm
to lat national ttandardt for raeordkaaping and gtttlng Itatsa to agrat and eomply-

DATA FROM INTERNAL WATIM MOCiMINQ OFMATIONf

Tha Chairman agraad on no raeemmandatlena on iha iaaua of raquirtng data from Intamai

watara prooaaaing eparatlona.

ASSAULT AQAINST DATA COLLKTOW

Tha Council Chairman did not eppeia tha prepotal to pretaet data eollaetora.

LARGE SCALE ORIFTNETS

Tha Chairman did net eppeta to tha prepotal oertoamlng large acala drlftneta.

PERMIT SANCTIONS

Thara ware no raeemmandatieni er-commanta on tha permit aanetiona prepoaila.

PENALTY AND FORFEITURE FUND

There were no reeemmendatlena or eommenta on the penalty and fOrfphura furtd

prepotal.

PACIFIC COUNCIL SEAT POR TREATY INDIAN

The Cheirman of the Paelfie Council aald he vwouM prefar It not be reatrlctad to ona term.

It tribal leederi concurred, a member ahouW be able to aen« more than one term. There

wa« diacuaaion of whether tha Secretary of the Interior ahouid be bivoNed In tha

appointment preeaat.

STREAMLINED FISHERY MANAGEMENT PLANS

The Chairman are in favor of Incfaoalng efficiency antf reducing tfia tima raqulrod to

impierrtent flahery regulationa. Thara la aoma eorwem, however, over the amount of

latitude NMFS would have In interpreting Counel Intent.

BKAFrtane4
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West Coast Seafood Processors Association
2130 SW 5th Avenue, Suite 240

Portland. OR 97201

phone: (503)227-5076

F.\x: (503) 227-0237

February 13, 1995

TESTIMONY ON H.R. 39

"FISHERY CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT AMENDMENTS OF 1995"

BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON FISHERIES, WILDLIFE AND OCEANS

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

FEBRUARY 23, 1995

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate this opportunity for

the West Coast Seafood Processors Association (WCSPA) to present its views on

reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act (MFCMA)

Our Association represents the major shore-based processors of species

harvested in the Exclusive Economic Zone off of California, Oregon, and Washington

In addition to their processing plants, our members have warehouses, distribution

offices, restaurants, and other seafood related facilities in these and other States,

including the State of Alaska. They employ thousands of workers and bring millions of

dollars to their local economies through payrolls, the purchase of goods and services,

and payment of taxes. Most of the processing plants have been operating for decades,

and you will often find the top management to be made up of the sons of the company

founders, or workers who started out cutting fish and now run the daily operations In

at least one case, the company is owned by its employees, with fishermen and

processors sitting on the board of directors Many of our members also own or have a

financial interest in fishing vessels.

I'm boring you with all of these statistics because too often the shore-based

seafood processors have been the forgotten sector of the seafood industry. Yet its the
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processors who buy fish from the fishermen and convert it into the products you find in

the grocery stores and restaurants. It's the processors who purchase water and power

from local utilities and thus often help reduce the cost of those utilities to the home

owner. It's the shore-based processors who hire local residents at all skill levels, from

top management to the young man or woman driving a forklrft on the plant floor When

you think about the American fishing industry, when you think about the economy of the

coastal towns in your district, remember the shore-based processor who is such an

integral part of both.

I hope that the importance of what I'm saying here will become more apparent as

I get further along in my statement, but for the moment, let me turn to the bill that is

before you today.

Generally speaking, WCSPA strongly supports H.R. 39 as introduced by

Chairman Young. We recognize that H.R. 39 reflects all of the hard v»«)rk performed by

Mr. Young, Mr. Studds, Mr. Saxton, and Mr. Manton in the 103rd Congress and we

appreciate your decision to deal with these issues rapidly and concisely in the 104th

Congress. In most instances, we much prefer the House approach over the confusing

and unnecessary rewrite of the Act as proposed by the Senate.

There are a few changes we would recommend to resolve problems

unintentionally created by the bill and some clarifications that we think are necessary in

the legislative history. We also would recommend that the House adopt some of the

proposals made by Senators Stevens and Kerry in S. 39 (and reject others). Finally,

we have a few new ideas that we think would enhance the conservation and

management of our fisheries, as well as improve the operation of the Act.



106

In regard to the definition of "fishery dependent community", we need to

recognize a range of possibilities. Dillingham, Alaska, and Warrenton, Oregon, and

Westport, Washington, are obviously dependent on the fisheries San Francisco is not

However, there are gray areas Astoria, Oregon has several processing plants and a

fishing fleet It also has a thriving tourist industry Is Astoria "fishery dependent"'' We

believe some report language needs to be developed to get at what is intended

The definition of "overfishing" also needs clarification in the legislative history

As I read the definition, it means that you might harvest above or below maximum

sustainable yield in any one year, as long as the stock stays above MSY over a

sustained period. However, what if you have unavoidable incidental harvest of a

species that is below MSY, a species which perhaps everyone agrees is overfished"?

This issue will come up again in the discussion on Secretarial and Council action on

rebuilding, but for the purposes of the definitions section, we think appropriate

guidance in legislative history is essential We would be happy to work with the

members and staff to help clarify these issues.

Turning to section 7 of the bill, we again hope you will clarify in the report the

intent of the new national standard. We believe that the phrase ""to the extent

practicable" allows recognition of economic and social constraints when Councils

develop measures to minimize bycatch. We share the concern of this committee, of

fishermen, and of the environmental community that fish stocks need to be conserved

After all, if there are no fish, we're out of business At the same time, we all face one

irrefutable fact: there is not a single fishery in the world, commercial or sport, that never

has any bycatch or waste. Even the most conscientious and careful fisherman cannot

avoid getting a fish that is the wrong species, size, or sex on his hook or in his net, or

having a fish fall off that hook or harpoon when it is being landed. Minimize bycatch.

but don't shut down the fishing industry while you do so.
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We also hope that you will adopt the Senate's new national standard regarding

the recognition of the impact of conservation and management measures on fishery

dependent communities, however that term is clarified Again, shore-based processors

are part of those communities and we don't want to see communities ruined by

application of fisheries management measures.

Finally, we ask that you reject the proposed Senate changes to national

standard 1. We believe that the House's approach to handling overfishing and

rebuilding, with a slight change, is much better than this one taken by the Senate We

also strongly object to the Senate's deletion of the phrase "for the United States fishing

industry." This phrase was originally added to the Act to recognize the importance of

the American fishing industry. To quote from the Committee Report filed by the late

Chairman Jones in 1982:

"Thus, specific authority is granted to consider the

best interests of the domestic industry in the

establishment of optimum yield."

Now that the United States government has indicated its support of the Law of the Sea

Treaty - a treaty which was opposed by some members of this committee because of its

potential to undermine the priority accorded American fishermen and processors under

the MFCMA - we believe that it is not in the best interests of the American fishing

industry to erode the support previously provided through Congressional action.

In regard to section 8 of the bill, dealing with Regional Fishery Management

Councils, we strongly support the House approach of not changing Council

composition. Various interests have had, and will continue to have, opportunity to

participate in all levels of the Council process. We see no reason to provide special
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treatment to any one group

Further, we believe that the House approach to the conflict of interest issue is

preferable, with one minor exception The House requires the Secretary to establish

rules for conflict of interest: the Senate requires establishment of guidelines Due to

the diverse nature of Councils and the fisheries they manage, we think the Senate s

requirement for guidelines is more practical

In regard to section 9 of the bill, we believe that the change to section 303(a)(5)

of the Act should be dropped We understand that this was included to help address

the bycatch and waste issue. Unfortunately, the language as written imposes a burden

on smaller fishing vessels that they simply cannot carry. Small shore-based vessels,

such as those that operate off the West Coast, in Kodiak. and in the Alaska Peninsula

have no ability to record the number and weight of all species taken on board In fact,

this requirement could be counter-productive to attempts to reduce mortality by

returning fish to the ocean as soon as possible The Councils already have the

authority to require this data if it is needed in specific instances, and we would be

happy to work with you to develop report language addressing this subject However,

the statutory mandate envisioned here is one that the average small fishing vessel

cannot meet.

In section 10 of the bill, a new section 304(1) is added to the Act to address

overfishing. Here again, one small set of changes is needed. At several points,

reference is made to the need to 'halt" overfishing. As I mentioned earlier, in some

cases that may be impossible. For example, the West Coast stocks of Pacific Ocean

Perch may be below MSY Nobody knows for sure, because much of the historical

stock data is based on old foreign fishing reports compiled at a time when there was no

way to determine exactly what species were being harvested. Nevertheless, the Pacific
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Council treats them as overfished and has adopted specific measures to avoid

depleting the stocks. Unfortunately, even if all commercial and recreational fishing was

banned on the West Coast, those stocks might not increase above MSY for 1 to 1

5

years. Thus, the only way to "halt" overfishing for Pacific Ocean Perch is to shut down

all fishing for an entire generation We suggest substitution of some other term or

phrase - perhaps "appropriately address" or "reasonably reduce" overfishing, both of

which the Pacific Council has done - in order to avoid an inadvertent problem Please

understand, we are not trying to suggest that overfishing be ignored; we merely wish to

make sure that the cure isn't vwsrse than the disease.

Also in this section of the bill, in new section 304(j) of the Act, provision is made

to expedite issuance of regulations. While the House language is acceptable, we hope

you will add one additional component included in the Senate bill, which requires the

Secretary to discuss his concerns on proposed regulations with the appropriate

Council, rather than rejecting the regulations outright. Often, further discussions

between Council and NMFS staff can resolve difficulties before final action is taken

Before turning to new issues, there is one further set of Senate provisions that

must be examined: those dealing with individual transferrable quotas, or ITQs

Frankly, WCSPA would be more than happy if ITQs went away. While they are

an interesting study in economic and social policy - and NMFS has spent lots of money

studying them and appears to want to spend more, based on their current budget

submission - ITQs are completely unnecessary for the conservation and management

of our resources. ITQs are tools for economic allocation - they dictate who gets the

fish, not how we make sure that there's enough fish in the ocean to get ITQs are

based on protecting economic investments, not on conserving fish stocks.
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Unfortunately, we find ourselves in a dilemma ITQs are in place in several

fisheries, and are being considered for others If we simply ignore them, they won t go

away So. our only choice is to make them as reasonable as possible.

While there are several technical and substantive flaws in the Senate language,

the approach makes sense. The Senate bill calls for a moratorium on new ITQs while

guidelines are established to protect the public interest. The bill requires all new ITQ

plans to meet the guidelines when the moratorium is lifted, and requires existing ITQ

plans to be amended to meet those guidelines. Finally, and very importantly to shore-

based processors, the bill allows processors to receive ITQs. This is a crucial

component of the Senate language, one that will make a tremendous difference to

shore-based processors and coastal communities.

It's not a matter of simple greed; my members are frightened of what will happen

to their businesses, the investments they have made, and the economic well-being of

the coastal communities of which they are a part, if one segment of the fishing industry

is granted economic protection while another isn't. Remember what I said earlier about

employment, the tax base, the purchase of goods and services and the interrelationship

of shore-based processors with the local economy and the rest of the fishing industry

A shore-based processor can't pick up his plant and move it when the fish run out,

taking all of his employees with him He can't suddenly decide to process chickens if

the select group of fishermen who get ITQs - and the tremendous financial windfall

they bring - all decide to join together and custom process their own fish at a new

location. A plant in Washington isn't going to keep paying property taxes when the

fishermen all decide to sell to a plant in Oregon. Having an ITQ won't provide an

absolute economic guarantee to a shore-based processor, but it will provide more

protection than having nothing. We hope you will look carefully at the Senate approach

and consider appropriate language to address these concerns
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I suppose I should also take the opportunity to talk about fees. We oppose

having fees for no reason other than to fatten the budget. We oppose fees that bear no

relation to what is harvested. We oppose collecting money in one part of the country

and spending it in another, or collecting money from one fishery and spending it on a

different fishery in the same region.

We recognize that - if ITQs are established - there needs to be a way to pay the

costs and provide some return to the public for the exclusive use of the public's

resources. When setting fees, however, be careful not to impose a double burden on

processors. If a fisherman pays a fee for his ITQ, he will attempt to recover his costs

by selling his fish at a higher price. If a fee is also imposed on a processor for a

processor ITQ, then the processor winds up paying twice for the same fish and - most

likely - finding that his products are no longer competitive in the world market. If you

decide to impose fees, make them reasonable, and have them meet the standards I

suggested above.

Last, but not least, some new ideas. First, we would like to see a requirement

that - when an economic analysis is being conducted of a proposed plan, amendment,

or regulation - the analysis doesn't simply stop at the point where the fish is sold to the

processor. Currently, NMFS and 0MB require that an economic analysis be a simple

cost benefit including what it costs to catch a fish and what price the fisherman gets for

that fish. This completely ignores the costs and benefits experienced by the processor,

which will have a far greater impact on the economic health of the local community.

Use of a simple cost / benefit analysis was a clever approach taken by certain Federal

officials to demonstrate that the inshore / offshore allocation plans developed by the

North Pacific and Pacific Councils were economically deficient. I note that the plans

were approved anyway. Nevertheless, if we are going to look at the true costs and

benefits to the fishery , you need to extend that web of information to the point that the

8
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processed product goes out the back door of the shore-based plant. Since NMFS and

0MB have traditionally been reluctant to follow simple Congressional guidance on

these matters, we hope you will accept an amendment to the Act to make it clear

Next, we want to help reduce the Federal budget, prevent overfishing, and

provide better data for conservation and management. At present, NMFS does a

resource survey on the West Coast once every three years. The survey is conducted

by the large and expensive-to-operate vessels of what we call the "NOAA Navy" Given

the size of the coastline, not all of it can be surveyed, so the results are sort of patched

together, assumptions are made, extrapolations are performed, and out comes a

resource abundance index. Now, in spite of the fancy name, that doesn't tell you how

many fish are out there - it simply tells you whether there are relatively the same

number of fish there compared to the last time you went through this exercise. The

data is also plugged into a resource assessment model - which, by the way, was

developed by a NMFS scientist and is generally a pretty fair model - is further

massaged, assumptions are made, and you come up with a WAG - that's a wild-ass

guess - of how many fish you can catch without destroying the stocks.

As neat as that model is, and no matter how many good assumptions you make,

if you pour water in one end, it isn't going to come out as wine on the other. So. the

question is: how do we get better data at less cost to the taxpayers?

For the fisheries on the West Coast, the answer is simple. We propose that you

mandate formation of a group consisting of NMFS, State, and University scientists;

Council representatives; fishermen; processors; and environmental representatives to

come up with a stock survey plan using private vessels and processing facilities Have

NMFS charter the vessels, just as they do in Alaska, and put a scientist on board.

Perhaps the group will decide that there's a better reporting mechanism for discards or

9



113

that better sorting by species at processing plants will provide more data. Regardless,

we want to see such a plan in effect for three years, so we can get the data we need to

prevent, rather than address, overfishing.

The second part of this proposal will also help fisheries in other areas where

vessel chartering is already used. Right now, a vessel that goes on a 3 month survey

cruise isn't going to make a lot of money, because the fishery is closed by the time the

cruise is completed. We propose that the Councils have explicit authority to reserve a

portion of the total allowable catch in a fishery - including, if necessary, any prohibited

species - for research purposes. By catching his own fish, or retaining wtiat he catches

while on the research cruise, a fishermen won't lose money or be left out wfien an ITQ

is established for his fishery in the future. If the catch is sold, the processor will be able

to pay for the additional cost of doing extra sorting at the dock. This proposal will also

help obtain better and more frequent surveys in the Gulf of Alaska. The taxpayers will

benefit because it will cost them less. The fishing industry will benefit because they

have better data to work with. And the fish will benefit because better data means a

better ability to stop resource problems before they start.

Last, I want to return again to my main theme: the shore-based processor is an

integral part of the commercial fishing industry The term "United States fish processor"

is defined in the Act, but it covers everything from factory trawlers to floating processors

to shore-based plants to the guy wfio buys shrimp at the dock and sells it out of his

pickup truck. While this definition works in the narrow context for which it was

developed - U.S. processor preference wtien joint venture fishing applications are

being considered - it does not reflect the realities of the fisheries, especially since we

are now dealing with allocations among processors, as well as among fishermen.

Further, NMFS conveniently argues that they have no authority to regulate processors,

while at the same time putting observers in plants, collecting data, and enforcing

10
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management regulations at the dock We are willing to do our share to conserve the

resource and obey the law, but we want to be recognized as part of this industry as

well.

I will be submitting language on all of these new proposals and will be happy to

work with all of you and your staff to come up with reasonable amendments.

Again, thank you Mr. Chairman - we look fonward to supporting your efforts to

enact responsible changes to the law.

11
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Magnuson Act testimony - page 1

Testimony of

Nels Anderson, Jr.

Executive Director

Bristol Bay Economic Development Corporation
Dillingham, Alaska

For the

Western Alaska Fisheries Development Association

Anchorage, Alaska

Thursday, February 23, 1995

Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans
Committee on Resources

U.S. House of Representatives

H.R. 39

"A Bill to amend the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and
Management Act to improve fisheries management."

MR. CHAIRMAN, MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE ... ON BEHALF

OF THE MEMBERS OF THE WESTERN ALASKA FISHERIES

DEVELOPMENT ASSOCIATION, I WISH TO THANK YOU FOR THE

OPPORTUNITY TO TESTIFY.

FOR THE RECORD, MY NAME IS NELS ANDERSON, JR. I AM THE

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF THE BRISTOL BAY ECONOMIC

DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION, ONE OF SIX CORPORATIONS FORMED

TO PARTICIPATE IN THE WESTERN ALASKA COMMUNITY

DEVELOPMENT QUOTA PROGRAM. TODAY, I SPEAK FOR BRISTOL BAY

AND FOR THE THREE OTHER CDQ CORPORATIONS THAT COMPRISE
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THE MEMBERSHIP OF THE WESTERN ALASKA HSHERIES

DEVELOPMENT ASSOCL\TION . . .

• THE YUKON DELTA FISHERIES DEVELOPMENT ASSOCL^TION

• THE COASTAL VILLAGES FISHING COOPERATIVE, AND

• THE NORTON SOUND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

CORPORATION.

THE WAFDA MEMBERS REPRESENT 50 OF THE 56 COMMUNITIES THAT

PARTICIPATE IN THE CDQ PROGRAM, 96 PERCENT OF THE

POPULATION OF THE CDQ-ELIGIBLE REGION, AND HAVE RECEIVED 74

PERCENT OF THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT QUOTA.

I WISH TO BEGIN MY TESTIMONY BY DESCRIBING THE

SITUATION EST WESTERN ALASKA AND HOW IT RELATES TO THE CDQ

PROGRAM.

FIFTY-SIX COMMUNITIES ARE EUGIBLE FOR CDQ'S. ACCORDING

TO THE 1990 FEDERAL CENSUS, THE COMBINED POPULATION IS 21,400.

TODAY, IT WOULD BE CLOSER TO 25,000. THE OFHCIAL

UNEMPLOYMENT RATE IS OVER 50 PERCENT, ONE OF THE HIGHEST

LEVELS IN THE NATION. IN SOME VILLAGES IT IS AS MUCH AS 75

PERCENT. THE AVERAGE ANNUAL INCOME IS LESS THAN $11,000.

THE NUMBER OF PEOPLE LIVING BELOW THE POVERTY LDME IS AS

HIGH AS 40 PERCENT IN SOME REGIONS. SUBSISTENCE PUTS FOOD ON

THE TABLE. LOCAL COMMERCIAL FISHERIES PROVIDE SOME INCOME,

BUT THERE ARE FEW OPPORTUNITIES FOR ECONOMIC GROWTH.

ALCOHOLISM AND SOCIAL PROBLEMS ARE COMMONPLACE.
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THE MOST IRONIC ASPECT OF THIS TRAGIC SITUATION IS THAT

ALL THESE SOCIAL PROBLEMS OCCUR IN A REGION THAT IS

IMMEDIATELY ADJACENT TO ONE OF THE WORLD'S RICHEST

FISHERIES. THE BERING SEA IS HOME TO HUNDREDS OF THOUSANDS

OF METRIC TONS OF POLLOCK, CRAB, PACmC COD, AND MANY

OTHER COMMERCIALLY VALUABLE SPECIES. IN MOST CASES, OUR

PEOPLE HAVE HAD NO ACCESS TO THIS RESOURCE BECAUSE OF THE

HIGH CAPITAL INVESTMENT REQUIRED TO PARTICIPATE IN THESE

FISHERIES. THEY ARE WELL BEYOND THE MEANS OF A RSHERMAN

WITH A SKIFF, AN OUTBOARD, A NET, AND A LIMITED INCOME.

YEARS AGO, SOME OF WESTERN ALASKA'S COMMUNITY

LEADERS WONDERED IF THERE WASN'T A WAY THIS RESOURCE

COULD BE USED TO ADDRESS SOME OF THE REGION'S CHRONIC

PROBLEMS.

AFTER WESTERN ALASKANS SPENT SIX TO EIGHT YEARS

TESTIFYING AND WRITING LETTERS, THE NORTH PACIRC HSHERY

MANAGEMENT COUNCIL AND THE U.S. SECRETARY OF COMMERCE

APPROVED AN ALLOCATION OF 7.5 PERCENT (APPROXIMATELY 100,000

METRIC TONS ANNUALLY) OF THE HARVESTABLE BERING SEA

POLLOCK FOR 56 ECONOMICALLY-DISADVANTAGED COMMUNITIES

LOCATED WITHIN 50 MILES OF THE BERING SEA COAST.

THESE 56 COMMUNITIES FORMED SIX CORPORATIONS AND SET

UP PARTNERSHIPS WITH ESTABLISHED SEAFOOD PROCESSING

COMPANIES. WESTERN ALASKA BENEHTS IN TWO WAYS. FIRST,
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VILLAGE RESIDENTS CAN NOW OBTAIN EMPLOYMENT ON VESSELS

THAT HARVEST BERING SEA POLLOCK. SECOND, THE REVENUES

FROM THE SALE OF THE POLLOCK ARE INVESTED IN FISHERIES

DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS IN WESTERN ALASKA, CREATING MORE

JOBS.

EVEN THOUGH THE FIRST CDQ nSHERY OCCURRED IN

DECEMBER, 1992, THE PROGRAM HAS DEVELOPED A TRACK RECORD

AS ONE OF THE MOST INNOVATIVE AND SUCCESSFUL ECONOMIC

DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS EVER CREATED. AT THE END OF 1993, THE

CDQ PROGRAM COUNTED FOR EIGHT PERCENT OF THE REGION'S

ENTIRE ECONOMY AND 18 PERCENT OF REGION'S PRIVATE SECTOR

ECONOMY. IMAGINE THAT, ALMOST ONE-FIFTH OF THE PRIVATE

ECONOMY IN LESS THAN TWO YEARS. BY THE END OF 1993, THE CDQ

PROGRAM HAD CREATED 556 JOBS. BY THE END OF 1994, THE TOTAL

WAS 1,676 JOBS.

THIS YEAR THE POLLOCK CDQ'S WILL BE SUPPLEMENTED BY

SMALL BERING SEA HALIBUT AND SABLEHSH CDQ'S, CREATED AS

PART OF A NEW INDIVIDUAL TRANSFERABLE QUOTA PROGRAM.

THE CDQ CORPORATIONS HAVE ARRANGED FOR HUNDREDS OF

WESTERN ALASKANS TO BE TRAINED IN NEW JOB SKILLS AND

AWARDED THOUSANDS OF DOLLARS IN SCHOLARSHIPS. OUR GOAL

IS NOTHING LESS THAN TO INVOLVE WESTERN ALASKANS IN ALL

LEVELS OF THE BERING SEA FISHING INDUSTRY, FROM HARVESTING

TO MANAGEMENT.
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MANY PEOPLE WOULD SAY THIS PROGRAM IS THE BEST THING

THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT HAS EVER DONE FOR THE PEOPLE OF

WESTERN ALASKA. AND THE GOVERNMENT DID THIS WITHOUT

THE APPROPRIATION OF A SINGLE FEDERAL DOLLAR. WHAT WAS

REQUIRED WAS THE ALLOCATION OF A SMALL AMOUNT OF THE

NATION'S nSHERIES RESOURCE.

I WISH TO STRESS THAT THIS IS AN OPPORTUNITY PROGRAM,

NOT AN ENTITLEMENT PROGRAM. THE BENEHTS ARE ONLY

AVAILABLE TO THE COMMUNITIES AND THE INDIVIDUALS WHO

HAVE THE INITIATIVE TO UTILIZE THIS PROGRAM TO THEIR BEST

ADVANTAGE. IT IS STRUCTURED COMPETITIVELY SO THAT THE CDQ

CORPORATIONS THAT ARE NOT USING THEIR QUOTA EFFECTIVELY

MAY HAVE IT TAKEN AWAY AND AWARDED TO OTHER CDQ

CORPORATIONS.

ANOTHER IMPORTANT ASPECT IS THAT THE IDEA FOR THIS

PROGRAM CAME FROM WESTERN ALASKA, NOT FROM OUTSIDE.

LOCAL PEOPLE HAVE A VESTED INTEREST IN SEEING IT SUCCEED.

UNDER PRESENT MANAGEMENT PLANS, THE POLLOCK CDQ'S

WILL EXPIRE AT THE END OF THIS YEAR. THE NORTH PACmC

COUNCIL IS CONSIDERING A PROPOSAL TO EXTEND THEM.

ONE PERSON WHO DESERVES MUCH OF THE CREDIT FOR CDQ'S

IS YOUR COLLEAGUE, MR. DON YOUNG OF ALASKA. HE SUPPORTED
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THE IDEA FOR MANY YEARS AND WORKED WITH THE FEDERAL

FISHERIES ADMINISTRATORS TO MAKE CDQ'S A REALITY. ANOTHER

PERSON WHO WAS INSTRUMENTAL IN CREATING CDQ'S IS

nSHERIES ADVOCATE HAROLD SPARCK OF BETHEL, WHO IS NOW

BEING TREATED FOR CANCER IN AN ANCHORAGE HOSPITAL. IN

MANY WAYS, THE EXISTENCE OF CDQ'S IS A TRIBUTE TO HIS

DETERMINATION AND ABILITY.

ONE SUBJECT THE WAFDA MEMBERS EMPHASIZE IS

CONSERVATION. THE PEOPLE OF WESTERN ALASKA HAVE SPOKEN

OUT FOR DECADES ON THE NEED FOR FISHERIES CONSERVATION. WE

REMEMBER VIVIDLY THOSE TERRIBLE YEARS WHEN THE FOREIGN

FLEETS nSHED OUT OF CONTROL OFF ALASKA'S SHORES TAKING

SALMON, HERRING, CRAB, AND WHO KNOWS WHAT ELSE.

THERE WAS SOME SPECULATION THAT ONCE WE BECAME

PARTICIPANTS IN BERING SEA LARGE VESSEL FISHERIES, WE WOULD

LOSE OUR ENTHUSIASM FOR CONSERVATION. IF ANYTHING, OUR

PARTICIPATION HAS ONLY INTENSIFIED OUR INTEREST BECAUSE WE

NOW HAVE A DIRECT STAKE IN THE RESOURCE AND BECAUSE WE

BELIEVE WE CAN MAKE A DIFFERENCE. WE WANT TO SEE THIS

INDUSTRY REMAIN VL\BLE NOT ONLY FOR THIS GENERATION OF

WESTERN ALASKANS, BUT FOR THE NEXT GENERATION, AND THE

ONE AFTER THAT. WE WANT TO REDUCE BYCATCH TO THE LOWEST

LEVEL POSSIBLE BECAUSE OUR VILLAGES DEPEND ON THOSE BY-

CAUGHT SALMON FOR SUSTENANCE AND INCOME.
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THE CDQ PROGRAM HAS SET A NEW STANDARD FOR

CONSERVATION IN THE NORTH PACIHC. WE HAVE DEMONSTRATED

THAT A COMMUNITY QUOTA — WHEN FISHED BY A CONSCIENTIOUS

SKIPPER AND SEAFOOD COMPANY — CAN RESULT IN LOWER

BYCATCH, WASTE, AND DISCARDS.

ALL CDQ VESSELS CARRY TWO OBSERVERS, REPORT CATCHES

DAILY, AND HAVE RSH HOLDS THAT ARE EQUIPPED FOR

MANDATORY VOLUMETRIC MEASUREMENTS. IN THE FUTURE,

WE'LL BE MOVING TOWARD MANDATORY WEIGHT MEASUREMENT.

THESE MEASURES PROVIDE THE FEDERAL MANAGERS WITH THE

MOST RELIABLE DATA POSSIBLE.

THE CDQ CORPORATIONS PAY THE COST OF THESE ADDITIONAL

REQUIREMENTS. WE DON'T MIND BECAUSE WE WANT TO BE PART

OF THE SOLUTION IN MAKING THIS A BETTER FISHERY. WE BEUEVE

THESE STANDARDS SHOULD BE MET BY ALL PARTICIPANTS IN THE

NORTH PACmC nSHERIES.

MR. CHAIRMAN, I FIAVE PROVIDED YOU WITH ALL OF THIS

BACKGROUND INFORMATION ABOUT THE CDQ PROGRAM IN ORDER

TO DEMONSTRATE THE IMPORTANCE TO US OF A REAUTHORIZED

MAGNUSON FISHERY CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT ACT. AS

ACTIVE PARTICIPANTS IN EXCLUSIVE ECONOMIC ZONE (EEZ)

nSHERIES, WE ARE VERY CONCERNED ABOUT THE LAW THAT

GOVERNS nSHING ACTIVITIES IN THE NORTH PACmC AND

DETERMINES THE LONG-TERM VL^BILITY OF OUR INDUSTRY.
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BECAUSE OF OUR PRIORITIES, WE STRONGLY ENDORSE H.R. 39.

IT CONTAINS MANY PROVISIONS THAT WILL GREATLY IMPROVE THE

MANAGEMENT OF OUR NORTH PACIFIC FISHERIES.

TURNING TO THE ISSUE OF MOST IMMEDIATE CONCERN, WE

APPRECIATE THE LANGUAGE IN THE BILL THAT DEFINES A "FISHERY

DEPENDENT COMMUNITY" AND THAT ALLOWS MANAGEMENT

COUNCILS TO RESERVE A PORTION OF THE TOTAL ALLOWABLE

CATCH FOR THE USE OF HSHERY DEPENDENT COMMUNITIES.

WE HAVE BEEN INFORMED BY STAFF THAT THE INTENT OF

THIS LANGUAGE IS TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGEMENT COUNCILS TO

DEVELOP CDQ PROGRAMS AND THE SECRETARY OF COMMERCE TO

ADOPT REGULATIONS IMPLEMENTING CDQ PROGRAMS, AS WELL AS

ACCOMPLISH OTHER GOALS.

AT THE CURRENT TIME, WAFDA IS PARTICIPATING IN AN

EXPENSIVE LAWSUIT THAT CHALLENGES THE EXISTENCE OF THE CDQ

PROGRAM UNDER THE MAGNUSON ACT. IN DECEMBER, THE

FEDERAL DISTRICT COURT IN ALASKA RULED THAT CDQ'S ARE

AUTHORIZED BY THE MAGNUSON ACT. HOWEVER, THE CHALLENGE

IS PENDING APPEAL. BECAUSE THE INTENT IN H.R. 39 IS NOT READILY

APPARENT, WE RESPECTFULLY REQUEST THAT LANGUAGE BE ADDED

TO REINFORCE THE POINT THAT THE EXISTING WESTERN ALASKA

CDQ PROGRAM WITH THE EXISTING ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS IS

AUTHORIZED. ACCORDING TO CONGRESSMAN YOUNG AND
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SENATOR TED STEVENS, THIS IS WHAT CONGRESS INTENDED AND

THIS LANGUAGE WOULD CLARIFY THAT THIS WAS ALWAYS THE

CONGRESSIONAL INTENT.

WE ALSO WISH TO PROVIDE YOU WITH OUR COMMENTS ON

OTHER KEY SECTIONS OF H.R. 39.

THE BILL CONTAINS LONG OVERDUE DEFINITIONS OF

"BYCATCH", "ECONOMIC DISCARDS", "ESSENTIAL FISHERY HABITAT",

"REBUILDING PROGRAM", AND "OVERFISHING".

IN THE DEFINITION OF "ESSENTL\L HSHERY HABITAT", WE

WISH TO SUGGEST THAT THE SUBCOMMITTEE ALSO ADD AREAS

THAT ARE "ESSENTIAL TO MAXIMUM SUSTAINED YIELD" ALONG

WITH THE SPAWNING, BREEDING, AND REARING GROUNDS. IN THE

DEFINITION OF "OVERFISHING", WE WISH TO SUGGEST THAT THE

SUBCOMMITTEE CONSIDER NOT ONLY THE "THE ABILITY OF A STOCK

OF FISH TO PRODUCE MAXIMUM SUSTAINED YIELD" BUT ALSO "THE

CAPACITY OF A FISHERY TO PRODUCE MAXIMUM SUSTAINED YIELD".

WE FEEL THESE CHANGES WOULD STRENGTHEN THE DEFINITIONS.

WE SUPPORT GIVING THE SECRETARY OF COMMERCE A

SPECinC ROLE TO PLAY IN THE PROTECTION OF ESSENTL^L HSHERY

HABITAT.

WE SUPPORT THE PROVISIONS THAT GIVE THE SECRETARY OF

COMMERCE THE AUTHORITY TO TAKE STEPS TO STOP OVERRSHING
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AND TO REBUILD THE FISHERY IF THE AFFECTED COUNCIL WILL NOT

TAKE APPROPRIATE ACTION.

H.R. 39 INCLUDES A NEW NATIONAL STANDARD FOR

MINIMIZING BYCATCH. WE REQUEST THAT THIS STANDARD BE

STRENGTHENED BY SAYING, "TO THE MAXIMUM EXTENT

PRACTICABLE", RATHER THAN JUST "TO THE EXTENT PRACTICABLE".

TWO ADDITIONAL NATIONAL STANDARDS HAVE BEEN

PROPOSED IN THE SENATE LEGISLATION. WE HOPE THE

SUBCOMMITTEE WILL CONSIDER ADDING THESE SAME STANDARDS

TO PREVENT OVERHSHING AND THE RECOGNIZE THE IMPORTANCE

OF THE HARVEST OF HSHERY RESOURCES TO HSHERY DEPENDENT

COMMUNITIES.

WE SUPPORT THE REQUIREMENTS THAT HSHERY

MANAGEMENT PLANS ADDRESS "ESSENTIAL FISHERY HABITAT",

THAT THEY INCLUDE HSHERY REBUILDING PLANS WHEN NEEDED,

AND THAT THEY INCLUDE "INCENTIVES AND HARVEST

PREFERENCES" TO PROMOTE THE AVOIDANCE OF BYCATCH. THESE

ARE METHODS THAT WE ARE TRYING TO PROMOTE WITHIN OUR

OWN CDQ nSHERIES.

CDQ'S ARE, IN FACT, A LABORATORY FOR CONSERVATION. WE

HAVE DEMONSTRATED THAT THE INDUSTRY CAN MEET STRONG

STANDARDS IF IT HAS THE PROPER INCENTIVES.



125

Magnuson Act testimony - f>age 11

IN THE CDQ FISHERY, WE MADE OUR INDUSTRY PARTNERS

AWARE THAT WE CONSIDER HIGH BYCATCH UNACCEPTABLE. WE

WORKED WITH THEM TO INSTITUTE PRACTICES THAT ALLOW THE

RESOURCE TO BE HARVESTED ACCORDINGLY.

WE SUPPORT THE REQUIREMENT THAT THE NORTH PACIRC

COUNCIL BE GIVEN DEADLINES FOR TAKING ACTION TO REDUCE

BYCATCH AND TO ENSURE TOTAL CATCH MEASUREMENT.

TOTAL CATCH MANAGEMENT IS ABSOLUTELY ESSENTIAL FOR

THE PREVENTION OF OVERHSHING. WE CANNOT HOPE TO

DETERMINE THE OVERALL HEALTH OF A HSHERY OR STOCK OF HSH

UNLESS WE KNOW EXACTLY HOW MUCH WAS CAUGHT.

THE CONFUCT OF INTEREST PROVISIONS IN H.R. 39 STRIKE THE

PROPER BALANCE IN PREVENTING SELF-SERVING ACTIONS AND IN

ALLOWING INDUSTRY PEOPLE TO PUT THEIR HRST HAND

KNOWLEDGE TO USE IN DETERMINING HOW HSHERIES WILL BE

MANAGED.

FOR EXAMPLE, THE PRESIDENT OF ONE OF OUR CDQ

CORPORATIONS NOW SERVES AS A VOTING MEMBER OF THE NORTH

PACmC FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCIL. HE ALSO IS A

COMMERCIAL SALMON HSHERMAN. DURING DELIBERATIONS, HE

PROVIDES THE COUNCIL WITH INVALUABLE INFORMATION ON

CDQ'S, SALMON nSHERIES, AND LIFE IN WESTERN ALASKA. IT

WOULD BE EXTREMELY DETRIMENTAL TO THE COUNCILS ABILITY TO

89-569 96-5
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MAKE INFORMED DECISIONS IF THIS INDIVIDUAL WERE PREVENTED

BY CONFLICT OF INTEREST RULES FROM VOTDvIG ON CDQ AND

SALMON BYCATCH ISSUES BECAUSE OF THE POTENTLAL ECONOMIC

BENEFIT TO THE THOUSANDS OF PEOPLE IN HIS SEGMENT OF THE

INDUSTRY.

THE DEFINITION OF "AN INTEREST THAT WOULD BE

SIGNinCANTLY AFFECTED" OFFERS A COMMON SENSE APPROACH TO

THIS PROBLEM. OUR ONE CONCERN IS THAT THE SECRETARY OF

COMMERCE — BECAUSE HE HAS A VESTED INTEREST IN THE

OUTCOME OF THE COUNCIL DEUBERATIONS— SHOULD NOT BE THE

INDIVIDUAL WHO ESTABLISHES THE RULES THAT PROHIBIT

AFFECTED INDIVIDUALS FROM VOTING ON SPECIFIC MATTERS.

THE BILL INCLUDES A CHANGE IN REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

IN REGARD THE OPERATION OF LARGE-SCALE DRIFT NET FISHING

FLEETS OUTSIDE ANY NATION'S EEZ. NOT LONG AGO, THOUSANDS

OF PACIFIC SALMON DISAPPEARED ANNUALLY BECAUSE OF HIGH

SEAS INTERCEPTIONS. AGAIN, IT WAS HAROLD SPARCK WHO

HELPED BRING THIS PROBLEM TO EVERYONE'S ATTENTION AND

FORCED ACTION TO STOP THIS DESTRUCTIVE PRACTICE. THE

PROVISION IN H.R. 39 WILL ALLOW THE UNITED STATES TO

CONTINUE MONITORING THE SITUATION AND, WE HOPE, PREVENT

IT FROM AGAIN BECOMING A MAJOR PROBLEM.
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MR. CHAIRMAN, IN CONCLUSION, I URGE THE COMMITTEE

MEMBERS TO LOOK FAVORABLY ON THE WESTERN ALASKA CDQ

PROGRAM DURING THEIR DELIBERATIONS ON H.R. 39.

WERE DOING THE BEST WE CAN TO INSTILL IN OUR

COMMUNITIES A NEW SENSE OF HOPE AND SELF-ESTEEM. WE'RE

CREATING AN ECONOMY WHERE NONE PREVIOUSLY EXISTED. WITH

CDQS, WE'RE OPERATING PROJECTS THAT CREATE JOBS, AWARD

SCHOLARSHIPS, RETAIN LIMITED ENTRY PERMITS, PROVIDE

TRAINING IN NEW SKILLS, AND SO MUCH MORE.

AND MOST IMPORTANTLY, OUR PARTICIPATION IN NORTH

PACinC nSHERIES IS HELPING TO SET A NEW STANDARD FOR

CONSERVATION AND INNOVATIVE FISHING PRACTICES. WHERE

OTHER MEMBERS OF THE INDUSTRY MAY SAY, "WE CAN'T', WE SAY,

"WE CAN ". WE CAN REDUCE BYCATCH, WASTE AND DISCARDS. WE

CAN FOLLOW HSHING PRACTICES THAT PRESERVE THIS RESOURCE

FOR FUTURE GENERATIONS. WE CAN UTIUZE OUR FISHERIES IN A

MANNER THAT IS IN THE BEST INTERESTS OF THE NATION. AND, WE

CAN DO ALL THIS WITH AN ALLOCATION OF FEDERAL FISH, NOT

WITH THE APPROPRIATION OF FEDERAL DOLLARS.

MR. CHAIRMAN, I AGAIN WISH TO THANK YOU FOR THE

OPPORTUNITY TO TESTIFY.
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TTiank you Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee. My name is Jeff

Hendricks. I am General Manager of Alaska Ocean Seafood Limited Partnership in

Anacortes, Washington. I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the Committee

on Resources and the Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans as you

consider reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act

("Magnuson Act" or "the Act").

The Alaska Ocean partnership owns and operates the vessel ALASKA OCEAN,

a picture of which is attached to this testimony. At 376 feet, the ALASKA OCEAN is

the largest and one of the most modern surimi factory trawlers in the United States

and represents an investment in excess of $65 million. The ALASKA OCEAN operates

in the Alaska groundfish industry for a target species of Alaska pollock.

I am principal captain of the ALASKA OCEAN. In addition, I manage and

through my companies have an ownership interest in the F/V AURORA and the F/V
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AURIGA, which are 190-foot stern trawlers that harvest pollock and other species for

delivery to Alaska shoreside processors.

My current involvement in the North Pacific fisheries is the culmination of a long

family history of such involvement. My grandfathers operated halibut schooners in the

Gulf of Alaska and the Bering Sea, beginning in the 1920's. One of my sons captains

the AURORA, and another is employed as a fisherman on the ALASKA OCEAN. I

personally have participated in the crab and groundfish fisheries for over 25 years. In

the early 1980's, I owned and operated trawlers that delivered catch to foreign

mothership processors in joint venture operations. Later, we contributed to the full

Americanization of the industry by constructing the AURORA and AURIGA for delivery

of catch to U.S. shoreside processors, and introduced the ALASKA OCEAN with at-

sea harvesting and processing capability.

Given our large investment and long-term involvement in the fisheries, we are

understandably concerned with the way in which the fisheries are managed. We

believe that our years of experience have provided us with valuable insights on

management issues, and we applaud Chairman Young's introduction of legislation to

improve fisheries management.

Briefly, we would like to see a management system that rationalizes the

fisheries, that insures the integrity of the Council system, and that prohibits the direct
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or indirect exclusion of current industry segments from the fisheries. The following

comments address particular aspects of H.R. 39 on the basis of these principles.

I. Rationalizing the Fisheries

(A) Overcapitalization . In our view, the major problem facing the Alaska

groundfish fishery is overcapitalization. While the combined efforts of the National

Marine Fisheries Service, the scientific community, and the North Pacific Fisheries

Management Council have insured that the resource is healthy, there nonetheless are

too many vessels harvesting the resource available.

The North Pacific Council has identified the following problems as flowing from

that overcapitalization:

A race for fish

Allocation and pre-emption problems between industry sectors

Pre-emption conflicts between gear types

Excessive participation and surplus fishing effort on limited grounds

Dead-loss such as with "ghost fishing"

Bycatch loss

Economic loss and waste

Disregard of vessel and crew safety

Economic instability within industry sectors and fishing communities

Inability to provide a long-term, stable fisheries-based economy in

adjacent coastal communities
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Reduction in ability to provide a quality product to consumers at a

competitive price

Possible impact on marine mammals, birds, and habitats

Inability to achieve long-term sustainable economic benefits to the nation

A complex enforcement regime

Our experience confirms the existence of all of these problems; we believe that

their existence amply demonstrates that, in an overcapitalized fishery, an open access

system - one in which the fishery is open to all comers -- is the very antithesis of

good fisheries management. Equally obvious, we believe, is the conclusion that the

North Pacific Council cannot fulfill its management responsibilities under the Magnuson

Act unless it moves away from an open-access system for the groundfish fishery.

(B) The Council's Solutions To-Date . The North Pacific Council has in fact

recognized the inevitability of this conclusion and in recent years has moved to

implement various mechanisms to address open-access problems. For example, in

1990, the Council announced its intent to establish a control date beyond which no

new vessel would be allowed in the fishery. In 1992, the Council approved a

moratorium on new entries; final regulations implementing that moratorium hopefully

will tal<e effect some time this year. Also in 1992, the Council made specific

allocations of the resource to the inshore and offshore segments of the industry.

Currently, the Council is in the process of implementing a license limitation program,

which is basically a fine-tuning of the moratorium.
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These piece-meal programs, which might constitute good first steps, all suffer

from a common flaw - they do not correct the problem of overcapitalization and the

resultant race for fish. Each of these programs essentially attempts to curtail or limit

one or more of the factors that go into the effort to fish. For example, the moratorium

and the license limitation programs seek to limit the total number of vessels that are

engaged in the fishing effort. But a vessel is only one of the "input factors" in the

fishing effort. Our experience suggests that limiting one input factor simply

encourages participants to expand other factors, to engage in what is called

technology creep" or "capital stuffing". For instance, a participant who wants to

increase his share of the harvest, but is prohibited from adding a new vessel to do so,

will find other ways, such as increasing horsepower, adding crew, improving

technology, etc. As a result, the race for fish just continues -- and accelerates.

The same is true of industry-sector allocations. Under the inshore-offshore

allocation, for example, it is true that those two sectors no longer race with each other,

a desirable result. But the participants within each sector continue to race each other,

and for a smaller amount of resource.

In other words, programs that limit the effort that can be put into fishing are

akin to squeezing the air in a balloon. As one factor is "squeezed" or curtailed, the

pressure - the capital input - simply shifts to another factor.
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(C) ITQ's As The Solution to Overcapitalization . We believe that the only

viable solution to an overcapitalization problem such as exists in the Alaska groundfish

fishery is a system w^hich limits output - the amount of resource that an individual

participant may harvest and/or process. Such a system is commonly called an

Individual Transferable Quota, or ITQ system.

Briefly, an ITQ system is one in which individual participants in a fishery are

allocated a specific percentage of the total allowable catch, or TAG. The advantages

of such a system are myriad; the most basic is that it stops the race for fish . No

amount of capital investment, capital stuffing, or technology improvement can alter the

amount of a participant's harvest beyond that which is fixed in the quota itself.

Elimination of the race for fish of necessity eliminates the problems that flow

fi-om that race. It is for this reason that the staff of the North Pacific Council

concluded that an ITQ program -- unlike the other measures the Council is trying --

would eliminate virtually all the problems listed above. Among the benefits that can be

expected fi'om an ITQ program are:

Increased and enhanced use of the fishery resource

Decreased by-catch and waste

Rational and meaningful reduction of capitalization

Increased safety and financial security for crew members

Economic stability and improved planning capability for harvesters and
processors
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Resolution of allocation disputes

Improved market opportunities

In 1992, the Council implemented the Community Development Quota program,

pursuant to which a percentage quota of the pollock resource is given to certain

coastal communities. The CDQ program therefore is actually a "mini" ITQ program

and its results can provide valuable insights. We understand that the Subcommittee

will receive testimony from representatives of one or more CDQ communities. We fully

expect that their testimony will confirm what we are suggesting -- that ITQ's are the

rational way to manage the Alaska groundfish fishery.

(D) Legislative Changes That Are Needed The North Pacific Council has

begun consideration of ITQ's for the groundfish industry, but has deferred the

immediacy of that consideration in favor of more piece-meal, less effective measures

such as the license limitation program. Our observations of the Council's deliberations

suggest that the Council feels constrained from Implementing ITQ's, at least in part, by

certain actual or perceived legal and political impediments to such implementation.

We respectfully request that the Subcommittee amend H.R. 39 to remove these

impediments as set out below.

1. Authorize and Mandate ITQ's . We believe that the Magnuson

Act already contains authority for Councils to implement ITQ's, and it is our

understanding that the existence of that authority has been affirmed in at least two
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recent court cases. Nonetheless, concerns on this issue remain and can be put to

rest by legislation that unequivocally authorizes Councils to implement ITQ's.

In addition, we ask the Subcommittee to approve legislation that requires the

North Pacific Council to implement an ITQ program for the groundfish fishery, and to

do so within two (2) years. The groundfish resource is healthy, but its future health

and that of the entire industry are threatened by continuation of piecemeal, ineffective

programs.

2. Initial Allocation Parameters . One of the most difficult factors in

designing an ITQ program is devising initial allocation parameters that will survive legal

scrutiny and political pressure. Various formulations have been suggested and some

tried in other ITQ programs. Among these are allocation of equal shares to all

participants, allocations based on vessel length, allocations based on catch history

over various sets of years, allocations based on level of investment in the fishery, etc.

The legal and political- problems arising from allocation formulations result from

the tendency of those formulations to create winners and losers -- for some recipients

to receive "windfalls" at the expense of other participants. We believe that winner-and-

loser issues can be greatly minimized in the Alaska groundfish industry by a simple

concept:
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ANY INITIAL ALLOCATION SCHEME FOR A FULLY UTILIZED GROUNDFISH

SPECIES SHALL NOT RESULT IN MORE THAN A FIVE PERCENT (5%)

REDUCTION IN STATUS QUO FOR EACH PARTICIPATING HARVESTING

VESSEL .

ANY INITIAL ALLOCATION SCHEME FOR A FULLY UTILIZED GROUNDFISH

SPECIES SHALL NOT RESULT IN MORE THAN A FIVE PERCENT (5%)

REDUCTION IN STATUS QUO FOR EACH INDUSTRY PROCESSING SECTOR .

The appeal of this concept is that it leaves those that are presently harvesting

and presently processing the resource virtually where they are right now -- there

simply are no winners and losers . Thus there are no windfalls. Nor is there any threat

to the economic well-being of crew members and others who depend on those who

would be losers under other formulations. In other words, the parameters are fair .

We therefore urge the Subcommittee to approve legislation mandating the use

of these initial allocation parameters in the Alaska groundfish fishery ITQ system.

3. Processor Quotas . The shoreside processing segment of the

groundfish industry has made clear that it cannot and will not support any ITQ system

that does not include processor quotas. Unfortunately, the General Counsel of the

National Oceanographic and Atmospheric Administration has opined to the North
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Pacific Council that shoreside processor quotas are not authorized under the

Magnuson Act.

As suggested by our discussion of allocation parameters, we believe that there

should be offshore and shoreside processor quotas, and, in our view, the various

industry segments are close to reaching a consensus on the details and mechanics of

such quotas. We therefore ask the Subcommittee to approve legislation authorizing

Councils to issue quotas to all processors, including both offshore and inshore

processors.

4. Nature of ITQ's . There has been considerable concern and

debate in the industry, in the government, and among environmental groups as to the

legal nature of an ITQ. The basic issue is whether an ITQ is a property right. If it is,

revocation of an ITQ could lead to "taking" claims under the Fifth Amendment and

potentially subject the government to liability.

We suggest that the Subcommittee eliminate these concerns by approving

legislation making it clear that an ITQ is not a property right.

II. Bycatch and Reduction of Waste Provisions

(A) Alaska Ocean's Efforts . We are proud of the measures we have taken

to minimize bycatch and to utilize fully those fish that we do harvest. As a surimi

vessel we target pollock and whiting. Because these species typically are found
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concentrated with few other kinds of fish, and because they tend to swim in large

schools, we are able to avoid much of the bycatch problem experienced in some other

fisheries. This allows us to fish cleanly simply because of our target species.

Our commitment to sound bycatch management and to full utilization of the fish

we catch is no better evidenced than in the design of our vessel. Like many vessels in

the factory trawler fleet, in planning the ALASKA OCEAN we included not only state-of-

the-art fish processing machinery to ensure high production efficiency; we also made

the additional investment necessary to utilize as much of the fish as practical. Our

vessel is of a size sufficient to allow for a modern fish meal plant on board which

enables us to turn that portion of the fish that is not used in the production of surimi

into fish meal. Although obviously lower in value than our surimi product, we believe

that this capability is an important part of our responsibility to meet the efficiency

objectives of the Magnuson Act. We also have an oil plant on board the vessel which

gives us the ability, through a centrifuge process, to recover the fish oil from our

processing operation. We are able to put that oil to good use to fuel our boilers to

make fresh water and process fish meal. Finally, we have made the investment in

state-of-the-art scales permitting us to weigh accurately the fish we catch. This allows

us to determine with a higher degree of certainty exactly what we are doing in the

fishery.

In turning to the bysatch provisions of H.R. 39 appearing in Sections 3, 4 and 7,

we have no objection to the goal of minimizing bycatch to the extent practicable, nor
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to the proposed additions to the policy section of the Act or to the National Standards

of such language. Because of the differences among fisheries and in fishing

conditions, however, we believe that any further effort to legislate bycatch issues

should be left to the Regional Councils.

(B) Incentive Programs . As is evident from the design of our vessel, we

support the goals of reducing fishing waste that appear to have motivated the addition

of the waste provisions in Section 14 of H.R. 39. However, again we have

reservations about efforts on the part of Congress to "micro-manage" issues that are

more properly left to the Regional Councils. In particular, we are concerned with the

provisions that operate on the basis of incentives rather than penalties. We see these

as potential avenues for discriminating against the trawler fleet even though, on a

percentage basis, ours is one of the cleanest fisheries. Section 14 of the bill would

require the North Pacific Council to recommend for each fishery management plan

under its jurisdiction incentive measures to reduce bycatch. Similarly, harvest

preferences based on lower levels of discards create the same problems.

These kinds of incentives have been identified and are already under review by

the North Pacific Council. Among the concerns are practical and legal problems in

proving that one fisherman has in fact fished better than another sufficient to justify the

kind of reward a harvest preference would reflect. It is one thing to penalize a bad

actor, upon presentation of evidence of a violation of law; it is another to establish that

someone else has acted sufficiently positively to warrant the benefrt. This is
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particularly true where data collection is an imperfect science and is potentially highly

variable depending on the observers on board the vessel. These concerns are

detailed in a Memorandum from Clarence G. Pautzke, Executive Director of the North

Pacific Council, to Council, SSC and AP Members, re: Harvest Priority/Full Utilization

(Apr. 17, 1994).

Given the already recognized administrative and other problems associated with

incentive programs, we believe it unwise for Congress to mandate specifically the

inclusion of such programs in all fishery management plans of the North Pacific

Council. If they are to be mandated, however, we believe that the July 1, 1996

deadline contained in Section 14 (2)(f)(1) is insufficient to allow these to be formulated,

particularly given the heavy schedule to which the Council is already subject in dealing

with Comprehensive Rationalization Planning, the sunset of inshore/offshore, the

moratorium implementation and other major issues already in the pipeline.

(C) Targeting' the North Pacific Council . We have one final concern with

the Section 14 waste reduction provisions of H.R. 39. It is widely recognized,

especially compared to other regions, that the North Pacific Council has done a pretty

good job in conserving and protecting the resources under its jurisdiction. Why then

is it singled out for this micro-management? By their express terms, these reduction

of waste provisions apply only to the North Pacific Council. There are certainly areas

in the country where this kind of mandate might be warranted, although we see no

reason why the North Pacific Council should even be on the list, let alone constitute
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the entire list. To the best of our knowledge, today's hearings are the first in either the

House or the Senate to address the so-called "waste issue". This is hardly the record

needed to justify this kind of regulatory intrusion in the first place, let alone the

discriminatory manner with respect to our region in which it has been proposed. If

these kinds of provisions are to be required, they should be based on a sound record

as to why they are needed and they should be required of every one of the councils.

III. Fishery Dependent Communities

We understand the benefits that Community Development Quotas can bring to

a local community, particularly since our company is currently under consideration as

a finalist to work with one such community in harvesting and processing its quota. To

the extent there have been questions about the authority under the Act for the creation

of CDQs, we understand that recent court cases have been read to uphold their

legality. Should the Committee decide that more is needed in the form of a specific

legislative grant of authority, we have no objection to such a change. It is not clear to

us, however, that the new fishery dependent community provisions in H.R. 39

accomplish that objective.

Section 9 of the bill adds new discretionary provisions that a Council may

include in a fishery management plan, including conservation and management

measures reserving a portion of the total allowable catch for the use of fishery

dependent communities. These are defined as communities which are substantially
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dependent on the harvest of fishery resources to meet social and economic needs.

That is all that is said, leaving a number of questions unanswered. Many in the

industry from communities in all of the states under the Council's jurisdiction have

been dependent on the fisheries for their economic and social needs. Yet it is not

clear which communities would be eligible and which would not, with the answer

varying greatly depending on the economic diversity in those areas. It is also unclear

what the real objectives are and what standards are to be applied in determining the

"conservation and management" purposes that appear to limit such allocations.

Finally, we assume that this bill expands CDQs beyond pollock to all species because

the provisions of Section 9 of H.R. 39 would give Councils new general authority to

reserve a portion of any TAC for use by fisheries dependent communities. In short, if

amendments to the Act are needed in this area, we recommend that general

guidelines be developed to define the scope of the program and to be sure that any

such allocations meet the intended needs and objectives of such a program.

IV. Council Reforms

(A) Background . The Regional Fisheries Management Councils are a

unique experiment in the regulation of a natural resource and the industries that

depend on it. The Council system brought public participation in the decision making

process to a new level by allowing those who have an economic stake in the fisheries

to sit on the Councils and to vote on matters that have a direct impact on their own

wallets or those of their constituencies. The inherent tension between the Council
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member's role as a trustee of the resource responsible for its conservation and sound

management on the one hand, and the economic temptations, and indeed necessities,

of that member's business on the other, has never been fully resolved. In fact, in the

1980's the Act was actually amended to exempt Council members from the federal

conflicts of interest statutes ~ the only such exemption on the books.

Because the Magnuson Act gives a statutory priority to U.S. vessels, for many

years - as long as foreign vessels were in our waters catching and processing fish -

allocation decisions were relatively easy. However, once the foreign vessels were

displaced by U.S. flag vessels the decisions became much more difficult, as an

increasing number of U.S. user groups competed for a larger piece of the same pie.

With a billion dollar resource at stake, it has become important to avoid both actual

and perceived conflicts of interest in the management process. The Inspector General

of the Department of Commerce has studied the situation in the North Pacific,

identifying a number of past abuses and problems and making detailed

recommendations for amendments to the Act which were presented in hearings in the

last Congress. Testimony of- Frank DeGeorge, Inspector General of the United States

Department of Commerce, before the Subcommittee on Fisheries Management of the

House Merchant Marine and Fisheries Committee (March 23, 1994).

(B) Recusal . We are pleased to see that H.R. 39 takes a step in the right

direction by incorporating some of these reforms. In particular, the adoption of a

recusal mechanism, as well as the procedural improvements regarding roll call votes.
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better notice of meetings, better identification of witnesses, detailed minutes, and the

ability of members to add to agenda items will all help improve decision making in the

Council system. Similarly, putting the Executive Director back under the federal

conflicts of interest statute, like all other federal employees, is an appropriate change.

There remains, however, room for improvement in several areas.

Rrst, the recusal mechanism falls short of providing a full safeguard against

conflicts of interest. The triggering event for a Council member to be recused is if the

Council member (or a close relative or business partner) has "an interest that would

be significantly affected". This in turn is defined to mean:

a personal financial interest which would be augmented by

voting on the matter and which would only be shared by a

minority of other persons within the same industry sector or

gear group whose activity would be directly affected by a

Council's action.

By limiting the relevant "interest" lo one that is "personal" it would appear as

though actions benefiting an employer or corporate entity would not be included

unless the voting member had an equity interest in the company or could earn a

"success bonus" or had some other compensation arrangement that could be viewed

as resulting in a "personal" benefit to the individual. Council members who, for

example, are salaried employees of an environmental, trade, or other association -

which association would clearly benefit from the outcome of a management decision -

would apparently be free to vote for that measure without the need for recusal.
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In addition, the reach of the regulations could also be escaped simply by

defining the class to be benefited so narrowly that all would benefit. For example, a

proposal to give an allocation preference to the industry sector described as "factory

trawlers greater than 375 feet in length" would affect only qos vessel in the entire fleet,

the ALASKA OCEAN. Yet presumably if I were on the Council I would not have to

recuse myself since all members (which in this case happens to be my company) of

that industry sector (and not just a minority) would share in the benefit.

Finally, the practical problems with the recusal mechanism as proposed are

very real. Because recusal is either voluntary with the individual member, or at the

direction of the NCAA General Counsel, it provides no mechanism for another Council

member to raise a conflict issue concerning a colleague on the Council. Significantly,

there is no appeal mechanism, should the NCAA General Council's decision at the

Council meeting be shown to be erroneous. Moreover, there would be no invalidation

of a Council's action, even if the deciding vote were cast by a member who ultimately

was found to have violated the conflicts prohibition.

(C) Judicial Review . In addition to refining the recusal mechanism, we

recommend that the Committee consider some further changes. In particular, H.R. 39

does not address the appropriate standard of judicial review of Counci' actions. The

integrity of the Council system cannot be fully insured without increased judicial

scrutiny of Council actions to ensure that those actions are both in compliance with
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the National Standards and other relevant law and are arrived at fairly and with full

regard to due process.

Few would dispute the fact that the substantive decisions with respect to

fisheries management are made at the Council level, not the Secretarial level.

Fundamental fairness demands that those substantive decisions and the process by

which they were made be subject to judicial review. Unfortunately the courts have

failed to do this, choosing instead to evaluate only the ministerial actions taken by the

Secretary in promulgating the Councils' substantive decisions.

Section 8(h)(4) of H.R. 39 takes an initial step toward correcting this problem by

requiring the Councils to produce detailed, certified meeting minutes, and by

specifying that those minutes are to be made available to the courts. We do not

believe that this provision goes far enough, however; even in cases where courts have

had Council records before them, they have declined to evaluate them and have

viewed Council actions as being "cleansed" by the Secretary's ministerial functions.

We therefore propose an amendment which would clearly subject Council

actions to review under the provisions and standards of the Administrative Procedures

Act. By this proposal, we neither desire nor intend that Councils or Council members

be subject to direct suit with respect to their actions on fishery management plans or

proposed regulations. Our purpose is merely to ensure that Council actions on those

matters are reviewed and evaluated by the courts in the context of legal challenges to
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the Secretary's promulgation of regulations. This becomes even more important in

light of the proposals in H.R. 39 that increase considerably the Council's authority.

We suggest an amendment to Subsection 305 (b)(1) of the Act that would insert

between "act" and "and" the following: "Council actions upon which such regulations

are based". We also suggest adding the following new subparagraph (b)(1)(C):

"Nothing herein shall be construed as authorizing any suit against any Council or

Council member on the basis of the actions referred to in this subsection."

This concludes my prepared remarks, Mr. Chairman. I would be pleased to

answer any questions you or other Members of the Committee may have. And thank

you again for this opportunity to appear before you today.
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Nelson R Beideman

Executive Director

Blue Water Fishermen's Association

Before the

Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans

Committee on Resources

United States House of Representatives

February 23. 1995

Mr Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee;

Thank you for inviting me to speak to you about the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and

Management Act (MFCMA)

I am Nelson Beideman, Executive Director of Blue Water Fishermen's Association (BWFA) I had

served as Blue Water's President from December 1989 until April 1993 when my boat and all hands

were tragically lost at sea I have been a fisherman since childhood and began commercial fishing

year-round after my graduation from Maine Maritime Academy in 1975

Blue Water Fishermen's Association (BWFA) represents commercial fishermen, vessel owners, fish

dealers and supporting supply companies with an interest in Atlantic highly migratory marine species,

with members from Maine to Texas and California to the Caribbean Islands These family-run small

businesses are comprised of hard-working Americans who are proud to carry on the tradition of

providing healthy food for other Americans who cannot or do not want to catch their own

Thank you for delaying the mark-up of the current reauthorization of the Atlantic Tuna Convention

Act (ATCA) The extra time has given your staff and industry the opportunity to work to improve

the Bill Because NMFS can choose either Act to implement regulations for highly migratory

species, it is also necessary to incorporate comparable enforcement provisions in the Magnuson Act

to ensure fairness and equity for US fishermen who harvest internationally shared resources

The reauthorization and strengthening of the MFCMA is a critical part of the revised management

program for highly migratory species (H M S ) that Congress initiated with the last amendments to

the MFCMA and the ATCA Congress did the right thing then, and now it is essential that Congress

reaffirm its commitment to a balanced approach that coordinates domestic and international efforts

Many of the proposed amendments to HR-39 will strengthen this important Act First, I will review

some concerns with the current bill and then raise some new ideas
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Policy

"minimize bycatch, and"

The bycatch issue is one that affects all fisheries, commercial and recreational It is most acute in the

trawl and multi-species hook and line fisheries The reality is that to a "fish" -- a baited hook is a

baited hook and it does not recognize the political ramifications of choosing a hook that is at the

end of a commercial longline or a hook at the end of a recreational rod and reel The Atlantic pelagic

longline fishery and the recreational deep-sea big game fishery use similar fishing methods and many

times the exact same hook and baits in the same geographical areas, often within sight of one

another Why then is a commercially-caught unmarketable species deemed as "Hycaich" while the

other fishery refers to such a catch as "a Lucky Day"?

Ry-calch:

The important issue is to eliminate waste of fishery resources to the extent practicable We
need to address the regulatory waste in all fisheries The focus should be to document al] fish

mortalities and eliminate waste of by-catch to the extent practicable

/i.shery JepencJcn t comnuinily:

This is to address what is mostly a regional issue in the Northwest It could have unintended

and unwanted consequences if applied over the entire country A regional issue should have a

regional solution

While we have no objection to the proposed definition, we think that most communities with

any amount of fishing and/or processing businesses could rightly claim to being dependenJ on

fisheries This may involve municipalities in these difficult allocation debates How will this be

applied to HMS vessels that migrate with the seasons''

Overfishing:

It is biologically impossible for all species to be at maximum sustainable levels all at one time

Fishery managers need flexibility to make choices for the benefit of the fisheries as a whole and to the

Nation overall

Regiilaloiy Jiscanis:

While we support the proposed definition, the goal for fisheries management should be to

move toward ecosystem management that wHl elinimate the need for regulations tjiat caijse wasteful

practices Regulations should not mandate waste As far as we know, the I) S is the only country

that appears to be relying more and more on this wasteful practice

ProposedNalional SlaiuhvJ i!H

The present wording of the proposed Nalional SlandarJ l>S could take our nation fiirther

down the road of regulatory discarding, depending upon how it is interpreted Although that may

benefit the political agendas of some groups, it will do little for conservation and nothing for

addressing the problem of waste U S management measures should begin to resolve the problems

associated with implementation of wastefiil regulations

We siiggesi: "encourage utilizalion of the fishery resources to the fiillesi exleni pracliciihle

while reducing avoidable hycaich and discards as technologically and economically feasible.
"
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Standards should apply equally to a|l Council members includini; those afllliatcd with private

organizations that seek members with an interest in fisheries or other marine issues I-ven the State

representatives have potential conflicts of interest due to Wallop-Rreaux funding derived primarily

from the sportfisiiing industry Proof of a direct significant financial impact will affect only

commercial Council members We think that recent proposals would nullify one of basic purposes of

the Magnuson Act — to have those who are managed be an integral part of the management process

niscrelionaiy piovisions

We question the intent of allowing "allocation of a portion of the TAC to fishery dependent

communities" We think that this will invite municipalities and slates into the healed allocalii)n

debates This will result in resource management that is less based on science and more based on

politics Again, this is a regional issue that has implications for the entire nation

HMS section

We think that Congress should retain the subsection heading "Highly Migratory Species"

We oppose the subsection heading "Fisheries Under Authority of More 1 ban One Council" to

encompass Atlantic highly migratory species because the Secretary has management authority for

those fish Due to the international nature of these species, their management requires ditferent

considerations apart from species that are harvested only within the II S V.V./.

i'ishm^ Morlalily I e ycIs

We agree that by adding the term "fishing moilality levels" Congress has clarified its intent

that US fishermen should not be required to do more — or less — than foreign competitors for

conserving these fish that migrate throughout the Atlantic Ocean If an internationally negotiated

management recommendation is phrased as a reduction in "fishing mortality levels", NOAA has

determined that it does not have to follow this section because the recommendation is not s|)ecifically

called a "quota or allocation"

lUan ncvelopmenl I eanis

We support the current bill amendments that address the need for Plan Development Teams

(PDTs) which include outside non-NMFS Scientists and members of user groups NOAA has

resisted industry requests for this type of approach based on perceived problems with the Federal

Advisory Committee Act (FACA) This amendmeni will improve the Secretary's management

process by opening it to more constaictive outside involvement All HMS user groups are interested

in participating directly through an open public forum By establishing teams from the ICCAT
Advisory Committee, it will enhance the linkage between effective d(Miieslic and international

management programs

Aclions by the SecreUiry

We are concerned with the Secretary's "requirements to halt overfishing" How would this

apply to HMS that are harvested internationally'' l-or HMS, overfishing definitions and 602 criteria

must only apply if incorporated at the international level to all harvesting nations Clearly with the

small US percentage of Atlantic-wide catches, the Secretary cannot effectively control iwerlisliing

without international cooperation
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Specific to Highly Migratory Species management

Despite the recent progress in highly migratory species management, we still have a long way to go,

especially internationally I hope that we will begin to see some benefits for our efforts soon There

are certainly indications of potentially good things to come for bluefin tuna There must be a similar

level of priority and focus to establish workable rebuilding regimes for other highly migratory

species.

In October 1993, I reported to you that the scientific data indicated a gentle recovery occurring with

the stock of North Atlantic Swordfish. As you may know, recent updated landings by many

countries changed that prospect to one of considerable concern This is a very serious situation,

especially since the US has been doing all of its fair share and then some while other nations have

ignored the ICCAT recommendations and increased their landings. These increased landings are

literally a "theft" of the resource causing the stock status to decline The injury is compounded

because many of these increased landings end up in the U.S. marketplace resulting in lower prices to

American fishermen and long-term losses to the US economy. This situation will require far more

international cooperation then we have been able to gather to date Wfi_hQPfi..lhaL_int£nSfi

concentration on this issue will quickly turn this situation around in 1995.

Policy:

Congress should develop a formal policy directive that unilateral US management actions

must seek to maintain the existing U.S. share of international harvests to ensure fairness and equity

for US. fishermen and the American seafood consumer.

According to NMFS and ICCAT's latest statistics, the total US. share of Atlantic highly migratory

species landed is only 3 5% of the total Atlantic catch reported to ICCAT BWFA fails to see how
unilateral restrictions on US. commercial fishermen can have any significant impact on conserving

most of these resources when our share is less than five percent of the total catch. This clearly

illustrates the need for international management for effective conservation Regulating only the

U.S. commercial and recreational fishermen will not conserve these fish How successfijl can

conservation negotiations be if other countries across the table know (before we even sit down to

negotiate) that the US. will sacrifice its own industry in the name of conservation even if they do

nothing? What incentive do they have to agree to international management and conservation

measures'^ Where will the US be in the ftiture when our ability to harvest food fish from the

offshore waters has been reduced or eliminated? What fijrther actions could the US then take to

conserve these species? What benefits will come from the lost jobs that will result''

Amend the Act to include ihe Highly Migratory Species Comparable Consen'ation Provisions to

encourage compliance with International Recommendations (attached)

Congress should consider implementing mechanisms to ensure that access to US markets

does not provide incentives to circumvent conservation and management recommendations for

species under international management agreements to which the US is a party This may prevent

problems of overfishing international fish stocks in the ftjture and offset the economic hardship to

U.S. fishermen who already bear more than their fair share of the conservation burden. The proposed

amendment will grant Secretarial authority to support and enhance international management of

shared highly migratory species resources. The amendments require that the Secretary establish
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reporting and compliance requirements for internationally managed stocks Capping or restricting

imports from these stocks to levels consistent with international management recommendations will

encourage compliance and prevent the U S market from providing an incentive for competing

international fleets to expand their catch and effort while US fleets are restricted Unlimited access

to the U S market has encouraged fleet expansion in the Caribbean and Latin America where ICCAT
management recommendations are not enforced Swordfish landings and exports from "minor

harvesting nations" have increased substantially in the period from 1989 through 1993, while US
landings have been reduced by 37%

Most of these provisions are included in the current amendments to the ATCA However, the

difficult problem of notifying U S governmental and U N programs that continue to develop

fisheries on fully exploited and over-exploited stocks offish has not yet been resolved

Grant flexibility to the Secretary to implement access controls for HMS
There appears to be a prohibition on implementing access controls for HMS managed by the

Secretary unless there is Council approval - yet the Councils do not have authority for HMS The

PDTs and ICCAT Advisory Committee should fill that role for HMS These fisheries are in danger

of being deluged with new entrants because they are one of the few that remain "open"

General Su etfested Improvement s to HR-39

Definitions

The Magnuson Act has references to several pertinent terms that should be defined These

include the terms
"
commercial fishing", "recreational fishing", and "target species" Coast Guard

regulations and various FMPs have provisions for commercial fishing vessels (or fishermen) and

recreational fishing vessels (or fishermen) The Magnuson Act should also clearly define these terms.

The language crafted to define "target species" must keep in mind that many U S fisheries are multi-

species fisheries Fishermen often intentionally catch a variety of species on the same fishing trip

All useable species are kept to comprise the total catch Legislation should clearly promote a more

holistic approach to management, not regress to species-specific management

User Fees

If user fee discussions arise again, I encourage Congress to find a way that such fees would

not fall solely on the harvesting sector BWFA strongly opposes the "ex-vessel Fees" as described by

some current proposals Small businesses that are being strictly regulated cannot form a new tax

base We agree that NMFS needs adequate funds to improve the conservation and management of

our living marine resources Budgetary constraints demand that new funds be generated if

government services need to be expanded User fees must be fair and equitable for aM fisheries users,

recreational, commercial and include all consumers of seafood products including aquaculture and

imported fish An advisory group must be formed and consulted to direct ftinds to specific

programs. A portion of these fimds should be used to support programs of direct benefit to users

such as national fishery associations, generic marketing and/or U S fisheries public relations

Improved mana^iement processes

BWFA has testified several times since 1990 on management of H M S and our efl^brts to

support an open regulatory process that recognizes the necessity of an international focus The public

process continues to lack an open forum for debate with the actual policy makers and decision-

making in open meetings At the moment, this can only be accomplished by traveling to Silver
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Spring if a meeting can be arranged If properly implemented, the incorporation of PDTs may help

to alleviate this situation, however, we suggest that all interested parties work toward a standardized

public process for all necessary fishery fomms, including the Regional Councils, International

Advisory Committees and State Commissions

National Scienlific Da ta ( 'ollection Program

The almost complete absence of permit and reporting requirements for charter, party, and

headboats is telling These small businesses reap the same fmancia! benefits that small family

commercial fishing businesses gain by having access to these offshore resources Commercial fishing

businesses have mandatory permits, mandatory daily logs, mandatory dealer reports of sales and sizes

of all species caught, mandatory observer programs, and several other voluntary research programs

Congress should demand comparable regulations and monitoring requirements for all

businesses that profit from access to these resources and demand that the Secretary enhance NOAA's
research efforts and ensure fair treatment for all U S fishermen To address the other issues.

Congress could require licenses for aM harvesters of H M S , mandatory permits, logbooks, and

sampling sheets for all businesses, including party, charter, and headboat businesses, prohibit sale by

non-commercially registered vessels, prohibit all purchases by restaurants and others from non-

permitted commercial sources

Allocation Issues vs. Scienlific l.ssue.s

The issue of fishery allocations continues to be a difficult and frustrating area As the debate

continues to portray this as being commercial vs recreational, where do the consumer's rights enter

into the equation' For HMS, the primary focus must be on retaining the IJ S share of these

international resources How will the US seafood-consuming public lose if we continue to diminish

our capacity to harvest these food resources'^ If commercial fishermen have to pay fees to provide

food for U S consumers, shouldn't recreational anglers have to pay when species are declared to be

"gamefish" and the non-fishing public is therefore denied access to these resources''

We appreciate Congressional efforts to hold all nations who harvest internationally-sought species

accountable to a similar degree as American fishermen We ask you to continue and strengthen that

policy for the sake of the resource and the benefit of the Nation

I thank the Chairman and the Subcommittee for the opportunity to testify today and I will be happy

to answer any questions that you may have



154

jmmarv: 1994 ICCA T Swordfish

BLUBWATBRnSHBRMEMI
-ASSOCMTIOM

Our country cannot afford to continually give away the rights to the U S share of these natural resources.

U.S. fishermen have led the way in support of conservation and management for Atlantic Swordfish. We must

seek to reward not punish compliance with ICCAT agreements

The U.S. must not fulfv agree to the present 1994 ICCA T Swon(fish ProposaL

Percentages of North Atlantic Swofdflth Catch bv Country In 19»»

«nd Protection* for 1995 and 1996

Country
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Much of the following suggested amendment was presented to Senate staff in the fell of 1994. Recent

House and Senate drafts of the ATCA and MFCMA have partially mcorporated these suggestions Recent

events at ICCAT relatmg to the management program for swordfish highlight the need for stronger

compliance mechanisms that can strengthen the US. negotiating position when other member and non-

member nations ignore ICCAT recommendations. BWFA thinks that it may also be necessary to develop

specific provisions of the ATCA that would allow the US to formally object to ICCAT recommendations

that are inadequate in terms of stock protection or that unfeirly place an excessive burden only on US
fishermen. The following suggested language will provide policy guidance to ICCAT Commissioners and

help to ensure feimess to US. fishermen in international conservation BWFA would like House Staff to

re-consider the underlined portions of the following amendment

Highly Migratory Species Comparable Conservation Provisions

The Secretary shall :

1) Ensure that the conservation actions recommended by international commissions and

implemented by the Secretary for US. commercial and recreational fishermen provide fair and

equitable shanng of the conservation burden among all contracting harvesters in negotiations with

those commissions. Further, the U.S. twiicv shall be to mamtain and protect US international

harvest shares that have been established since the extension ofUS jurisdiction to 200 miles

2) Provide Congress with a report within 6 months of the passage of this act on the catches and

imports from 1982 through 1993 of tuna, swordfish, marlin, and sharks from nations fishing on

Atlantic stocks of these species under ICCAT jurisdiction or Secretanal management authonty.

3) Identify those nations whose production is increasing and determine if those harvests are

compatible with existing management programs for highly migratory species If production is

incompatible with existing management programs, the Secretary shall issue a finding that

continued harvests by that nation are diminishing the effectiveness of an international management

program.

4) Identify those nations with expanding fishenes on fiillv exploited or over-exploited highly

migratory species resources that have received economic aid from U.S. or UN developmental

agencies The Secretary of Commerce and the Secretary of State shall notify US. and UN
organizations responsible for funding fishery development programs that these programs are

diminishing the effectiveness of international management programs

5) In those cases where ICCAT or a similar international organization has recommended that

harvesting nations limit or maintain their catch levels or harvesting capacity at recent levels for a

specific stock, the Secretary shall establish import quotas for that stock based on the average

exports received during the time penod referenced in the management recommendation .

6) In those cases where ICCAT or a similar international organization has recommended

supplementary non-quota management recommendations (i e minimum sizes), the Secretary shall

institute reporting requirements for imported production that will document compliance with the

management recommendations as a condition for importation .

Rationale : The proposed amendment strengthens the existing language in the ATCA with respect to

Secretarial authonty to support and enhance international management of shared highly migratory species

resources The amendments require that the Secretary establish reporting and compliance requirements for

internationally managed stocks. Capping or restricting imports from these stocks to levels consistent with

international management recommendations will encourage compliance and prevent the US market from

providing an incentive for competing international fleets to expand their catch and effort while US fleets

are restricted Unlimited access to the US market has encouraged fleet expansion in the Caribbean and

Latin Amenca where ICCAT management recommendations are not enforced. Swordfish landings and

exports from "minor harvesting nations" have increased substantially since 1989-1991, while U.S. landings

have been reduced by 37%.
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TESTIMONY OF CHRIS NELSON

BEFORE THE HOUSE COMMITTEE ON RESOURCES SUBCOMMITTEE ON

FISHERIES, WILDLIFE AND OCEANS

ON

H.R. 39

AND

THE REAUTHORIZATION OF THE HAGNUSON FISHERY CONSERVATION AND

MANAGEMENT ACT

FEBRUARY 23, 1995

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, my name is Chrie
Nelson, Vice President of Bon Secour Fisheries, Inc. in Bon
Secour, AL. Bon Secour Fisheries has been ovned and operated by
my family since 1945. My family has been in the seafood business
for more than 100 years. I am the fourth generation in the
business.

Bon Secour Fisheries is both a shrimp and oyster packing
house and a vessel owner. We buy oysters from dealers in
Louisiana and Texas, using our own refrigerated trailers to haul
the product to Alabama for further processing. Gulf shrimp boats
unload at our plant in Bon Secour. We have 37 vessels in the
fleet, most of which are indepsndently owned. Bon Secour
Fisheries also owns and operates a fleet of 11 Gulf shrimp boats.

T BppT-ofTl at o thle opportvini^y -to provido ^eo^i.menx regorc'xng
the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act of 1976 and
HR 39. I will preface specific remarks regarding the
reauthorization of the Act and the provisions of HR 39 with
general comments concerning federal fisheries management in the
Gulf of Mexico.

General Comments

Although the Magnuson Act was effective in the other regions
through the Americanization of fisheries, the average Gulf
fisherman did not benefit from enactment of this law. In fact,

R£i2j;-?;°-Sl2i* S^aoyfRQ i^h- s2a6 JJ'§&6SC?8n*g£''w5ftllr*3na''i4?Iy
spring. Once Mexico exercised her 200 mile limit permits had to
be obtained to shrimp in Mexican waters in a U.S. flag vessel.
The conditions for obtaining such permits made operation
unfeasible. The same can be said of U. S. snapper fishermen who
traditionally utilized Mexican fishing grounds in the winter.
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There is some anecdotal evidence to suggest that a portion of the
pre-197e landings of Gulf red snapper were actually caught in
Mexican waters and landed and recorded a^ being caught in U. S.

waters. These mistaken landings may be causing current targets
for red snapper stock recovery to be unreallstlcally high.

The Act has been improved in recent reauthorization bills.
These improvements have primarily focused on the Council process,
such as providing for a balance in the seats on the Council
between recreational and commercial fishermen. It is time we
made the Act work for the Gulf fishermen by providing for more
equitable management, based more soundly on science.

Although tropical shrimp in the U. S. Gulf of Hexioo are FHP
species, they are not terribly hard to manage. Being an annual
crop the production of shrimp is more closely tied to annual
variations in oceanographlc and atmospheric conditions than to
tV>a el-ra of the spawnins o^oeU. TKoreiTor-e, asnaer v«^l.on iiomauw*
designed to preserve the spawning stock are largely inappropriate

focus on mitigatino potential Impacts of this fishery on non-
target species such as flnfish and turtles as well as on
maximizing economic yield from the fishery through the Texas
closure. This regulatory environment will change with the
implementation of any measure to address shrimp trawl bycatch.

Bycatch

Although this hearing will not address endangered speoles,
it is appropriate to mention the Impact which the turtle/TED
issue has had on industry/government relations in our region. We
learned two basic lessons from the TED issue: (1) that accurate,
consensus data must be available before credible, and effective
management measures are possible (2) that fishermen must be part
of the development of a management program from the beginning.

Whatever worktnn r*.! at 1 nnchi n the NMrc ksh wi*K v.^ ^k.^.^
fishery prior to the implementation of turtle conservation
regulations was largely destroyed when industry was forced to
implement TEDS all year throughout the Gulf. Particularly in the
offshore Northwestern Gulf, shrimp trawl/turtle interactions were
and continue to be rare. Thus, it has been difficult to convince
shrimpers to accept a device designed to perform in the event of
one of these rare interactions and in the meantime causes his
fishing gear to work well only under the beet of conditions. The
effectiveness and necessity of TEDs are still hotly contested
issues between the industry and the Agency. Feelings remain
strong enough that industry Is pursuing the application of QIS
technology to the shrimp fishery data base in order to develop
more effective and practical turtle conservation measures in the
Gulf.
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One of th» key provisions o£ HR 39 Is that of addressing
bycatch In fisheries. Both commercial and recreational fisheries
have unintended or non-target catches associated vith them. For
many years fishermen have referred to the non-target catch in
shrimp trawls as 'trash fish". Shrimpers used this term because
in their view the bycatch was made up primarily of a mixture of
finfish and invertebrates of no commercial value. Recentlyi the
amount, makeup and impact on the ecosystem of this bycatch has
become a popular issue among sport fishing and environmental
groups as well as within other commercial fishing groups.

Ac a member o£ t.he Gulf and Cou^h A^lon^xe F'lohari.va

Development Foundation's Bycatch Steering Committee I was
personally involved in organizing the Foundation's bycatch
research efforts. My family's company has also been involved
since the early 1980 's in taking NKFS observers and gear
specialists aboard our shrimp boats. Moet recently this has been
in cooperation vith the Foundation for the purpose of
characterizing the magnitude and composition of shrimp trawl
bycatch as well as the development of effective BRD designs.
Although we are compensated for providing an observer platform,
there is a net cost associated vith these efforts. However, we
have alvays felt that these efforts will pay off in the long run
with better gear being available and perhaps better understanding
of those gear by our captains.

Although those aspects of the Foundation's bycatch research
dealing with bycatch characterization are fundamentally complete,
some significant work remains in the gear research and
development portion of this effort. This is not to say that up
to now the gear research results are not extremely encouraging.
Bycatch reduction rates are overall quite high in many of the
trials with currently developed devices. There Is also some
evidence which suggests that significant numbers of Juvenile red
snapper, the bycatch species of particular concern in the Gulf of
Mexico, can be excluded from a shrimp travl. These are important
results which deserve our attention and should be recognized by
the public as steps taken by the industry and the Agency toward
reducing bycatch.

devices ere best fit for incorporation into shrimp trawls for the
purposes of overall bycatch reduction. Other more appropriate
gear, which could have higher rates of shrimp retention and
require less maintenance may be rejected due to their failure to
exclude red snapper at an acceptable rate. Also there seems to
be continuous confusion regarding the goals of such gear
research. A SOX reduction in bycatch has been suggested as a
goal. However, there is considerable disagreement regarding the
baseline from which that reduction should be measured. If the
baseline is bycatch levels prior to the implementation of TEDs
then more work must be done to quantify the level of bycatch
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reduction achieved by currently certified TED designs. Some
research suggests that TEDs exclude more than SOV. of the total
bycatch under certain conditions. However the Agency has been
extremely reluctant to allow comparisons of bycatch in TED
equipped nets with that in unmodified or "naked" nets. Gear
research at the University of Georgia entitled "Credit for TEDs"
should be continued and expanded into the Gulf in order to
understand more fully the bycatch exclusion characteristics of
TEDs.

One BRD design which has shown some promise is referred to
as the "extended funnel". As with early TED designs, there
remain fundamental disagreements between the Agency and the
industry regarding the degree of shrimp loss experienced when
using this gear under conditions routinely experienced during
commercial operations. Meanwhile, the Agency has produced video
tapes of this gear under ideal conditions - as they did with th^
TED. After viewing footage of juvenile red snapper being
released by this BRD, the lay public will perceive any Industry
resistance to implementation of this device as foot dragging.
Industry was placed in the same position with TED designs which
could be shown to release turtles but were, on closer
examination, also releasing significant numbers of shrimp.

The Agency and the Foundation should finalize and report
their findings relative to the characterization of the bycatch.
This work should continue, but on a less intensive scale than
before. Further work on bycatch characterization should focus on
obtaining data for areas and times not covered in the initial
program.

Regarding gear development, the Foundation's efforts in
conjunction with NMFS should continue and will need additional
funding. Any efforts to implement current BRDs or to take other
steps to reduce bycatch should be prohibited unless comparable
measures are enforced throughout the range of the bycatch
species.

Another key question yet to be addressed in the overall
scope of bycatch research is that of the impact on the ecosystem
of reducing bycatch mortality on species which are predators of
shrimp? Earlier work by Dr. Joan Browder, with NMFS in Miami,
indicated that bycatch reduction could have serious and
unintended consequences for the ecosystem as a whole. NMFS so
far has down played any need for addressing these very real
questions through research, even though the Service has for at
least a decade been a proponent of "ecosystem approaches* to
fishery management. The Agency should be directed to conduct
euoii akuuo.ca aiiu lejjui'c {.nei.r xxnoings ro congress within 24
months.
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Fishorlec Management. Da^a

The characterization effort within the Bycatch Research
Program provides important data regarding the composition and
catch per unit effort of non-tap^c?t species. I-n gettei-oi—these
data were sorely lacking from the NMFS shrimp fishery data base.
Poor quality data and data collection methods continue to plague
all aspects of the data base. The current bureaucracy imparts
too much credibility to poor data and takes inadequate steps
toward improving it or addressing legitimate analytical concerns.
Poor data skew public perception of the problem and handcuffs
fishery managers with t.hc boot ovailoble but operatlvel/ uatrlcrciB

data.

Industry, in cooperation with the Agency, should be involved
in a complete overhaul of the current method of gathering data
from the shrimp fishery. Currently, many of the shrimp fishery
data are collected by a mixture of state and federal employees
through direct interviews of boat captains. This system depends
on a good working relationship between the data collection agent
and the fishermen. Due to strained relations between the
•j nrtost T-y »nrl NMF*? c-tomming from the TED xcouc, t.hi.o rciot.lonship
does not exist in many important areas.

The total number of interviews conducted decreased by more
than 70'/. from 1981 to 1992. In 1981, Texas interviews
represented less than 50"/. of the total while landings in Texas
ports accounted for 33"/. of the total Gulf landings. In 1992,
interviews along the rest of the Coast, especially in Louisiana,
had dropped off precipitously and Texas interviews represented
75y. of the total while landings in Texas ports still accounted
for only 33y. of the total. Louisiana ports, accounted for 45"/. of
the landings in 1992, but experienced less than IBX of the total
interviews.

These interview data are used to extrapolate Gulf wide
shrimping effort. Too few interviews are being conducted in
Louisiana where a high percentage of the catch is landed. Texas
interviews which are an increasing percentage of the total, may
not be representative of other areas. In general Texas ports
have larger boats which make longer tripe. These boats catch
larger shrimp and expend more effort per pound of catch. If
catch per unit effort data from Texas is over-represented in the
data base then it is likely that overall Gulf effort will be
overestimated.

Currently, the fishery service estimates that the amount of
fishing effort conducted by the Gulf shrimp fishery is constant
or rising. This analysis flies in the face of information
regarding numbers of fishing licenses and documented vessels now
fishing to those numbers 10 years ago. At our dock alone in 1979
there were 81 shrimp boats which routinely unloaded with us. Now
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there are less than 40. I have not talked to another unloading
facility which has more boats now than they did 10 years ago.

At our unloading facility we operate a very successful data
collection effort by interviewing captains as the trip is
"shared" (distribution of revenue from the trip among the captain
and crew). Data regarding the length of the trip, the amount of
time spent trawling, the areas and depth zones where trawling was
conducted and the amount of shrimp caught within each area and
depth zone are gathered directly from this captain interview. We
feel this information is more reliable than that which a
government employee can gather from the boatmen. Similar
programs should be encouraged at other docks. Fishermen could
also record, on a voluntary basis, such data in a log book
similar to those kept in other fisheries. The quality of this
data could be controlled by comparison with a limited number of
direct observations aboard cooperation vessels.

To address this data problem, the Agency should be directed
to establish a task force, in which federal, state, academic and
industry interests are represented, to assess the efficiency and
effectiveness of the present system for collecting and reporting
catch and effort data in the commercial and recreational
fisheries for the Gulf of Mexico and submit to Congress a
proposed new system within one year.

Conflict of Interest

Regarding conflict of interest within the Council voting
process I feel that this is not a problem on the Gulf of Mexico
Council. Furthermore, if steps are taken to address the conflict
of interest issue, the original intent of the Magnuson Act to
involve participants from the fishery in Council deliberations
and actions must be preserved. As currently proposed in HR 39,
conflict of interest provisions focus on financial interests
alone and are so broad as to potentially preclude commercial
interests from voting on any issue relating to the fishery in
which they participate. This is particularly true of fisheries
and gear groups with many participants. I would recommend that
the definition for a conflict of interest be more narrowly
defined. In particular, "a minority of other persons" directly
affected by a Council's decision should be defined as less than
18 percent of the total participants in the fishery or less than
10 people whichever is larger. This should provide for adequate
protection from conflicts of interest while allowing participants
in the fishery to vote on the vast majority of issues affecting
that fishery.

Net Bans/State-Federal Jurisdiction

Although this issue is not addressed by HR 39, the Committee
should be aware of the massive disruption in fisheries.
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particularly the redistribution of effort and reallocation of
stocks, caused by the net ban in Florida. White shrimp and
Spanish mackerel, both of which are FMP species, will be impacted

Atlantic Councils. The situation in Florida will at best be
inconsistent the goals and standards set forth in the Kagnuson
Act, and at worst will work at cross purposes with efforts to
achieve optimum yield.

At a minimum both Councils should be directed to report on
the status of the iinpacted fisheries and potential impacts in the
Federal waters caused by this disruption in Florida state waters.
Specifically the report should include the economic and social
impacts created by the displacement of effort and reallocation of
stocks to other gear groups within those fisheries.

Scientific Peer Review of Stock Assessments

It is becoming more common that industry members in various
fisheries are asking scientists outside the Fisheries Service to
conduct reviews of data or analyses gathered or performed within
the Agency. The distrust of Agency gathered data and analyses
stems from a growing distrust of government in general as well as
a apffciXiL- ia<_K oX Xdiuii In the mexnoos useo to gatner data for
use by Agency analysts. Examples of independent review of Agency
analyses are the 1990 National Research Council review of the sea
turtle issue and the more recent National Academy of Sciences
review of the bluefin tuna stock assessment.

I believe that the process in the Gulf would benefit from
independent peer review of stock assessments and ESA biological
opinions. The Agency should establish a orocedur-p fnir a<scG>ceinr;

and reporting each year on the status of significant fish stocks
in the Gulf of Mexico to fishery managers and the public. This
process would provide for the systematic peer review of stock
assessments as well as ensure that qualified scientists outside
of the Service are consulted in a timely manner.

Immediately, the stock assessment for Gulf red snapper
should be subject to just such an independent assessment.
Serious concerns exist within both the directed snapper fishery
and in the shrimp fishery regarding the status of the stock given
the rapidity with which the commercial quota is reached each year
and the fact that the recreational quota has been exceeded by
greater than 2 million pounds for the last two years.

Habitat

Efforts to conserve fishery resources must include habitat
conservation. Although there is a growing public awareness of
the need for preserving estuarine and wetlands habitat, fishermen
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do not see fishery management agencies taking action or
participating in efforts to conserve habitat. This inactivity
conveys to the fishermen a lack of concern by managers for the
impact which habitat destruction has on the status of a fish
stock; while these same managers seem overly concerned about the
Impact of the fishermen and potential overfishing.

In particular I have three recommendations regarding hov
this may be remedied through the Kagnuson Act. First, fishery
management plans should identify the essential habitat for the
fishery based upon guidance and recommendation from NOAA. NOAA
should also use present authorization to conserve essential
habitat. Finally, federal agencies whose actions pose potential
adverse Impact to essential fishery habitat should be required to
consult with NOAA.

Regarding specific references in HR 39 to essential fishery
habitat I recommend that you strike the requirement for FMPs to
describe specific management measures for minimizing adverse
impacts on habitat as described in Section 9, (a)(1)(B) paragraph
(7). These are research oriented activities outside the
expertise of the Councils. Fishery related Impacts are not well
known nor are management measures to address them.

Artificial Reef Construction

Shrimp production off Alabama and Mississippi has been
hampered significantly by illegal offshore dumping activity
associated with the recreational reef fish fishery. Recreational
reef fishermen are continuing to dump "junk" (tires, old car
bodies, old boat hulls, etc. ) in highly productive shrimping
grounds making shrimp trawling in these areas hazardous to gear
and crews. TEDs have made shrimp nets more easily damaged and
much more expensive to replace and repair. The recreational
dumping continues unabated despite appeals and threats by the
Corps of Engineers. Years ago shrimpers gave up a 1000 square
mile area of productive shrimping ground off Alabama that was
designated as a permitted artificial reef building zone. Even
with the existence of this zone illegal dumping continues outside
the designated area. On shore we refer to such areas as
unauthorized landfills. In the ocean they are known as
artificial reefs.

"Trawlable bottom" (i.e. ocean bottom suitable for shrimp
trawling) in the Gulf of Mexico is becoming a scarce resource.
Artificial reefs as well as oil and gas structures and their
pipelines continue to restrict trawling areas. Some effort
should be made to conserve this fishery "habitat" through more
effective control of reef construction and mapping of known
obstructions. The Act should also reflect the awareness that
habitat construction for one fishery can result in habitat
destruction for another.

8
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Conclusion

I believe that fisheries management can work to benefit
fishermen as well as all participants in the fishery. Fishermen,
who should be the target of management, need to have confidence
in the management process and methods. It is time we began
taking steps through the Magnuson Act to make that happen for the
Gulf of Mexico. First we should foster progressive programs to
develop trust and a sound working relationship among federal and
state fisheries managers, commercial and recreational fishermen
and non-consumptive users of the resources. These programs
should include greater opportunity for industry and public
participation in all aspects of fisheries management including
data collection and analyses. Fisheries are too valuable to
allow mismanagement to continue for lack of reliable data. Once
an atmosphere of trust and cooperation is established we can move
toward practical solutions for conserving and managing the
fisheries in our waters.
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Good afternoon. My name is Mark Sosin. I am here today to testify on

behalf of the American Sportfishing Association (ASA), the sportfishing industry, and

the nation's 17 million saltwater anglers. In my professional life, I have been involved in

the recreational fishing industry for more than three decades. Currently, I am president

of Mark Sosin Communications, and host Mark Sosin's Saltwater Journal, which now in

its 1 1th season is broadcast nationwide on ESPN. My testimony today will address

the provisions of H.R. 39, "The Fishery Conservation and Management Amendments

of 1995". Let me add that we support the legislation and intend to offer some sugges-

tions on how certain provisions could be strengthened to improve recreational fishing

and fisheries management across this country.

But first, let me take a minute and tell you about ASA and the recreational

industry. The American Sportfishing Association was created in November of 1993 for

the sole purpose of representing the resource and trade needs of the recreational

fishing industry. Through the leadership of the American Fishing Tackle Manufacturers

Association (AFTMA) and the Sport Fishing Institute (SFI), a number of industry

organizations including the Future Fisherman Foundation, United Sport Fishermen, the

Sportfishing Promotion Council, as well as AFTMA and SFI, were consolidated under

one umbrella organization, ASA.

The first goal of this new association is to ensure that we have a healthy,

sustainable fishery resource, because, without that resource, we are all out of business.

Mr. Chairman, the point I want to make is that unlike many other industries in this

country, the sportfishing industry is solely dependent on the success of federal and

1
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state managers providing an abundant fishery resource. Without that healthy resource,

the sportfishing industry and America's 60 million anglers are in trouble.

Let me speak for a minute on the sport of fishing. Recreational fishing

plays a significant role in the lives of one in five Americans. Over the decades, this

fishing activity has given rise to a wide-ranging industry dedicated to meeting the fishing

needs of the country's 60 million anglers. These anglers, who collectively spent over

500 million days pursuing freshwater and saltwater species, support an industry with

$24 billion in retail expenditures annually. This spending encompasses a wide cross-

section of the American economy including fishing equipment manufacturing, travel and

transportation services, boat and vehicle manufacturing, and fishing and boat licenses.

This economic activity generates a total economic impact of nearly $70 billion through-

out the manufacturing, wholesale and retail sectors of the American economy.

Angler expenditures give rise to several important economic "products"

such as jobs and taxes. The U.S. recreational fishing industry in 1991 supported 1.3

million jobs through the payment of wages and salaries of over $19 billion. This income

generated state income tax revenues of $227 million and federal tax revenues of $2.1

billion. Furthermore, angler retail expenditures generated some $1.1 billion in state

sales taxes.

Likewise, marine recreational fishing has played a valuable role in the

economies of local coastal communities. In- 1991, 17 million Americans spent 64 million

days fishing in saltwater. The economic impact of this activity exceeded $5 billion at the
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retail level and generated $15 billion in overall economic activity. Further, marine

recreational fishing supported 300,000 jobs, many in small rural coastal communities.

OVERFISHING

Mr. Chairman, this year you have the opportunity to amend the Magnuson

Act to fix what time has proved to be the single most destructive element of the Act -- its

failure to prevent overfishing. The major impetus for the passage of the Act was the

failure of negotiations at the Law of the Sea Conference and a national uneasiness with

the exploitation of the coastal marine resources by foreign vessels. Most of those

vessels fished off the coasts of Alaska and New England and targeted the high-priced

fisheries, crab, salmon, cod and haddock.

World fish stocks in the 1970's experienced a downturn principally due to

improvements in harvest and production technology. The fishing industry was rapidly

turning away from canning, salting and shoreside processing to at sea processing.

With the advent of the 200-mile limit, the National Marine Fisheries Service began to

transfer this technology to domestic operations as part of a comprehensive plan to

dislodge foreign fleets. The effort was a success but has left this country with a highly

sophisticated industry capable of decimating almost any fishery.

New England is only one example of the industry's ability to decimate

otherwise healthy stocks. Redfish in the gulf. King and Spanish mackerel in the south

Atlantic, surf clams in the mid Atlantic and salmon in the Pacific have all been nega-

tively affected by highly efficient gear and detection technology. The same technology

3



169

enhancement can be found in the recreational sector where technology has significantly

improved recreational anglers ability to locate fish.

The failure of the management system has been its inability to adjust to

the new technology and while maintaining the economic viability of all of the sectors of

the fishery. The management system has failed in certain regions because of the

managers inability to instill and maintain a conservation ethic. In those regions where

we have seen conservation successes, the councils have been able to put stringent

measures to rebuild stocks hit hard by technology or prevent technology from

overfishing the stocks. The Gulf of Mexico and Alaska are excellent examples. In the

Northeast, fishing pressure has caused the economic extinction of their fisheries.

The problem faced by the fishery manager is relatively straight forward.

Fishermen, both recreational and commercial, argue that the resource is available to

them as a public resource. Limitations on access can only come about if there is clear

evidence that the fishery is being overharvested. The evidence of overharvesting is

usually a decline in the catch per unit of effort or the complete collapse of the fishery.

The net result is that although the fishery manager thinks the resource should be

protected, he faces tremendous political pressure to keep it unregulated.

Almost all of the changes proposed in council structure and operation are

targeted toward improving conservation. The proposals to redefine optimum yield (OY)

and overharvesting do the same. Further restrictions on gear have been authorized. In

order for any of these proposals to work there has to be a conservation baseline that

limits harvest in favor of the resource.

4
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H.R. 39 advances the most significant improvement in all of the bills to

date, however, still allows for the manipulation of OY to increase harvest in excess of

maximum sustainable yield (MSY). Two simple amendments will significantly improve

the conservation basis of this statute. The first is to include a definition of MSY similar

to the existing 602 guidelines. The second is to prevent harvests from exceeding MSY

in any fishery which is now overfished.

The following definition of MSY is suggested.

"MSY Is the largest average annual catch or yield that can be taken over a

significant period of time from each stock under prevailing ecological and environmental

conditions.

MSY may be presented as a range of values. One MSY may be speci-

fied for a related group of species in a mixed-species fishery. MSY shall not exceed the

most recent six year average, it shall not be specified annually, and shall be based on

the best scientific information available.

"

In addition, there should be a restriction of the ability to increase harvest

above conservative levels. The following amendment to H.R. 39 is suggested.

Delete the word "jeopardize" from Section 4. (5) (39) and insert the word

"reduces".

FIXING THE COUNCIL SYSTEM

Councils should be composed of a broad spectrum of knowledgeable

individuals with varied backgrounds. Council members do not and should not represent

5
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one particular interest. They should utilize infonnation and make judgments about the

best use of the resource for the nation, not the people who are paying their salary.

The public perceives that there is a conflict in the interests of the council

members. This perception erodes the public's confidence in the institution that man-

ages the resources and the regulations it produces. It is a perception that this Con-

gress must erase. Give the NOAA General Counsel's office the tools to rule on conflict

questions at meetings. They can rule based on the understanding of the action at hand

and some familiarity with the financial disclosure fomns now filed with the council.

There action should not be appealable to the Secretary or in any subsequent court

actions. This allows all members to participate but limits their voting to those issues

where there is no clear conflict.

BYCATCH

The basic philosophy characterizing much of the management of our

resources has allowed for the excessive exploitation of our fisheries. Some of this has

come from the shrimp fishery. We have long been told that there is no need to limit the

growth and harvest of the shrimp fishery since management limitations will have little or

no effect on next year's abundance in the fishery. Although this is probably correct for

shrimp, we are now recognizing the significant impact that the shrimp trawl bycatch is

having on other resources, notably red snapper. The philosophy in the shrimp fishery

seems to have pemieated the management strategy of most of the federal and state

marine fishery managers and many of the user groups. This "exploit it to the end of the

6
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season" view, coupled with a concept that the fishery is open ana free for the taking,

has created a management philosophy that is causing substantial resource impacts.

Fishery managers must do more than take bycatch into account. They

must manage it and prevent waste. We can't go on creating resource problems

because an industry or the managers concluded that the resource being addressed

was irrelevant and therefore thoroughly exploitable. Fishery managers have to prevent

bycatch to the maximum degree practicable. Fishermen need to be encouraged to do

this through management incentives, gear restrictions and advancements in technol-

ogy.

There is a specific problem with the definition of bycatch in HR 39.

Recreational fisheries are often times less species selective than commercial fisheries.

As a result, many of them become catch and release fisheries particularly those

fisheries which may not be the directed fishery but because of intermixing are caught

and released. The definition addresses this but does not promote catch and release

fisheries, in fact, it makes the directed billfish fishery in the Atlantic a bycatch fishery.

We suggest that the insertion of the word "routinely" after the phrase "but which are not

sold or" in section 4. (5)(34).

HABITAT

Many of this nation's recreational fisheries are highly dependant on

marine habitat. These fisheries have suffered as greater populations move to the coast

and resulted in more development. Many more than any other cause is responsible for

7
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the decline in estuarine dependant fisheries. Locating the cause is far easier than

crafting the solution. Your bill takes an important step in the right direction by requiring

the identification and the consideration of habitat modification as part of a fishery

management plan. It recognizes that there are other important federal statutes, like the

Clean Water Act that may be a better place to provide remedial action. We support the

approach taken by the committee.

AUTHORIZATION

This is a period of great change in the Congress and only time will tell

what the effect of this change will be. But if the effects are great, then fisheries

management as we know it will be affected and a number of questions will need to be

answered. For example, why can't a state manage most of the fisheries off its coast?

Could anyone argue that the salmon fishery in Alaska is poorly managed by the State?

Other than billfish, what recreational fishery needs to be managed through the

Magnuson Act? What are the least cost alternatives to fishery management? Do they

result in shoreside enforcement and individual fishing quotas? Do they require

gamefish laws to enhance the economic return from predominately recreational

fisheries? How long will Congress allow the exploitation of a federal resource for profit

without recovering any cost for it?

The answer to these questions is not apparent today but will become

increasingly focused in the near future. This Committee should force the debate about

these issues by limiting this reauthorization to October 1, 1997. During that time, it

8
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should bring the community together to discuss ways to address these changes to

ensure that fisheries management and conservation of our marine resource continues.

Do not underestimate the commercial and recreational industries ability to

overharvest fisheries or the fishery managers inability to control it. We need your

support to encourage efforts to impose a conservation ethic in the fishery management

system. There is more at stake than just the livelihood of the users, both recreational

and commercial. There is a need to conserve the resource for tomorrow by using it

wisely today. Conservation needs to be the paramount concern of the Congress, the

Administration and the users. We all must be cognizant of the resource's limitations

and resist the pressure to allow it to be exploited for short-term gain.
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j;^J WILLIAM H. AMARU
TELEPHONE - FAX

PnxbKiionXoitmrmimm Fisheries Research & Conservation (508) 256-0619

Fisheries Production Through Conservation Research

Febr-uary 23, 1995

oS "Ouse cf Representatives
Ccrrimttee en =.esources
Subcommittee on Fisheries. Wildlife S> Oceans
^as^ingts-, ;.I. 20^:5

Mr. Chairman, Committee Memoers:

Thank you +0'" invitinQ me to speak today. Instead of reiterating
tr-.e many p ""oc I eirs tre fis^i-.Q fleets are having around the country, it

seems the way to help you help the marine resource, and therefore
fishermen, is to first address the resource somewhat differently, that
is, as a living entity. This living resource is composed of
individual, wild animals, not cubic tons, bushels, or board feet.
Their world is removed from ours, out of sight and mostly out of mind.

•''Yet wild fish reproduce in mind boggling numbers, grow, and give rise
to new generations, apart from any help from us.

w-lik= f"© a^r ic.; 1 tura 1 3~o<i-;cts »te raise, wild fishes need no
airect cultivation or help from man, doing best when left alone; they
'eec fiemseives. ^11 we -eea co is harvest wisely, gleaning the
e-csss -^-^c-ecs z' iillics c* pounos that can be taken annually,
^-.--Di^': r-_-ti-v; t-'e base r3c_lations.

"long f^e xay, they C'"cv:de Americans with an on-going supply of
wonderfully healthful food, outdoor fun, employment, and wealth, no
st^iigs attacheti, except the ones to which hooks are placed
s " t-e e'v:s. I litcen it tc a field of invisible oil wells along
t-e roast z' o_' counfy. ""-.ese underwater wells never leak, or
blowout. They don't pollute—everybody loves having them off their
irastlnes— a-c tnis is tie aest part), they never, never, run out...
in endless supply cf high quality protein. Catch it wisely, and its
always there — or is if The miracle of continuous wild protein
C'oduction and a renewable natural resource worth billions of dollars
to our economy, are both in very real jeopardy.
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It wasn't always so. Until very recently, the surplus supply of

fisn was enough to satisfy. We have not forgotten any subtle
understanding of the living resource. Fishermen are no different
today t'-a'^ they were one hundred years ago. What has happened'' Where
were we while our last comffionly held public food resource neared
exhaust ion'

The way we catch our fish today has evolved more in the last
twenty five years than in the preceding centuries. Twenty years ago,
I used a cast-iron sash weight, attached to a piece of line to see how
fleer t'^e water was. With a dab of grease on the tip of the weight, I

:oi_.r '.e . . ;* t-'e sottom was mud, sarxj or gravel by what little bit o*
sediment stuck to the grease at the end. Now, I use a ten thousand
zz'.'.a- sc-J'. Net only does it give «e the depth, it reveals
virtually everything about the ocean floor. It has literally giver.
me eyes under the sea: the kind and number of fish about to enter the
net, the size, species, and density of their school -- everything that
nc one could see before, is revealed to anyone now. Nearly all bottom
••isne--»e- -sec a sash weight once, as I did; just about every
commercial user has a sonar, a video plotter, loran, and satellite
navigators now.

There is nothing inherently wrong with these tools. Indeed, they
have made the work of commercial fishermen safer and far more
productive. The problem is these tools and our own efficiency give
us the ability to catch too many fish. We have gone beyond taking the
excess and have cut deeply into the base of the populations of nearly
ai; ::-_- :«oo"ta"t atarin^ fishes.

1^ :sre~<i>e~ are survivors. They have to be. They will continue to
cai:- -"e :o«w>on, public resource, until the cost of puftinq their
-lets :- t-e »ater is greater than the value of what comes up in them.
'"at 'isne-aen fish is not wrong; efficiency in open cofli|3etition is
-e^-araeC by success in our society. What you nust do, is set down new
rules by which our common resource is protected. You must act on the
»andate which government gave itself when it took up the
~esc = ~si: -

". 1 ty for stewardship of this public resource.

I am not ready to accept the "tragedy" of our last "common", nor am
I m:..-.-^ -o see «y way of life lost because those Mhose
resccrrsiai 1 1 ty is to protect and conserve were unwilling to change
" tne way it was always done". The changes you must make will hurt.
B-t that pain will be nothing compared to the humiliation, the
econoaic loss, and the failure to save our greatest natural treasure:
our marine fish resource.
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The following recommendations to the committee are based on

e'periences over my twenty five years of commercial 'ishing in New
England. Therefore, they address problems I have experienced in my
"egion. The recommendations which follow, along with others, will
help the resource in New England recover and remain nealthy and could
sa.e ctner regions from the terrible difficulties which we have
5 "Pe"" 1 enced .

: ' £liTi-ate d : ~ec t cr.~''.::ts ~* :"-te~est c" f'g ^a ~-aa6-<Be~ t

Counc lis.

Management Councils are appreciated in any free enterprise
system. The fishing industry is fortunate to have had them
introduced into the original Bill (Studds-flagnuson Act), in

1976. However, representation should not favor commercial
fisrmg over others. Ptembers iBuSt be present •* z, a -e -^ct

necessarily conf 1 ic t-of - i nterest-f ree, but who simply represent
divergent views for the good of the public resource. This can
be accomplished by placing scientists, representatives of
main-stream conservation organizations, and consumer
organizations, along with fishermen, on the Councils.

2 ) Provide a means for vastly improved scientific research into
'is'" P3p>^la t ;cns a-.d the:- i nte-act ions.

6 inc^e comprehensive unaerstana i ng o* the mari--.e 'ish resource
!i)ust be gamea to enable wanage-s anc fisherme- -- ..c-" -^ijetne-

tc meet the ^cals -* ccnse-vation a-x: sustai-a=le yiel:. Cater
tec'~r;3ues fE' t '" e lowering o'' wasteful disc3--s must be a

pr lo'-l ty .

Establish a deoicated fund, supported by industry and
QOvernment. to enhance long term aanaQement needs and to create
a sense of ownership and therefore responsibility for the
-esPuree.

The fund could also be used for the recovery and enhancement of
important coastal marine habitat. The cost should be met by
primary and secondary natural resource user fees and agency
appropr la t ions

.



178

4

4 ) Increase substantially the enforcement of fishe^'ies regulations.

Make tne penalties for creaking fishery laws rnore than an
acceotea cost of doing t?usiness. ^ i nes for violations should be
aadeo to tne enforcement budget; sceeo the prccess Sy whicn
a reseat 3ffe~ser loses "is privilege to cene-:; *--a"cially
frcir ^-^e "at_-al -esc^-ce.

5 > Erd asve''nT>e"t assista''ce proo'-a.-ws t^at prp^-. je the private
sector with initiatives that increase the eaten potential of a

-se- :.-z>^.

.e'. t"-e 2-:.it5 sectc- 3ecice -c«» tc cas;tali:e :-= 'leets: .t

IS now government s respons l D i i i * ^ to protect t~e ?uiS.;c

resource from over-na r vest i ng and habitat destruction, not to

accelerate catch capacity.

6 ) The Qovernmental department responsible for the wanaQement of a

1 1 V 1 no resource should be one familiar with natural resource
management . not trade.

The Department of Commerce deals with the nations fishery as a

reluctant parent to a step-child, one it has never fully
accepted as its own. An agency of government that looks upon the
populations of fish as wildlife to be used sustainable, for the
Icnc ts"*** coo^ o* t^e natio"« s'^Oj-ild be favo—ec o^.e^ one t— at
has as ;ts seal, an s.er i.-,cr&5s;-c 3NP

.

t tec , - e: -_a ;T • 30=

(JjLiU^ f/Ci,^'^

South Orleans, Massachusetts
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CONSERVATION LAW FOUNDATION

before the
U.S. HOUSE SUBCOMMITTEE ON FISHERIES, WILDLIFE AND OCEANS

on the reauthorization of the
MAGNUSON FISHERY CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT ACT

February 23, 1995

My name is Eleanor Dorsey. I am a marine biologist by

training and a staff scientist at the Conservation Law Fotmdation

(CLF) , on whose behalf I am appearing today. The Conservation

Law Foundation is a regional, environmental advocacy organization

headquartered in Boston, MA. CLF has over 8000 members, and its

mission includes improving the management of natviral resources

throughout New England. CLF is also a meinber of the Marine Fish

Conservation Network.

I am grateful for this chance to testify about the Magnuson

Act, and I will focus my comments on overfishing and stock

rebuilding, which are the most pressing fishery management issues

in the New England region.

For almost six years now, I have closely followed the New

England groundfish fishery and its management. What I have seen

can only be described as a gross failure of management, stocks

of cod, haddock, and flounder have collapsed due to years of

overfishing, stocks which for centuries supported New England's

fishing industry. We now need to close Georges Bank — one of

the most productive fishing grounds in the world — and keep it

amd other fishing areas closed for a number of years, to let the

stocks rebuild.
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I'n store you have all heard of the social and economic costs

of this failure to prevent overfishing. As New England imports

more cod from Norway and Iceland to replace the fish that local

stocks can no longer produce, the region is exporting the jobs

and income that fishing families and communities used to depend

on. The resulting personal tragedies are all the more

distressing because they were preventable. This fisheries

collapse didn't have to happen. Biologists warned of the dangers

of high fishing pressure, but management failed to respond until

it was too late.

When the Magnuson Act was first passed almost 20 years ago,

we had a choice of where fisheries management would go for

Georges Bank. There were two doors to choose from, but the

choice wasn't between the lady and the tiger. Behind door #1 was

103 million pounds of haddock, the stock's potential yield, which

we caught every year for 3 years before the foreign fishing of

the 1960's. Behind door #2 was 9 million pounds of haddock.

That is the current yield, most of which goes to Canada, and

that's the choice we made because of poor management, on both

sides of the Hague Line. The biologists told us which door we

were reaching for. Had we reached for the other door, the US and

Canada could be catching more than 10 times as much haddock from

Georges Bank as we are now. I have attached a graph of Georges

Bank haddock landings for the past 100 years that shows how far

we have fallen from the potential yield of this stock.

The essential reason why we made this foolish and
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irresponsible choice in New England was that the Magnuson Act

allowed it. The laudable goal of preventing overfishing that is

expressed in the first national standard of the Act needs to be

buttressed by new language that assures that this goal is met.

And additional language is needed to see that stocks depleted

from overfishing are allowed to rebuild. The United States must

meet the stewardship obligations for fisheries that we took on

when we extended jurisdiction out to 200 miles offshore.

H.R 39 contains several good provisions that move the

Magnuson Act in the right direction. The new requirement that

each management plan contain a definition of overfishing is an

essential first step (how can you prevent overfishing if you

can't tell when it is occurring?) . The new section describing

Action by the Secretary on Overfishing clearly and appropriately

assigns responsibility for acting to rebuild overfished stocks

within a set time limit.

I offer the following suggestions for small improvements to

these sections of K.R. 39:

- On page 19, reword lines 10-14 as follows: "(10)
include a measurable and objective definition of
overfishing for each stock or stock complex in that
fishery, with explicit links to management actions, and
a rebuilding program in the case of a plan for any
fishery which the Council or the Secretary has
determined is overfished;"

- On page 24, line 15, insert ", if necessary*" before the
words "to establish". The reason for this small insertion
is that a rebuilding program is needed only in those cases
of overfishing that have resulted in stock depletion.

Two critical changes to assure the prevention of overfishing

are missing in H.R. 39, however.

3
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First, the definition of optimum yield must be revised to

make it clear that harvesting at a level above the maximum

sustainable yield (MSY) is not optimum and is not acceptable,

since that will inevitably lead to stoclc depletion- Social and

economic factors must be allowed only to reduce the harvest to a

level lower than MSY. For depleted stocks, furthermore, the

optimum yield must be specified to be a level of harvest that

will allow the stock to rebuild to a size that can produce MSY in

the future. I suggest the following redefinition of "optinxm":

"The term 'optimum', with respect to the yield from a
fishery, means the amount of fish

—

(A) which will provide the greatest overall benefit to
the Nation, with particular reference to food production and
recreational opportunities;

(B) is prescribed as such on the basis of the maximum
sustainable yield from such fishery, as reduced by any
relevant social, economic, or ecological factors; and

(C) provides for rebuilding of a depleted fishery
resource to a size that enables it to produce maximum
sustainable yield."

Second, provisions must be added to assure that corrective

action will be taken before stocks collapse. Once a fishery

deteriorates as badly as groundfish in New England, the options

for management are very few, and the costs to society are huge.

Senate Bill 39 contains useful language on fisheries that are

approaching a condition of being overfished. This language

permits advanced identification of problems and requires action

to prevent overfishing before serious stock depletion has

occurred. I recommend that comparable language be folded into

H.R. 39 's section on Action by the secretary on Overfishing on

pages 24-25.
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I applaud the extension of time for emergency actions

provided on page 27 of H.R. 39- The existing time limit of two 3

month periods has proven to be too short, given that it almost

always takes more time than that to amend a fishery management

plan. I do not, however, support removing Secretarial discretion

on emergency actions originating in a Council, as some commenters

have suggested, by making such emergency actions contingent on a

3/4 vote of voting members rather than on a unanimous vote (the

current law)

.

Absent from the list of tools that the Councils may use to

develop conservation and management measures is negotiated

rulemaking. Only federal bodies defined as agencies under the

Administrative procedures Act are authorized to employ this

process to create regulations. Yet it is clear that Councils

could also benefit from techniques which involve stakeholders in

generating management proposals rather than in opposing them.

To rectify this situation. Senate Bill 39 has included

provisions, originally drafted by the Conservation Law

Foundation, which grant regional fishery aanageiment Councils the

discretionary authority to employ negotiation techniques in the

development of conservation and management measures. Limited

only by the requirement that certain factors be considered prior

to the use of these methods, this authority provides Councils

access to tools readily available to all federal agencies charged

with the development of rules and regulations.

Closely modeled upon the provisions of the Negotiated
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Rulemaking Act, 5 U.S.C.S. § 561-583 (Supp. 1993), the measures

included in S. 39 have no parallel In H.R. 39. I recommend that

you consider adding these measures to allow the Councils to use

this process to create more effective and efficient regulatory

proposals where necessary and appropriate.

I am very pleased to see the sections in H.R. 39 that are

designed to identify and protect essential fishery habitat. The

oceans will continue to produce a bounty of fish only if the

habitats they need to grow, to feed, and to reproduce are

maintained. I also support the measures in the bill to reduce

bycatch. We ceinnot afford to continue the wasteful destruction

of sea life that fishing is capable of. I ask one question in

this regard: near the end of H.R. 39 is an excellent section on

reducing waste in the North Pacific; why not apply the wisdom of

this section to the entire country?

I would like to make one final point, Mr. Chairman. I hope

that you and the other members of the Committee on Resources

realize that the recent blanket criticisms of governmental

regulations are sheer nonsense in the realm of fisheries

management, with a publicly owned, renewable resoiirce like the

marine fisheries governed by the Magnuson Act, the only way to

achieve continuing benefits to society from those resources is to

have adequate regulations on fishing. This is all the more true

given the dramatic advances in harvesting efficiency that allow

us now to catch the last fish in the ocean.

Thank you for your attention.
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SUtenwnt of UNITED CATCHER BOATS

on

MAGNUSON REAUTHORIZATION, 1995

Submitted to:

The House Committee on Resources

Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans

Washington, D.C.

February 23, 1995

My name is Margaret Hall, and I am pleased to be able to present to you United

Catcher Boats' views on H.R. 39. My family has a rich history, fishing in the

Pacific Ocean since 1939. My father fished tuna, shark, shrimp, and dungeness crab

off Oregon and North California until 1964, when he became one of the Kodiak King

Crab pioneers. In the 70's, he entered into trawling for pollock. We now have

interests in eight catcher vessels (some in partnership with the captains) and in All

Alaskan Seafoods, Inc., which operates a mothership processor and until last month,

the largest on-shore processor in Kodiak, Alaska. My parents live in Newport,

Or^on; my brother in Kodiak, Alaska; and I live near Seattle, Washington. We are

all actively involved in this industry.

I would like to b^in by presenting you with a little understanding of my
organization. United Catcher Boats, then present our views on the current crisis we
are experiencing under the present management regime in my fisheries, and lasdy

finish my talk to you by highlighting some of the areas of concern we have in the

present draft version on H.R. 39.

I. Background

United Catcher Boats is a fishermen's organization representing over SO trawler

catcher vessels active in North Pacific fisheries. Our members' vessels range in

length from 7S to 190 feet, and while they are primarily involved in groundfish in the

North Pacific, many also participate in the Alaska King and tanner crab fisheries and

some are involved in the Pacific Whiting fishery as well. We are American owned,

operated, built and finaiKed through local lending institutions. Most of our members,

who are based in Alaska, Washington, Oregon, and California, began operating in the

groundfish fisheries in the late 1970's and early 1980's. Collectively, we have

harvested roughly half of all the groundfish caught by Americans in the North Pacific

EEZ since the passage of the MFCMA in 1976.

The members of our organization represent many of the pioneers of the North Pacific

gTDundfisheriies and crab fisheries. We were the acton of the original passage of the
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Magnuson Act: we struggled to learn the fisheries, build the vessels and equipment
necessary, develop new markets, risk our lives. What a success story! In less than

twenty years we successfully gained control of our fisheries from foreign fleets, with

an annual worth of over $2 billion. After all the work, all the risk, all the struggles it

took to develop the Alaskan groundfish fisheries, we stand before you, roughly twenty

years later, to once again ask for your help. Our fishery has gone from boom to bust

overnight. We now find ourselves in a panic mode, not because the resource has

been depleted; in fact, the groundfish stocks in the North Pacific are as robust and
healthy as they ever have been. Rather we face a dire economic crisis that was
created by ourselves and the management structure established by the Magnuson Act:

open access fishery management.

n. Industry In Crisis

Many of the industry have been advocating to, and working with, the North Pacific

Fishery Management Council since 1987 to address the problem of overcapitalization

in our industry in order to achieve more productive and rational efforts and harvest

levels. These groundfish fisheries, are the largest fishery in the U.S. both in value

and in total tonnage.

Over the past five years, the Council has not addressed the problem of

overcapitalization and the ensuing "race for fish." In 1992 the Council established an

Inshore/Offshore allocation scheme as a four-year interim bandage measure, hoping

that four years would allow them to develop a rational system of fishery management.

Yet here we are today, with the Council poised to recommend extension of the

Inshore/Offshore allocation because it was unable to do its work in a timely manner.

The Council has also attempted, for the past five years, to establish a Moratorium to

new entrants into the North Pacific fishoies, a tool we strongly recommended many
many years ago. Has a Moratorium been implemented? No. We are told 'soon*.

Meanwhile, the overaq)italization spiral continues unabated in all secton. Rational

management has retreated further than ever over the horizon, while the Council has

attempted to bail out a sinking ship with a leaky bucket. The industry is taking the

hit: the race for fish causes us to waste fish and minimize the value of each fish.

This is approximately an annual $300 million loss to the fleet. Nine bankruptcies

have occurred within the past two yean involving $300-$400 million in capital. Lives

are being lost due to being forced to fish in unsafe weather conditions because

fishermen are faced with choosing financial ruin or risking one's life.
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Our organization is committed to working with the NPFMC to develop and implement

an Individual Quota system as rapidly as possible. We realize this work is properly

addressed at the Council level, but due to years of gridlock and extensions of existing

management measures within the Council, we see that the Council's solution, that of a

License Limitation program, is not addressing the problem.

The crisis in the North Pacific will not be resolved until there is a reduction in the

overcapitalization that results from the "race for fish". Freezing the number of

licenses will not reduce or even freeze capitalization, because it does not end the race

for fish. In fact, the capacity of the fleet will inevitably increase as harvesters find

ways to circumvent attempts to regulate inefficiency. This response, known as "the

catch-22 of license limitation" or "capital stuffing", has been experienced in every

fishery throughout the world where license limitation has been adopted.

Under either open access or license limitation, the incentive is to maximize the

production per unit of time, not to maximize the potential value per unit of fish. The
impacts of the race are that it undermines the ability of the industry to produce value

added products, seasons continue to grow shorter and shorter, quality suffers as does

our ability to have control of the marketplace because all the product arrives in a

pulse fashion.

Bycatch is another casuality of the race for fish. We firmly believe that reduction of

bycatch can and should occur in our fisheries. The simplest solution to this problem

is a system of individual incentives. Currently, the bycatch of any given veuel is a

cost which is bom by the fleet as a whole. No individual has any reason to clean up

their performance, especially if doing so will slow down the harvest rate of their

catch. Under an Individual Transferable Quota (TTQ) system, each vessel will be

assigned quota for any q)ecies it harvesa, including bycatch. If it exhausts its quota

of incidental species it either (1) buys or leases more of that species' quota; or (2)

returns to port with unused directed species quoo, foreclosing its opportunity to

harvest the balance of its phnuuy target quota. This is the simplest and more

powerful of all possible incentives for an individual harvester to fish as responsibly as

possible, and it is intrinsic in an ITQ system. It also allows for the Council to

determine the level of acceptable bycatch, and allows for the Council to easily

"ratchet" the bycatch levels down over time as the fleet learns to fish more cleanly.

ITQs also provide the opportunity for the industry to consolidate itself at optimum

levels, a sort of 'industry buy-back' program with no federal assistance or allocation

of buy-out funds. Under an ITQ system, those who choose to remain in the fishery
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bear the cost of buying out those who leave. While we are concerned that there

should be some limits on consolidation of quota to prevent monopoly control of the

resource, some degree of reduction of effort is absolutely essential.

An additional concern that has been raised relates to the privatization of a public

resource. We want to stress that what we seek from an ITQ management system is a

long term access privilege to harvest fish, not the privatization of the underlying

public resource.

A license limitation system does nothing to address the severe problems associated

with the radical overcapitalization that has occurred in the North Pacific fisheries,

including control of bycatch and the race for fish. The Council itself has realized this

yet it continues on a coarse of license limitation. In so doing, our fisheries are being

managed in a manner that fails to achieve the National Standards, in particular that of

attaining the maximum benefit to the nation.

Therefore, we are before Congress requesting language in the Act that will encourage

the Council to consider an ITQ system for North Pacific groundfish and crab. Granted

this is a contentious issue. You will no doubt hear from others who do not share our

point of view. However, I can say that over 90 per cent of the harvesting capacity in

our fisheries are overwhelmingly in support of an ITQ program.

UCB has been working hard over the past year with other industry members and with

the NPFMC on development of a fair and equitable ITQ system in our groundfish and

crab fisheries. In so ddng, many of the finer details of such a program have been

debated and we would be happy to present to you or your staff this information at a

later dme rather than use up the Committee's tinK today.

I also have some suggested draft language you can consider that would advise the

Council to consider more seriously the magnitude of the present day problems the

industry is focing and encourages the Council to work aggressively in solving the

problems I've presented earlier.

m. Specific Comments on H.R. 39

A. Community Development Quotas.

I would now like to focus my attention on other areas of concern in the present draft

of H.R. 39. With respect to the issue of CDQ's (community development quotas) our

Members recognize the important role they can play in helping rural communities

89-569 96-7
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break intd the fisheries. As you are aware, the North Pacific Council has included as

part of the Inshore/Offshore allocation, CDQ's in the pollock fishery and also CDQs
in the sablefish and halibut IFQ program. It is our view that if we are going to

pursue CDQ's for societal reasons, the cost of this program should be spread among

all the fisheries, not just the pollock fishery. All fisheries, like salmon, crab and

halibut, ought to contribute their fair share to helping fishery dependent communities.

We also have concerns about the lack of federal standards or guidelines for this

program. As you know, the North Pacific Council gave the Governor of Alaska the

authority to distribute CDQ's as he sees fit. There are no guidelines, no standards,

no checks and balances. Last year CDQ's were valued in excess of $20 niillion. We
believe that the Councils or the Secretary should have a bigger role in assuring that

CDQ's are distributed to the neediest and most deserving communities. We also

think that Congress ought to incorporate into the law some guidance as to the purpose

of this program.

Finally, we think that CDQ's should be incorporated into a broader market based on

quota share system for the rationalization of the fisheries. As I mentioned earlier,

UCB has steadfastly supported the adoption of an ITQ management program for

groundfish. We support linking a CDQ program with an ITQ program.

Implementing a stand-alone CDQ program gives preference to certain groups at a cost

to others and also allows for increase in capacity of the fieet in a time when we are

struggling to reduce effort.

B. Bycatch

UCB is proud of the efforts our memben have taken to address the issue of bycatch

over the past few years at the council level, iiKluding 1) the shift in accounting for

halibut PSC from handled fish to mortality of fish aitd reducing the total allowable

halibut PSC cap; 2) better accounting methods for counting and/or estimating

bycatch; 3) voluntary programs like the Salmon Research Foundation where our fleet

has contributed hundreds of thousands of dollars annually to fimd research to assist us

in reducing the incidental catch of salmon PSC and in determining the effects of

bycaught salmon to streams of origin; and 4) gear modifications to reduce unwanted

portions of the harvest, such as mesh size regulations and grid sorting devices. I

would estimate that the NPFMC has spent more time and energy on issues concerning

bycatch than any other issue. These programs I mention are Just but a few programs

implemented over the years by the Council. This is a good start.

UCB agrees with Chairman Young about the need for a new national standard which
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addresses the issue of bycatch. We believe that this would be an appropriate

indication by Congress about the importance of reducing bycatch nationwide. We
would like to work with you on some improvements to the current language in H.R.
39 and have provided some suggestions in our legislative proposals.

Bycatch is also addressed in Section 9(a) of the bill. We understand that the proposed

new language for Section 303(a)(5) of the Act is intended to require management
plans to contain uniform or consistent methods of collecting data on bycatch. For the

most part, this is currently being done in our fisheries. We agree with this intent and

it is important to us that we have accurate data on amounts and types of bycatch,

especially if we are successful in moving into a quota-based management system.

However, we have a problem with requirements that we weigh or count ail the fish

we bring on board our boats. This would be impossible. Again, we would like to

work with the Committee on perfecting amendments.

Section 9 of the bill also imposes a new requirement on the Councils to describe

essential fishery habitat and prescribe management measures to minimize adverse

impact on the habitat caused by fishing. We support efforts to protect valuable

fishery habitat because our future literally depends on it. However, we think the

pn^sed definition of essential fishery habitat is overly broad and could encompass

the entire ocean. Further, we believe the couixnls currently have adequate authority

to protect important fish habitat, we're already doing it in the North F^fic, and do

not support the requirement that they must include measures in every plan to

minimize impact on the habitat. UCB recently worked hand in hand with the North

Pacific Council in designating a no-trawl zone anxmd the Pribilof Islands in order to

protect key juvenile blue king crab habitat. We've already talked with your staff

about this and want to continue to work with you.

Because we support a new national standard on bycatch, we believe that the proposed

new Sections 303(a)(ll) and (12) are not needed.

Last year, the Subcommittee rqwrted bill from the Merchant Marine Sc. Fisheries

Committee had a provision that allowed councils to prescribe management measures

that were necessary to minimize the incidental catch of birds. We are curious as to

why this provision was not included in H.R. 39. UCB believes that if there are

problems with bird mortality in fisheries, that the management councils, not the

Secretary of the Interior, should be the ones to recommend changes to fishing

practices.
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Finally, Section 14 of the bill proposes to add a new Section 313(0 to the Act which

imposes new responsibilities on the North Pacific Council to reduce "waste". This

new section will greatly affect our members and concerns us deeply.

First, we believe that any program to reduce waste should be applied nationwide.

UCB memben participate in some of the "cleanest" fisheries in U.S. waters. We
believe that if you compared our performance to other fisheries around the coast, you

would see what we mean. Because our volumes of harvest are so large, very small

percentages of bycatch tend to be big numbers. But they represent fractions of the

biomass. While other fisheries may appear to have low levels of bycatch, when

compared to the overall size of the stocks, it is significant. This is why we believe

any effort to reduce waste should be nationwide. And as I stated earlier in my
testimony, UCB believes the most effective way to reduce waste is through an ITQ

program, where each captain is responsible for his vessel's performance.
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INTRODl CTION

Thank you for this opportunit> to testit\ toda\. For the record, my name is Paul

Seaton. I am a commercial fisherman from Homer. Alaska. 1 am also the President of the

Alaska Marine Conservation Council (AMCC). Ihe Alaska Marine Conservation Council is a

broad -based community organization comprised of Alaskans, many of whom li\e and \\ork in

small remote communities along the Alaska coast.

Our members come from diverse cultural and economic backgrounds and man\ of us

depend on marine resources for sustenance, culture and livelihoods, from Ketchikan in

Southeast Alaska to L'nalaska in the Aleutian Islands to Tununak in the Bering Sea. our

members are. or have been, gillnetters. seiners, crabbers, trollers. long-liners, trawlers, jiggers

and other commercial fishers and fish workers.

Some of us come from Native communities where we still subsist on marine resources

as our ancestors did before us. \\'hen marine ecosystems are at risk, not only are our

livelihoods as fishermen threatened, so is our subsistence way of life, if declines in the health

of marine ecosystems are allowed to continue, our very future is at risk.

Our membership also includes conservationists and scientists who track the health and

decline of marine resources. The .Alaska Marine Conservation Council is a diverse group.

.Although our personal interests in marine resources are very different, we share a dependence

on. and commitment to. healthy marine ecosystems.

As coastal residents, we ha\e seen alarming regional declines in Steller sea lions,

harbor seals, fur seals, certain bird species including murres and kitti wakes, along with

herring, king crab, dungeness. opillio. shrimp and rockfish. These declines concern us not

only because of the adverse impact they may have on many of our livelihoods, but as

indicator species they warn us of distressing changes in the North Pacific.

Although we do not full\ understand the complex interactions which occur in the

oceans, we must expand our vision to include food chain interactions as well as human
harvest when exploiting marine resources. U'e must be conservative and we must proceed

with caution.

.Almost two decades ago. Congress faced a similar problem Reckless li>reign fishing

threatened both the marine environment and the economies ot' .Alaska's coastal communiiie-

Congress responded with the original Magnuson .Act. designed to .\mericani/e the fisherv

while putting conservation in the forefront ot fisheries management Our own Congrcssm.in.

Don \oung. helped write that law

^'et despite its strong language. somcht>\v the Magnuson Act has been implcnienicJ m
a way that puts economic considerations before conservation and pushes llsherics across ilu-

country to the brink of ruin. Ihe time is ripe to amend the Magnuson Act to give a new

direction to fisheries managers. It is tltting that Congressman N'oung is now chairnian ol ihi-

panel, charged with fixing the Magnuson Act 11 R }^i takes important first steps down ilii-

path. .AMCC would like to thank him for introducing such striMig legislation
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We take this opportunity to let you know our recommendations for turttier changes to

the Magnuson Fisher\ Conservation and Management Act (Magnuson Act). Where such

suggestions are already incorporated in the Senate bill, S.39, we have so noted. Although

generated from Alaskan fishing and conservation experiences, we believe they can be

beneficially applied to all areas of the United States Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ).

SUMMARY

Our specific recommendations are explained below. To summarize, however, we propose

Congress amend the Magnuson Act to:

I. Clearly establish conservation over economics as the top priority of the Act;

II. Mandate a reduction in by catch, discards and habitat disruption through economic

incentives that reward clean fishermen;

ill. Institute a precautionary, multi-species approach to management and research;

IV. Acknowledge the role that people and sustainable communities play in a healthy

marine ecosystem:

V. Make marine habitat protection a priority.

1. CLEARLY ESTABLISH CONSERVATION OVER ECONOMICS AS THE TOP
PRIORITY OF THE ACT

In human terms, the consequence of allowing wasteful, destructive fishing practices to

continue is vividly portrayed in Newfoundland and Nova Scotia, where entire communities

have been placed on welfare roils and relocation programs are being examined. .All this due lo

poor fishery practices and gear types, resulting in 30.000 men and women losing their

livelihoods in just three vears. The state of the cod fishery is so dire that the Canadian

government has announced it is considering boarding "pirate" vessels fishing cod bevond tiic

200 mile Canadian EEZ.

In ecological terms the northern districts of that area are considered marine deserts

unlikely to recover due to intense bottom dragging and destruction of fisherv habitat. .-\la>k.i

and the United States cannot afford to make these same mistakes. Nonetheless, we have aiui

continue to do so.

.\ccording to NMFS. in the L'nited Stales 65 species or species groups are

overfished.' This amounts to 40''o of all those species assessed. Even in .Alaska, vwth ihc

nation's most productive fishery, we have begun to see problems in the stocks, lor c\.inip;c :

moratorium is in place on ihe .Aleutian Basin Pollock Stock (Bogosolof District) in ihc iVr : .

Sea due to its collapse, which was caused b_v rampant overfishing on the high seas as well :

within the U.S. EEZ. including tederalK sanctioned fisheries on spawning pollock Mocks

Nanoiui MjriiK' lislicrics ScrvKc. ( lur 1 ivitiL: Ocoan-. i \'^^}i al I I
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Although the National Standards established in the Magnuson Act often use the vsord

"conservation", in nian> instances economic and other considerations override the dictates of

siiund conservation principles. I'or example. National Standard 1 states that "conservation and

management measures shall prevent overfishing while achieving the iiptimum vield from each

fishery on a continuing basis " 16 U.S.C. sec. 185l(a)( I ).

Overfishing is not defined in the lau Houever. optimum vield is defined as the

maximum sustainable vield "modified bv anv relevant economic, social or ecological factors."

Id. sec. 1802(21(8). The economic and social factors are put on an even footing with

biological factors. Fisheries managers are pressured to subordinate conservation objectives to

short-term economic interests. As the National Academv of Sciences has found, the result is

often an optimum yield higher than the sustainable biological vield.

We can see the mterplav of these two often conflicting concepts -- overt'ishing and

maximum sustainable yield — in the Pacific Ocean Perch (POP) fishery in the Gulf of .Alaska.

Overfished by the foreign tleet in the 1960s. POP has never recovered. However, facing

increasing pressure from the now-domestic fleet, the North Pacific Kisherv Management

Council in W93 instituted a rebuilding plan and no direct tlsherv was allowed that vear

Despite the Councifs conservative approach. NMI'S felt compelled by its interpretation of the

Magnuson Act to allow a trawl flsherv for POP in \*i'i-\. I ntbrtunalelv. the biomass survev

used does not give adequate information about the age structure of the growing POP stock

with this uncertainty given critical recruitment information, harvesting at this stage could

jeopardize the rebuilding of POP. In the face of uncertainty. NMFS felt compelled b> the

concept of maximum sustainable vield to interpret the Council's action in the least

conservative, most aggressive wav possible. Ihis is exacilv the path that has lead our fisheries

to ruin in New England.

H.R. 39 makes important steps in defining overfishing for the first time However,

without changes to the definition of optimum vield. the job is only half done .AMCC
respectfullv recommends the following further changes to establish ciinservation. and not

economics, as the top priorilv of the Magnuson Act:

1 ) .Amend the definition o\ "optimum vield" to;

• lake into account the protection of marine eco>vslems (S .»)

• allow sustainable vield onl> to be loweied not raised bv social, economic, or

ecological factors

• define O^' in terms of susiamable vield over the long term rather than nia\:nuini

sustainable v leld

suuuested language mew language is underlined, deleted language is hrackeied aiiJ

capitalized ):

N.ilum.il Vc.kiciin ol Sck-ikos. Iinntiuin^ llic \l.iii,ii:^nK-iil >'l I s I l^ln^ll
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The term 'sustainable vield' means the vield of a fishery that can be maintained o\er the

lent; term, takina into account scientific uncertainty and natural variability.

The term "optimum", with respect to the yield from a tlsher\. means the amount of fish--

(A) which will provide the greatest overall benefit to the Nation, uith

particular reference to food production and recreational opportunities; and lakiULi

into account the protection o\ marine ecosystems:

(Bl uhich is prescribed as such on the basis of the [MAXIMUM] sustainable

yield from such fisherv. as lowered [MODIFIED] by an\ relevant economic, social.

or ecological factor:

(C) provides for rebuildina of depleted and overfished fisherv resources to a

level consistent with providing sustainable yield.

(replace "maximum sustainable vield" with "sustainable yield" wherever it occurs in the .Act)

2) Mandate actions to prevent overfishing before a stock actually reaches such a state (S.3*>)

II. MANDATE A REDLCTION IN BYCATCH, DISCARD AND HABIT.\T
DISRUPTION THROUGH ECONOMIC INCENTIVES THAT REWARD CLEAN
FISHERMEN

\ guiding principle of the .Alaska Marine Conservation Council is that our living marine

resources have intrinsic value in and of themselves within the ecosystem. .Among the most flagrant

problems of abuse associated with commercial fisheries in the North Pacific is bvcatch --

discarding of unwanted fish.

Everv vear more fish are discarded dead in our fsheries in the North Pacific than .iic

landed by T.S. fishermen in the North .Atlantic. Over 740 million pounds of dead or dviiii; fi-h

were dumped over the side in 1*^93 including 16 million pounds oi halibut. 770. ()()() pounds fi

herring, and 16 million crab: over 370.000 salmon were intercepted in the offshore, federal

fisheries. Ama/inglv. the 14^)3 figure was a .^O^o increase from \^)^1 rnfortunaielv. boih ihc

N92 and 1^^)3 figures are rough numbers that are almost ceriainlv under-reported

Faced with declining populations and potential 1-ndangcrcd Species .\cl listings oi ^c. .i.ii

marine species in the Bering Sea and Ciulf ot' Alaska, manv of our livelihoods and subsi-k-wc

cultures are at risk. What drv >tatistics term "bvcatch" is what subsisiencc users depend I'li •
.

:

What federal managers call "prohibited species" are what other Alaska tlshermcn make ihcii ;.;

on. What siime call the "cost of doing business" is what could bankrupt our coastal comnm::.'..

For CNamplc. the red king crab fishcrv in the Bering Sea was canceled in 1^''M J...

severelv depressed stocks In that same \car. the rock sole and vciloufm sole boitom ii.r.\,

I'acilk \>Mn;ialcs. Discards in \\w (.rdunjrish I isIktics oI ihc HcniiL: Va \lL-uli.in M.injs ,iiul ih.

Maska Duniii; l'''r. prcpaix-d l.-r ihc \l.i-.k,i l)L-paniiK-iil ol I ish ,inJ d.imc i \ii-usl I""-li
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disrupted critical red king crab habitat and threw away 259.000 king crab caught as b> catch ' A

recent study of the two trawl fisheries found that the lost value in bycatch vastlv exceeded ihe

\alue of the target fisher)
~

Alaska Marine Conservation Council Proposal to Implement Clean Fishina

This unnecessary and inappropriate waste and disregard of marine life is a public disgrace.

The government of the I'nited States, under both Republican and Democratic administrations, has

pledged itself within the international communit\ to the goal of reducing b\caich." Vet although

there is consensus both within and outside governments that bycatch is a major problem, little has

been done to minimize it because proposed incentives and disincentives are complex, expensive,

difficult to enforce, or disruptive to the fisheries. We recogni/e that in these times of tight budgets

and attempts to reduce bureaucracv. mechanisms must be used that are simple, cost ettective.

easilv enforceable, as unobtrusive as possible to current fishing operations. I'hev must also allow

for individual choices and responsibility.

History shows us that the I'.S. fishing industry, is highly inventive and flexible when there

is an economic incentive or advantage to be exploited. The wav to promote the development and

use of selective gear is simply to give priority of harvest to selective gears and practices. [ ishing

operations would not be forced to change, but the economic incentive of priority harvest would

lead to rapid, voluntary change to cleaner fishing now and into the future.

This is not a new idea and in fact was the most successful technique ever used under the

Magnuson .-Xct. Priority harvest was the centerpiece of the Americanization of the EEZ .Alaskan

waters. Each year it was determined how much the .American segment of the industry could

utilized through the fishing year, and that portion of the Total .Allowable Catch (T.AC) was

reserved for the American fishers to harvest. Ihe remainder of the TAC was allocated to ihc oihcr

segments of the industrv The rapiditv with which the fishing indusirv responded and expanded

its T.AC requirements astounded all observers.

Uistii^sion ot Ihe Impacls on Bristol Bas Rod kin^ C r.ih ol Rock ,iiid N elloufin Solo Iran ling. Iloiiu-r i • i-

(Iroup I Nov l^*)-! I

On June 1-t. \W2. lornicr Presidenl ()Cori;c Bush signed Iho 1 niied \alioiis C ontercnce on I n\ ironnicni ii\:

l)e\clopmenl il NCFD) .Agenda 2\. uhieh included ihe lollouing conimilnienl

Pri>niole tlie developnienl and use ol seleclue ge.ir and praclices ih.ii minimi/e vv.isle oi ^auh •
.

species .ind niininii/es hvcatch ol non largel species i( haplei 1~ Program \rea 1) ^ec "''idn

Ihe (.'linlon .idnunisiration s posiiion sialemenl preseiiled lo Ihe I niled N.ilioiis on sir.iddling .md llighK \1 .

lish Stocks si.iies

RegioiKil organi/.itioiis or bodies should promote em ironmeiitalK s.ile Icchiiologie-. including; iiiii •

pollution. b\c,itch, ,ind oihei liunis ot vi.iste. ,is p. ill ol .iiiv conser\,ilion progiamnie loi llie .ire.i •

AssenibK document \ C ( )M l(>-4 I v Item ''i
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The Alaska Marine Cunser\ation Council proposes that ue employ this technique to reduce

b> catch. We propose uivinu a harvest priority allocation to those fishermen who successtull>

minimize bycatch. waste and disruption to habitat b\ giving them access to a reserved portion ot

the total allowable catch Rapid conversion to improved fishing practices and technolog> \m11

result as fishermen come up with innovative solutions to minimize their bvcatch. l.ttorts to reduce

bvcatch will be institutionalized because the best fishermen in each fishery will push tor turther

reductions in bycatch because thev know they can be more selective The reductions can be

sequentially lowered in each particular f.shery over time.

The .Alaska Marine Conservation Council has proposed such a Harvest Prioritv ^\stem

before the North Pacific Fishery Management Council. The proposal is supported by the I nalaska

Native Fisherman .Association, the North Pacific Fisheries Association, the Alaska Federation of

Natives, the Association of Village Council Presidents, the Rural .Alaska Communitv .Action

Project, the Alaska Sportfishing .Association, the .Alaska House of Representatives, and the

Western Alaska Fisheries Development .Association. This unique coalition of .Alaska commercial,

sport, and subsistence fishermv-n is unparalleled for a marine conservation proposal in Alaska It

also serves a useful guide for what could be accomplished in other parts of the countrv given ihe

right leadership in Ushenes management.

Determining the amount of T.AC those fishermen could utilize projected throughout the

coming year would be a straightforward Council process. Reservation of the prioritv allocation o\'

the T.AC would reduce the level available for less selective fishermen. Seasons for harvest would

still be set using the same current Council process. As switching to selective practices continues,

the proportion available for nonselective fishermen will decrease and be eliminated. The goal ot

reducing bycatch and economic discard wastage can be accomplished by allowing individuals .md

industry make these economic choices. There will be a real, ongoing incentive for indusirv lo

develop and use further selective practices.

The primarv objective of anv legislation aimed at reducing waste at sea must result in

minimizing the catch and discard of non-target and juvenile fish. Subsidizing the proccssmj .•!

these fish into fish meal or oil does not solve the larger con.servation problem ofremovmL^ H-..,iich

fish from the ecosvstem and mav. in fact, contribute to legitimizing dirtv llshing practices > m,.^-

bvcatch is reduced ti> acceptable levels, we can turn our lull attention to increased proces^iiu ::ivl

utilization o\ catch

.\nother important factor to be considered is ihe iniporlancc of reducing bvcaich :

noncommercial species. Harvest Prioritv is distinguished from all other strategies to ntmin;: ,

bvcatch. waste, and discard in acknowledging the role and intrinsic value that non comni^i. ;:k1

low value species plav in the maintenance of the ecosystem, lodav. manv species are dis^.i:.;. ;

for economic reasons even though thev are critical elements in the food chain. B> pro\k:i:-j

fishermen incentives to t'lsh deliberatelv and selectivelv for target species and minimi/c :h. .;Ji

of non commercial and non target marine life. Harvest Prioritv embraces the impt>naiK. . ;

ecological value of all marine resources.

Ihe Harvest Pnorilv proposal hcloie the North Pacillc ( ouncil would w.nk wi;ii;

groups 1 he advantage of ihis appr.>ach is thai ii avoids a gear allocation tight thai i.<ni:,:

trom the conservation goal ot mininii/mg hvcaiLh It. however, the ( ouncil mk\ WII "-
,

implement such a proposal, ihev still reiam the authoritv under current law lo make .ili..
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decisions between gear groups based on a fishing gear's pertormancc with bycateh. Such auihoritv

should not be undermined by the current reauthorization of the Magnuson Act because it may

prove to be a valuable tool in persuading fishermen to switch over to cleaner gear without the

perceived problems of rewarding clean fishermen within gear groups.

As a final matter, this Committee should be aware that all the discussion being focused on

Individual Fishing Quotas (IFQs) misses one important point. IFQs address the problem of fleet

overcapitalization, hut do not solve the conservation problems of bycatch. highgrading and habitat

disruption in most fisheries. Possible bycatch reduction is governed by the economics within a

particular fishery. Flarvest Priority does not prevent the eventual implementation of other programs

such as IFQs. In fact, we designed our Harvest Priority proposal to work with any management

scheme being considered for the North Pacific, ranging from IFQs to license limitation. In order

for Harvest Priority to lower bycatch. however, it must come first. The allocation of harvest to

status quo participants inherent in IFQs would preclude the use of Harvest Priority as an incentise

to reduce bycatch. IFQs could institutionalize the high levels of bycatch and discard.

Ihe Alaska Marine Conservation Council approaches allocation schemes from a

conservation perspective. In considering IFQs, the board of directors of AMCC has articulated

three major conservation concerns. First, no IFQ system in the North Pacific should be instituted

until the fishery has been cleaned up with Harvest Priority or some other system. Second, no new

IFQ system should be implemented until the conservation problems now surfacing with the

halibut/sablefish ITQ system are fully identified and resolved. And. third, if an IFQ system is

eventually adopted, quota should be limited in duration and not in perpetuity. Congress like^nse

should nol consider IFQs for the \orlh Pacific until after these three issues have been resolved

AMCC supports the important language in H.R. 39 admonishing the Councils and NMI S

to minimize bycatch and waste. However, our own experience before the North Pacific Council

teaches us that even stronger language is required

1. The new National Standard on bycatch should require minimizing bycatch to the maximum
extent practicable.

2. Allocation preferences for clean fishermen should be authorized both within and helwccn ^cjr

groups to rellect su>.h authority under the current Magnuson .Act.

3. For the North Pacific, such measures should be mandated bv a certain date in order to avoid

foot dragging on the crucial issue of bycatch (S.39).

4. lor the North Pacific, no preference shiiuld he made for reduction ot proce^Mng wa^,te ovci

b\ catch

III. INSTITITE A Ml LTI-.SPECIES APPROACH TO FI.SHERV MANAGEMKM \M)
RESEARCH

Much of the attention on the Magnuson .Act reauthorization has been focused on ihc i;v-.\l

to prevent o\erfishing of single species. Unfortunately the implementation of this niandaic m.i\
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not be effective in preitecting the o\ erall health of our marine resources unless Congress also

requires regulators to manage ecos\stems. not just single species. Noting the negative effects ot

such single species management on the complex interactions of the marine food web. the National

Academv of Sciences has recommended that the Magnuson Act be amended to force managers to

move toward an ecosystem approach to management.'

This is especially true in Alaska where we are experiencing alarming declines in regional

populations of marine mammals and birds that depend on commercially important fish for tood.

For instance. Steller sea lions have declined 50-80% in the last 15-20 years'* and are now

classified as threatened under the Endangered Species Act. NMFS has developed three models to

assess the population viability of Stellar sea lions in Alaska. Under all three models. NMFS
reports that the Alaska population of these mammals will approach extinction within the next 100

years. The report states that the next 20 years are crucial to the survival of the Alaska

population."

In addition to declines in Stellar sea lions, there has been a 50% decline of the red-legged

kittiwake population in the Pribilof Islands and the production of northern fur seal pups has

declined 30% in the last ten years.'" Harbor seals in the Bering Sea may be only 15% of their

1970"s population and black-legged kittiwakes and common and thick-billed murres are also

declining." In Prince William Sound and outlying areas, populations of black-legged kittiwakes.

pigeon guillemots, marbled murrlets, and arctic terns have declined 60-80% since 1972.'"

We recognize and commend the North Pacific Council and its staff for the conservation

measures it has taken over the years. Unfortunately, however, even their own Groundfish planning

team admits that the effect of annually harvesting large amounts of fish (targeted and untargeted)

on ecosystem productivity is not understood." Nor do we know the biological consequences of

fishing a group of species at or near maximum sustained yield values on community structure and

predator - prey relationships.'''

Gi\en this uncertainty combined with the distress signals the North Pacific is sending "ui.

' NAS. Improvina the ManaLiemenl of U S Fisheries at 6. 28

' National Academ\ of Sciences. Proposal No 92-CGER-237 Scientific and Technical UnderstanJini: ol iIk-

Bering Sea Ecosystem . Jul\ 19Q2 (quoting Lower., et aj_. \99\)

' Alaska Groundtlsh Planning Team. Nonh Pacific Fisher\ Management Council. Stock .Assessment and I i^hc v-

Evaluation Planning Report tor the Groundfish Resources ol the Berini; Sea Aleutian Islands Reaions as Pni|ei.ii.'d

for 1994 (Nov 1993) at 13^

NAS, Bering Sea Ecosystems

" U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. Alaska Seabird Management Plan. Region 7 . 1991

'-
Ibid.

Alaska Groundfish Planning Team. North Pacific Fishen. Management Council. Stock Assessment .in J I .^: \-

Evaluation Report Forihe l^^'3 Gull ot Alaska Cjroundfish Fishery (Nov. 1992).

' Ibid
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the only responsible course of action is a conservative one. Unfortunately, the Allowable

Biological Catch ("ABC") is set by primarily considering only the single species being fished. The

Groundfish Planning Team for the Gulf of Alaska noted in its assessment of the 1994 pollock

catch that the ABC was defensible looking only at pollock recruitment. However, the Planning

Team went on to note that a lower exploitation rate would benetli both the fishers and marme
mammals and seabirds:

Declines in some upper trophic level predators, such as Steller sea lions, harbor seals and

marine birds, and increases in others such as arrowlooth flounder and halibut, over this

period further suggest that unexplained large scale changes are occurring. While the

pollock fishery/sea lion relationship is uncertain, the team feels that limiting removals of

pollock may be appropriate given the current low pollock stock level and continued sea

lion population decline."

The complex web of life which exists beneath the surface of the oceans remains, in large

part, a mystery. In what way is the harvest of over a billion pounds of pollock in the Bering Sea

affecting marine mammals, birds and other species? What is the impact of dragging nets across

the sea noor"^ Are we clearcutting the habitat of many species?

As Alaskans whose way of life and livelihoods depend on marine resources, a

precautionary approach is warranted until we know the answers to these questions. We cannot

afford to have any additional species become listed as threatened or endangered. Managers must

begin to manage fisheries with an eye to an ecosystem's health and integrity, not just for the

viability of single species. And we must aggressively step up our efforts at understanding the

marine ecosystem. Focussing and funding research to accomplish this would be a solid investment

in the future of many of our coastal communities.

For these reasons, we believe the Magnuson Act should be amended specifically — and

forcefully — to develop a precautionary approach to fisheries management that considers the

entire ecosystem of a region or species:

1

)

Amend the definition of overfishing to prohibit a level of fishing that compromises ccoU'sjical

integrity.

2) Require rebuilding plans for overfished fisheries to take into account interaction of ovcrfiNhcd

stock of fish within the marine ecosystem (S.39).

3) Amend the definition of optimum yield to require taking into account the protection o[ iii.irinc

ecosystems (S.39).

4) Require fishery management plans to assess the level of bycatch occurring in a fisherv ,iikI the

effect of the fishery on stocks of fish to which the plan does not apply but which are a.s>.n.i.ii^J

with the ecosystem of the fisherv (S.39).

'~ Alaska Groundtlsh Planning Team. Slock .Assessment and Fisherv hvaiualion Report lur the (iriniii.!! -i-.

Resources of the Gulf of Alaska as Proiecied tor \W-i iNov I9Q3) at 17 (emphasis added)
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IV. ACKNOWLEDGE THE ROLE THAT PEOPLE AND SUSTAINABLE
COMMINITIES PLAY IN A HEALTHY MARINE ECOSYSTEM

As an organization of people who rely on a healthy marine ecosystem for livelihood and

way of life, AMCC believes that sustainable coastal communities play an important role in the

maintaining the well-being of our oceans and fisheries. The people closest to the resource are

more likely to have a greater interest in the long-term sustainability of our resources than those

who extract fish like a vein of gold and move onto other parts of the country or the globe for the

next great boom. Yet too often in the North Pacific. NMFS makes decisions that help industrial-

scale fishery corporations at the expense of local coastal residents.

The North Pacific Fishery Management Council has started to recognize the need to

support small-scale, year-round fisheries rather than the boom and bust cycle of industrial fishing.

The Council has allocated a portion of the Bering Sea pollock fishery for dozens of communities

for Community Development Quotas (CDQs). In addition, in 1994. the Council set aside two

percent of the Pacific cod allocation in the Bering Sea for the jig fishery, a small boat fishery with

very little bycatch. H.R. 39 takes a good first step by allowing Councils to reserve a portion of

total allowable catch for the use of fishery dependent communities. Congress should make sure

this language not only encompass schemes such as CDQs. but also allocations for locally-based

fisheries accessible to entry-level and small fishermen, particularly those using gear generating

little or no bycatch such as jigging for cod. The Magnuson Act should also be amended to require

Councils to more often consider how a decision will effect local communities.

1

)

Add a new national standard to take into account the importance of harvest of fishery resources

to fishery dependent communities (S.39).

2) Allow a portion of catch to be allocated for the use of fishery dependent communities including

locally-based, entry level, small boat fisheries using inherently clean gear.

V. MAKE FISHERIES AND MARINE HABITAT PROTECTION A PR10RIT\

Alaska's marine environment continues to suffer from irresponsible development practices

and both local and regional pollution. Oil and gas development alone contributes significantl\ \o

this problem. Habitat degradation is not limited outside the fishing industry. Closer regard nccd> to

be given to fishing practices that destroy ecologically sensitive and critical marine habitats and

their associated ecosystems. By disrupting sea tloor habitat, sea mounts, and coral communiiics

and disturbing spawning, nursery and forage areas, we are compounding the difficulties ol

establishing meaningful stock rebuilding programs or for providing plausible stock asscssnicnis

The Magnuson .Act provides no meaningful basis for controlling such detrimental .md

short-sighted practices. As the National .Academy of Sciences has pointed out. fishers

management efforts will fail without habitat protection. .\MCC agrees with the .Acadcniv's

recommendation to amend the Magnuson Act to provide NMFS and the regional councils the

authority to protect habitat necessarv to sustain fisheries resources.'"

Ibid at 8,

10
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In adduion. the Alaska Marine Conservation Council recommends thai the Act be amended

to

1) Include habitat conservation in the National Standards on uhich conservation and management

measures are based;

2) Require the Councils to describe essential habitat in fishery management plans and mandate the

consideration ot ett'ects on habitat and other dependent marine lite in those plans.

3) Implement a strong national habitat protection program to preserve the productive capaciiv ot

tlsh habitats. Give the National Marine Fisheries Service the authority to modify, restrict or dein

development projects which v\ill adversely impact important t'lsh habitats.

CONCLUSION

Good management and a better understanding ot' the comple.\ nature of our marine

environment will help sustain our coastal communities over time. If managed carefully, tlshcrics

offers one of the best hopes for sustaining both our subsistence and cash economies. W hile

conserving and protecting commercial fish populations is crucial for our economic well beini;, the

overall health of our marine resources and habitat is equally important. For many of us its uh> \N.e

chose to live here, for others of us its a matter of cultural survival.

For these reasons, it is important now more than ever to make conservation the number

one priority in the Magnuson Act.
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HR 39 Testimony of Thomas A. Casey

representing

The Alaska Fisheries Conservation Group
owners of

Twenty Bering Sea and Aleutian Islands

Crab Fishing Vessels

"IFQ's are the worst thing

to ever happen
to Alaskan fishermen."

Chairman Don Young
Kodiak Daily Mirror

Kodiak, Alaska

October 25. 1994

February 23, 1995

Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife & Oceans

of the

U. S. House Resources Committee
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HR 39 Technical Recommendations

1 . An amendment specifying the process for Industry Advisory
Committee appointments would add credibility to the

Council's decision-making. We recommend the enclosed text.

2. Conflict of interest improvements are over-do and well

written in the bill. We favor a public recusal process at each

meeting such as the Alaska Board of Fisheries follows at all of

its meetings. We recommend that the Council's adopt the exact

Board of Fish recusal procedure.

3. Bycatch Reduction: Section 9 Page 19 Line 18

We recommend changing the word WITHIN to BETWEEN so that

gear improvements and economics will become an natural

incentive to minimize bycatch.

In the 1950's red king crab were fished with on-bottom tangle

nets. Bycatch survival was very low. After Alaskan Statehood

in 1959, webbed-steel pots were determined by the State to be

the best gear for the commercial king crab fishery because pots

maximized bycatch-survival of females and sub-legal males.

A Congressional policy of rewarding the "cleanest" gear type

can be achieved soonest by making this one-word change.

-/-
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^

J«nu«iy 11/ 1995

Mr. Ricrhard B. Laubei > Chalcisan
North Pacific Tiahmij Mar.agsment Council
604 west 4th Avtnue
Anchorage, AlatKa 99;iO

REi ACVTSCRY PANEL COMPOSITION

Daar Rlc)c:

Yesterday Washington State fixed gear representatives
and Council nembers met to discuss the naXeup of the
Washington delegation to the Advisory Panel. Present vere
Bob Alverson, John Bruce/ Kris Fanning, Thorn Smith, Ami
"hoinsor. Morris Barker, Dave Fluharty, Al Hiililtan and

Wally TRreyra.

For thp **>cond t

*)tpr#B8ert tb^l r deep
fixed gear reprn^enfa
liner and a crab fish
[travl gear rapresenta

I'Bgation ot elx now'

repreaentat I vea. Fix
the very real need of

Toi" repreeentat Icn on
»hen ir.any serious ran
The Ccuncil member 9 a

uf t'.ie Council to odd

Ime fixed gear representatives
concern regarding the reiroval of two
tives from the panel, a freezer-long
erirsp, * if\ fii«»ir repla cement b^
tlvos. (;'TFre~wTKTrrngMTn Advl sory Panel

XUOee includes four trawl gpar
ed gear representatives emphasized
the different corepeting gear jroupe
the Hachinqton d« legation in 1995,

agcmcnt iseuao vl 1 1 be decldod.
greed to ae)c for an axecutiv* •ession
reao this iaauc.

The GUIDELINES FOR COUNCIL OrEPATIONE/ADMINISTRATICN,
at 50 CFR 605.23(d)(3), require that "balanced
reprefentatlcn ' should be iralnLalned on the A. P. The
Council's iOPP states that "TSe Council "ill attempt to
appoint as broad a spectrum of inteitbt^ as j-osfeible,

including the various fisheries around Alasxa. . .empfidbiilny
fair representation of all fishing interests." it also
specifies that the A. P. men-bers "se rve at tne pleasure of
the Council . " (esiphasis addedj

Elimination of significant competing Interests vill
seriously inhibit the ability of the A. P. to reach useful
industry consensus.

It is our sincere hope the Council will take action
now to rectify the imbalance on the Washington delegation
tiO the A. P.

^^Th^nk you, for your attention to^^l^s iiatter_^

^i^K^/^^ _•'VT^-r^- .„- -
Thojf«.,Sflrrv», NPLAArnT'Tlioiraon, ACC

John Bruce, Dsru "' Bcb Alveretouiw FVOA

- 2.
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Proposed Amendment To The
Magnuson Fishery Conservation And

Management Act

. Section 302 (j), PROCEDURAL MATTERS (16 U.S.C.

1853} , is amended as follows:

(1) By adding a new subsection (j)(4), "Each council

shall appoint members of committees and advisory panels

during an open meeting at which public testimony on the

appointments shall be heard," and

(2) By redesignating current subsection (j) (4) as

(j)(5), current subsection (j) (5) as (j)(6), and current

subsection (j) (6) as (j)(7).

'3-
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ITQ Recommendations

We recommend that HR 39 discourage ITQ's

for at least the following reasons.

ITQ's do not assure vessel safety on the high

seas. But seamanship, continuous vessel safety

training/drilling and extreme caution by the

skipper and the crew can reduce the odds of

fishing vessel accidents.

Indicator

A. The past Bering Sea Opilio Tanner Crab fishery (January 15-

February 17) was marked by record high ex- vessel prices,

very cold weather and a rampaging ice-pack that constantly

threatened to destroy gear on the best "hot spots".

Ironically, the same fate almost befell two different vessels,

one that fished the treacherous open ocean and one that was

sheltered at anchor.

On opening-day of the very stormy and cold Opilio

Tanner Crab season last January in the Bering Sea, the FV
NORTHWEST MARINER, operated by an experienced and

safety- trained skipper and crew, capsized and sank with

all hands lost.

On February 7th, the crabber ENTRANCE POINT,

was sheltered in the lee of St. Paul Island in the

Pribilofs. It was nearly lost when advancing ice trapped

it against the shore. The USCG evacuated the crew

because the risk of grounding became unacceptably high.

Luckily, a nearby tug boat was able to free the crab

vessel from the ice and tow it to harbor.

Conclusion: ITQ's are unlikely to reduce the high

risks of winter fishing in the Bering Sea.

- f-
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^--•A>-;i^i:: v^ :^-^;i.- ..-;^-^...^^-::

ice-Douna snip
''An H-65 fh>ra tbc cutter. Sbcnnan liftcif six crcwrocn off a
• fishing boai trapped intbc ice Dcar St. Paol Island Monday.

Coast Guard spokesman Jeff Crump iA JuDcau said the 109-

• foot crabber Enhance Pooii was at aochor in English Bay near

•TSl Paul whco It rcpoiteil it S*ras trapped in floe ice. The six

.'crewmen aboanielcctcJjb leave ibcboaL''"^^ - .'
\'l

"

•', The cutter Sherman was oearby aiid sent the bclicopcer to pick-

/ijp ihc crcvv iad transport lhctn"lo|SL\PJKiJ.
'
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Atlantic Surf-Clam Report wishes claims that market
forces caused fishermen to take high risks to maximize
the value of their quota-shares.

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration
NATIONAL MAfllNE FlSMtFUES SERVICE
Nonheasi Beg.on

One Blockbum 0'...

Gloucesler. MA 01930

Surf Clam/Ocean Quahog ITQ Evaluacion

Based on Intierviews with Captains, 0-rfners and Crew/

By

Kenneth L. Eeal

Interviews with NMFS Port Agents and surf clam and ocean quahog
fishermen, skippers and vessel owners were conducted in fishing
ports in Maryland and New Jersey on February 10-13, 1992. The
primary points which we focused on were the acceptaJblilty of the
cage tags currently in use and the perception of whether
enforcement has changed as a result of Amendment 8 to the Surf
Clajn & OceaiQ Quahog Fishery Management Plein. Most of the people
interviewed offered additional comments on other aspects of
Amendment 8, although these comments were not solicited. For
purposes of reporting all observations, I will first address the
key issues, followed by general comments.

CAGE TAGS

Plastic tags, each with a consecutive number, are issued to the
holder of the individual transferaJDle quota, and may be kept
aboard the vessel, at home or elsewhere in a safe place. Tag
numbers are recorded in the vessel logbooks and- "in the processor
logbooks. The theft of tags is not a major concern, as the tag
numbers would have to be recorded in the logbooks, and the thief
would be easily identified. However, when quotas are
transferred, this information is not reported to NMFS, so NMFS
Port Agents are not aware when boats are fishing on a purchased
or leased quota.

Tags are attached to the 32 -bushel cages when the cages are
unloaded from the vessel. Previously, tags were attached aljoard
the vessel, and this practice was both unsafe and resulted in
greater tag breakage. BreaJcage of the plastic tags is generally
caused when two cages rub together. Since the cages are fairly,
rigid steel frames with wire mesh, the tags are sheered off,
normally breaking just behind the locking mechanism. When a cage
without a tag arrives at the processing plant, the plant notifies
the vessel owner and a search for the broken tag begins. Tags
are usually found in the truck, on the wharf, aind elsewhere in
route. ~ L -
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"Bxcra cruoca is added Co other operating costs, and crew share is
reduced accordingly. The r.ornal practice is for operators Co
assign a value of 54.00/bushel to Che leased quoca", and chis is
subcracted from the dockside price of $8 . 00/bushel . Obviouslv,
crew share is less, and one owner of several vessels estimated a
crewman earns aiouc $20,000 less per year now. Some boacs have
cue crew size from 5 Co 3 . Most crews are working harder, and
earning less.

Under Che previous provisions of Che FMP, wich severely
rescricted fishing hoars and days (6 hours every Z weeliai_,__bQaLS_^
had to on fishing in h;^d wpaChpr or 1 n<:;p. rhgi r H;»y J-!f ..,=,0 h^p,:.^!

fchac Amendmenc 8 would eliminace Chis dajger, buc unfortunacelv /

I chis has noc happened. ^Processing piancs now cell capcains when
Chey wane a iO<id o£ ulSms. Their demands are based on markecs, 1 ^
and weacher is noc a consideracion. So boacs are ofCen forced Co ^ ;W^
go fishing in bad weacher, or lose Che connection with that
processor. Two vessels which saink in lace 1991 (Che John Marvin
and the Valerie E) were caught in a rapidly-building scorm. The
crew from the Valerie E were lost, but the crew from the John
irvin were rescuerj by i-h" f'^^'it. G"ard. f Many people mentioned

Chese sinkings as an indicacion of no change in Che safety
factor.

f

- r-
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2. ITQ's destroy coastal community
jobs.

Indicator

A. Comparative Kodiak Halibut Fishing Strategies

Vessels Skippers Crewmen Total Jobs

1994 Open-Access 5 5 2 2 5

1995 ITQ Regs 1 1 4* 5

1995 Net Job Loss (2 0)

* These "crewmen" are all former skippers

and quota share owners.

Source: Proposal by several Halibut Quota Share-Holders to

Bill Alwert

P.O. Box 1711 Kodiak, Alaska 99615

Phone (907) 486-5511

B. Kodiak Island Borough ITQ Resolution

- g"'
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Introduced by: Asswrttiv

R»quest«d by: Assemoty

Drafted by: 0«rk & Community
Dev«Jopm«nt Oiceaof

IntfOOuced: 11/03/94

Adopted: n/03.'94

KODIAK ISLAND BOROUGH
RESOLUTION NO. 94-37

A RESOLUTION URGING THE ALASKA MUNICIPAL LEAGUE
AND ALL COMMUNITIES TO SUPPORT

THE LAWSUIT AGAINST INDIVIDUAL FISHING QUOTAS

WHEREAS, the Kodiak Island Borough Assembly believes that Individual Fishing

Quotas (IFQs) will lead to corporate-ownership of the North Pacific

fishing industry; and

WHEREAS, this will have an adverse impact on tax bases and community structures;

and

WHEREAS, IFQs would result in financial loss to both the public and private sectors

of the economy; and

WHEREAS, the Kodiek Island Borough has contributed ^30,000.00 to support the

lawsuit against IFQs;

NOW, THEREFORE. BE IT RESOLVED BY THE ASSEMBLY OF THE KODIAK ISLAND

BOROUGH THAT the Alaska Municipal League, concerned communities, and

individuals financially support the lawsuit against Individual Fishing Quotas.

ADOPTED BY THE ASSEMBLY OF THE KODIAK ISLAND BOROUGH
THIS THIRD OF NOVEMBER, 1994

KODIAK ISLAND BOROUGH

(^ary A. Monroe, PresMary A. Monroe, Presiding Officer

ATTEST:

Donna F. Smith CMC, Borough Clerk

Kodiak Isand Borough, Alaska Rasolutlon No. 94-37

Page 1 of 1

- f-
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3. ITQ's breed social conflict and
community dissension.

Indicator

Kodiak fishermen's wives fight over Halibut

and Sablefish Quota Shares in the check-out

line at Safeway.

- /o '
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' FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 25, 1994—KODIAK DAILY MIRlibfe^.-

Police received reports of (Wo " ^w"
tire slashings. -^.'V .Cv
One vehicle was parke<J ou(sicb}^

Tony's Bar. The olfier waS '{JaricW"'*

at Western Alaska Fisheries oa ;

Shclikof Avenue. yjy'

Police say nothing so far intU-

cates the incidents were related;:-

PttbUc saietyl^
blotters

A boat trailer, valued at $ 12_.0bO-

14,000, was stolen Saturday out-

side a residence on Mylark Street

Owner Mortimer Moore said the

theft occurred around 10 p.m.

lice have no suspects. /^^%'^l

A youngboyjo iiising without his

co^t-fofseveral hours was fouil

ursday in the Lilly Lake area.

$50 and complet? eight hours "of.-^
.community service for tl^eft

A woman had her finger broken

Thursday when another woman
A 1985 Kawasaki motorcycle assaulted her at Safewav. ,

was stolen Saturday fro^ a resi- >f^.^«^*..l«-^4- H- ;fe^K^*t*«A.> LotoTith, 22
* ' Police say a drunk driver hit the

McDonald's restaurant Thursday

temoon. No one was injured but

theBlrild4n4_was damaged.

JohrrQken, Jr., 21, ha!s, (o'pay .'i',

$250 and sfetye three^days. in jail^-^%

for refusing aVealh lest. V-'"' 'i^'

dence on Kuskov. Own
Ellis told police a key was

the ignition. #^.~

The motorcycle, valued at $ 1 ,Obb',

is gray and has a broken rear fender

and no tail light assembly.

ust corpplete 8,0^;-^-

hours of comni/inity service iqrit",

driving with / a suspcnded/fi^i

vokcd lice

Police received two reports' of

items taken from boats over the

weekend.

Mark Alwert, owner of the F/V
Buccaneer, told police Sunday that

firearms were stolen from the ves-

sel, which was tied up at the Alaska

Fresh Seafoods dock. ^

Marius Olsen, owner of the FA'
Enterprise, told police Saturday that'

one survival suit and 20 video cas<

settes were taken from his boat,"

which is moored in Dog Bay. ^^'•

Evert Schmelzenbach, owner of
the Sandra Sue, repotted Monday'
that items were taken from his boat;

Police said the scries of thefts

from vessels occur seasonally;

They remind boat owners to keep
their boats locked and check on
them frequently.

The court sentenced Victor

Ramos, 31, to one day in jail and

16 hours ofcommunity service for

a theft misdemeanor.

Gary Tuck Martin, 32, has to pay

$250 and complete 80 hourj of

community service for driving with

a suspended or revoked license.

Timothy Lee Dexter, 22. was

ordered to pay $150 for driving

with a suspended/revoked license.

Loyd C. Hires, 44, was ordered

to pay $ 1 50 for driving with a sus-

pended/revoked license.

- Felipe Ramos, 22, was ordered

10 pay $50 for driving without a

valid license.

Meredith D. Davis, 25, has to pay

Noreen Simmons, 33, was finfed/

$100 for possession of liquor^She.;

also was ordered '

restitution of SI 15.'

trespass. .-.iiit <ih

td'''ciav $50 ind/jjĵ-
'

5.44 fcr.crirniri^'^

'

Miguel Recinos, 29, must p.ay,j

$ 1 00 and serve five days jnjaij for

contributing to the delinquency'fip-5^-"

a minor. XyW'-^i^^^d^J^^i

- If'
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4

.

ITQ's guarantee higher food
prices to American consumers for

decades to come.

Indicator

A. BC-export halibut prices under ITQ's

B. Homer fishermen's plan to

"coordinate" with Canadian ITQ-fishermen

to establish and maintain highest

possible U.S. consumer prices for halibut

C Honor Thy Supplier article

- /-Z-
'

J



219

NEWSNET

VANCOUVER, BC

B.C. Halibut Ends Upbeat

The
weather was rough

for Briush Columbia

longljners making

Iheir bst halibut deliv-

eries of the season;

but overall, it was smooth sail-

ing for these fishermen whose

quota shaie system allowed

them to pick their fishing days

and capitalize on market condi-

tions. The preliminary end-of-

season totals ran to 9.897.000

pounds for Caruda out of a

quota of 10 million pounds

(compared to W.957.000

pounds for the US). Virtually

all of Canada's fish were

caught and sold fresh into a

market which has expanded

from 300.000 pounds per week
several years ago to 600.000

pounds per week this year.

B.C.'s halibut season saw

excellent prices with few fluc-

tuations, according to Eric

Wickham. past president of

the Pacific Coast Fishing Ves-

sel Owners Guild, which repre-

sents most of the halibut

industry in B.C. "I had a great

year. I fished the first of the

season and got just over

CS4.00/lb. a'.S.S2.60/lb.) and

I thought that would be the

best all season In tan. it got

better and flue tuated at just

over C$4 00/lb most of the

time." said Wickham. He
added that he heard reports of

some fishermen receiving over

C.^-00/1b.

In large part, the high

prices and lack of fluctuation

were a result of the Depart-

ment of Fisheries and Oceans

(DFO) hot line, said Wickham.

"It is a real good service which

has stopped the gluts." This

service provides information

to fishermen about landings

throughout the province,

allowing them to spread out

deliveries and help prevent

glutted markets that cause

downward price fluctuations.

Wickham explained that hal-

ibut fishermen have had to

learn how, when and where to

18 • PACmC FOHMO • JANUUIT IM

market their fish so they get

the best value and avoid fkxxl-

ing the market "It used to be it

was 99% fishing and 1% mar-

keting. Now it is 70% preparing

the market and 30% fishjng."

he said.

Where halibut was once

caught in short derby fisheries

and delivered at the dock to

large processors, the quota

share system has favored

smaller, leaner buyers who
tend to specialize in these fish-

eries. In tact, said Wickham.
there is one buyer who pur-

chases about one-third of the

weekly poundage. "He is a guy
with three phones attached to

his head and some employees

to drive trucks, and he special-

izes in halibut for eight months
of the year. The big companies
can't match that kind of opera-

tion," Wickham said. The rest

of the quota is spread out

among a number of buyers,

some operating out of single

trucks and delivering to a

small network of customers.

When asked how Canadian

Alaska IQs

spoil high prices

in B.C.?

fishermen were

preparing for the

U.S. shift to indi-

vidual quotas,

Wickham said.

They aren't,

and it has me
worried." Ken
Erikson. presi-

dent of the Pacif-

k; Coast Fishing

Vessel OvTiors

Guild, said. "I

brought it up at

several advisory

board metlings

but there didn't

seem to be

much interest in the issue."

The main reason for this.

Erikson believes, is that Cana-

dian fishermen have been told

by processors that if the price

drops below CS3 00. it will be jp
wnrlhwhile frepTinp Ihp ^Jl-

JtmyThat price is still signifi- |

cantly higher than prices were

before the introduction of IQs /

in the Canadian halibut indus- J
My.

f

a tnere may be littJe impe-

tuslo examine the upcoming
impact of fresh .American hal-

ibut on the markets which B.C.

fishermen have been supply-

ing. A measure of how Utile

concern there is over the

prospect of competition from

American quota shareholders

next season is the fact that the

price of Canadian halibut quo-

ta has risen to about CSIS.OU

per pound.

Still. Erikson believes B.C.

fishermen should be examin-

ing and reacting to the upcom-

ing change, preparing them-

selves for a price drop and

market gluts. Wickham added

that the Americans could enter

the fresh market with reduced
impact on all concerned \i they

learn from the Canadian expe-

rience He said Canadians
have built up their market
because they have learned
how to smooth out the gluts.

"The distributors want a coiv

stant amount ... If the Ameri-
cans try dumpmg 3 or 4 mil-

lion pounds one week then

none the next week, they will

glut the market and drive the

pnce down Then we will have

to live with it. But if they sup-

ply the distributors with (con-

sistent amounts of] fresh fish

every week, then we could
build the market"

In
the meantime, DFO contin-

ues to review the use of IQs
in general in Canada and, as of

yet. have not made them per-

manent Given the amount of

investment that most fisher-

men have in their quota pur-

chases, however, it seems
unlikely that IQs will be
reversed.

On the international front

the International Pacific Hal-

ibut Commission had not yet

set 1995 quotas as this issue

went to press These will be

set during meetings of the

IPHC in Conference Center,

downtown Victoria, January
23-27. The shift to IQs in Alas-

ka is not expected to have any
impact on these negotiations.

Said IPHC biologist Cordon
Peltonen. The IPHC will con-

tinue to set the overall alloca-

tions How the catch is divided

up is a domestic issue."

At press time, stock assess-

ments for next year were not

yet available. In general, how-
ever, Peltonen said. The stock

has experienced a gradual

downturn over the past few
years " He added that the

slock was not threatened and
"we have seen these kinds of

cycles before."

—TJ Doherty

- (3-
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Drew Scalri of Homer, owns the 63-

foot Anna Lane. He knglines for halibut

and blackcod, fishes crab and tenders

salmon in the summer. Scalzi, too, was

encouraged by Singleton's strong message

and said of opposition funding, 'The

money would be better spent buying long-

line IFQ than paying it to an attomc

_ Afl a fiabgp"»" .
be 8aid.\ he welcomes

the opportimity to deliver fish when the_

market is right. jWell look at the mar-

kets, talk to the cannery and see what the

best time to deliver is,' he said.

The next challenge for the fleet is to

maximize the value of the fishery under

r^. r

'R'6'tr

the new management structure. And
that, Scalzi said is going to take *a lot

^morewOTfc^One job will be to coordinate

deliveries in both Canada and Alaska to

ensxire that the fiill market benefits of the

new plan can be realized by the fleet.

Scalzi added that the fleet should take a

conservative, long-term approach to set-

ting quotas, and 'present a stronger fi^nt

to the North Pacific Fishery Management

Council to limit bycatch."

The court battles may be over, he

said, butythe work for what he termed

the new 'owner-stewards" of the resource

has only begua r

^
il
^

- H-
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YOU CAN SELL

Honor thy Supplier

I

was just out of fisheries school at the L'ni\ersit>'

of Rhode Island, working wholesale seafood in the

New York metro area Thrilled with it all. I was.

and as I approached the grizzly old timer out on

that dock in Connecticut, it was with a sense of power.

I was going to talk to him about doing business with

his dock-about maybe letting him ship me some fish.

He wouldn t talk to me He looked ai me. but he

wouldn't talk to me 1 felt like a ghost -like the guy in

ihe movie Ghost when he's first dead and hasn't figured

out yet that nobody can see him or hear him.

It took me a couple of years and a couple of knock-

downs until I figured it out This guy had great fish-

day-boat flounder and cod -and

it was spoken for Sure, there "^^^~^""~~~~

were times when he had too

much fish and he could have

used another customer or two,

but then what would he do

when bad weather came along

and he had to piece the fish

out? No, this old-timer knew

what he had and he didn t need

new customers, especially the

kind that didn't get the picture.

That was then and this is

now Everything's changed and

nothing s changed That dock

in Connecticut is probably a ^^^^^^^^^^
marina now, but good shippers

are sull good shippers, and

there are still folks out there who don't get the picture.

There's a company in Ecuador that ships fresh

mahi-mahi, sword, wahoo and mako that's so fresh

you'd swear it was local Think he needs new cus-

tomers? He could sell twice what he produces. The peo-

ple he does sell to know what they've got -gold -and

they display their loyalty every day They give fair

Hiere's less and less seafood available on

demand for it. fills makespd suppliers

more valuable than ever before.

returns for what they've received; they communicate

any difficulties they're having (claims, soft markets)

instantly; and they pay their bills on time

Seafood supplies are tight. Don't kid yourself And

I'm not talking just North Atlantic cod, either I'm talk-

ing shrimp, scallops and salmon-the horses that pull

the wagon Atlantic salmon didn't go in ihe tank this

fall as expected And tiger shrimp never got cheap Sea

scallops are priced like L'/15 shrimp, and sure, there

are some inexpensive Chinese scallops around, but

how long will they last?

Fact is, our industry is maturing; production is

smoothing out; and world demand for high-quality

seafoods is rising rapidly Third
^^^^-~^"^~ World nations are going First

World in a hurry-and they love

seafood. Witness China's almost

overnight transformation from

shrimp producer to shrimp con-

sumer

There s less and less seafood

available on the world market

and more and more demand for

it This makes good suppliers

more valuable than ever before

Those that realize it are strength-

ening their alliances in the world

of production and positioning

^^^^^^^^^ themselves for the future Those

that don't will find a rough road

ahead, for the days of pla)ing one producer against

another are drawing to an end/Supply is King A

A consultant spec ia(i;ing in eslab/ishing and upgrading

icafood lines for broadUne and chain drstribulion cenleri.

Phil Walsh has been buying and selling seafood for 20

years.

30 SEAFOOD LEADER January/Febniaiy 1995

- /r-

fl<5-fifi<3 Qfi - fi



222

5

.

ITQ's undermine the "Opportunity
Society" of the 104th Congress.

A. Creates Expensive Bureaucracy

1

.

Blanket Onboard
Observers

2. Blanket At-Sea and

Landing Enforcement

3. Ultra-Regulation
(1995 ITQ Halibut Regs)

B. Oligopoly favors the richest

citizens and companies.

C. Oligopoly discourages

innovation compared to Open-
Access history

- fi-
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February 17, 1995

The Honorable Ted Stevens
Chairman
Senate Oceans and Fisheries

Subconunittee
Rm 428, Senate Hart Bldg.
Washington, D.C. 20510

The Honorable Frank Murkowski
Chairman
Senate Energy Committee
Rm 706, Senate Hart Bldg.
Washington, D.C. 20510

Gentlemen:

The Honorable Don Young
Chairman
House Resources Committee
13 34 House Longworth Bldg,
Washington, D.C. 20515

These comrnents are being submitted on behalf of the Alaska
Groundfish Data Bank ("AGDB") and the Aleutians East Borough
("AEB") on S. 39 and H.R. 39, legislation to reauthorize the
Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act through Fiscal
Year 1999. AGDB represents the Kodiak shorebased fleet fishing
fishing with trawl gear for groundfish, and the majority of the
Kodiak groundfish processing companies. AEB is comprised of six
Alaskan coastal communities located on the western region of the
Alaska Peninsula and the Aleutian Islands. AEB ' s residents are
primarily of Aleut descent and are active participants in the
inshore groundfish fisheries. The AEB fishermen harvest
groundfish using trawl, pot, longline, and jigging gear. AGDB and
AEB together represent the major segment of the resident Alaskan
groundfish fishermen operating in the Central and Western Gulf of
Alaska.
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Our comroents are being offered to assist you in the ongoing
effort to arrive at a Magnuson Act reauthorization which best
promotes the wise use of the Federal fisheries resources off Alaska
but in a manner which ensures that it is economically feasible for
local fishermen to participate in the fisheries. While strongly
supportive of the policy goals set forth in both bills, a number of
our comments are directed at provisions of the bills which may
adversely impact Alaskans. We believe that these provisions may be
easily modified without doing damage to the objectives you hope to
achieve. The comments set forth below are explanatory in nature.
We will submit proposed bill language as necessary.

Additionally, both AGDB and AEB are requesting an opportunity
to present testimony at the Senate and/or House field hearings.
While the groups share common views on many issues, AGDB generally
represents the mid-sized shorebased trawlers in the Gulf and AEB
represents the Alaskan small boat fleet from the westward region.
Each group brings a unique perspective to the challenges facing
Alaskan fishermen in the Federal groundfish fisheries. We are
requesting that the following written corruments be included in the
hearing record, and that AGDB and AEB be given an a time slot to
provide oral testimony on select topics.

Reduction of Waste

S. 39 and H.R. 39 both seek to promote the wise use of the
fisheries through better utilization and a reduction in the waste
of the fisheries resources. AGDB and AEB strongly support these
goals

.

The two bills share common definitions of "bycatch",
"regulatory discards", and "economic discards". These definitions
are vastly improved from last year and have served to clear up
confusion within the industry on the intent of many of the
proposals. Moreover, the legislative language for the North
Pacific Fisheries Conservation section emphasizes that any harvest
preference to reduce bycatch should be accomplished "within each
gear group". We believe that this language will prevent the
bycatch proposals from being used as the basis for an allocation
among competing Alaskan gear groups for Pacific cod and other
species. AGDB and AEB support these changes to the bill.

We do, however, have strong feelings with respect to the
methods in which the two bills seek to accomplish the policy
objectives, as follows:

Harvest Priority

Both bills place too much emphasis on the use of the "harvest
preference" or "incentives" in reducing bycatch in the North
Pacific fisheries. S. 39 goes so far as to mandate either a
"harvest preference" or "incentive" regim.e by 1998. Many Alaskan
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fishermen dc net support "harvest preference" as the preferred
fishery jianagement tccl for reducing bycatch. The various harvest
priority proposals invite allocation tensions among Alaskan
f isheraen . Harvest priority will be difficult to structure and
i.T.pcssible tc enforce on a fair and equitable basis.

The Council should nonetheless be allowed to continue to work
with the harvest priority as an option. There should be a clearcut
distinction between the policy goals established by the Congress
and the measures to be adopted by the Councils. The Councils
should be given as much discretion as possible to experirient with
a variety of rrianagement measures in seeking to accomplish the
congressional policy goals in a highly complex fishery. Moreover,
these policy goals should be established on a nationwide basis.
The North Pacific should not be singled out as a region with higher
standards than the other regions.

The curre.nt Senate and House bills may be modified accordingly
to clearly identify mandatory policy objectives and discretionary
management measures. AEB and AGDB support the proposed House
language, with minor modifications, to Section 303(a) of the Act
setting for the bycatch policy objectives (H.R. 39, page 19, line
15). We support the proposed Senate amendment to Section 303(b) of
the MFCMA authorizing the Councils to include, as an expressly
authorized discretionary measure, a harvest preference or other
incentive program for fishing vessels within each gear group (S.

39, page 34, lines 15 through 21). This language will make it

sufficiently clear that the Councils have the authority to
recommend a harvest preference regime if they so desire. Our
proposed bill language is as follows:

Amendm.ent to Section 303(3)--

"(xx) include conservation and management measures
necessary tc minimize, to the extent practicable, the
harvest of bycatch within each gear group."

A-T.endment to Section 303(b)--

"(XX) include, consistent with the other provisions of
this Act, conservation and management measures that
provide a harvest preference or other incentives for
fishing vessels within each gear group that em.ploy

fishing practices resulting in lower levels of bycatch".

We propose, however, that you reconsider the harvest
preference bill language in the "Morth Pacific Fisheries
Conservation" section of each bill. This language duplicates the
authority which would be added by an amendment to Section 303(b).
Additionally, the language seeks to set up a priority schedule for
reducing specific types of bycatch. While we appreciate and
support the need to reduce fishing practices which discard fish for
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economic reasons, establishing this priority schedule for any
harvest preference regime will slow down the Council '3 ongoing
effort to reduce bvcatch .

Managing bycatch in the mixed-stock groundfish fishery is a
highly complex task. "Economic discards", "regulatory discards",
and "other bycatch" incur in most fisheries at some levels
concurrently. Your proposal to set out a priority regime for
"harvest preference" may in fact become the largest conceptual
obstacle to a "harvest preference" allocation regime by adding
another layer of complexity.

We therefore recommend that the specific "harvest preference"
language in the North Pacific sections of S. 39 and H.R. 39 be
dropped from the final bill. You may wish to consider using the
"North Pacific Fisheries Conservation" section as a tool in
promoting the timing of North Pacific Council actions to accomplish
congressional policy objectives.

Full Retention and Full Utilization

Our fishermen and processors support the goal of achieving
better utilization of the fisheries resources. We are currently
participating at the regional fishery management council level to
promote a utilization proposal for the Bering Sea. A rigid full
retention requirement may, however, have unintended and potentially
disastrous results. Examples of potential problems include:

1. Retention of undersized fish. For many fish
species, it will be difficult to establish
mortality rates for discards. A rigid full
retention requirement would invariably require
fishermen to retain undersized fish and reduce them
to fish meal. There are no public policy or wise
use reasons for requiring the retention and
delivery of undersized fish.

2. Overburdening the fish meal plant capacity. The
Kodiak processors are currently expending millions
of dollars in upgrading the fish meal capacity.
This is being done to avoid potential sanctions by
EPA, which has informed the industry that ocean
dumping of the waste overflow during high
production periods will not be allowed to continue
indefinitely. If these processors are required to
handle large amounts of arrowtooth flounder and
undersized target species fish which are harvested
from time-to-time, their new meal plant capacity
may not be sufficient.

4. Reduction in fish stock productivity. Scientists
are beginning to investigate the ir.pacts (both
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positive and negative) of discards. There is some
preliminary information that fish discards are an
important food resource for many fish populations,
including such traditional species as crab and
halibut. Requiring the retention of fish for the
meal plant may reduce fish productivity in the
long-term.

We are not suggesting that the efforts to increase utilization
be discontinued. This is an issue that should continue to be
aggressively pursued by the North Pacific Council. A regulatory
mandate with a rigid timeline may not be the best approach. AGDB
and AEB therefore support Chairman Young's decision to leave the
regulatory mandate out of H.R. 39. We instead suggest that a
paragraph be added to the "Purposes and Policies" section of the
Act reaffirming that need to move toward maximum utilization. This
could be accompanied with explanatory report language directed at
the councils and the Secretary of Commerce to make progress on the
utilization issue.

Mortality

S. 39 would amend Section 303(a) of the Act by requiring that
FMPs "to the extent practicable, minimize mortality caused by
economic and regulatory discards in the fishery" (pg 33, line 12).
We strongly support this amendment. It is important that more
attention be placed on "discard mortality" of Prohibited Species
and non-economic fish species. In the future, many of the more
creative proposals for reducing bycatch and waste in the fisheries
will focus on fishing practices which improve the survivability of
Prohibited Species returned to the ocean. We strongly recommend
that the House bill adopt the Senate's language on this issue.

Total Catch Measurement

This is another area which should be addressed in the
"Purposes and Policies" section and promoted through report
language. The North Pacific Council is currently investigating a

total weight measurement proposal applicable to at-sea and onshore
processors. Installation of scales may have serious safety
problems for smaller groundfish boats. The decks are already short
of deck space, and the loss of deck space associated with large
scales may increase the chance of being washed overboard in rough
weather. The North Pacific Council should be afforded with
flexibility to look at both the positive and negative attributes of
total weight measurement without a rigid Federal mandate. We
instead recommend that you amend Section 303(a) of the Act to
promote progress in the accuracy of harvest measurements, and use
the "North Pacific" section to establish reasonable timeframes for
action.
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Monitoring of Undersized Fish

As described above, the promocion of better utilization
through a retention mandate will likely result in an increase in
the retention of undersized fish destined for the aeal plant. The
harvest of undersized fish is tracked through discard data by NMFS
and the observer program. To the extent that this discard data
disappears as a result of retention, NMFS needs to develop an
alternative method of tracking the harvest of undersized fish. One
such method may be to require processors (both at-sea and
shorebased) to report the weekly tonnage of species of whole fish
used for meal. This type of information would be very useful in
determining the extent of the undersized fish harvest for certain
target species (i.e. pollock).

You may wish to include bill language or explanatory report
language to encourage improvements in the monitoring of undersized
fish harvests.

Retained Catch Measurement for Prohibited Species Discards

One of the strongest tools of the councils in encouraging the
reduction of bycatch is the public identification of fishing
vessels which have poor bycatch histories. While enforcement
regimes such as the Vessel Incentive Program are generally
recognized as failures wher the penalties are based on bycatch
rates, the secondary benefit of public identification of boats with
poor fishing records has been more powerful. The North Pacific
Council may exert tremendous pressure on these vessel operators by
threatening more traditional management measures (i.e. smaller
quotas; time and area restrictions; etc.) for specific fisheries
with unjustifiable bycatch rates.

A potential method of avoiding the "spotlight" is to produce
a low bycatch rate en Prohibited Species. These rates may
unfortunately be subject to manipulation. Prohibited Species
bycatch rates are currently measured against the total catch of the
vessel. A vessel may lower its bycatch rates by increasing the
amount of fish it harvests during a trip, even though the
additional fish are discarded and not retained. If a vessel in the
Gulf fishing flatfish has a higher than desirable halibut bycatch
rate, as an example, the vessel may lower the rate by catching and
discarding pollock, a species with little halibut bycatch. This
would increase the vessel's total catch for the week and decrease
the halibut bycatch rate. The pollock discards would, however, be
counted against the quota and reduce the fish cvailable to vessels
which are seeking to maximize their harvest through good fishing
behavior.

One solution would be to develop and standardize the reporting
of bycatch by requiring that bycatch rates be computed as a

percentage of retained catch rather than a percent of total catch.
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This may also be an area where bill language or report language is
appropriate.

Conflict of Interest

Both S. 39 and H.R. 39 are substantial improvements over the
proposals for handling conflicts of interest which circulated
earlier in the process. It is imperative to the effective working
of the Councils that a conflicts recusal process not be used in an
anticompetitive fashion to hamstring the administrative process.
Focusing on conflicts which benefit the few to the detriment of the
many in a specific industry group will preserve the fisherman's
role in the Council process while curtailing abuse of the process.

Suggestions have been made that the Office of Inspector
General be given the lead role in making recusal determinations.
We strongly oppose any role for the IG. The Inspector General has
been seeking to eliminate the Council process in its entirety. We
are concerned that the IG would distort recusal determinations in
an effort to undermine the current administrative structure.

User Fees

The user fee issue has been the subject of much controversy.
AGDB members and AEB residents are keenly aware of the public
policy debate over a user fee aimed at IFQ holders. It would be
counterproductive at this point to rehash this policy issue. We
will instead focus our comments on the structure of a user fee in
the event the House and Senate agree to levy it against IFQ
holders

.

The current shorebased groundfish vessel is paying taxes
ranging from 7 percent to 9 percent on an ex-vessel basis. Such
taxes include raw fish assessments levied by the State of Alaska,
the boroughs, and individual communities and the 2 percent Research
Plan assessment. These taxes are substantial components of the
fisherman's operating costs. The Senate bill is proposing an
additional 4 percent tax on production under an IFQ program and a

1 percent tax on transfers. The IFQ production tax, if enacted,
will make it extremely hard for Alaskan operators of small and
medium-sized vessels to survive in an IFQ fishery.

Most Alaskan fishermen were allocated small or modest amounts
of halibut under the new IFQ program. For many fishermen, it is a

very close call as to whether the harvest of their small IQ shares
will pay for the cost of the trip and the crew. An additional 4

percent tax levied against these small holders, combined with the
7-9 percent already paid to the Research Plan and local
governments, will be a strong disincentive against long-term
participation in the fishery. The end result will be that many
Alaskan fishermen will be forced to sell out of the IFQ Program.
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To the extent that user fees must be included in the bill (and
many of our fishermen oppose these fees) , the Congress should
instead consider a smaller tax on producers and a larger tax on
transfers. We recommend that you consider a 1 percent ex-vessel
tax on producers and a 4 percent tax on the transfer value of the
IFQ as an alternative to the Senate numbers.

IFQS

We are informed that there is substantial controversy over the
provisions contained in S. 39 to require the Secretary to develop
criteria for any future IFQ regime. Notwithstanding any of the
other policy comments associated with or against the use of IFQs in
the Federal fisheries, AGDB and AEB do feel strongly that any
existing IFQ program be made to conform to public policy criteria
which would be developed by the Secretary.

It is patently unfair to impose conditions on future IFQ
holders while exempting existing programs. Many of the public
policy concerns that have been raised and are the subject of debate
stem from the criticisms of the existing programs. Any general or
specific criteria should apply to all IFQ programs. The North
Pacific Council and the Secretary made it clear that an IFQ
allocation does not confer a private property right on IFQ holders.
The current IFQ owners have been given effective notice that the
IFQ programs may be modified or terminated if the Council and the
Secretary determine the system is a whole or partial failure. We
therefore strongly support the language in the Senate bill that
requires existing IFQ programs to be made to conform any policy
guidelines and criteria developed by the Secretary.

Mandatory observer Coverage

S. 39 includes mandatory 100 percent observer coverage on all
vessels in the North Pacific. Since the entire offshore groundfish
fleet already carries observers, this proposal effectively is
directed only at the small and medium-sized trawl, pot, and
longline vessels from Alaska, Washington, and Oregon.

AGDB and AEB remain opposed to mandatory 100 percent observer
coverage. The North Pacific Research Plan is barely able to meet
the observer coverage requirements designed for the existing
program. A Federal mandate of this magnitude for the small and
medium-sized boats will create a funding crisis within the Research
Plan and trigger new requests to increase the Research Plan tax
above the 2 percent ex-vessel threshold.

This is the first year that all vessels were charged the 2

percent Research Plan tax. There is widespread dissatisfaction
among many of the small operators over this tax. We are not
suggesting that the Research Plan tax be rolled back, however, the
Congress may want to reconsider any action which would increase
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observer costs for the fleet as a whole until the impact of the tax
on the commercial viability of Alaskan fishermen is fully
understood and the industry has had a chance to adjust to it.

Emergency RegMlationa

AGDB and AEB strongly support strengthening the authority of
the Councils and the Secretary to use emergency regulations to
provide short-term solutions to conservation and management
problems. It now takes eighteen months to two years to amend
existing fishery management plans. Much of the adverse impacts
associated with these longer time lines may be minimized through
the adoption of interim measures by emergency action.

S. 39 contains language authorizing the establishment of
framework guidelines within FMPs for NMFS regional directors to
close or restrict a fishery to prevent overfishing or reduce
bycatch (page 63, beginning line 13). The ability to respond to
bycatch "hot spots" would be a valuable tool in bycatch management
of complex mixed-stock groundfish fisheries. If NMFS is able to
close fisheries through time or area measures in response to higher
than normal bycatch rates, the fleet as a whole will be able to
fish longer and harvest more of the quota than is currently the
case. The emergency "hot spot" bycatch authority would serve to
promote achievement of the optimum yield in the mixed stock
fisheries.

Gear Evaluation and Notification of Entry

S. 39 contains a process for Council consideration of new
fis.hing gear and fishing technology before fishermen make major
investments and introduce them into existing, fully capitalized
fisheries. We are both members of the Marine and Fisheries
Advisory Committee. During our tenure on MAFAC, we have heard the
discussions surrounding the introduction of new technology into the
East Coast fisheries. NMFS was forced to curtail or severely limit
many of these new gear groups, such as the drift gillnet and pair-
trawl vessels, that had begun targeting billfish species. We wish
to avoid these situations in the North Pacific, and believe that
the time has come for prior consideration of new technology or gear
before introduction.

The Se.nate language would provide the Councils with the
opportunity to review and act upon any new technology or gear. You
may want to include clarifying language to allow for modifications
of existing gear when such modifications are intended to reduce
bycatch in the fisheries. We strongly urge that the House adopt
the Senate bill language on this issue.
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Overfishing and Rebuilding

We strongly support your efforts on the Overfishing and
Rebuilding issues. As you know, the North Pacific has been
operating under objective definitions of Overfishing for years, and
has recently begun to implement a rebuilding program for various
species of rockfish in the Gulf of Alaska. The regulatory impact
of this system is harsh on fishermen because it closes fisheries
down before many quotas are reached. It is nonetheless imperative
that effective regimes to prevent overfishing and rebuild depleted
stocks be implemented for all the Nation's fisheries.

We consider the differences in the two bills to be minor, and
take no position as to drafting style.

Fishery Habitat

AGDB and AEB strongly support the initiative of the NMFS
Chief, Rollie Schmitten, in seeking to highlight the need to
increase protection of essential fishery habitat. We support Mr.
Schmitten' s initiative, as well as the language set forth in S. 39
and H.R. 39. The differences in the two bills are relatively
minor.

National Data Program

NMFS has engaged in a long-term effort to standardize the
fishery information databases. It is our understanding that NMFS,
in a recent meeting, has clarified its intent that the agency is
not seeking to centralize management and administration of
databases in Washington, D.C. NMFS is instead seeking to integrate
curren- data programs with the data gathering and database systems
of the states and the interstate fisheries commissions.

We strongly support the agency's efforts to integrate the NMFS
databases with those of the states and commissions. S. 39 provides
a procedural framework for this long-term cooperative effort. We
believe that the House Resources Committee should consider
including the Senate language in its bill.

The AGDB members and AEB residents and fishermen appreciate
the opportunity to provide detailed comments to you on S. 39 and
H.R. 39. Your efforts to promote the interests of Alaskan
fishermen and coastal communities are, as always, greatly
appreciated. We look forward to participating in the field

10
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hearings and being constructive advocates in the legislative
process later this year.

Sincerely,

n

Chris Blackburn
Executive Director
Alaska Groundfish Data Bank

Beth Stewart
Director of Natural Resources
Aleutians East Borough

11
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February 23, 1995

Honorable Don Young, Chairman
House Committee on Resources
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, D.C.

RE: Proposed Magnuson Act Amendments

Dear Chairman Young:

Attached please find four letters from organizations
representing fixed-gear groundfish and crab fishermen who
work off Alaska. Topics include:

Reduction of Waste

Total Catch Measurement
Harvest Preference

Standard of Review

Advisory Panel Appointment Process

We hope you will give these proposals careful review,
and that the Committee will adopt them in the current
Magnuson Act reauthorization process.
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February 15, 1995

Honorable Don Young, Chairman
House Committee on Resources
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, D.C.

RE: Magnuson Act Amendment - Reduction of Waste

Dear Chairman Young:

The undersigned represent fixed-gear fishermen who fish for
groundfish and crab in the Gulf of Alaska and Bering Sea. We are
writing in regard to certain of the "Contents of Fishery
Management Plans" and "Reduction of Waste" provisions contained
in H.R. 39. In our view they need to be modified or clarified as
they apply to fixed-gear fisheries.

The conservation advantages of fixed-gear fisheries are well
known - particularly where bycatch and associated mortality are
concerned. (Please see TRANSFERABLE QUOTAS UNDER THE MAGNUSON
ACT, Serial No. 103-82, February 9, 1994, pp. 131-244).
Longliners and pot fishermen are generally able to target
effectively on desired species and to minimize the bycatch of
nontarget species, prohibited species, or juveniles of the target
species. They are also able to maximize survival of bycatch.
The main cause of mortality in bycatch is "deck time" - the time
the fish spends out of the water. Unwanted and prohibited
species are released from longline vessels by "shaking" with the
curve of a gaff, by cutting the gangion, or by straightening the
hooks before the fish come aboard (please see NPLA Hook
Straightening video) . They are out of the water for only a few
seconds, and their survival rate is good. Pot fishermen are
likewise able to return their bycatch to the sea very quickly,
and in very good condition.

These practices have come to be known as conservation-
oriented fishing. The objective is first to avoid bycatch, and
then to return any bycatch species to the sea in a healthy
condition to maximize survival.

Total Catch Measurement

The bill would require that "the amount (in numbers or
weight and species of bycatch taken on board a fishing vessel" be
included in data submitted to the Secretary with respect to a

fishery (page 18, lines 18-19), and would require the North
Pacific Fishery Management Council to recommend measures to
"ensure total catch measurement in each f ishery. .. and. . .ensure
the accurate enumeration of target species, economic discards,
and regulatory discards" (page 31, lines 4, 6-8). If this
language can be construed to mean that fixed-gear vessels would
have to bring bycatch aboard and weigh it, we have a big problem.
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It would be unthinkable for fixed-gear fishermen to bring bycatch
aboard their vessels, kill it, weigh it, and throw it back dead.
That would defeat the purpose of conservation-oriented fishing,
and would substantially increase total bycatch mortality.
Weighing operations are simply impossible, given the limited
space on the vessels involved and the nature of the fishery
(longliners catch their fish one-at-a-time)

.

The obvious solution is to have the observers estimate the
amount and species of discards - just as they now estimate
halibut mortality, by sampling and extrapolation. The amendment
or its legislative history should clearly make such alternatives
available on fixed-gear vessels. Weighing of bycatch is
impossible and nonsensical.

Harvest Preference

Every attempt should be made to encourage fishing techniques
which minimize bycatch and associated mortality. The time has
come to recognize - legislatively - that different gear types
have different bycatch and bycatch mortality characteristics.
The Councils must be free to dictate the use of clean gear in
particular fisheries - or we will never attain our waste
reduction goals. On pages 19 and 31 of the bill, harvest
priorities are authorized "within a fishing gear group" and
"within each gear group." The quoted language should be
stricken.

We cannot hope to significantly reduce waste unless the
Councils are free to prescribe the use of clean gear.

We thank you for your attention to this matter, and hope for
a favorable reponse.

KodiiUi Longline Veslb^lLong
owrere' Association

Fishrrrg Vessel Owners'
Association

North Pacific Longline
Association

Sincerely,

Deep Sea Fishermen's Union

/yM>p\ .-^^ttA'^ ^^Z^Lt^
Alaska Crab Coa lit ion

cc: Washington Congressional Delegation
Alaska Cnnarepsi nna 1 Dpleaatlon
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North

Pacific

Longline

Association

January 23, 1995

Honorable Don Young, Chariman
Committee on Resources
United States House of Representatives
Washington, D.C.

RE: Magnuson Act Reauthorization - Standard of Review

Dear Chariman Young:

The North Pacific Longline Association represents
freezer-longliners which fish for groundfish off Alaska,
processing and freezing their catch at sea. Several
freezer-longliners are owned by Alaskans.

During last year's Magnuson Act reauthorization
activities, a very broad group of fishing industry
participants submitted a package of proposed amendments to
the Magnuson Act, aimed at improving the council process.
Chief among these proposals was one which would establish a

more searching standard of judicial and administrative
review (please see attachment)

.

We would be greatly pleased if you and your committee
would adopt this new standard during this year's
reauthorization process. It will benefit harvesters and
processors throughout the nation.

Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Sincerely, J y

Thorn Smith
Executive Director

4209 21st Avenue West, Suite 300, Seattle, Washington 98199
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Proposed Amendment To The
Magnuson Fishery Conservation And

Management Act

. Section 303 (16 U.S.C. 1853) is amended as

follows:

(1) By striking the word "and" at the end of

subsection (a) (1) (B) ; and

(2) By adding a new subsection (a)(1)(C), "based on a

clear preponderance of the evidence in the record; and", and

(3) By redesignating current subparagraph (a)(1)(C) as

subparagraph (a) (1) (D)

.

SEC. 3 03. CONTENTS OF FISHERY MANAGEMENT PLANS 16 USC 1853

95-354, 99-659, 101-627
(a) REQUIRED PROVISIONS.—Any fishery management plan

which is prepared by any Council, or by the Secretary, with
respect to any fishery, shall

—

(1) contain the conservation and management measures,
applicable to foreign fishing and fishing by vessels of the
United States, which are

—

(A) necessary and appropriate for the conservation
and management of the fishery to prevent overfishing, and to
protect, restore, and promote the long-term health and
stability of the fishery;

(B) described in this subsection or subsection (b)

,

or both

;

(C) based on a clear preponderance of the evidence in
the record; and

(D) consistent with the national standards, the other
provisions of this Act, regulations implementing
recommendations by international organizations in which the
United States participates (including but not limited to
closed areas, quotas, and size limits) , and any other
applicable law;
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Proposed Amendment to the

Maanuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act

Purpose of the Amendment

Section 303 of the Magnuson Act sets out certain
requirements to which regional fishery management councils must
adhere when developing fishery management plans. Management
plans are the basis for fishery regulations promulgated by the
Commerce Department.

The proposed amendment would require that provisions of a

fishery management plan be "based upon a clear preponderance of
evidence in the record." The thrust of this change is to de-
politicize council actions, requiring actions to be based on
scientific, including biological, data. The council process
includes public hearings, support from scientific and statistical
committees, and industry advisory panels. However, nothing in
the Act requires councils to base their actions on a

preponderance of the evidence submitted. The purpose of this
proposed change is to do just that.

Need for the Amendment

Many councils are now facing highly controversial
conservation and allocation issues. So-tie of the measures being
considered have the potential to change drastically and forever
the way in which we manage our living marine resources. It is
time to establish a more searching standard for analysis and
review - every management action would benefit from this
increased scrutiny.

Conflict-of-interest on the councils has been at issue. At
the time the Magnuson Act was promulgated, it was assumed that we
would need the specialized knowledge of fishing industry
participants in management. We can retain this aspect of our
system, while making it difficult if not impossible to pursue a
conflicted agenda - by requiring substantial evidence on the
record to support council actions.

In the original Act the councils' decisions were merely
advisory - the Secretary of Commerce held decisionmaking power.
The Act has since been amended to give most of the decisionmaking
power to the councils. A more searching standard of analysis and
review of council actions is required.



241

KODIAK LONGLINE •VlVL '^'
^^KOD^KX.fkA^^^i?''

'''

VESSEL OWNERS' ASSOCIATION K' ' 7^ (907)486-3781 fax (907)486.247C

HALIBUT • SABLEFISH • PACIFIC COD • CRAB

February 17, 1995

Honorable Don Young
U.S. House of Representatives

233 1 Raybum House
Washington. D.C. 205 IS

RE: Magnuson Act Aoiendments

Congressman Young:

We would like to have you review and consider the following proposed amendment to the Magnuson
Act.

To amend Section 302 under Procedural Matters by adding a new subsection Q) (4), "Each Council

shall appoint members of committees and advisory panels during an open meeting at which public

testimony on the appointments shall be heard."

We understand that this has become an issue with segments of the industry who are not currently

being represented &irly on the Advisory Panel to the North Pacific Council from the state of

Washington.

By having the appointment of committees conducted in a closed process, it does not provide the

public an opportunity to fiUly participate in the process. This is a problem, especially when we see

lopsided appointments being made on an industry advisory panel.

We believe that putting this process in a more public forum will help to alleviate some of the concerns

that industry has expressed to us.

We appreciate the consideration you wiD give our proposal. Please don't hesitate to contact us ifyou

need information or clarificatioa
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February 13, 1995

Mr. Holland Schmitten
Assistant Administrator for Fisheries
National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration
1335 East-West Highway
Silver Spring, MD

RE: Appointments to Council Advisory Panels; Magnuson Act

Dear Rollie:

Recently John Bruce, Chairman of the Advisory Panel (AP)
to the North Pacific Fishery Management Council, wrote to you
declaring that in a recent closed-door executive session the
Council had allowed Washington State members to eliminate crab
and freezer-longliner AP representatives and to replace them
with trawlers. There was no forewarning of this action, no
chance for the affected industry sectors to comment. Of the
six Washington State AP representatives, four are now
trawlers. Washington's freezer-longliners and crab fishermen
- whose ex-vessel product is worth more than $400,000,000
annually - are disenfranchised. In John's words, this action
"eliminated the credibility of the Advisoy Panel and has made
a mockery of the requirement of fair and balanced industry
representation." He demanded action to redress this
injustice.

We have reviewed the NOAA PRIORITIES FOR REAUTHORIZATION
of the Magnuson Act, published last Friday. We would like to
ask you to recommend adoption of the attached amendment which
would require that advisory panel appointments be made at open
sessions of council meetings, with public testimony. In our
view this process will prevent "packing" of the panels by
particular interest groups.

It is not clear to us that the Magnuson Act currently
authorizes the selection of advisory panel members at closed
meetings. Please see attached inquiry to the NOAA Office of
General Counsel, dated January 18, 1595 (we have not had the
favor of a reply)

.
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We believe that adoption of our proposed amendment will
throw light on the advisory panel selection process, leading
to fair and balanced representation. We hope you agree, and
that you will share your thoughts with us.

Sincerely,

FisKtTtg' Vessel Owners' Deep Sea Fishermen's Union
Association

North Pacific Longline Alaska Crab Coalition
Association

Washington Congressional Delegation
Alaska Congressional Delegation
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Proposed Amendment To The
Magnuson Fishery Conservation And

Management Act

Section 302(j), PROCEDURAL MATTERS (16 U.S.C.

1853), is amended as follows:

(1) By adding a new subsection (j)(4), "Each council

shall appoint members of committees and advisory panels

during an open meeting at which public testimony on the

appointments shall be heard," and

(2) By redesignating current subsection (j){4) as

(j)(5), current subsection (j)(5) as (j)(6), and current

subsection (j)(6) as (j)(7).
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January 11, 1995

Mr. Richard B. Lauber, Chairman
North Pacific Fishery Management Council
604 West 4th Avenue
Anchorage, Alaska 99510

RE: ADVISORY PANEL COMPOSITION

Dear Rick:

Yesterday Washington State fixed gear representatives
and Council members met to discuss the makeup of the
Washington delegation to the Advisory Panel. Present were
Bob Alverson, John Bruce, Kris Fanning, Thorn Smith, Arni
Thomson, Morris Barker, Dave Fluharty, Al Millikan and
Wally Pereyra.

For the second time fixed gear representatives
expressed their deep concern regarding the removal of two
fixed gear representatives from the panel, a freezer-long-
liner and a crab fisherman, and their replacement by two
trawl gear representatives. The Washington Advisory Panel
delegation of six now includes includes four trawl gear
representatives. Fixed gear representatives emphasized
the very real need of the different competing gear groups
for representation on the Washington delegation in 1995,
when many serious management issues will be decided.
The Council members agreed to ask for an executive session
of the Council to address this issue.

The GUIDELINES FOR COUNCIL OPERATIONS/ADMINISTRATION,
at 50 CFR 605.23(d)(3), require that "balanced
representation" should be maintained on the A. P. The
Council's SOPP states that "The Council will attempt to
appoint as broad a spectrum of interests as possible,
including the various fisheries around Alaska ... emphasizing
fair representation of all fishing interests." It also
specifies that the A. P. members " serve at the pleasure of
the Counci

1

. " (emphasis added)

Elimination of significant competing interests will
seriously inhibit the ability of the A. P. to reach useful
industry consensus.

It is our sincere hope the Council will take action
now to rectify the imbalance on the Washington delegation
to the A. P.

Thank you. for your attention to this matter^^Thank yo>^ for your

Arni Thomson, ACC

to tlys mattery y

NPLA

John Bruce, DSFU Bob Alversoon, FVOA
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Deep Sea
Fishermen's
Union
ofthePacific
5215 Ballard Avenue N W
Seattle. Washington, 98107

Phone (206)783 2922

Fax 783 5811

3^
January 20, 1995

Roily Schinitten
Assistant Adininistrator for Fisheries
1335 East/West Hiway
Silver Springs, MD 20901

Dear Roily:

Recently, through oversight or perhaps design, actions were
ta)cen to remove some key players from the Korth Pacific
Fishery Management Council's Advisory Panel. Guidelines for
Council operations require a balanced representation from all
of the fishing industry. This year Washington State has upset
the balance on the AP by appointing four trawl gear
representatives to the delegation of six from Washington
State. This is not an issue of personalities but one of
fairness to competing gear groups. The interest of all users
can not be fully represented because of the AP makeup of two
AP appointments for each Council member but a better mix of

repre.<5enlatives is essential. The situation we now have on

the AP is horribly unbalanced and the credibility of the

process is at stake.

Many industry representatives have approached me about thie

concern and have expressed dismay and outrage about "trawl

stuffing" on the Advisory Panel. These concerns come not just

from Washington State fishers but Alaskan Industry groups as

well who are very concerned about the imbalance of fishing

industry representation on this panel.

I, along with the Industry participants. Arni Thomson, Kris

Fanning, Bob Alverson, Tliorn Smith, voiced our concern to

Waohington State Council members at the Washington State

Distant Water Committee Meeting the week prior to the Council

gathering. Our appeal was that a correction to the removal of

crab and freezer longliner representatives be made ASAP. When

no apparent action was taken, we again met with Wally Pereyra,
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Roily Schmitten
January 20, 1995
Page - 2

Al Milliken, Dave Fluharty and Morris Barker at the Council
meeting In Anchorage and again asked for some remedy to this
injustice. Here we are a week later with no solution or
public discussion. What has happened to the process?

I believe the action of the Washington Council members has
eliminated the credibility of the Advisory Panel and has made
a mockery of the requirement of fair and balanced industry
representation. As a member of the AP and Chairman, I deplore
these actions and call for Council action to fix this
injustice!

Respectfully,

John M. Bruce,
Executive Director
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North
Pacific

Longline

Association

DATE:

TO;

FROM:

- FAX TRAMSMIS8ION

January 18, 1995

NCAA GC - Maggie Hayes, Jay Johnson
cc: Lisa Lindeman

NPLA - Thorn Smith '^/Xit^/*^

SUBJECT: Selection of A. P. Members During Closed Council
Meeting

You are both great Americans I Having said that, I

would like to pose a question which vexes me sorely.

During its December meeting the NPFMC held a closed
executive session at which it selected menibers for the
industry Advisory Panel. To our great surprise, the
freezer-longliner and crab fishermen who have sat on the
panel for years were removed from the Washington delegation,
and were replaced by two trawlers. We had no forewarning.
The Washington delegation of six is now composed of four
tralwers, a shoreside processor, and a longline crew
representative. I am advised that in the past different
gear groups were told if one of their representatives was to
be replaced, so they could nominate replacements and
maintain the balanced representation which is required by
both federal regulation and the Council's SOPP (please see
attachments)

.

Fixed gear representatives complained loudly of their
disenfranchisement, and asked the Council to redress the
wrong (please see attached letter of January 11) . The
Council held another closed executive session, after which
it announced that the composition of the A. P. would not
change.

My question relates to the selectin of Advisory Panel
members during closed executive sessions. The Magnuson Act,
at 16 use 1852(J)(3) provides that

(A) Each Council, scientific and statistical committee,
and advisory panel

—
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(i) shall close any meeting, or portion thereof, that
concerns matters or information that bears on a national
security classification; and

(ii) may close any meeting, or portion thereof, that
concerns matters or information that pertains to national
security, employment matters, or briefings on litigation in
which the Council is interested; and

(B) If any meeting or portion is closed, the Council
concerned shall notify local newspapers in the major fishing
ports within its region. . .This subparagraph does not require
notification regarding any brief closure of a portion of a
meeting in order to discuss employment or other internal
administrative matters....

Members of the Advisory Panel can hardly be considered
employees of the Council, any more than members of the
Scientific and Statistical Committee, working groups or
committees. The Council SOPP reinforces this conclusion by
stating that, "Members of the AP shall serve without
compensation ..."

Likewise, appointment of A. P. members can hardly be
considered a casual "internal administrative matter."
Balanced and fair representation is a major public question,
and the selection process should be subject to pub! ic
scrutiny and comment.

In the event, the representatives who were removed were
told after the fact that poor attendance records were a

prime motivation. They should have had prior notice of any
such concern, and should have had an opportunity to present
their side of the case. The disenfranchised fixed gear
groups should have been told to nominate replacements. As
it is, everything was done behind closed doors without
warning of the possible outcome.

I cannot say whether notice of the first closed meeting
was published; certainly notice of the second was not.

These occurrences do not appear to comply with either
the letter or the spirit of the law. Could you comment?
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March 24, 1995

TheHonorable Jim Saxton

Chairman

Subcomraittee on Fisheries, Wildlife& Oceans

^Use Resources Committee

United States House of Representatives

805 OTJeil House Office Building

Washington, DC. 205 IS

-Dear.Chaimtan Saxton:

•
^ Q" behalf of Tanadgusix Corporation ("TDX") I would like to offer these

QOtrnments on U.R.'39, the 'Fishery. Conservation and Man^ement Amendments Aa of 1995,"

-^d request that this; letter be included in the Committee's hearing record on this l^islation,

- ' TDX is the Alaska Native village corporation for St. Paul, Alaska^ one of the

fribilof blands. The Pribitofs are located in the Bering Sea, approximately 2S0 miles- from

mainland Alaska and 250 miles from Dutch Harbor in the Aleutians. St Paul has a pcimanent

population of approximately 800, nearly all ofwhom are Alaska Natives and TDX shareholders.

TDX generally sujjports the provisions HR 39 as i» provisions would bring

'iij^yortant improvements to the management of fishery resources in Alaska. - The wasteful

bycatch practices of the industry need to be curbed and the role -and" authorities of th^;

. managemoit councils must be more clearly detJiedT^We Velieve HJL 39reflerts meanm^Elil

.5tq» towards achieving both these objecdyes.. .'.
. .

'"'.''.'.;.•

At the same time tho-e are other issues of pairfitataii" concern to die Piibilof

Islands which should also be addressed. The Bering Sea is unique in the world in the breadth

and size of its fishery resources. Likewise, the Pribilof Islands and their Alaska Native residents

are unique in both their history and position within the world's greatest fishery. The sad and

painful history of the Pribilovians lias been highlighted before Forcibly brought to the Islands

as slaves to harvest iitr seab our people existed in a culmral and economic vacuum- uiiiqiie even

in Alaska.' Little changed wiili the United States' purchase of Alaska as their lives continued to

revolve around a commercial s^ harvest over which they had no control or direct economic

stake. Throughout this time, all the way through the 1970s, we were practically and legally
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restrained from taking advantage of the unmatched resources of the Bering Sea which surround

us. Year in and year out, they watched as others from afar came in and reaped the wealth of this

natural bounty.

Gradual progress was made towards the political and economic liberation of the

Islands, especially through the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act. Even so it was not until

the early 1980s that the Federal government fmally recognized its responsibility to the

Pribilovians and the need to give them the means of managing their own lives With the Fur

Seal Act Amendments of 1983, Pub. L. No. 98-129, the Congress sought to make the Pribilofs

active participants in the Bering Sea fishing industry.

The PSAA created a special Pribilof Islands Tnist to manage the transition of the

Islands away from a Federally managed installation and, "... to promote the development of a

stable, self-sufficient, enduring and diversified economy not dependent on sealing. .
." 16

U.S.C. e 1 166(aXl)- The Trust was to provide the funds necessary for the Islanders to survive

as commercial sealing operations were gradually closed out and while the State of Alaska

constructed the boat harbors on both Islands that would enable the islands to participate in the

fishery service/support industry. The legislative history of the FSAA is explicitly clear that

Congress expected and intended the new stable and self-sufficient economy to be based

primarily on a Pribilof fishing industry and fishing fleet service facilities.' The FSAA also

provided for the completion of a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) among the U.S.

Secretary of Commerce, the State of Alaska and the Pribilovians.

The MOU was to set forth the respective responsibilities of the Federal

Government, the Trust and the State during the transition from Federal management and the

creation of a private enterprise economy. The MOU was completed on Fd)ruary 10, 1984, and

in its most pertinent part states:

All governmental entities signatory to this MOU
acknowledge the difficulties inherent in creating a viable,

long-term private enterprise economy in an environment which has

existed heretofore as a governmental enclave. All government

agencies should take special note of this fact in considering

programs of assistance to the Islands and give special recognition

to the many legitimate. e3ucational. infrastructure, social,

environmental, and economic needs of the people of the Islands.

MOU at d 7.

See generaUy, House Report No. 98-213, 98th Cong. 1st Sess- 7 (1983), S. Rep. No. 98-212, 98th

Cong., 1st Sess. I (1983) [The piimaiy ecoDomic activity wbich is anticipated is fishing.'] See also House

Hearings on H. R. 2840 before the Subcooimittee on Fisheries and Wildlife Conservation and (he Environinent,

House Comminee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries, 98th Cong., Isi Sess. 261 (1983); and 129 Cong. Rec. H
7444 (9/26/83) (Siaiement of Rep. Breanx: "[The Trust], . . . would siqiplemeitt the islands' econom)' during the

development of halibut, king crab and gioandllsfa fisheries and other industries. ").
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Further on, the parlies made the following binding commitment "The signatories

agree to take all actions that may be necessary and appropriate for carrying out the purposes of

the [FSAA] MOU at d 10 The Secretary of Commerce, acting through the National Oceanic

and Atmospheric Administration was the Federal signatory to the MOU In this way the

transformation of the Pribilofs from Federal "Company towns" whose residents possessed little

or no control over their economic well-being into independent, economically self-sufficient

communities was begun

This re-creation of the Pribilofs was a difficult process and was not without its

problems and unforeseen complications. Through it, the people of the Pribilofs and the

communities have made great strides Even now it is still far from complete and we still wrestle

with many of the same problems, including high unemployment and development needs that far

outweigh our financial resources.

Beginning in 1989 with the North Pacific Fishery Management Council's

("NPFMC") consideration of inshore/offshore and IFQ proposals, it was obvious to us that more

was going to be necessary to secure the objectives of the FSAA and fulfill the obUgations under

the MOU. The Pribilofs were faced with the very real prospect of being cfFeaively barred from

participating in the fishery thereby nullifying all of the time and money invested in creating the

infrastructure for doing so.

In 1992, NOAA created the Community Development Quota ("CDQ") program

The CDQ program was proposed so that the Bering's fishery resources would provide the

fmancial means for Western Alaska's small coastal and island communities to improve the

economic lifestyle of the residents through participation in the fisheries. At the same time they

would encourage the establishment of onshore facilities that would benefit the overall Alaskan

economy. Although we had serious reservations about the ability of the CDQ program to meet

our very substantial economic and development needs in the Pribilofs and to otherwise fulfill the

legal obligations and responsibilities of the Federal and State governments under the FSAA and

the MOU, we were willing to give the CDQ program a chance and work with it.

There is no question that the CDQ program has been very beneficial to the coastal

communities of Western Alaska. It has brought a much needed infusion of capital into many of

these communities. It has also brought a measure orcooperation and mutual assistance between

the communities and the commercial fishing interests v^ch benefits both groups. But, that is

not to say that the program is not without its problems and flaws. The program and its

administration are marked by an inflexibility and subjectivity which reduce its effectiveness and

fairness. Moreover, the business arrangements which the program has given rise to do not

necessarily contribute to the long-term onshore development in Alaska the program aims to

foster. Nevertheless, we believe the positive impacts in those other communities outweigh the

problems and so we strongly support continuation of CDQs. While there is need for

improvement, we recognize the value of the CDQ program to the other communities and we
urge the Congress to include such autfaorities in S. 39 or any other Magnuson Act reauthorization

measure.
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Unfortunately, however, the CDQ program has not adequately met the needs of

the Pribilof communities The Pribilofs, which have by far the greatest development needs and

potential, are currently allocated less than 1% of the Bering Sea's total allowable catch of

groundfish. This level falls well short of what is necessary for the Islands to become truly

self-sufficient. What's more, the CDQ program and its regulatory restrictions on the recipient

organizations does little that meaningfully benefits the communities. Having a processor locate

on the Island does little to meet the real needs of the Islanders. Moreover, the lack of

meaningful resource control dilutes the ability of the Pribilovians to direct and control their own
destiny and leaves the promises of the FSAA unfulfilled.

The simple fact remains that it is not possible for the unique development needs

and economic rights of the Pribilofs to be addressed through a State-run program which is and

must be designed to deal with the more generic issues facing the coastal commimities in Western

Alaska. Nor is it fair to force the Pribilofs to give up their legal and economic rights simply to

make it more convenient to serve the needs of other communities.

There is a legal and moral obligation owed to the Pribilofs which can only be

properly satisfied through a special allocation of Bering Sea resources. Only in this way can we
be assured of the means of permanently establishing the congressionatly-mandated

fisheries-based economy. Such an allocation would finally give the Pribilovians the means and

ability to control our own economic destines. It would be more than just a property right, it

would be a source of independence and self-sufficiency that would put us on a level playing field

with the giant corporate processing interests that have moved into our communities. It would

enable us to complete the harbor and dock improvements which are still needed and it would

provide capital for the establishment of a real local participation Pribilof fishing industry.

An allocation could and should also serve as a source of funding of the much needed

Bering Sea Scientific Research Center which is authorized, but not fiindcd, under the Marine

Mammal Protection Act. No one better appreciates the need for a greater imderstanding of the

Bering Sea and all of its resources, including birds, marine mammals and fisheries. We have

used CDQ ftmds and our partially-owned vessel to support the development of scientific

information and data about Pribilof waters for the National Science Foundation studies. A
researcb center tocused in the Bering Sea is imperative if we are going to be able to manage and

protect those resources wisely. However, in these times of budgetary difficulties, it is not clear

if and when Federal dollars will be available. But a small portion of a Pribilof allocation could

be targeted to provide the funding, at no recurring cost to the govemmnt.

It is our position that the auAority to make such an allocation already lies with

the NPFMC. Under the Magnuson Act the Council is authorized to allocate resources and take

other appropriate management and conservation measures. Moreover, the Magnuson Act

requires the Council to develop its fishery management plan (TMP") consistent with applicable

law, of which the FSAA clearly is part. This is borne out by the fact that certain of the existing

National Standards for the FMP are the same as the justification behind the FSAA'. achieve

optimum yield, promote efficiency and minimize costs.
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Nevertheless, we believe that the authority to respond to the needs of the Pribilofs

and other communities, through both a program like CDQs and other measures, should be

expressly recognized in the Magnuson Act, which is why we strongly support the inclusion in

H.R 39 of authority to make special allocations for fishery dependent communities Certainly

no place in Alaska better meets the definition of "fishery dependent community" than St Paul

and St George Islands However, the needs of the Pribilof communities were overlooked in the

larger inshore/offshore debate, and buried in the scope of the State-administered CDQ program.

Our needs are specific and unique and difficult to address in such generic programs. For that

reason, we ask that the Committee amend the existing language ofRR 39 to include a provision

to amend the Magnuson Act to include a specific reference to the FSAA as a required

consideration for the NPFMC in the development of its FMP Through such amendments the

unique needs and rights of the Pribilofs can finally be addressed. At the same time the very real

development assistance needs of other communities can continue to be served, as well

The people of the Pribilofs have a history that is uniquely their own Over the

last 12 years much has been done to bring us to a point of a real and meaningful independence

and self-sufficiency. However, much remains to be done and the fishery remains the key.

Recognizing and securing our special place within the Bering Sea is the only way the

commitment that was made by the Federal Government and the State can be kept

We thank appreciate the opportunity to present these comments and look forward

to working with you in the development of this important legislation.

Sincerely,

Ron P. Philemonoff, Chairman and CEO
Tanadgusix Corporation

The Honorable Don Young. Chairman

House Resources Committee
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Waller M. Gordon, JR.

President

Mid-Atlantic Foods, Inc.

Before the

Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans Subcommittee

of House Resources Committee

U.S. House of Representatives

February 23, 1995

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

My name is Wally Gordon, and I would like to begin with a brief introduction of myself and

my company. I began my career in the grocery products industry in 1966. For fourteen years,

I held various positions in sales and marketing with both regional and national food companies.

In 1980, I became involved in the clam business as the Director of Marketing for American

Original Corporation in Seaford, Delaware. Currently, I am the President and majority

stockholder of Mid-Atlantic Foods, Inc., located in Pocomoke City, Maryland, and Gordon's

Seafood, Inc., located in New Bedford, Massachusetts.

Mid-Atlantic Foods was formed in 1982 to process canned clams, clam juice, chowders, and

various seafood products for the retail and foodservice markets. I believe that we are currently

the second largest supplier of canned clam products to the foodservice industry. Gordon's

Seafood was formed in 1993 and is a clam shucking operation which processes both fresh and

frozen products. Combined, these operations employ approximately 150 people.
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I am active in a number of trade organizations. At present, I serve as the Chairman of the

National Fisheries Institute's Clam Committee, as well as a member of its Board of Directors.

I am also an appointed member of the Surf Clam and Ocean Quahog Industry Advisory

Committee to the Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council. Additionally, I am the immediate

past president of the Mid-Atlantic Food Processors Association.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify on the revision of fisheries programs under the Magnuson

Act, particularly Individual Transferable (Fishing) Quotas (ITQs) and their effects on the Atlantic

surf claai and ocean quahog fisheries. Although no provisions for ITQs are currently in H.R.

39, in the following testimony I will describe how ITQs are affecting my company as well as

the entire industry, and make recommendations which should be considered before the

implementation of ITQs in other fisheries. I will also state my views about the possibility of

user fees and overfishing definitions.

First, the method of initial quota allocation is of great interest to all industry members. If quota

is distributed without fee to the recipient, the allocation process may create instant wealth and

huge advantages to some, while creating serious financial obstacles for others. In our industry

under Amendment 8 to the fishery management plan (FMP), for instance, vessel owners received

all of the initial quota based primarily on historical catch. Most processors, such as myself,

owned no vessels and therefore received no quota.

However, a few processors owned vessels and thereby received quota. Thus, following the

introduction of the ITQ program, most independent processors were immediately put at an
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economic disadvantage to these vertically-integrated processors. In the long run, this ITQ

program will probably shrink the industry into a few vertically-integrated corporations

controlling every aspect of the industry from harvesting through marketing.

Under any ITQ program, in order to allow traditional fishing families and independent fishermen

and processors the opportunity to become more efficient, ITQs must be structured differently.

First, quota shares must be bankable ~ it must have stability, transferability, a viable

marketplace and a tangible value. Otherwise, efficient vessel owners and processors who cannot

afford to purchase additional quota and are unable to borrow against the value of quota, may be

forced out of the industry. This is a loss to all of society.

Likewise, ownership limits of ITQs should be imposed, as well as reasonable constraints to

prevent price manipulation and the creation of artificial shortages. Currently, people can use

quota as a speculative financial vehicle. Furthermore, foreign nationals/corporations may control

the quota rights to ITQ-regulated resources.

Finally, the scientific basis of the FMP must be very sound. For example, in the surf clam and

ocean quahog fishery, a distinct possibility exists that the scientific community has

underestimated the size of the resource for the past thirty years. If so, industry members who

invested in quota and based their decisions on the previous estimates of the resource, may now

incur the financial ramifications of errors in science.

In reference to user fees, I submit that the ITQ program, as implemented under Amendment 8
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to the FMP, has already created a user fee system. Unfortunately, the fee is being paid by the

American consumer. This user fee on surf clams greatly exceeds the costs of harvesting the

clams. In any competitive marketplace such as our industry, additional taxes on inputs will be

passed on to the consumer.

Finally, pertaining to the proposed overfishing definitions defined in the Act, I submit that the

science is insufficient to create such a definition for the surf clam and ocean quahog fisheries.

Currently, scientists are uncertain about what constitutes 'significant' recruitment within the

fishery. Until this is resolved, any estimations of proper sustainable yield are speculative. I

also add that industry members have offered to assist the scientific community in resolving this

problem through the establishment of a long-term, industry-involved resource survey program.

In conclusion, I suggest the following recommendations for any ITQ program:

1. Any plan must be bankable. To be bankable, financing must be available through normal

commercial sources. ITQs:

a. Must be a "property right" not subject to revocation.

b. Must not be threatened by confiscation, otherwise quota is 'unbankable'.

c. Must not be subject to micro-management in an effort to right every grievance.

d. Must have a method to readily transfer ownership and thereby, establish

reasonable value.

2. Ownership by any one entity must be limited.

3. Ownership must be limited to entities who own or operate vessels, thereby keeping
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speculators out of the resource.

4. The value of the ITQs must be in "the right to fish, free of unnecessary restrictions",

rather than in speculative ownership.

5. The plan must prevent the ability of an ITQ holder to withhold product from the market

to manipulate the price.

6. The plan must have a method to initially distribute allocation on a fair and equitable

basis. Inflation of catch, or a history of cheating, etc. should not enhance an owner's initial ITQ

receipts, as it did under Amendment 8.

7. There should be an initial cost to ITQ owners, or a way to prevent a windfall to the

recipients and an untenable burden to non-recipients.

8. Any future ITQ plan must be suited to the particular fishery which it will manage.

9. The science must be very solid, and stock size estimates must be as accurate as possible

given the available information. If the precision of these estimates is not within 20%, ITQ

introduction should be delayed until more reliable estimates are available.

On behalf of Mid-Atlantic Foods and Gordon's Seafood and all of its 150 employees, I thank

you for this opportunity to address this subcommittee on these vital fishery management issues.
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STZ North Pacific Fishing, Inc.
^m^kj^ 4039 21siAve W. #201 Seattle, WA 98199V TEL. (206)283-1137 FAX: (206)281-8681
Flvhermen'a

Plncat

Februiry 22. 1995

The Honorable Don Young

Chairman, Natuaral Reaourcea Committee

U.S. House ofRepresentativea

Waahington, DC

Fax: (202) 333-1340 Page 1 of4

RE: Magnuson Act Reauthorization

Dear Congressman Young:

Last June members of the Waahington State fishing industry met with our congressional

delegation to discuss an industry consensus proposal for amending the Magnuson Fishery

Conservation and Managemem Act. Our proposal, dated May 31, 1994, represems a great deal

ofwork on our part and I believe is a clear statement of the views that we all can support

The Washington State industiy proposal was developed to ensure fair treatment in the

management of U.S. fishery resources:

Our operations are conducted in the 3-200 mile Exclusive Economic Zone off the coast ofAlaska.

The participation of a variety of gear and processing types from several states make the fishery

management process an often contentious political process By implementing the proposed

changes to the Act, Congress can ensure that all participants will be treated fiurly and that the

existing statutory National Standards will be given the necessary weight to ensure that they are

observed

The Washington State Fishing Industry's unanimous proposal does not include support for

IFQ/ITQs:

As you are also no doubt aware, some members of the Washington State industry are seeking

your suppon for amendments beyond the scope ofour uruuiimous agreement. They are claiming

unanimous industry consensus in favor ofgiveaway Individual Fishing Quota (rFQ/ITQ). These

programs do not have unanimous support and indeed are viewed skeptically by a large number of

Washington and Alaskan fishermen. I urge your caution in viewing these proposals. Amongst the

nonunanimous proposals are plans to allow the Secretary ofCommerce to order the regional

councils to submit IFQ plans or to allow the Secretary to write and implemem such plaiu without

council authority. The absence of such recommendations fl-om the Washington State industry

proposal demonstrates the lack of a clear consensus on this issue within Washington State.
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These groups claim broad-based support for their plan to solve our industry's problems. In

making this assertion they ignore the &ct that they have been unable to achieve consensus on the

blueprint for IFQs even amongst themselves. Further, at the January 1994 North Pacific Fishery

Management Council meeting, the Council and its Advisory Panel, composed of industry and

public representatives, voted to table the IFQ plan in fiivor of developing a license limitation plan

and enhancing the current traditional regulations to reduce bycatch and waste in the fisheries.

These votes underscore our assertion that there is no industry consensus supporting IFQs.

IFQs would cause a dramatic increase in the size and cost of federal fisheries management:

An IFQ program would greatly increase the bureaucracy and expense needed to manage our

fisheries. The current reporting system already requires many hours a day fi-om our vessel

operators and office staff. The added burden of regulation and reporting already bang looked

into by the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) sta£fwould be staggering. At a minimum

NMFS estimates that each vessel would need to purchase a S7S,000 scale system to weigh each

fish harvested. The scale industry has stated on the public record that scales meeting NMFS
requirements do not even exist and will taice years to develop. This is not a recipe for reducing

government bureaucracy. It is a recipe for enhanced government regulation and waste Mr
Steven Pennoyer, the director of the Alaska Region ofNMFS, has said that an IFQ program will

not be simple and will entail at least a 10,000% increase in the number of individual fisheries his

staff must manage.

IFQ programs will cause severe economic hardship for many midsized and small

independent fishing operators:

Prior to taking any action I strongly suggest that you review the testimony presented to the North

Pacific Council (NPFMC) by the public. Not only will you find the voices ofthe large lobbying

organizations that support the ^veaway ofthe public resource, you will also find the testimony of

private citizens who traveled to the Council to voice their opposition to an IFQ plan. One young

man testified that he was a third-generation fisherman and that he arul his brothers had been

completely disenfi^anchised fi-om the haUbut fishery due to not havii^g followed the complicated

political machinations which lead to the sablefish/halibut FQ plan. (NPFMC, January 1994.) The

sablefish/haUbut plan was approved by Commerce Secretary Brown amidst an intense Washington

DC lobbying effort, not because of grassroots support.

IFQs would create a fisheries management system that only very wealthy investors could afford to

enter. Last year a much less restrictive limited-entry permit system was recently put in place by

the Pacific Fishery Management Council that regulates the low-value whiting fishery offthe coasts

ofWashington, Oregon, and California. Within one week after we received the permit for one of

our small 1 1 -foot catcher-only trawl vessels, we received an offer of S 114,000 for the permit.

The value of a similar permit in the Canadian Pacific coast fisheries one and one-halfyears after

the implementation oftheir limited-entry program was $700,000. Ifa limited-entry permit system

places this significant a burden on the fislUng fieet, it does not take an economist to show that the

economic value of an IFQ, which not only grants limited access but a specific share ofthe total

annual harvest, is vastly greater than limited-entry permits. Ifa license limitation program is

adopted. Congress or NMFS should consider the option ofhaving licenses revert to the federal

government when the licensee ceases their involvement in the fishery.
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The great financial value of an IFQ share combined with the security granted by the program
would attraa investor* not normally interested in owning and operating fiihing vessels. This

program would destroy the small and medium-sized fishermen and with them destroy the ability of

our fishing fieet to respond to economic and ecological change*. None ofus in the industry today

is smart enough to know what type of vessels and equipment we will need to meet the

conservation requirements of the fiiture. By giving away a resource under an IFQ plan

euphemistically called a "market-based solution," Congress would be destroying the dynamism of

our fleet. It might also be giving our fisheries to the foreign banks that have underwritten many of

the overextended factory vessels. Indeed, in the case of the Mid-Atlantic Council's IFQ plan, the

majority of the IFQs are in the hands of major corporations and foreign banks The chairman of

the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) Surf Clam/Quahog Review Cormnittee

summarized this concern in his final memorandum outlining the committee's findings:

"[TJhcre Is unanimity in their real fears of a monopolistic control of the

fishery in the relatively near future." (Confidential memorandum from Ed
MacLeod, NMFS, to Richard Roe and John Rittgers, page 1, February 25, 1992)

A better method ofmanaging the economics of the fishery is allowing the current truly market-

oriented system to continue: the survival of the most efficient fishermea The &ilure of investors

who neither understand fishing nor are capable of safely managing a fleet without the government

guaranteeing their financial security is capitalism working normally. It is the government's place

to assure sound ecological management of the fishery, not to chaiige the rules to choose the

wiimers.

Giving away or sellirvg the public resource is not the answer to our management problems; it is the

answer for the economic problenu and greed of a group of individuals and companies who made

bad business decisions and who are not interested in the long-term viability of our newly

Americanized fisheries. Even so, IFQs will not put more fi^ into the ocean; they will only create

an asset that can be put on a balance sheet. It has been suggested by the American Factory

Trawlers Association that IFQs are the answer to the unfair Magnuson-Act-mandated Alaskan

majority on the council. If the State ofWashington wishes to solve the problem of an Alaskan

dominated North Pacific Fisheries Management Council, it will support a Magnuson Act

amendment to eliminate that majority by assigning 2 of the seats that are currently filled with

nominees of the Governor ofAlaska to the States of Oregon and Washington.

IFQs will not increase the safety of fishing operations:

Safe fishing is anained by vessel operators who make their vessel and crew top priority and not by

operators who make seamanship decisions based on economics and fisheries management. While

many IFQ proponents claim that safety will be increased, past experience and common sense do

not bear this out. In the NMFS review of the Atlantic Surf clam ami ocean quahog ITQ program,

NMFS officials found that vessels who leased quota were sem out in bad weather to maintain a

steady production at processing plants; the result was a decreaae in lafety as captaiiu had lest

control over their vessels. (Surf Clam/Ocean Quahog Evaluation Based on Interviews with

Captains. Owners and Crews. Kenneth Beal, NMFS, (1992) page 4 (incorporated in MacLeod

1992).)
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In many cases fishing seasons are determined by fisheries biology, when the fish are in the best

condition for market and schooled together so that operations will be effective. A quota system

will not change the biology or migration patterns offish. If however, the quota program succeeds

in giving vessels more flexibility in choosing when to fish, the incentive for preventive

maintenance could actually decrease ax vessels no longer are required by economics to be

maintained in top condition. This returns me to my original point, propo' safe operations are

primarily dependent on vessel owners and operators, not fishery management plans.

Return to the broad based industry proposal for reforming the Magnuson act proceu
rather than attempt to give the resource away as private property:

The Magnuson Act currently encourages maximum yield fi^om the resource by providing public-

access fisheries for which fees are not charged and exclusive rights to fish are not granted. I urge

you not to destroy the unique character of our fisheries by maldng them accessible only to very

wealthy investors. Following the Commerce Secretary's 1992 Inshore/Offshore decision the price

of pollock paid to shoreside delivery vessels dropped due to the fact that a small group of

processors were the only customers in the world who could buy that fish by US law. IFQs,

Processor Quotas, and auctions will only exacerbate these problems for the fishermen. I do not

advocate Congress writing the status quo into law, I am merely urging you not to mandate the

drastic and crippling change fi'om the status quo to solve the economic problems of a few

businessmen and foreign banks who made bad business decisions.

Sincerely,

^2<^cc^ CU C2e.^e^x<-^^

Rudy A Petersen

CEO
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Michael Markels, Jr., Ph.D.
6850 Versar Center

Springfield, Virginia 22151
(703) 750-3000

February 22, 1995

The Honorable Donald Young, Chairman
Committee on Resources
House of Representatives
United States Capitol
Washington. DC 20515

Subject: Proposed amendment to the
Magnuson Fishery Conservation
and Management Act

Dear Mr. Chairman:

The ocean within the 200 mile limit is owned by the U.S.
Government, which has not granted private property rights to
either its citizens or to the individual Fisheries Councils.
Therefore, the ocean remains a "commons". There is presently no
mechanism to reward actions which increase the productivity of
the ocean through investment. The Councils can only increase
landings from their current level by restricting the catch to
eliminate over utilization of the resource.

Recent experiments have shown that the addition of
fertilizing elements, specifically, iron, have increased the
growth of algae in the tropical Pacific Ocean near the Galapogas
Islands by a factor of four. Much greater increases, up to a
factor of 30, could be realized by the use of engineered designs
based on fertilizing elements that occur naturally in ocean
upwel lings. Calculations indicate such an approach could increase
the fish production of the Gulf Stream along the Atlantic coast
up to as much as 50 million tons a year from an investment of
approximately $100 million a year.

The required investment can be provided directly by the U.S.
Government which would contract through the Department of
Commerce to have fertilizers added to costal waters to increase
biomass and therefore, fish production. The individual Fisheries
councils would continue to regulate the catch in their
jurisdiction in order to match landings with the production of
fish. This approach suffers from the separation of the
productivity enhancement operation from the fisherman. It also
ignores the fact that different approaches to increase
productivity may be required to maximize the return in the
jurisdictions of individual Fisheries Councils. A better
approach gives the authorization to each Fisheries Council to
levy a landing fee of up to 4% of the first sale value of the
catch from their jurisdiction. This levy would be at the
discretion of each Fisheries Council. The levy would be used to
fund programs to increase ocean productivity. Councils with
adjacent ocean boundaries will probably find it advantageous to
cooperate in their productivity enhancement programs. The
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Councils would contract with private industry to provide the
technology, fertilizers and application with costs and incentives
paid for by the levy on the landings. Both the private
contractor and the Councils would have an incentive to work
towards obtaining the maximum sustainable landings of fish which,
with fertilization would be many times the present sustainable
catch

.

Therefore, I recommend that the Magnuson Fishery
Conservation and Management Act be amended to authorize a levy of
up to 4% of the first sale value of U.S. commercial landings of
fish and shellfish at the discretion of the individual Fisheries
Councils for the purpose of enhancing the basic productivity of
the ocean in their jurisdiction. This would ensure that the
Councils can act to increase the basic productivity of the ocean
through the impetus of new technology and private property
rights. Based on $4.1 billion in first sale value of current
U.S. fish landings, this levy could generate as much as $164
million annually, if used by all regional Fisheries Councils.
The increase in fish production from ocean farming and
fertilization could increase this production by an order of
magnitude or more. The increase in the levy to the Councils
would be passed on to the providers of the technology, including
the fertilizer and its application to the ocean.

Almost all of our country was once owned by the government.
We have long understood that private ownership increased
productivity where investment is required. We need to do the
same to increase the productivity of our coastal oceans.

Very truly yours

Michael Markels, Jr., Ph.D.
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Statement of Robert Alverson

Manager, Fishing Vessel Owners' Association

Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans

House Committee on Resources

February 23, 1995

Mr. Chairman:

I appreciate the opportunity to provide a statement to the Subcommittee on the

subject of reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act. I

am manager of the Fishing Vessel Owners' Association, which is a trade association

representing owners of 80 hook-and-line fishing vessels. FVOA is based in Seattle. Our

vessels operate fi^om California to Alaska. I recently completed two terms of service as a

Member of the North Pacific Fishery Management Council.

The current reauthorization process for the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and

Management Act provides the Congress the opportunity to ensure that our system of

federal fisheris management serves fundamental conservation goals and improves the

safety of our fisheries. With that in mind, I am attaching to my prepared statement a

number of proposed amendments which would accomplish those purposes. For the

record, I would like to note that these proposals were developed in consultation with

another trade association based in Seattle, the Alaska Crab Coalition. I urge the

Subcommittee to give the proposed amendments sympathetic consideration.

I would also ask the Subcommittee to consider the usefiilness of individual fishing

quotas as a device for achieving conservation and management goals that are beyond the
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efiFective reach of traditional regulatory measures. I am not proposing that the Act be

amended to mandate the establishment of IFQs, because I do not regard IFQs (or ITQs—

individual transferable quotas) to be a universal panacea. There may be many cases in

which other management measures are more appropriate, or where IFQs caimot be

rationally applied. However, because IFQs can be very helpful in addressing the problems

of various fisheries, the amendments which I am proposing strengthen the existing

legislative foundation for that sort ofmanagement scheme.

As the term suggests, IFQs provide specific quotas offish to particular individuals.

At the outset, quotas are based on historical participation in the fisheries and the prevailing

condition of the resources. IFQs can be transferred, subject to conditions and restrictions

calculated to achieve various management goals. Within broad parameters, IFQ holders

may harvest their quotas when the weather is safe and the markets are good. The holders

of EFQs thus enjoy fishing privileges that are aimed at eflFectively conserving the stocks,

promoting safety of life and property at sea, and maximizing the value of the product. If a

problem arises in the system, the responsible fishery management council and the

Commerce Department may adopt changes~or abandon IFQs altogether. Since IFQs do

not convey property rights that are subject to the due process protections of the United

States Constitution, there is no right of compensation to holders, in the event that the

system is changed or revoked. The public remains in fiall and efiFective control of the

resource. I add that, with proper management, the harvest of renewable fisheries

resources provides economic benefits to productive members ofour society, while

depriving the public of nothing. This, of course, distinguishes fisheries fi^om non-

renewable resources, such as oil and gas, and hard rock minerals.

I have put a great deal of eflFort into the establishment ofan IFQ system for the

halibut and sablefish fisheries in federal waters oflFthe coast of Alaska. I supported that
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system, because those fisheries simply could not be sustained with the continued use of

traditional time and area closures and trip limits. There were too many vessels applying

too much eflfort to the harvest of very limited resources. In fact, over the years, the fleet

grew fi-om hundreds to thousands of vessels, and the halibut season was reduced to a few

days of hysterical fishing per year. The sablefish fishery also suffered fi-om increasing

pressure, and was destined to become as dangerous and wasteful as the halibut fishery. In

both the halibut and sablefish fisheries, people lost their lives and their vessels, product

quality declined, prices fell fi-om episodic gluts in the market, and much of the catch was

wasted by hasty and otherwise bad handling practices.

For me, the loss of life in these fisheries was the major consideration in my move

toward a system of IFQs. I saw no alternative method of addressing compressed seasons

and overcrowded fishing grounds, in which the fishermen's fatigue and nature's violence

took an ever-increasing toll ofhuman lives. From that standpoint, the prevailing

management system could not be maintained, because its human cost was simply

intolerable.

From the perspective of conservation, as well, the traditional management tools

could not produce a sustainable fishery. With thousands of vessels operating in relatively

small areas on discrete fish populations, time and area closures could not be tightly enough

configured to avoid excessive harvests and massive waste. Shorter openings led fishermen

to increase their gear and fish 'round the clock. Unlimited entry resulted in such great

numbers ofvessels that fisheries would spill over onto less productive grounds, where

bycatch impacts were greatly aggravated. Trip limits led to "high-grading", that is, to the

discard of large quantities offish, in order to ensure that only the most valuable were

retained. The sudden flood of product at the end of each opening led to oversupply and to

depressed market prices. By way of example in relation to the last point, the prices for
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U.S. halibut have typically been $1.50 lower per pound than for Canadian halibut that are

harvested under an IFQ system. I will not go into detail concerning the additional benefits

of the IFQ system, but I will call your attention to Congressional correspondence which

called on the Secretary ofCommerce to approve the new program. That correspondence

is also attached to my prepared statement.

In closing, I would like to make it clear that I am not here as a missionary for IFQs

in all fisheries. It will be up to responsible officials and fishermen to decide how the

various fisheries should be managed. However, after years of experience in fisheries

management and based upon close analysis, I have every reason to believe IFQs will

ensure that the halibut and sablefish fisheries—and perhaps others—will be sustainable for

the indefinite fiiture.
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Statement of Mr. Arni Thomson

Executive Director

Alaska Crab Coalition

Before the

Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans

Committee on Resources

U.S. House of Representatives

February 23, 1995

Mr Chairman:

I would like to express the appreciation of the Alaska Crab Coalition ("ACC") for

the opportunity to provide a statement on reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery

Conservation and Management Act The ACC, which was formed in 1986, now

represents the owners of 60 crab harvesting vessels that operate in the federal wafers of

the Bering Sea/Aleutian Islands off the coast of Alaska. The ACC also represents 10 fish

processing companies and 50 other associate companies that provide services to the fleet.

Ours is a major industry The first wholesale value of the crab harvest off Alaska was

$650 million in each of the years, 1992, 1993, and 1994, and our fleet employed over

3000 people.

It is fair to say that the ACC, since its inception, has been in the forefi'ont of

industry efforts to achieve improved management of the fisheries in the Bering
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Sea/Aleutian Islands. Our goal has been straightforward: sustainable fisheries. In the

pursuit of this objective, the ACC has sought increased safety of fishing operations,

enhanced conservation of fisheries resources, and credible scientific research.

The ACC has promoted scientifically based, responsible regulatory administration

of the fisheries, and where the existing legal fi-amework has proved demonstrably

inadequate, we have sought remedial legislation We have not lightly advocated

government intervention. Our objective has been to achieve essential improvements to

safety and conservation, with the minimum necessary regulatory burden and cost to the

taxpayer.

The ACC supported the enactment of the 1990 amendments to the Act, including

particularly the North Pacific Fisheries Research Plan, which led to improvements in our

system of fisheries management. However, as reflected by our recommendation for

fijrther amendments, the ACC and many other industry groups believe that th© nation

remains some distance fi'om achieving the goal of ensuring that our valuable fishery

resources are exploited in a responsible manner.

I am proud of the record of achievement of the ACC The Magnuson Fishery

Conservation and Management Act reflects important conservation-related amendments

for which our organization led the way among responsible industry groups. Legislation

introduced in the last Congress contained both safety and conservation proposals that

were originally conceived by our organization.

In the 104th Congress, the ACC will continue to promote safety and conservation.

However, we assure you that we will not support misguided proposals, such a^ those
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launched in the last Congress, that would entail new layers of bureaucracy or undue

regulatory burdens. A copy of our proposed amendments is attached to this statement

They enjoy the support of other organizations, including the Fishing Vessel Owners

Association and Deep Sea Fishermen's Union We are also preparing amendments that

would provide an improved statutory foundation for individual transferable quotas

("ITQs") for crab in the Bering Sea

An explanation of our specific proposals is in order The ACC proposes

amendment of the Act to include a National Standard requiring that fisheries management

measures promote safety of life at sea. This is a vitally needed provision Fishing is, in

many contexts, a dangerous occupation. Lives are lost in the federally managed

"Olympic" style fisheries each year. Sadly, some of our management measures actually

contribute to the dangers encountered by our fishermen. In 1994, 18 people perished in

fisheries off the coast of Alaska In 1995, to this date, 8 have lost their lives and 3 vessels

have been lost in the 37-day opilio crab fishing season, alone. Severe injuries have

remained an everyday occurence

In the sablefish and halibut fisheries off the coast of Alaska, lives have been lost

each year in a mad scramble by thousands of vessels to harvest the available resource in a

matter of hours or a few days. The "fishing derbies" have required that, for fishermen to

earn their livelihoods, they would have to do so without regard to severe weather and sea-

state conditions. The new system of individual fishing quotas ("IFQs") for these fisheries

is expected to alleviate what has been a truly tragic situation.

Unfortunately, humane systems ofmanagement are politically difficult to devise, as

they involve some element of allocation of finite, and sometimes declining, resources In

the public debates and policy deliberations, safety issues tend to be lost, as the focus all-
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too-often falls on purely economic considerations. The Act must be amended to ensure

that the priorities of our fisheries management system accord with the fijndamental values

ofour society.

The enactment of our safety amendment would not mandate any particular system

of fisheries management, such as ITQs We recognize that some fisheries may not be

suited to such a system. Accordingly, amendment would ensure that safety would be

properly taken into account, without prejudice to the basic system of management that

would apply in any particular fishery.

Our proposed amendments to the National Standards would also give needed

focus to issues of waste in the fisheries which result fi-om excessive bycatch of non-target

species and discards of target species. The Members of the ACC are acutely conscious of

the economic losses that have long been associated with the excessive levels of bycatch in

certain fisheries of the Bering Sea. We are aware, as well, of the economic waste that has

resulted fi'om the massive discards of target species in those and other fisheries. Although

we are compelled to accept the fact that there are forces at work in the marine ecosystem

that are beyond the reach of human intervention, there is much that can and should be

done to ensure that fishing gear and practices are employed in responsible ways, so that

waste is minimized. The provisions of H.R. 39 relating to bycatch and discard waste

reflect a recognition of need for remedial legislative action. However, the ACC believes

that a strengthening of the National Standards, which are the touchstones of the Act, is

needed to ensure a real commitment on the part of fisheries managers to address the

problem of waste.
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Some in the trawl industry make much of the assertion that all fishing groups, no

matter what gear they employ, inflict bycatch mortality What those people do not care to

point out is the fact that the impacts vary greatly among the gear types. Trawlers, by the

nature of their non-selective gear, inflict mortality, not only on their own target species,

but also on the target species of most other gear groups Thus, trawlers impose direct

costs on other sectors of the industry by reducing the immediate and future harvests of

the other gear groups.

It is true that fixed gear fishermen, employing pots or longlines, also have bycatch

impacts. For example, the bycatch of crab pot gear, principally juveniles and females of

the target species, represent foregone fliture harvests for fishermen utilizing that gear.

Consequently, fixed gear fishermen have a vested interest in minimizing bycatch mortality

through gear design and fish handling techniques, as well as through strict quotas and time

and area closures Fixed gear bycatch does not impose direct costs on the trawlers' target

species.

Notably, in the crab and cod pot fisheries, the Alaska Department of Fjsh and

Game and the National Marine Fisheries Service, based on authoritative studies, estimate

the mortality of crab discards at only 8-10%. In addition, the National Marine Fisheries

Service estimates the mortality rate of halibut in the Bering Sea pot fisheries for cod at less

than 1% As a result, the pot fishery for cod is exempted from halibut bycatch caps. By

contrast, the estimated mortality rates for halibut in the trawl fisheries, again according to

the National Marine Fisheries Service, range from 66 to 74%.

We in the crab industry have taken the initiative to propose crab fishing gear

design requirements that greatly increase selectivity and minimize "ghostfishing". We have

made gear modifications to provide for large mesh inserts that allow the escape of
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undersized crab from the pots We have added halibut excluder panels We have built in

biogradable cotton thread panels to minimize ghostfishing In addition, when confronted

with data suggesting declines in crab stocks, the ACC has been in the forefront of efforts

to secure the needed time and area closures, reduced quotas, and other conservation

measures Unfortunately, fisheries managers have not always responded to our concerns,

and as history shows, the resources have suffered under archaic management policies and

practices.

I would like to highlight the fact that our proposed amendments would specifically

require protection of vulnerable spawning and nursery areas. This responds to the effect

of bottom trawling on the benthic environment, which is believed to be quite significant.

Crab in the first instar stage of development find refijge from predators by crawling into

the subsurface layer of the seabed. Therefore, bottom trawling in crab nursery areas may

well have a very detrimental effect on crab survival rates. The damage is a matter of

particular concern, where the large nets and heavy doors and chains of industrial factory

trawlers are used.

It is easy to understand why habitat studies are especially important The NOAA

Outer Continental Shelf Environmental Assessment Program ("OCSEAP") has yielded

usefial data on the sensitivity of crab nursery areas OCSEAP considers the North

Aleutian shelf to be the primary habitat for king crab and is concerned about bottom

trawling impacts. The Chairman of the North Pacific Fishery Management Council, in a

letter to former President Bush concerning Lease Sale 92, acknowledged that the habitat

in that area is critical to crab, and to halibut, as well. Alaska Governor Tony Knowles has

pointed to the need for protection of ocean bottom crab and coral habitats off the shores

of his State. On the far side of the Bering Sea, Russia has protected its crab habitat from
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bottom trawling and has been rewarded with rich crab harvests In fact, many US vessels

have moved to Russian waters to take advantage of the abundant crab resources there

The ACC proposed amendments also focus on the problem of excessive' fishing

capacity in relation to the available resources It is an unfortunate fact that rapid

overcapitalization of major fisheries in the Bering Sea, as well as elsewhere in our federal

Exclusive Economic Zone, has given rise to severe pressures on fisheries managers to

permit exploitation that cannot be reconciled with basic conservation principles Some

statistics should be considered. Since January 1, 1990, the Bering Sea crab fleet has

grown from 162 to 255 vessels, an increase of 57%. Concomitantly, fishing days on the

crab grounds have declined during that period fi-om 234 to 72 annually, a decrease of

320%. This compression of fishing seasons has had dramatic, adverse effects.

While this intolerable situation has been developing, the National Marine Fisheries

Service and the Regional Fishery Management Councils have felt compelled to dedicate

their meager fiscal and administrative resources principally to the development of systems

for the allocation of limited, and all-too-often declining, fisheries resources among

competing sectors of our industry Our proposed amendment on excessive fishing

capacity would compell fisheries managers to face up to the overcapitalization issue It is

true that ITQs would be a very effective means of reducing and avoiding

overcapitalization, by encouraging the consolidation of fishing opportunities and a

consequent reduction of fishing capacity However, other methods than ITQs may be

employed, such as government-run or subsidized vessel "buy-back" programs, if the public

fiinding can be found to support them I should observe that, in light of goverrmient

budgetary constraints, there is a very strong case for giving industry the regulatory tools

to finance its own "buy-out" scheme through the issuance of ITQs and the consolidation

of individual quotas. A paper delivered at a University of Washington conference, June
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14-16, 1994, Michael Sissenwine, Senior Scientist, National Marine Fisheries Service,

detailed the harsh realities of excessive fishing capacity. In that paper, it was noted that

the NOAA and National Marine Fisheries Service Strategic Plans both advocate

"conversion of fisheries management fi'om open access to controlled access, especially

individual harvest rights, such as ITQs".

The Subcommittee should find it interesting that, in the international context, when

our federal fisheries managers have been fireed of the intense pressures of certain.sectors

of our fishing industry, conservation properly has been the center of attention. At the

United Nations Conference on Environment and Development ("UNCED") in Rio, the

United States Government played a highly constructive, leadership role in the articulation

of conservation guidelines, principles, and commitments under the new rubric of

"sustainable use". At a 1992 conference in Cancun, Mexico, the U.S. contributed

importantly to the development of international standards of "responsible fishing". A

paper prepared by The United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization ("FAO") for

the 1992 Cancun conference stated, "The excessive level of fishing effort now existing in

the world should be the primary concern in terms of sustainability of the fisheries

resources."

I would like to flag some of the key points that emerged fi'om the Rio and Cancun

conferences UNCED proclaimed that, "States commit themselves to the conservation

and sustainable use of living marine resources under national jurisdiction". The

Conference recognized "mounting problems" in the world's fisheries, including

"overcapitalization and excessive fleet sizes... insufiBciently selective gear, [and] unreliable

data bases".
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UNCED declared that, "[I]l is necessary to promote the development and use of

selective fishing gear and practices that minimize waste of catch of target species and

minimize by-catch of non-target species [and] preserve rare or fragile ecosystems as well

as habitats and other ecologically sensitive areas " UNCED further declared that nations

should " [t]ake measures to increase the availability of marine living resources as human

food by reducing wastage, post-harvest losses and discards, and improving techniques of

processing, distribution and transportation [and] [d]evelop and promote the use of

environmentally sound technology under criteria compatible with the sustainable use of

marine living resources, including assessment of environmental impact of major new

fishery practices ..." In designating protected areas, "priority should be accorded, as

appropriate" to specific kinds of areas, including "spawning and nursery areas".

The 1992 Cancun conference declared that "States should promote the

development and use of selective fishing gear and practices that minimize waste of catch

of target species and minimize by-catch of non-target species" The conference further

declared, "States, in the design and subsequent introduction of new fishing gear and

practices, should take into account qualified assessments of impacts on the sustainability

of fisheries, giving due consideration to the specific characteristics and biodiversity of

different fishing areas." "States should promote and enhance collection of data necessary

for the conservation and sustainable utilization of fisheries resources " "States should take

necessary measures to protect coastal wetlands and other areas of critical fisheries habitat

from all kinds of degradation " And, "States should take steps to improve management

systems as part of the practice of responsible fishing
"

The Cancun conference proclaimed that nations "recognize the principle of

sustainable utilization of marine living resources as the basis for sound fisheries

management policies In this regard, they consider as one of the most important
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objectives the application of policies and measures which result in a level of fishing effort

commensurate with the sustainable utilization of fisheries resources, taking into account

the specific characteristics of particular fisheries."

The July 29, 1993 Communique of the Inter-American Conference on Responsible

Fishing, Mexico City, stated that the planned International Code of Conduct for

Responsible Fishing should provide for sustainable utilization of resources. Improved gear

selectivity was a key focus of the Communique. In a December 1994 communication to

members of the FAO, the Director-General circulated a highly elaborated, draft

International Code of Conduct for Responsible Fishing. The proposed Code of Conduct

embodies the principles and rules set forth at Rio and Cancun. Sustainable utilization is

the touchstone. Reduction and avoidance of excess fishing capacity and improved

selectivity of fishing gear and practices are heavily emphasized.

The ACC believes that the Congress and our fisheries managers should provide

for legislative and regulatory implementation of the key elements of the international

consensus reflected in the Rio and Cancun declarations, the Mexico City communique,

and the emerging Code of Conduct It is true that general provisions of the Magnuson

Act relating to conservation reasonably may be interpreted to be consistent with the new

international guidelines, principles, and commitments. From that standpoint, an

elaboration in the Magnuson Act of the central points accepted by the international

community would not represent a departure fi^om the basic framework of the prevailing

domestic management system However, experience has shown that the Magnuson Act

could usefiilly be strengthened to provide our fisheries managers with greater leverage—

and a more clearly defined responsibility—to achieve conservation objectives in the public

interest.
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Certain industry groups in the United States will not welcome the express inclusion

in the Act of provisions reflecting the international consensus that was achieved under

US leadership The ACC would like the subommittee to recall that some industry groups

were strongly opposed to the North Pacific Fisheries Research Plan enacted in the 1990

amendments, a plan that is now almost universally recognized as indispensable to the

achievement of basic conservation and management objectives in the multi-billion dollar

fisheries of the Bering Sea and Gulf of Alaska It is a credit to the Congress that such

opposition did not prevent the enactment of a highly worthy program.

Fees are currently being addressed by some public interest organizations and

industry groups solely in the context of limited entry. However, it must be pointed out

that any fish taken fi'om the Exclusive Economic Zone by any fishermen represents a

private gain for which a reasonable fee might well be charged It must also be recognized

that, in a fishery successfijlly managed for sustainable utilization, the public loses nothing

when a private company or individual gains Fisheries resources are renewable, and fees

should reflect that nothing is being taken from the public that cannot soon be restored

We can accept a slightly higher fee for ITQs, insofar as it is demonstrated that there is a

higher administrative cost to the government for such programs However, it should be

understood, at the same time, that ITQs should lead to improved resource conditions,

which in turn, will lead to greater economic benefits for the nation. In addtion, it must be

understood that ITQs convey only privileges that can be revoked by the government

without compensation to holders ITQs do not create property rights that are protected

by the US Constitution Fees should reflect the fact that ITQs simply provide for the

orderly utilization, not the permanent alienation, of public resources For these and other

reasons, including those related to improved safety and conservation, fees should not be

imposed at levels that will deter the adoption of ITQ programs.
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The ACC proposes that Congress place limits on allocations to "fishery dependent

communities". In the Alaskan context, so-called "community development quotas" can

serve legitimate social and economic purposes However, in the absence of explicit

limitations, abuses can prove to be very costly to those who are not the recipients of the

special allocations of federal fishery resources We must remember that our fisheries are,

for the most part, seriously overcapitalized. To provide special quotas to one group, it is

necessary to reduce the harvests or the harvest capacity of others There must be a

balance between providing for development of truly disadvantaged local communities and

allowing the economic survival of the historical participants in the fisheries It is

interesting that the earlier-referenced FAO paper prepared for the 1992 Cancun

Conference stated, "Further development of the fisheries sector cannot be achieved

without an overall reduction of the [global] fleet size to a level where fishing effort, at the

most, matches the maximum sustainable yield of the resources being exploited or, better,

to an even lower level to ensure long-term profitability and sustainability of fisheries
"

This statement may be aptly applied to the case of the fisheries off the coast of Alaska

I have described specific amendments proposed by the ACC to address the related,

fundamental issues of safety, conservation, and overcapitalization I have noted that the

amendments would not mandate the establishment of ITQs, but that ITQs would be one

means by which to achieve the results intended by the amendments, and such a system

would provide additional, significant benefits.

• The ACC vessel owners recommend that any amendments to the Act on

individual transferable quotas ("ITQs") not create barriers or disincentives

to their establishment in appropriate circumstances. The ACC vessel owners

support the establishment oflTQs in the Bering Sea crab fisheries, for the

following reasons:

• Improved safety. Fishermen will be in the position to slow down the

pace of their fishing activities. They wUI be able to fish when the
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weather conditions do not present unacceptable hazards. In the case

of crab Tishing, the load of pots on vessels will be reduced, because

individual quotas will end the competitive race in short seasons to

place and haul as much gear as possible. This will both improve vessel

stability and reduce the hazards to gear handlers, benefits which

would not be gained in a mere license limitation system.

Improved resource conservation. With a slower pace of fishing,

selectivity in targeting resources and sorting catches will be vastly

improved. Discards, and the mortality of discards, will be reduced.

Individual quotas will provide an incentive to fishermen to engage in

practices that enhance stock rebuilding. Higher TACs will directly

translate to higher catches for each fisherman who holds a percentage

share of the available harvest. In a slower fishery, fewer pots will be

lost, and ghostfishing will, therefore, be minimized.

Improved individual accountability. With individual quotas,

fishermen will feel and will be more accountable for their conduct.

Responsible fishing will be the rule, not the exception, as each quota

holder will have a tangible share of the resource. Where self-interest

does not produce responsible behavior, observer coverage, which will

be required for all vessels, will prevent high-grading and other

irresponsible practices, and will guarantee effective enforcement in the

public interest. FTQs would be privileges (not property rights), which

could be modified or revoked without compensation to the holders by

the government.

Improved economic efficiency. Transferable ITQs, as marketable

commodities, will provide a market-based industry buy-out program

for overcapitalized fisheries, with no expenditures of public funds for

the purchase of excess harvesting capacity. By leading to a reduction

of fleet size through consolidation of quotas, the vessels remaining in

the fisheries will achieve improved operating efficiency. Vessels (and

processing facilities) will be idle for shorter periods of the year, and

their productive capacity will be put to fuller use. With ITQs, there

will be no incentive to make increasing investments in marginal

improvements, with progressively diminished returns, simply to

remain competitive in ever more compressed seasons, as occurs in the

open access and license limitation systems. Mere license limitations

halt the increase of capacity, but do not reduce it, nor do they address

the law of diminishing returns on marginal improvements to fishing

vessels and gear. For processors, as well as fishermen, longer seasons

will provide steadier employment and consequent benefits to local

communities.
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Increased value of the tax base and new source of fees. With an

economically more sound fishery, profitability will improve and, thus,

the income tax base will increase. Increased harvests resulting from

improved resource conditions will provide higher revenues from

landing taxes. Fees on ITQs will provide revenues to the government

from the private utilization of the resource. Fees should be set at

levels that are reasonable in relation to the economics of the Pisheries.

Pending legislative proposals indicate that open access and license

limitation fisheries will provide few, if any, fees for utilization of

public resources.

Reduced gear conflict. With less gear deployed at any given time on

the grounds, conflict with other gear types will be reduced.

Improved product quality. A slower paced fishery will allow the more
careful handling of the catch to preserve quality, thus improving

competitiveness against high quality imported fishery products, and

increasing acceptance in quality-conscious export markets. Moreover,

deliveries to shore will not be compressed into short seasons, thus

allowing better handling by processors. In addition, processors,will

have more time to perform value-added secondary processing. To the

benefit of the consumer, increased quantities of high-quality products

in a more competitive marketplace will lead to moderation of

premium pricing.

Improved markets. Fishermen and processors will be able to

coordinate the harvest and delivery of product to respond to market

demand.

In closing, I would like to tie a few points together. In the North Pacific region,

the State of Alaska already charges very substantial fees and taxes on vessels that operete

not only in State, but also, in federal waters. In addition, the fleets from outside Alaska

pay a high price for benefits to the State from dedicated groundfish quotas for local

cotnmunities. Clearly, these special quotas reduce the available resources for those who

have historically operated in the fisheries, and who must attempt to survive in an already

heavily overcapitalized economic environment.
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In short, there are limits to what the established fleets can sustain New fees

imposed on individual fishermen, and quotas established for local communities cannot be

considered in isolation from one another, nor in isolation from other fees, taxes, and costs

borne by our fishermen In addition, it may well be that the elimination of excess capacity

in the existing fleet will be indispensible to the further development of coastal community-

based fisheries operations Otherwise, neither the historical participants nor the new

entrants can hope to benefit, and they will all be likely to suffer.

The ACC recognizes that it will not be an easy task for this Committee, the

Congress, and the Administration to build upon the conservation-related provisions of the

1990 amendments and to bring the Act into conformity with the newly emerged concept

of "responsible fishing" and new international standards of fisheries conservation and

management Nor will it be a simple matter to amend the Act to ensure that fisheries

management measures contribute to safety and do not threaten it. Limited entry and

community development issues will be very thorny Nevertheless, the ACC believes that

our government will rise to the challenge, as in 1990, and that our nation will be able to

look forward to the sustainable~and safe—use of a national treasure, abundant fisheries

resources
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Proposed Amendments to the Magnuson Fishery Conservation

and Management Act

1 . Amend the National Standards

11 Amend 16USC sec. 1851 (a)(1) as follows:

"
Conservation of fishery resources shall be the principal objective of fishery management

plans and any regulation promulgated to implement any such plans. Conservation and

management measures shall protect vulnerable spawning and nursery areas, prevent

overfishing, and minimize waste, including bycatch mortality of non-target species and

discard mortality of target species, while achieving, on a continuing basis, the optimum

yield from each fishery for the United States fishing industry."

1.2 Amend 16 USC sec. 1851 (a)(5) as follows:

"Conservation and management measures shall, where practicable, promote efficiency in

the utilization of fishery resources, including the avoidance or reduction of excessive

fishing capacity and unnecessarily wasteful fishing gear and fishing practices : except that

no such measure shall have economic allocation as its sole purpose."

1.4 Amend 16 USC sec. 1851 (a) as foUcvva.

"
(8) Conservation and management measures shall promote the safety of life at sea.

"

2. Amend Findings

Amend 16 USC sec. 1801 (a) as follows:

"
(9) Agenda 21 of the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development

provides conservation guidelines, principles, and commitments that should be respected in

the management of the Nation's fishery resources. In particular, "sustainable use" should

be regarded as the touchstone of the Nation's program of fishery conservation and

management. "

"
(10) The elaboration by the Cancun Conference on Responsible Fishing of important

guidelines, principles, and commitments reflected in Agenda 21 represents an important

international achievement that should contribute to the Nation's program of fishery

conservation and management.

Note: These proposed amendments were prepared by the Alaska Crab Coalition

and endorsed by the Fishing Vessel Owners Association and Deep Sea Fishermen's

Union.
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Fcbroary 28, 1995

Honorable Jim Saxton,

Chairman

The House Subcommittee on Fisherifis.

Wildlife and Oceans

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chainnan:

It has come to our attention that, at the heating before your subcommittee on February

23rd, Mr. Tom Casey presented a proposed amendment to the Magauson Act concerning

the appoinunenis process for Council comrailiees and advisory panels. We wish you to

be aware of the fact we are the authors of that proposal and we did not authorize Mr.

Casey to present it We add that he did not present fully and fairly the rationale

supporting the proposal.

It is all-too-obvious that Mr. Casey presented our proposal simply in an effort to advance

his political a^nda by associating himself with a well-c<sisidered position jointly

developed by credible organizations in the fishing industry. We have informed Mr.

Casey that we resent and protest his unseemly exploitation of our organizations. We
have demanded that be desist from attempting to associate himself or his organization

with our organizations and proposals.

Respectfully,

lobert M. Alverson, Manager

Rshing Vessel Owners Association

<=^T>\.-« ^*ir?>_9 ve

John M. Bruce. Executive Director

Deep Sea Fishermen's Union of the Pacific

Ami Thomson, Executive Director

Alaska Crab Coalition

cc: Members, Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans

Congressional Delegations of Alaska. Oregon and Washington
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Wednesday
February 22, 1995
Seattle Post-Intelligencer

Bruce
Ramsey

It wasn't just
the sea that
killed them

The mayday
call came on \^F,
the radio or laEt

resort Perhaps a
rogue wave broico
out the whcrl-
house windows.
The crewman had
no lime to giTe his

same or the nani«
of hi; crab boat
Just the coordi-

nates: a spot in the
Bering Sea north

of the PrIbUof Is- -———r-

lands.

Oo Jan. 16, the Northern Mariner
rolled over. AJ] six men aboard were
killed.

It wa; a day for cautious souls to be
in port Winds guatcd up to 60 knots.

But 250 boats braved the storm be-
cause it was the Tirst day of opilio crab
season, which lasts only a montb.

"Nobody's going lo sit in the harbor
when, you only have a month," says
Khs Tanning, president of the Alaska
Crab Coal ilion and owner of the crab
beats Caprice, Denali and Entrance
PeinL "in the first two weelts, three
boats were lost That's more than 1

pfjrccnt of the fleet"
,- Tanning ueed lo have another boat,

the Nettie H. But on Sept 13, 1993, the
I^ttic H sent out a mayday just

outside False Pass in the Aleutians.
Says the Coast Guard's summary re-

port: "Vessel missing, presumed sunk
Without trace: five persons on board
missing."

; iThc hst of Coast Guard reports Is

loaded with such phrases: "Victim
djed after 10 minutes in water , . ,

Entire crew missing; (bund slick and
life raft , , . Fatal Injury from head
being crushed by trawl door . Killed
in fire on board vessel . . . Leg
tajigled In anchor line, pulled over-

board , . . Crushed between crab pot
launcher and rail . ,

. :nsHmc is a kiinhg business:
Eighteen crewmen died offAlaska in
1.993, 13 in 1994 and seven so far this
year. According to a study done by
Hlchard Kennedy of (he U.S Public
Health Service, the 1991-92 fatality
rate in the Alaska fishing industry was
20O per 100.000 people, oialdng it

'

%^or5e than logging (165). The highest
fatality rates were in halibut (305 per
100,000) and crab (480). Crab Ashing is
Alaska, the report says, is "probablf
tiie riskiest industry in the country."

-• !"Brucc was fully aware of the
risk," says Christine Forde of her
husband, lost on the Northern Mari-
ner. "He thought about it constantly,
vpien he left Dec. 30, he woke up both
our daughters to hug them and say
goodbye. He told me It was partlcuiar-
Ijf hard to leave this time. Because of
the way the risk was. and even the
flying back and forth, (it) makes you
tUiiik more stwut life and its impor-
t^ce, and what your values are."
, Korde was 38. He had been ashing

since he was 13. His fether and
grandfather were nshennen. And be
took safely seriously. He could don a
survival suit In less than a minute. He
took courses in Tire at sea. He was a
trained medic.

• BUT THE RISK remained. "One
thing tlial's Tery attractive in rishing is

tii< gambling aspect, Ihe high adven-
ture, high risk," Christine Forde says.

'TTiere was nothing my husband loved
more than coming into town on a
siuiny day with a shiny boat and a
tanicful of Tish."

i '"Vet, she says, "Tie clenched his
teeth a lot at night"

'; Some risk Is unavoidable. But she,

too, puts part of the blame on Ihe
system - the race for flsh.

'' "One way to reduce these risks is to

injarantee each boat a certain quota of
fish, whether they catch 11 today,

tdmorrow or next Tuesday.

^ ^Today's system Is a fleet quota.

Replacing It with with individual fisb-

iilg quotas, or IF(}s, would reduce the
pressure. British Columbia went to an
IFQ system in halibut several years
ago, sjKl fisheries ofTicials list safety
as the No. 1 benefit
^ The United States is following suit

in halibut and black cod. The 1994
halibut season, the last under a fleet

quota, was two 24hour periods One of

them was stormy, and Ove boats sank.

One man died Many were hurt typi-

cally by putting a hook through a hand.

; ;THIS YEAR, the halibut season
opens March 15 and will stay open into
ivoyeraber Because quotas will be by
the boat, fishermen will be able to
?!;«p at night They will be able to go
into port during a storm If a crewman

ttrZ- ""^
''ufi T"^'" ™'" have time

to find somebody he knows rather than
scoop the Crst one off the dock,

^
ottier fishcnes. The king crab season

: w*»onlylldayslaityejr,andis
'

"?^!?'£to >>« much longer this year,

icllrf.Jn "T' 5"*" *° *"'•" ">' Kevin
Kaldestad. who owned the Northern

"IT If•
"^°" S° *'"' ''"'e or six guysunbl Uiey get tired, they quit, they git

Sick, they get hurt" "
jrjWith an IFQ system, he says,
ejejyone will be able to slow down.
•, MQs have broad support in theMub and groundfish fleet, but have

tS^ '?*'^ because of rivalries over
thS-iniUal deal-out of shares Should
lohfitime fishermen get more shares
tllah newcomers? And should proces-
sora get a share, too?
? -But money ianl cvcrjthing. Bnice

Fotdc was not a boat owTier, but he
supported ir(5s. So does his widow.
CAnstine.

BruCT Rarreey is a PI business
-. reporter and cohimnist His column
t appeaiE Wednestlay.

TOTAL PfiGE,Q06
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STATEMENT OF TROUT UNLIMITED ON REAUTHORIZATION OF THE
MAGNUSON FISHERY CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT ACT

Thank you for this opportunity to submit written testimony regarding

reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act

(Magnuson Act). Trout Unlimited (TU) is the nation's leading salmon and
trout conservation group, with over 75,000 conservation-minded anglers in

our 450 chapters nationwide.

The fisheries regulated under the Magnuson Act are of great concern to

our members. The magnificent anadromous fish of Alaska, New England

and the Pacific Northwest ~ Atlantic and Pacific salmon, steelhead, and sea-

run trout — provide recreation, but more than that, they are a resource into

which TU members have invested countless hours of volunteer labor. Every

year, TU's members in the salmon-producing states, backed by their fellow

conservationists nationwide, contribute innumerable days of hands-on work
restoring spawning streams, working side-by-side with landowners to protect

fragile habitat, and educating future generations about the value of an
irreplaceable resource.

A very special part of our national heritage is being lost as salmon
stocks continue to decline. Last year, populations had declined so far that

salmon fisheries had to be shut down entirely for much of the Pacific

Northwest. Four Pacific salmon stocks are federally listed as endangered.

Other runs of both Pacific and Atlantic salmon may soon be listed as well.

That salmon stocks have collapsed on both the Atlantic and Pacific coasts is

nothing short of a tragedy to the over 10 million Americans who fish for

trout and salmon. Our fisheries management system has broken down, and
Congress should take advantage of this opportiinity to repair it.

H.R. 39 would make much-needed improvements in the Magnuson
Act. However, there are several places where the bill should be strengthened

to solidify the move towards sustainable fisheries. TU's greatest concerns for

salmon fisheries lie in three major areas: preventing overfishing and
rebuilding overfished stocks, conserving important fisheries habitats, and
reducing bycatch.

Overfishing

No lasting solution to the crisis confronting Atlantic and Pacific

salmon is possible without sensible harvest management. On both coasts.
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there are many cooperative efforts underway to conserve those sahnon stocks

that remain relatively healthy and to recover those that have been damaged.
These efforts will go for naught if there are not reasonable measures in place

to ensure that harvest does not exceed sustainable levels.

H.R. 39 takes several important steps in addressing overfishing: adding
a definition of overfishing and requiring specific definitions in all fishery

management plans; requiring rebuilding programs for fisheries that are

overfished; and requiring the Secretary of Commerce to take action if a

Council fails to address overfishing within one year. These provisions would
benefit from greater specificity in regard to time frames (1) for rebuilding

programs, and (2) for Secretarial action when a Council fails to address

overfishing.

H.R. 39 would also be improved by adding proactive measures

designed to identify fisheries that are approaching an overfished condition,

and requiring a Council (or the Secretary, if the Council fails to act) to develop

plan amendments to prevent overfishing in those fisheries. TU believes it is

far preferable ~ and less paiiiful for all involved — to avoid overfishing in the

first place than to rebuild a fishery after it has been overfished.

While H.R. 39 addresses several critical issues on overfishing, it fails to

get at the central problem: the definition of optimum yield. So long as

economic and social factors can be used to justify catch levels greater than

maximum sustainable yield, Councils will face great pressure from anglers to

set optimum yield at levels above what the fishery can sustain. The
definition of optimum yield should be amended to place a cap at maximum
sustainable yield.

Habitat conservation

Nothing is more critical to rebuilding salmon stocks on both coasts

than conservation of fisheries habitat. Without action to address habitat

concerns, all the fishery management efforts we can muster will be too little

to recover Atlantic and Pacific salmon. The Magnuson Act offers an
important opportunity to encourage habitat conservation before fisheries

reach a crisis state. It would focus habitat efforts on maintaining healthy

stocks, providing a proactive avenue for anglers to pursue habitat

conservation — before the Endangered Species Act takes over and
compromise become more difficult and problems more intractable. If anglers

are given a voice on habitat conservation under the Magnuson Act, we may
be able to develop solutions and avoid conflicts like those that have
developed on the Columbia River and other areas of the Northwest.

Habitat conservation is an issue that unites conservationists,

recreational anglers, and fishing communities. Building on that common
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ground, a collection of fisheries professionals, recreational anglers,

commercial fishing representatives, and conservationists has worked to

develop a legislative proposal that would improve fish habitat conservation.

TU strongly supports this proposal, which would build on the habitat

provisions of H.R. 39 by:

• Defining "essential fish habitat" in a manner similar to, but slightly

narrower than, H.R. 39.

• Utilize the expertise and resources of the National Marine Fisheries

Service to assist the Councils by providing recommendations for the

identification and conservation of fish habitat in specific fishery

management plans.

• Maintain a strong role for Councils by requiring in each fishery

management plan the identification of: (1) essential fish habitat, and (2)

appropriate actions to conserve that habitat. Those Councils with greater

interest and resources invested in habitat could take a very active role,

other Councils could rely on the NMFS recommendations.

• Create an effective process for interagency consultation on federal actions

that effect designated fish habitat.

This proposal would provide anglers with a much-needed voice on habitat

issues. Commercial and recreational anglers are the people who suffer when
federal activities harm important fish habitats; TU believes it is only

reasonable that they (through NMFS) should have a seat at the table when
those activities are considered. A copy of the proposal has been included with

this statement.

Bycatch reduction

TU is very concerned over the impacts of the incidental catch of

salmon (and forage species for salmon) in other fisheries. We were
encouraged by the strong provisions in H.R. 39 directed at bycatch concerns.

Specifically, TU was pleased to see a definition included for bycatch (as well as

for economic and regulatory discards), a national standard for bycatch

minimization, and the requirement for bycatch minimization measures in

fishery management plans. While we are generally pleased with the

direction H.R. 39 sets with regard to bycatch reduction, TU believes some
changes and clarifications would strengthen the bill. First, rather than calling

for a reduction in mortality, H.R. 39 should focus on reducing the catch of

economic and regulatory discards. Because mortality estimates are far from
precise, including a mortality standard will serve as an open invitation for

lawsuits. Secondly, the definitions of bycatch and regulatory discards should

be clarified to exclude recreational catch and release fishing. Recreational
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anglers who, as a matter of conscience, return their catch to the water should
not be discouraged in their conservation efforts. Definitions should be crafted

carefully to avoid any unintended effects on this widely-supported practice.

Any bycatch reduction efforts must be built on soimd scientific

information. Unfortimately, we know far too little about the amount and
impacts of bycatch in many parts of the country, including salmon bycatch in

the Pacific Northwest. Improving the information on which management
efforts can be built will require better observer coverage, which in turn

depends upon funding. TU believes councils should be authorized to collect

reasonable fees from participants in a fishery to fund appropriate observer

programs. Just as recreational anglers pay their way in recreational fishery

management (through license fees and excise taxes under the Sport Fish

Restoration Program), we believe it is reasonable that commercial anglers

should contribute financially to the management of fishery resources. At a

minimum, the authority to collect fees for an observer program should be
extended to include the Pacific Council as well as the North Pacific Council.

This would be a vital step in empowering the Councils to manage fisheries

more effectively.

Trout Unlimited appreciates this opportimity to comment. We look

forward to working with the members of this Subcommittee to develop a

Magnuson Act reauthorization that will help secure a future for salmon
fisheries on both coasts.
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SEC. 102. FINDINGS, PURPOSE AND POLICY

Section 2 (16 U.S.C. 1801) is amended --

by adding at the end of subsection (a) the following:

(9) One of the greatest long-term threats to the conservation of

commercial and recreational fisheries is the continuing loss of marine,

estuarine and riverine habitats on a national level. Habitat conservation

must receive increased attention in the management of fishery resources of

the United States.

SEC. 103. DEFINITIONS

Section 3 (16 U.S.C. 1802) is amended -

by inserting after paragraph (5) the following:

(6) The term "essential fish habitat" means any waters necessary to fish

for spawning, breeding or growth to maturity.

SEC. 111. FISHERY MANAGEMENT PLANS.

Section 303(a) (16 U.S.C. 1853 (a)) is amended --

by inserting in paragraph (2) after "location" the following:

"its essential fish habitat,"

by striking paragraph (7) and inserting the following:

(7) include a description of the significant threats to the conservation of

the essential fish habitat of the fishery, and the actions which should be

considered to encourage the conservation and enhancement of such habitat.

SEC. 304. ACTION BY THE SECRETARY.

Section 304 (16 U.S.C. 1854) is amended -

by adding at the end the following:

(h) Habitat Conservation.

(1) The Secretary shall, within one year of the date of enactment of this

Act, establish guidelines to assist the Councils in the identification of

essential fish habitats in fishery management plans (including the

significant threats to such habitats, and the actions which should be
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considered to ensure the conservation and enhancement of such
habitats) and set forth a schedule for the amendment of fishery

management plans to include the identification of essential fish

habitats.

(2) The Secretary shall provide each council with recommendations
and information regarding each fishery under its jurisdiction to assist it

in the identification of essential fish habitat, the sigiuficant threats to

such habitat, and the actions that should be considered to ensure the

conservation and enhancement of such habitat.

(3) The Secretary shall review other programs administered by the

Department, and shall utilize such programs in furtherance of the

conservation and enhancement of essential fish habitat identified

under this Act. The Secretary shall assist federal agencies in carrying

out their duties under this subsection.

(4) Each federal agency shall first consult with the Secretary with respect

to any prospective action authorized, funded or carried out by such
agency that may adversely affect any essential fish habitat identified

under this Act.

(5) If the Secretary finds that an action authorized, funded or carried

out by a federal agency would adversely affect essential fish habitat

identified under this Act, the Secretary shall recommend to such
agency measures that can be taken by such agency to conserve such
habitat.

(6) If, after consultation with the Secretary, an agency does not adopt a

recommendation of the Secretary under paragraph (5), prior to

undertaking the action it shall make a finding (together with a written

statement of the basis for such finding) that adoption of such
recommendation is inconsistent with other applicable law and that the

action of the agency is consistent with the conservation of such habitat.
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Unalaska Native Fisherman Association
P.O Box 591, Unalaska, Alaska 99685 Phone (907) 581-3474 (FISH) Fax: (907 j 581-3644

February 23, 1995

U S House of Representatives

Committee on Resources

RE Testimony on the Reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and

Manaaement Act

The Unalaska Native Fisherman Association is an organization of commercial fishermen,

subsistence fishermen and sea mammal users living in Unalaska. in the Aleutian Islands

Approximately one half of our membership is Native American, predominantly Aleut

Needless to say. we are very concerned about the fijture of the fisheries in our area Our

community, like others in the Aleutian Islands has a history of dependance on the sea that

stretches back for over 7,000 years. Wasteful industrial fishing practices and a rush to claim

ownership of the marine resources by large corporate interests threaten to bnng this tradition to

an end That would be devastating to the communities and culture of our area,, and we look to

you folks to ensure that it doesn't happen

To that end, we believe that wherever possible in H-39 language should be included dictating that

economic concerns take a back seat to conservation The best way this could be done is by re-

defining optimum yield in the most conservative terms possible.

We also believe very strongly in the idea of providing incentives to fishermen who operate in a

clean and selective manner Mechanisms such as the Harvest Priority concept should be provided

to work wathin gear types or - when necessary - allocation decisions should be made between gear

types Out here we've noticed a reluctance on the part of the National Marine Fisheries Senice

bureaucracy to deal with such concepts This intransigence must be overcome with a clear

message form Congress We in the Aleutians aren't afraid to deal with the idea of allocation If

people can't clean up their aa within gear types, then we should simply require the use of more

selective practices.

In line with thjs, we are firmly opposed to the issuance of exclusive fishing nghts (such as ITQ's)

to folks who have built their track records on a decade of filthy fishing It is infuriating to us that

both our marine resources and the coastal communities that depend on them should suffer for

mistakes made in board rooms thousands of miles away It would be a travesty for our nation at

this point to give away our common resource so that some corporate interests can bail themselves
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out of their self-induced problems of over-capitalization. Like one fellow said "Nobody forced

those hogs up to the trough
"

We are somewhat reassured by provisions in the Senate Bill 39 estabhshing the parameters of any

eventual limitation of access, with specific provisions for entry-level and small-boat fishermen In

most of the current access - limiting proposals, industry (with a big "I") has been allowed to select

the slice of history that would determine eligibility for future participation in the fishenes. This

slice was - of course - a time of ten-cent codfish and massive industrial trawling 7,000 years of

local participation would therefore be ignored in order to satisfy immediate corporate concerns

This is an aifiront to the residents of coastal Alaska Many of the elders from our towns

remember jigging cod from dories to deliver to one of the 17 local salteries in the Aleutians All

this was long before Taiyo Fisheries, Tyson Seafoods, or a trawl of any flavor had ever been seen

on the Bering Sea

To that end, we believe this bill should prohibit the imposition of any form of access limitation

until--

—The fisheries are cleaned up, thereby rewarding only the responsible stewards of

the public resource

—Strictures are provided similar to those in Senate Bill 39 providing for entry level

local fishermen - With a particular eye towards promoting cleaner gear types such

as jigging or pot fishing.

The Unalaska Native Fisherman Association is heanened by the House Bill's recognition of the

role that coastal communities should hold in the formulation of fisheries policy We feel that the

definition of a "fishery dependent community" in terms of social as well as economic needs

precludes hmiting application of the concept solely towards addressing CDQ or on-shore

processor concerns. A fishery-dependent community is just that - a community

With that in mind, we favor the addition to H-39 of a national standard similar to that proposed in

SB-39 regarding fishery-dependent communities We would also prefer to see very specific

language guaranteeing a portion of the total allowable catch for such communities to be used for

entry-level and small-boat fisheries employing clean gear types.

We of the Unalaska Native Fisherman Association appreciate this opportunity to bend your ears,

and we ask you to remember that long af^er the corporate giants of whatever stripe have moved

elsewhere, our folks will still be here living by the shore - hopefully still feeding our families from

the sea.

Sincerely,

Bob Storrs

Vice-President

^.J&:^^
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To: The Members of the Resources Committee
From: Capt. R. Barry Fisher, President, Yankee Fisheries

Gerald B. Leape, Legislative Director, Greenpeace
Cristina Mormorunni, Ocean Ecology Campaigner, Greenpeace

Re: Reauthorization of the MFCMA
Date: February 23, 1995

To follow is a position statement written jointly by Greenpeace
and Capt. R. Barry Fisher, President of Yankee Fisheries. This
document should serve to underscore areas of mutual concern with
regard to the reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery
Conservation and Management Act. This statement by no means
fully defines either party's position on fisheries reform. The
objectives laid out below are simply illustrative of a common
recognition of the problems plaguing existing systems of
fisheries management and are indicative of shared commitment to
work to resolve said problems. Both parties feel that these
issues must be addressed if the goal of sustainable systems of
fisheries management is to be realized.

COMMON OBJECTIVES FOR THE REAUTHORIZATION OF THE MAGNUSON FISHERY
CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT ACT.

BYCATCH

* Immediate efforts must be made to dramatically and steadily
reduce bycatch levels in all marine fisheries.

* A multi-faceted strategy must be utilized in order to carry out
necessary reductions in bycatch levels. Funds shall be
specifically ear-marked within the NMFS budget to carry out these
objectives. This strategy should one, call upon NMFS to build a
framework for data collection and analysis — a centralized data
base which would identify fisheries with bycatch problems. This
new information should be quickly assessed, analyzed, and used to
improve not only the knowledge of fisheries but also increase
awareness of which fisheries have contributed most significantly
to the bycatch problem. Two, for fisheries where the bycatch
rate is known, fishery management councils must set acceptable
bycatch levels and an individual vessel accountability program
established; vessels that exceed the established rate shall be
penalized through fishing time restrictions. Three, a harvest
preference strategy must be employed whereby cleaner fishermen
are rewarded through preference in allocation decisions.
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* NMFS should continue to use observers to collect fisheries data
rather than placing observers in enforcement roles. Furthermore,
observer data should be utilized to determine whether or not a
fishermen is fishing cleanly and warrants harvest preference in
allocation decisions. Said determination should be based on
strict criteria developed by regional fishery management
Councils.

* Regional Councils shall specify allowable gears for each
fishery under their jurisdiction and include testing mechanisms,
based on strict ecologically sound criteria, for any new gears
that want to enter into a fishery.

* New gears and methods that reduce bycatch and habitat
degradation should be developed through an enhanced, better
funded, federal research program done in complete cooperation,
from the start, with fishermen in the fishery targeted. Rather
than channeling these monies through the National Marine
Fisheries Service Federal funds should be allocated to and
directed through multiple agencies such as state Fish and Game
Departments, Sea Grant, as well as regional agencies such as the
Pacific States Marine Fisheries Commission.

USER FEES

* User fees under the Magnuson Act should be collected in an
equitable fashion everyone paying their fair share. These funds
should be earmarked specifically for carrying out the costs of
fisheries management.

* User fees should not be administered by the Federal Government.
They should be collected, if authorized, by the region and put
back into the region in the form of paying the costs of:
observers collecting data, the resources needed for analysis of
these data, and fisheries research required in order to carry out
the effective management of marine fisheries.

STOCK ASSESSMENTS

* Effectively managing fish populations whose status is not known
is an impossibility. The need to rapidly assess these fisheries
population levels is an urgent one. Congress must direct the
NMFS to assess the status of fish populations, both commercial
and noncommercial, and develop a strict timetable for doing so.
* Stock assessments must evaluate the status of fish populations

within the context of the broader ecological health of the marine
ecosystem and its component parts. Knowledge of ecosystem
functioning must drive the development of new fishery management
systems.

* Greater use should be made of fishermen in fishing boats to
collect data on status of stocks.



298

* Consider the idea of allowing fishermen who meet certain
criteria, i.e. are to maintain low levels of bycatch, to
participate in the collection of data, keep any fish or a
percentage of the fish that they catch as a direct result of this
effort, not counting it against their quota.

HABITAT PROTECTION

* Councils must declare what essential fish habitat is for
fisheries under their jurisdiction and NMFS should be given
Veto authority over federal projects that might impact
essential fish habitat.

COUNCILS

* Council members should be subject to the same federal
financial conflict of interest laws that apply to all other
full or part time federal employees.

* The voice of non-industry, i.e knowledgeable consumers,
academicians. Native Americans and conservationists, on regional
fishery management Councils must be strengthened.

* Where not currently being done, fishery management councils
should be required to direct the NMFS to define overfishing for
fisheries under their jurisdiction and to develop plans to
rebuild fish stocks if depleted.

FUNDING

* Presently, effective fisheries management is hindered by a
general lack of funding. Increased monies must be allocated to
the Councils and the NMFS in order to address the research,
monitoring, management, and enforcement needs associated with
sustainable fisheries management.
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STATEMENT OF GREENPEACE

AT THE HEARING ON H.R. 39,

A BILL TO REAUTHORIZE

THE MAGNUSON FISHERY CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT ACT OF 1976

BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON FISHERIES AND OCEANS

OF THE RESOURCES COMMITTEE

OF THE U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

FEBRUARY 23, 1995
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On behalf of the 1.5 million supporters of Greenpeace in the
United States, I want to thank you for the opportunity to submit
our views on the reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery
Conservation and Management Act of 1976 (Magnuson Act) . We are
pleased to see that the Magnuson Act reauthorization is a top
priority for this committee and urge you not only to continue on
your expedited schedule but to make the necessary changes to
ensure that further overfishing is prevented, overfished fish
stocks are rebuilt, bycatch is reduced and privatization through
individual transferable quotas (ITQs) is not authorized.

Greenpeace has worked with members of this subcommittee for
many years in the battle to ban large-scale high seas driftnets
that were being used by fishing fleets from Japan, Taiwan, South
Korea, France and Italy. It was the continual passage of
progressively restrictive legislation, by the former Merchant
Marine and Fisheries Committee, that put the United States in a
position of leadership in the fight to ban this indiscriminate
gear. The commitment of this body toward ending the use of this
devastating gear successfully culminated in the passage of the
United Nations resolution calling for the current moratorium on
their use on the high seas.

We are happy to report that two years after the moratorium
was put in place, the North Pacific seems to be free of
the large-scale driftnet fleet that once numbered more than 550
boats and used 20,000 kilometers of fishing net every day. The
news from the Mediterranean is not quite as good.

The 600 boats using large scale high seas driftnets from
Italy continued to fish in 1993-1994. Dismissing the law passed
by this body, the Administration refused to certify Italy as a
driftnetting country even though the government sanctioned this
continued fishing. In the late fall, there was a glimmer of hope
as the Italian government, responding to pressure from other
European governments, began a program to buy back these driftnet
boats. We are hopeful that this program can serve to rid the
high seas of the last significant driftnet fleet.

GREENPEACE'S FISHERIES CAMPAIGN

By 1986, it became clear, that as an organization, Greenpeace
needed to become involved in fisheries management on a broader
scale. We recognized, at that time, the tremendous potential to
work with sectors of the industry that shared our common goal of
having fish around for future generations. We believed that
continued overfishing (the catching of more fish than can
naturally be replaced) and increasing bycatch levels (the
catch of non target species) were two of the biggest obstacles to
sustainable fisheries management. Therefore prevention of
overfishing, the rebuilding of overfished fish stocks and the
reduction of bycatch became our top priorities.
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To achieve those goals, the organization began working to reform
the New Zealand fisheries policy, the Common Fisheries Policy in

the European Community and the Magnuson Act during its
reauthorization of 1989-1990.

Additionally, we undertook work at the United Nations, ICCAT
and the lATTC to address fisheries in international fora as well.
Currently, we are working within the framework of the United
Nations Conference on Highly Migratory Species and Straddling
Stocks.

In 1992, after unsuccessfully attempting to amend the Magnuson
Act in 1990, Greenpeace helped form the Marine Fish
Conservation Network. This unprecedented network of 80
environmental and commercial, recreational and sport fishing
groups united around a common agenda for changing U.S. fisheries
management.

In 1994, the Network drafted a comprehensive package of
amendments that were embodied in H.R. 4404 introduced by
Congressman Wayne Gilchrest. This package, which included
amendments on overfishing, bycatch, habitat protection, council
reform, protection of large pelagics and enhancement of
enforcement and monitoring, was cosponsored by 90 members of the
House (45 Republicans and 4 5 Democrats) . We encourage the
committee to take a close look at these amendments, and urge
you to incorporate these changes into the final committee bill.

For Greenpeace, our priorities remain preventing overfishing,
rebuilding depleted fish populations and reducing bycatch. We
also urge the committee to hold the line against authorizing ITQ
schemes

.

THE NEED FOR A CONSERVATION-ORIENTED ACT

Since the passage of the Magnuson Act in 1976, U.S. fisheries
have experienced a major transformation. Nineteen years ago, the
fisheries along U.S. shores were being exploited primarily by
foreign fleets. Today, the "Americanization" of U.S. fisheries -

a primary objective of the Magnuson Act - has been achieved.

However, the success of Americanization and the development of a

the U.S. commercial fleet has brought new challenges. Instead
of competing with foreign fishing fleets plying off the coasts,
U.S. fishermen are now competing with each other. The familiar
cry of overfishing and concerns about excess capacity and
destructive and wasteful fishing, are now being said by U.S.
fishermen about U.S. fishermen.

As the Magnuson Act allowed for the rapid economic development of
the U.S. fishing industry, conservation issues were put to the
wayside. The result is clear. The problems facing our national
marine fisheries are more severe today than during the tumultuous
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years prior to the Magnuson Act, and the status of fisheries in
this country has worsened. In 1972, it was determined that 39
stocks were over-utilized. Today, the National Marine Fisheries
Service (NMFS) believes that 64 of 153, or roughly 43%, of the
known managed fish stocks are over-utilized. An additional 25%
of the known stocks are considered to be fully-utilized.

Now that most major fish stocks in the United States are either
fully or over-exploited, policies that once promoted the growth
of the U.S. fishing industry must be replaced by policies to
contain the capacity of modern fishing technology and conserve
fishery resources. Consideration must be given to the effects of
fishery removals on the future viability of the fisheries and of
the marine ecosystem as a whole.

As we have recently witnessed in New England, there are both
strong economic as well as environmental arguments for taking
this approach. If not apparent before. New England has
demonstrated that the health and survival of the fishing industry
and fishing communities depends on the long-term sustainability
of fish stocks.

RESOLVING THE BYCATCH PROBLEM

Bycatch is the general term used to describe the catch of
unwanted fish and other marine species taken during fishing
operations. Typically bycatch is discarded overboard dead or
dying. Due largely to unselective fishing practices, vast
quantities of fish are caught and wasted each year. The reason
fish are wasted is because they are the wrong sex, the wrong
size, or the wrong species for the target fishery. The level of
bycatch is different from fishery to fishery, from gear type to
gear type and even from vessel to vessel. In most fisheries,
bycatch is unwanted and discarded due to regulation or because of
low economic value. It is important to understand, however, that
one vessel's bycatch may be another vessel's target catch.

Many of our nation's fisheries are allowed to continue
irrespective of the wasteful manner in which they are prosecuted.

For example, in 1993, in the groundfish fisheries of the North
Pacific, over 740 million pounds of fish were discarded.
Approximately 76% of this figure was contributed by the factory
trawler sector alone. In our view, bycatch may be one of the
single greatest threats to the long-term viability of our fish
populations. Yet, the Magnuson Act is silent on bycatch.

Therefore, we urge Congress to amend the law not only to include
a new national standard to reduce bycatch in all fisheries, but
to tighten requirements under the fishery management plans to
ensure that bycatch reduction programs are established, and the
goal of reducing bycatch is achieved.
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To this end, conservation and management measures in fishery
management plans should focus on preventing bycatch.
Furthermore, programs to address bycatch should work towards
reducing all bycatch, not just the bycatch of regulated and
commercially-valuable fish. Currently, in both bills before
Congress in 1995, H.R. 39 and S. 39, only species which are
managed under a fishery management plan would be fully addressed
by measures to reduce bycatch. Under this scenario, numerous
species which are caught as bycatch and are not subject to
fishery management plans would not be afforded adequate
conservation and management under the Act. There is little or no
data presently of the impact that this type of bycatch would have
on these stocks or the ecosystem of which they are a part.

In addition, Gre3npeace does not believe that programs to utilize
bycatch are solutions to the problem. Known collectively as full
utilization, such programs will not reduce bycatch, but instead
sidestep the issue, by promoting the creation of and markets for
low-value products such as fish meal.

Greater consideration should be given to programs which seek to
avoid the catch of unwanted fish in the first place. Efforts
must be made in the area of gear selectivity in order to improve
the types of fishing gear used as well as fishing methods. We
support the development of a harvest priority system which would
provide incentives to promote clean fishing. As an example,
fishermen agree collectively on a bycatch rate. Those who fish
cleanly would be rewarded with an extra fishing season, or
perhaps an extra allotment of fish. Those fishermen who did not
fish cleanly would be penalized by not receiving this additional
opportunity to fish. The intended goal is .to p^-ovide a system
whereby fishermen design a better way to fish, improving the
selectivity of gear to catch the target species and avoid the
non-target species.

THE NEED TO PREVENT OVERFISHING

One of the primary goals of the Magnuson Act, as originally
authorized, was to halt the overfishing of U.S. fish stocks. As
noted above, the law, to date, has largely failed in this regard.

In fact, as written, the law does not prevent overfishing.

A critical problem affecting conservation of fish resources is
that fish stocks are currently managed to provide 'optimum
yield'. Optimum yield is defined with an emphasis on economic
benefits to the nation which often results in catch levels being
set higher than maximum sustainable yield (MSY) . Due to the
uncertainty of fisheries science, the level of overfishing for
many fish stocks is also not known. Therefore, we believe that
the definition of optimum yield should be changed to allow for a

greater conservation buffer in the face of uncertainty.
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Moreover, the concept of MSY assumes that each fish stock behaves
independent of other fish stocks and other species in the marine
ecosystem. Recently, scientists have begun to focus on the
importance of better understanding marine ecosystem dynamics in
order to more effectively conserve fish stocks. Toward this
goal, Greenpeace believes that efforts should be made to move
away from single-species fisheries management and instead focus
on a more holistic ecosystem approach.

Finally, the yield of a fishery must be defined in terns of long-
term sustainability. Since marine ecosystems are dynamic and
fish populations are subject to natural fluctuations, in the face
of scientific uncertainty, fisheries management must err on the
side of conservation when determining levels of fishery removals.

Greenpeace supports language in the Magnuson Act which would
define optimum yield as follows:

The term optimum, with respect to yield from a fishery,
means the amount of fish

—

A) which would provide the greatest overall benefit to the
Nation, with particular reference to food production and
recreational opportunities, and taking into account the
protection of marine ecosystems;

B) which is prescribed as such on the basis of the
sustainable yield from such a fishery, as lowered by any relevant
economic, social or ecological factor;

C) provides for rebuilding of depleted and overfished
fishery resources to a level consistent with providing
sustainable yield.

LIMITING ACCESS IN OUR NATIONAL FISHERIES

The majority of fisheries managed in federal waters are conducted
under what is termed "open access" systems. Under open access,
any vessel may participate in any fishery as long as the vessel
has a valid fishing permit. In concept, open access was
completely compatible with the desire to Americanize U.S.
fisheries and develop a globally-competitive fishing fleet.
However, as there is no limit to the number of participants in a
fishery, open access has resulted in overcapitalized fisheries
and competition between vessels, racing to catch as much fish as
possible. This system has also exacerbated overfishing and
increased bycatch and waste.

Presently, the debate on open versus limited access is focussed
on a highly controversial management scheme known as individual
transferable quotas (ITQS) . Under an ITQ system, each vessel
owner would be permanently granted a percentage share of the
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fishery's overall annual quota. Quota shares would be based on
the vessel's catch history for a given time period, and once
allocated, could be bought, sold or otherwise traded. The only
way for new participants to enter would be through the purchase
or rental of existing quota shares.

In order to understand the current pressure that is being exerted
to legislate ITQs during this current Magnuson Act
reauthorization, it is important to understand the history that
brought us to this point.

In the mid-1980s, a joint industry-government task force was
convened to develop a plan for the future of groundfish in the
North Pacific. Their report, issued in 1988, recommended among
other things that entry in the fishery be limited. However, with
numerous new vessels under construction, the North Pacific
council was unwilling to recommend cut-off dates for entry, and
no sector or individual was willing to limit its own
participation.

As a result, between 1986-1992, the number of 200-400 foot
factory trawlers increased from 12 to over 60. Many of these
vessels came on-line after the report was issued. These boats
were built on the basis of a ten month fishing season, but in
1995 will fish barely two months. This part of the fishing
industry, the main proponents of ITQs, is failing financially.
Therefore, having failed to convince the North Pacific council to
bail them through an ITQ program for North Pacific groundfish,
the factory trawlers have set their sights on Congress.

While Greenpeace recognizes that there may be a need to limit
access in certain fisheries in order to improve conservation and
management, it must be also be accompanied by a reduction in
fishing effort. While ITQs may reduce overcapitalization, they
do nothing to reduce fishing effort. Whether its the enforcement
nightmare facing the North Pacific Halibut-Sablef ish ITQ program
or the depletion of the New Zealand Orange Roughy stock which has
become depleted since the fishery went ITQ in 1983, it is clear
that ITQ programs carry with them heavy ecological, social and
economic costs. The problems existing in these ITQ programs prove
that:

ITQs will not achieve conservation of fish stocks, or
maintain the role of the small-scale fishermen and the coastal
communities dependent on them.

ITQs will not address the environmental impacts of wasteful
fishing practices, specifically the problems of bycatch and
discards. To the contrary, ITQs will reward those who fished
least conservatively with the largest quota share. The fact that
ITQs will provide a greater incentive to discard fish which are
not the right size, sex or quality desirable for maximum
profitability, will further exacerbate this problem.
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ITQs will concentrate fishery resources into the hands of
large corporations which can afford to buy up quota shares. This
process will force individual fishermen out of business, and
threaten community-linked fishing operations.

ITQs will, in most cases, be granted only to vessel owners,
not captains or crew members.

Estimated costs of monitoring and enforcing an ITQ program are
two to three times greater than costs under present fishery
management systems. With the longer fishing seasons, the
opportunities for high grading and poaching will increase further
exacerbating the problems of overfishing.

Finally, ITQs will fundamentally change the nature of fishery
resources. ITQs will take what is presently a resource belonging
to all U.S. citizens and transform it into private property that
belongs to only a few select individuals or corporations. Once
the Nation's fisheries are privatized, fishing will no longer be
a privilege—the fish will become private property and fishing a
property right.

In order to improve marine resource management in the United
States, numerous changes must be made in the status quo.
Economic efficiency can no longer be the impetus for improving
the status of fisheries.

CONCLUSION

In 1975, when the U.S. fishing industry came to Congress asking
for an end to overfishing by foreign industrial fishing fleets
off the coasts of New England, Congress rose to the challenge
with the passage of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and
Management Act of 197 6 which did, among other things, end FOREIGN
overfishing. In 1995, with the closure of Georges Bank in New
England, the Red King Crab Fishery in Alaska and declining
catches around our coasts, U.S. fisheries are once again in a
state of crisis. If the U.S. fishing industry is to survive.
Congress must enact the comprehensive reforms that will change
the Magnuson Act from its current role of development of US
fisheries to one of long-term sustainability.
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American Factory
TRAmER Association

*

February 28, 19 95

The Honorable Don Young
Chairman
House Committee on Resources
1324 Longworth House Office Building
Washington, DC 2051581

Dear Mr. Chairman:

The American Factory Trawler Association (AFTA) submits the
following comments on H.R. 39, the Fishery Conservation and
Management Amendments of 1995. We appreciate the Committee's
consideration of our views, and we look forward to working with
the Committee as it crafts a Magnuson Act reauthorization bill
for consideration by the House.

Bycatch and Discards in U.S. Fisheries

H.R. 3 9 contains a number of important provisions relating
to the reduction in waste in U.S. fisheries, with particular
emphasis on the North Pacific fisheries. Perhaps the centerpiece
of the bill's provisions is the definition of the term "bycatch."
As defined, "bycatch" means fish that is discarded, either
because regulations dictate that fishermen discard the catch or
for economic reasons. AFTA strongly supports this approach. The
"bycatch" definition recognizes that some fisheries, such as
Alaska pollock, are single species fisheries; incidental harvest
of non-target species is minimal. Other fisheries are mixed
species fisheries. The definition of "bycatch" in H.R. 39
recognizes that there is nothing inherently wrong with harvesting
several species as long as utilization of boch target and non-
target species occurs.

AFTA also supports requiring fishery management plans to
include measures that provide for a full accounting of bycatch by
all vessels as well as measures to minimize mortality of species
discarded for regulatory or economic reasons.

However, AFTA has some concerns over provisions of the bill
relating specifically to the North Pacific fisheries. Indeed,
the North Pacific fisheries are generally healthy, populations of
many groundfish species are at a historically high level. It is
odd given the overall state of U.S. fisheries that Congress would
choose to micro-manage the healthy fisheries, particularly since

4039 21s! Avenue Weil • Sui'e 400 • Seottle Washington 981 99

Telephone 206 285 5139 • Fax 206 285 1841
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the North Pacific Council has been aggressively analyzing
management measures designed to reduce waste.

For example, H.R. 39 directs the North Pacific Fishery
Management Council to impose by July 1, 1996 specific management
measures purported to reduce waste in the fisheries. The
legislation emphasizes "harvest preference" as one such measure.
The Council is already analyzing this management option. Many
industry participants believe "harvest preference" is unworkable,
and that the regulatory analysis will bear out that view (See
attached letter dated June 3, 1994.). "Harvest preference" could
adversely impact national benefits derived from U.S. fisheries.
For example, favorable allocations would be granted to fishermen
with low discard rates, but who freeze whole fish for processing
abroad. U.S. fishing operations that add value (for example,
producing fillets for national restaurant chains) , but have
higher discard rates, would be penalized under harvest
preference. Many in Congress are criticizing federal agencies
for promulgating rules that intrude unduly on the marketplace and
that are impractical and burdensome. Advocating "harvest
preference" regulations runs counter to Congress' prevailing view
pertaining to federal rules.

Individual TransfereJsle Quotas (ITQs)

H.R. 39 is silent on the issue of individual transferable
quotas (ITQs) . While an ITQ system may not be the appropriate
management measure for every fishery, ITQs are a legitimate
management tool, and Congress needs to address the issue. At a
minimum, H.R. 39 should include certain national policy
guidelines for councils and the National Marine Fisheries Service
(NMFS) to use when developing or administering ITQ programs.

Specifically, Congress should clarify that a quota share
issued to a person under an ITQ program is not a property right

.

Under an ITQ plan, an individual is provided the privilege of
harvesting a percentage of the annual allowable catch. Also, the
Magnuson Act should be amended to make clear that no "taking"
claims arise under the Fifth Amendment in the event that the
Secretary revokes for cause a person's quota share. Finally, the
Magnuson Act should be amended to allow the Secretary to impose a
user fee on quota share holders. Such user fees should be capped
at a level necessary to fund the administrative, enforcement and
data collection costs resulting from the imposition of an ITQ
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management system. User fees should be expressed as a percentage
of the exvessel (unprocessed) value of fish harvested pursuant to
the ITQ program.

These national guidelines promote the public interest as
regional councils continue to examine ITQ solutions for fishery
management problems. With regard to the North Pacific, national
guidelines should facilitate development of an ITQ program for
groundfish. Fishing industry participants, academics and others
agree that an ITQ system for North Pacific groundfish is the best
management option for reducing bycatch and overcapitalization and
addressing a dozen other identified problems in the fishery.
Indeed, the North Pacific Council's own analysis supports that
view. The most effective step that Congress can take to reduce
waste in the fisheries and to return economic and social
stability to the fishing industry is to encourage the Council to
adopt an ITQ program within two years for North Pacific
groundfish

.

Fishery Dependent Commxinity

H.R. 39 creates a new term, fishery dependent community,
within the Act, and authorizes regional councils to provide
preferential fishery allocations to any entity that qualifies
under this provision. If the intent of this proposed change in
the law is to authorize the existing Community Development Quota
(CDQ) program, then that intent should be clearly and plainly
stated.

The term "fishery dependent community" is too broad a term,
creates ambiguity, and introduces a concept much different than
the CDQ concept. H.R. 3 9 provides for favorable treatment for
communities that can demonstrate fishery dependence to a regional
council. This change in the law will encourage fishermen
residing in fishery dependent communities to petition a council
for preferential access to fishery resources at the expense of
fishermen who reside in economically diverse areas. Nothing in
the existing national standards of the Magnuson Act encourages
government involvement in determining winners and losers in the
marketplace. That approach should not be altered now.

Even if Congress determined that allocations to fishermen
should be based upon the community in which they reside, H.R. 3 9

does not ensure that the "social engineering" in which councils
will then engage will result in sound public policy. Northwest
fishermen, who pioneered the Bering Sea groundfish fishery, may
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reside in communities more dependent on the timber industry or
aircraft manufacturing than on the fishing industry. It would be
unfair to promote fishery allocation measures that deprive
fishermen of their livelihood because they reside in economically
diverse communities even though those communities may be
economically distressed.

The concept of priority allocation among communities based on
their dependency on fishery resources flies in the face of the
Magnuson Act's dictate that the nations fishery resources should
be managed for the benefit of the nation as a whole.

In sum, if Congress determines that there is a need to
authorize and, perhaps, set parameters for the CDQ program, then
the provision should be limited to that specific program. If the
intent is to go beyond the CDQ program then AFTA strongly opposes
this provision.

Regional Fishery Management Council System

Members of the fishing industry and the environmental
community, academics and federal officials are taking a fresh
look at the regional fishery management council system. This
review is prompted by overfishing of many U.S. fish stocks and a
proliferation of controversial allocation measures. To many,
credibility problems affecting the regional councils stems from
council members establishing harvest levels for fisheries in
which they participate and prompting allocation measures from
which they, their constituents, and other members of their sector
benefit, at the expense of their competitors.

H.R. 39 is a step in the right direction to addressing the
concerns outlined above. The bill specifies a process by which
agenda items can be added for council consideration, it requires
councils to keep detailed minutes of their meetings, and it
provides an opportunity for council members to seek roll call
votes on any matter before the council . AFTA supports these
proposed measures, but these are modest measures that will do
little to relieve anxiety among those seeking council reform.

The bill also considers the issue of conflicts of interest
among fishery management council members. The councils remain
unique entities- - federal regulatory bodies comprised of private
citizens, often with a financial interest in the fisheries that
they manage, who are exempt from conflict of interest statutes
that apply to virtually all other federal employees. H.R. 39
attempts to adjust the delicate balance of ensuring continued
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involvement of resource users in the regulatory process and
restoring credibility to the council process. Unfortunately, the
conflict of interest provision advanced in H.R. 39 falls short of
improving the Act's inadequate ethical standards. We recommend,
as a solution to this very real problem, that Congress make the
Councils subject to the same rules, regulations and guidelines
that apply to other federal advisory bodies.

Emergency Rulemaking Authority

AFTA recognizes the importance of providing councils and the
Secretary with the authority to impose emergency rules to protect
fishery resources. Unfortunately, over time, economic and social
justifications have been increasingly cited as the basis for
taking "emergency" action. In other words, allocative objectives
have become as common as conservation objectives in the
promulgation of emergency rules.

Since emergency rules shortcircuit the administrative
process by limiting the amount of analysis required and by
shortening and sometimes even eliminating prior public comment,
it is inappropriate to extend the life of such rules that are
adopted purely for economic or other allocative reasons. Congress
should therefore limit any extension of emergency rule duration
to those rules which truly stem from a resource or other
biological or ecological emergency.

AFTA's proposed change is consistent with ongoing
Congressional efforts to provide for accountability in the
federal rulemaking process.

Thank you, for considering AFTA's views. We look forward to
working with you as the House Committee on Resources considers
this important piece of legislation.

Sincerely,

Joseprr~R-r Blum
Executive Director
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Mr. Chairman:

My name is Assen Nicolov and I am President and Chairman of Oceantrawl Inc., one of

the large.st "leafood harvesting, processing and marketing companies in the United States. I

appreciate the opportunity to present the views of Oceantrawl on H.R. 39, a bill to amend the

Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act of 1995. Oceantrawl is committed to

protecting and conserving the fishery resources on which we depend. Since we began operations

in 1986, we have launched three state-of-the-art factory trawlers: the Northern Eagle , Northern

Hawk , and Northern Jaeger . Our ves.sels operate primarily in the waters off Alaska. Washington.

Oregon and California. We routinely call on the Port of Dutch Harbor and, as an Alaskan

company, our vessels employ a significant number of Alaskan residents. We have offices in

Seattle. Dillingham, Dutch Harbor and Russia. As a result of our substantial investment in these

fisheries, H.R. 39 is extremely important to us, and we are pleased to be able to inform the

Subcommittee of our views in order to make sure that you fully understand how changes in the

law will affect us and our fishing operations.

At the outset, it should be noted that groundfish stocks in the North Pacific are healthy

with harvest levels near all-time highs. Our resources have been conservatively managed with

rigorously enforced quotas set on an annual basis for each species. Vessels fishing in the North

Pacific Ocean carry the highest level of observer coverage of any fishery in the country, and we
have the best data collection system in the world. In summary, the North Pacific Fisheries

Management Council has done an excellent job managing the fish stocks under its jurisdiction.

However, in the North Pacific, it is the fishing industry itself that is in danger of extinction.

Fishing fleets are grossly over capitalized, and seasons that once lasted year-round are now

measured in terms of months and weeks. The annual "race for fish" that we are forced to conduct

in our pollock, flatfish and other fisheries are wasteful and inefficient, and many times puts the

lives and safety of the men and women who conduct the fishery at risk.

In these very difficult financial times. Mr. Chairman, we ask only for stability and a

reasonable expectation of certainty from the U.S. Government regarding its regulatory actions in

conserving and managing these resources. Companies are going bankrupt at an unprecedented

rate in the Pacific Northwest and Alaska. We believe that this is the legacy of the "open access"

management system under which most of the North Pacific fisheries operate.

Our company has been in the forefront of efforts to promote an Individual Transferable

Quota (ITQ) system for the groundfish fishery of the North Pacific. In our view, initial allocation

of quotas under such a program should be ba,sed on current harvesting/processing levels (status

quo). Our industry has suffered too many arbitrary changes reshuffling fishery quotas ba.sed on

political rather than economical justifications. We need .stability now more than ever. We need

to preserve the status quo in allocations, while eliminating the "race for fish." Once again, we

fully promote the ITQ system, but we have to make certain that this program is not used by

certain groups to acquire additional fishery allocations based simply on their political
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connections. Otherwise, we are better off without an ITQ program. The ITQ system we envision

would have the following elements:

• Each vessel would receive an ITQ (stated in terms of a percentage of the annual

quota for each target and by-catch species) based on its current

harvesting/processing level, thus, preserving the status quo.

• All ITQ vessels would carry one or more observers to monitor catch.

• All catch of target and by-catch species would count against the vessel's ITQ.

• A vessel would have to terminate fishing or else buy or lease additional ITQ's

once its initial allocation of any target or by-catch species is exhausted.

• All ITQ holders would pay an annual user fee that would cover the cost of

administering and enforcing the program.

The above-described ITQ system would have the effect of reducing overcapitalization by

allowing a consolidation of the fleet and providing industry stability by creating a healthy

mvestment climate for the development ol additional value-added processing capacity on-board

our vessels and shoreside facilities in Alaska. In addition, the ITQ approach would help reduce

waste and by-catch as each vessel individu illy becomes accountable for its own actions thereby

rewarding the "clean" fisherman and penalizing the "dirty" fisherman. It would enable fishermen

to schedule their individual fishing operations (i.e. predictability) so as to avoid hazardous

weather conditions, optimize recovery rates and deliver their products at times and places when

and where market opportunities are best.

I would suggest to the Subcommittee that these benefits are more than hypothetical. They

have been demonstrated in other ITQ fisheries nationally and internationally. For example, we

are already realizing some of these benefits through our active participation in a Community

Development Quota (CDQ) program in the Bering Sea fishery. As a partner to the Bristol Bay

Economic Development Corporation (BBEDC) for the past three years, we have been actively

pursuing groundfish harvesting and processing opportunities off the coast of Alaska with our

BBEDC partner. In our opinion, the CDQ program has been extremely successful, and we
continue to be major proponents of the CDQ program's continuation and expansion to other

species.

The current reauthorization process is an excellent opportunity for Congress to recognize

that CDQ's and ITQ's can be useful management tools dealing with many of the problems

currently facing the North Pacific fishery, in addition to reemphasizing the importance of the

existing CDQ program. As the Subcommittee is aware, under the CDQ program, certain

communities in Western Alaska are allocated a portion of the annual Bering Sea pollock quota.

Each community, or group of communities, then contracts with a vessel operator to harvest the

-2-
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community's quota. Allocation of quota is based on the performance of development plans

submitted to the State of Alaska. As a CDQ participant, Oceantrawl is extremely pleased to

report at this juncture that the CDQ groups have all implemented new objective measurements

for measuring the total catch of fish. In addition, the groups have agreed to place two observers

on their boats when harvesting CDQ quota, and in fact, lead the industry in reducing and

controlling by-catch and wa.ste. In summary, the CDQ program is assisting in building a private

economy in a region that has historically suffered from one of the nation's highest levels of

poverty and unemployment.

With regard to specific provisions of H.R. 39, Oceantrawl has the following comments:

1

.

By-catch and Waste . We agree that current levels of by-catch and waste in the

fisheries are too high, and support the inclusion of a new National Standard that would direct the

Councils to address those issues in their management plans. We propose the following language:

Conservation and management measures shall promote fishing and processing

practices that, to the extent practicable, avoid the harvest and reduce the mortality

of fish that are not utilized by U.S. fishermen and, to the extent feasible,

maximize the utilization of those fish harvested by U.S. fishermen, except that no

such measure should have economic allocation as its primary purpose.

However, please be aware that we do not support the inclusion of any Congressionally mandated

solutions. Each fishery is different, and the measures necessary to control by-catch and reduce

waste in each fishery should be left to the individual Councils. As we mentioned previously,

Oceantrawl favors an ITQ system as the management measure in reducing waste and by-catch.

As a final point to the issues of by-catch and waste reduction measures, these issues are

endemic in aM U.S. fisheries and the mandate to reduce by-catch and waste should apply on a

national level, not just to the North Pacific fisheries. It is ironic that the North Pacific is singled

out in H.R. 39. As the Subcommittee is aware, the North Pacific is the one area of the country

where the Council is already working on a variety of measures to reduce by-catch and to

minimize waste in fisheries under its jurisdiction. By-catch caps and vessel-incentive programs

imposing substantial fines on vessels with unacceptably high levels of by-catch are already in

place in the North Pacific.

2. Data Collection . We support the provisions of H.R. 39 that would result in the

establishment of uniform or standardized procedures for the collection of data concerning by-

catch. As indicated above, all of our vessels carry at least one, and sometimes two, federal

fisheries observers during all fishing operations. Such observer coverage provides an excellent

opportunity for the collection of accurate and reliable by-catch and target fishing data. We are

concerned, however, that by-catch and/or other data from vessels with lower or non-existent

levels of observer coverage will be used to compare performance (in terms of by-catch or other

operational characteristics) between those vessels and ours. It is not only unfair, but misleading
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to assume that data generated by vessels, sectors or gear types with varying levels of observer

coverage or no coverage at all is comparable data — especially when that data is used as a basis

upon which to justify preferential allocations or harvest privileges between such vessels, sectors

or gear types. In our view, a comprehensive observer program is the cornerstone of a reliable

data collection system and alj commercial fishing vessels should be required to carry observers.

3. Catch Measurement . Oceantrawl supports measures to improve total catch

measurement but opposes any requirement that mandates vessels to only utilize onboard scales to

weigh fish. Such a requirement may not only be impractical, but may be unnecessary as well —

especially in large-volume single species fisheries such as mid-water pollock where volumetric

measurement may be just as accurate and dependable. If Congress should mandate scales, we

ask only that this process be phased in on a gradual basis once the technology is completely

available and allow for volumetric measurements as a back-up system, in case of scale

breakdowns.

4. Fishing Dependent Communities . Oceantrawl is a fishing dependent company

and our employees are fishing dependent men and women whose livelihoods are dependent on

the fisheries of the North Pacific. We have invested more than $150 million in an effort to help

Americanize the groundfisheries of the North Pacific and the Washington-Oregon-California

fisheries. At the time our investments were made, the groundfish fisheries in the Bering Sea and

Pacific Ocean were largely conducted by foreign fishing and processing vessels. There were at

that time virtually no groundfish fishing dependent communities in the Bering Sea area. We are

strongly opposed to any measure that would create a preference for any fishermen based on the

region, state or community in which they reside. In our view, such a preference would constitute

an unfair "taking" of the legitimate investment expectations that Oceantrawl had when, at the

urging of U.S. Congress, the Department of Commerce, the National Marine Fisheries Service,

the Pacific and North Pacific Fisheries Management Councils and the State of Alaska, we

invested millions of dollars to assist in Americanizing the fisheries of the North Pacific and the

Pacific Coast.

5. Conflict of Interest, Recusal Provision . We believe the recusal provisions of H.R. 39

fail to adequately address the conflict of interest problems that have created a crisis of confidence

over the integrity of the Council process. As we understand the recusal mechanism, only those

Council members who have a direct financial interest in the outcome will be prohibited from

voting on a specific measure, and even then, only if their particular interest represents a minority

of the interests that would benefit from the proposed measure. Accordingly, as drafted, H.R. 39

would allow representatives, lobbyists or employees of trade associations or fishing groups

appointed to the Councils to continue to be eligible to vote on controversial allocation,

management and conservation measures. In many instances, such individuals' actions are

dictated by people who have direct financial interest in the outcome of certain measures.

Therefore, we suggest that the recusal mechanism be expanded to include mandatory recusal of

trade associations, gear groups and individual fishing/processing company representatives who.se

members (or clients) have a direct financial stake in the issue before the Council.
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Finally, there has been considerable debate in the past over the disproportionate allocation

of seats on the North Pacific Fishery Management Council. The primary issue in our view is the

failure of the Secretary of Commerce to comply with the existing statute regarding Council

appointments. Section 302 (b) (2) (B) of the Magnuson Act directs the Secretary (when making

appointments to the Council) to "ensure a fair and balanced apportionment on a rotating or other

basis of the active participants (or their representatives) in the commercial and recreational

fisheries under the jurisdiction of the Council." To date, industry appointments to the Pacific and

North Pacific Fisheries Management Councils have not reflected a "fair and balanced

apportionment" of the active participants in the fisheries being regulated. Consequently, most of

the industry seats have been allocated to small boat fishermen who are only marginal participants

in the groundfish fisheries being managed by the Councils. For example, longline

representatives recently occupied more than half of the industry seats on the North Pacific

Fisheries Management Council — even though their sector of the industry accounts for less than

10% of the overall harvest in fisheries regulated by the Council. Trawlers, on the other hand,

which account for more than 90% of the harvest in the North Pacific fisheries currently have only

one representative on that Council. We do not believe this is a "fair and balanced"

apportionment. It is an apportionment that has resulted in a skewed regulatory regime that

distinctly favors one sector over the other. This perceived unfairness in the Pacific and North

Pacific Fisheries Management Councils structure could be addressed, and possibly remedied, if

the Secretary adhered to the appointment guidelines already specified in the Magnuson Act.

6. Over-fishing Provisions . Oceantrawl supports the provisions of H.R. 39 relating to the

regulation of overfishing, but notes that there is probably not one comprehensive definition of

overfishing that can be applied to all fisheries. We would therefore suggest that the Standing

Scientific Committee (SSC) for each of the respective Councils play a key role in defining the

term as it applies to the fisheries within their Council's jurisdiction.

7. Total Allowable Level of Foreign Fishing (TALFF) . Section 5b of H.R. 39 contains

provisions which have the effect of legislating a zero TALFF for Atlantic herring and mackerel

for the next four years. We believe that these provisions violate our Governing International

Fishery Agreement (GIFA) with the Russian Federation and provisions of the Law of the Sea

Treaty, and as a result will have a chilling affect on our fishery relationship with Russia and other

countries which seek to explore business opportunities with the U.S. As you are aware, the

Magnuson Act grants to the appropriate management Council the right to determine surpluses in

our fishery resources. To the best of my knowledge. Congress has never before legislated this

type of scientific determination. Since 1992, the Mid-Atlantic Council has established a zero

TALFF for mackerel, even though we understand the stocks are quite healthy and American

fishermen harvest less than one-tenth of the Allowable Biological Catch (ABC). In 1993, for

example, U.S. fishermen caught less than 4,700 MT of the almost 100,000 MT of the ABC. In

view of these actions taken by the Mid-Atlantic Council for the past three years, we question the

wisdom of this provision. Many of us are aware of an interest in Europe to fish and purchase

these stocks. European companies have established markets for these species and we believe

they would be willing to invest in shoreside facilities in New England which might assist
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displaced groundfish fishermen through investment and technology transfer. TALFF could be

instrumental in providing much needed economic opportunities to New England and East Coast

fishermen and processors. As the Subcommittee recalls, TALFP in the North Pacific and Pacific

fisheries was instrumental in Americanizing our fisheries.

This concludes my testimony. I would like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, and the

Subcommittee for this opportunity to testify.
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ALASKA OCEAN SEAFOOD
lIMITEO PARTNERSHIP

March 22, 1995

The Honorable Jim Saxton

Chairman, Subcommittee on Fisheries,

Wildlife and Oceans

United States House of Representatives

Comminee on Resources

Washington DC 20515

Dear Congressman Saxton.

Thank you for your letter of March 16, 1995, requesting our response to additional questions

on our testimony concerning H.R. 39. We welcome the opportunity to share our views on these

issues and hope that our answers will be helpful to the Subcommittee Members as they continue their

consideration ofMagnuson Aa Reauthorization

1 . How do you detemune by-catch rates on your vessels? (By weight, volume or number of fish

and by aoual measurement or by estimation?)

The ALASKA Ocean operates primarily in the Bering Sea and Aleutian Island pollock

fishery and pacific whiting fishery oflF the coast of Washington, Oregon and California

Because poUock and pacific whiting are primarily pelagic (midwater) fisheries the bycatch

rates average less than 4% of the targeted species

In following H.R. 39, there are three forms of Bycatch; Regulatory Discards,

Economic Discards and Retainable Bycatch;

Regulatory Discards Non-target species that are required by regulation to be discarded

Regulatory discards include the following prohibitive species:

Salmon: All salmon are retained until counted individually and examined for species,

sex, length and weight

Crab Crab are counted individually fi-om sampling and the total number per tow is

extended fi-om the sample.

Halibut: Same format as crab.

2415 T Avenue • P.O. Bo« 190 • Anocones, WA 98221
Phone: (206) 293-6759 • Fox; 12061 293-6232 - Telsx. 883481
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Herring; Herring is recorded by weight from sampling.

Economic Discards : Target species that are not retained because they are undesirable size,

sex or quality, or for other economic reasons Except for rare or unusual circumstances the

Alaska Ocean has negligible discards on targeted species.

Retainable Bycatch : Non-target species which could be retained legally but are not for

economic or other reasons. (Not mentioned in H.R. 39).

All ofthe vessel's bycatch is determined by tow by the NMFS Observer's sample weight and

is extrapolated to total weight based on the total catch. The Third Officer visually checks

each tow in the fish bins and on the processing line for estimate verification and records the

Observer calculations in the vessel fishing logs and NMFS repons.

The Alaska Ocean accurately weighs all targeted species prior to processing. A Marel

inline scale is located on the conveyor belt between the fish bins and the processing line This

scale is calibrated daily during the season and the Observer has complete access to it and the

vessel's fishing and processing records at all times. The NMFS Observer samples between

60 and 80% of all tows. For tows not sampled, the Observer and Third Officer extend and

apply an average bycatch from previous and/or succeeding tows.

2. What type of observer coverage do your vessels carry and is this because of the requirements

passed by the Councils or because you feel it is necessary for reporting requirements?

Each ofour three vessels - the ALASKA OCEAN, the Auriga, and the AURORA - has

100% observer coverage, meaning that there is an observer aboard each vessel whenever the

vessel is operating. This coverage is mandated by the North Pacific Fishery Management

Council.

Separate and apart from that mandate, however, we believe that the NPFMC observer

program has played a crucial role in insuring that the stocks of North Pacific groundfish have

remained healthy, and we view the program as critical to the success of any ITQ program that

the Council might implement We also suppon a concept that is advocated by the CDQ
communities and others: that vessels should cany rwo observers at all times so that 24-hour-

a-day coverage is available.

We do want to mention one aspea of the observer program that we find unacceptable,

j_e., its cost. Until recently, we were responsible for paying the observers on our vessels

directly, in the case of the ALASKA OCEAN, for example, the cost averaged about $235 per

day. Under regulations recently implemented by the NPFMC, we will now pay the observers

through an assessment based on our catch, in the case of the Alaska Ocean, this assessment
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will be approxiinately $1.600 per day. Needless to say, we are more than a little puzzled by

an exponential inaease in cost for exactly the same observer coverage as we had before, and

can attribute it only to the bureaucratic expenses built into an assessment system that do not

exist in a direa payment system.

3. Do you feel there are other methods of dealing with over-capitalization of the fisheries

without enacting ITQ programs?

In a word, no The other methods that have been suggested - moratoriums, license

limitation programs, buy-back programs, etc. - do not address the root cause of over-

capitalization, which is the open access system So long as a fishery is open to all comers and

so long as any participant is allowed to harvest as much of the resource as he possibly can,

participants will have a continuing incentive to retain - and increase - existing capitalization

levels. This will come in the form ofdirea capital such as addition ofnew vessels, and in the

form of "capital-stufiBng" such as improved technology, increased horsepower, added gear,

etc.

In our view, over-capitalization can be dealt with only by addressing its cause - by

eliminating open access and replacing it with a system under which each individual participant

is limited to a set percentage of the available resource. Under such a system, additions of

capital simply become irrelevant because the harvest cannot exceed the percentage established

by the quota.

4. Would you still support limited access systems if the quota shares were not transferrable, but

reverted to NMFS for redistribution ifthey were not being fished?

We believe that it is possible to devise an acceptable system that would invoke non-

transferrable quotas. The acceptability of such a system to us would depend in large pan on

what happens to shares that are not being fished For example, depending on specifics, we

might be able to support a system in which unused quotas are cancelled. On the other hand,

we could not support a system in which unused shares are distributed to new entrants; such

a system would do nothing toward reducing capitalization.

5. Why do you feel that ITQ plans are essential for maintaming healthy stock levels? Dont the

Councils set Total Allowable Catch (TAC) levels whether there is limited access or not?

We do not believe that ITQ's are essential, at least in the near term, for maintaining

the health ofthe Alaska pollock slock. As mentioned in my prepared testimony, we feel that

the combined efforts ofNMFS, the scientific community, and the NPFMC have ensured that

that resource has remained healthy. (We of course cannot address the practices of other

Councils nor the health of the stocks they manage

)
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What we do believe is that expeditious adoption of an ITQ program for the Alaska

groundfish fishery is essential to the continued health of the industry and to the many

businesses and communities that depend on that industry We also believe that an ITQ system

is the best way to address the very real and very senous problems that result from open access

- problems relating to safety, discards, bycatch, insufficient resource utilization, and economic

instability.

5. You talk about reducing over-capitalization through ITQ plans but then you advocate a

requirement that would not allow the Councils to reduce any vessel's existing catch by more

than 5 percent. How does this reduce over-capitalization?

At the outset, let me clarify that the initial allocation parameters we are proposing are

intended to apply only to the NPFMC and only with respect to the groundfish fishery in the

Bering Sea/Aleutian Islands. We believe that those parameters are fair and workable in the

context of that fishery. We are not suggesting their use for other fisheries or other Councils.

With respect to your specific question, we do not look upon reduction of

capuaJizaiion as the primary purpose of our initial allocation parameters. We believe, as

explained above, that ITQ's in and of themselves will have that result. Rather, we view the

suggested parameters as a fair way of implementing an ITQ system. The parameters are fair

because they prevent the distribution of large windfalls to some industry participants at the

expense of other industry panicipants

A secondary result of this fairness however, will be the prevention of additional

capitalization in the industry. If all present panicipants have access to the same or slightly

lesser amount of catch as they are now harvesting or processing, there will be no point in

capital-stuffing. On the other hand, if some participants receive windfalls of quota that

exceed the catch upon which they presemly rely, capital-stuffing will inevitably occur as those

panicipants seek to gain the benefit of their windfalls.

7. There have been several ballot initiatives to ban the use of nets in commercial fisheries. This

could be considered a direct attack on factory trawlers and your way of life. How do you

defend your fishing techniques to a public that believes you discard more fish than are caught

in other U.S. fisheries?

We heartily agree that such proposals are a direct attack on factory trawlers;

moreover, such attacks are totally unwarranted. While we cannot speak to the practices of

all fishermen who use nets, we can speak to our panicular industry and our faaory trawler.

The ALASKA Ocean participates in the pelagic (mid-water) fisheries for pollock and

pacific voting. Because these species typically are found concentrated with few other kinds
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of fish, and because they tend to swim in large schools, we are able to avoid much of the

bycatch problem expenenced in some other fisheries. Indeed, a recent United Nations study

declared the Nonh Pacific pelagic fishery to be the cleanest fishery in the world in terms of

discard rates ("A Global Assessment of Fisheries Bycatch and Discards," United Nations

Food & Agriculture Organization, FAO Fisheries Technical Paper #339 (1994) )

In addition to our ability to fish clean because of our target species, we have a strong

commitment to sound bycatch management and full utilization of the fish we catch As
detailed in my prepared testimony, the Alaska Ocean does not only produce its high value

product of surimi; the vessel also uses that portion of the catch not suitable for surimi to

produce fish meal and oil In addition, the ALASKA OCEAN is equipped with state-of-the-art

scales, permitting us to weigh accurately the fish we catch.

As a result, the ALASKA OCEAN has less than 4% economic discards and its regulatory

discard rates average less than .05% - discards which, by the way, are not done by our choice

but by regulatory mandate.

We hope that these responses are helpfijl to you and the Members of the Subcommittee.

Again, thank you for the opportunity to share our views.

Sincerely.

JeffHendrick's

General Manager
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Conservation Law Foundation

March 23, 1995

Honorable Jim Saxton, Chairman
Siobcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Saxton:

I am happy to provide answers to the following additional
questions from Congressman Peter Torkildsen regarding the
reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and
Management Act, for the record of the Fisheries, Wildlife and
Oceans Subcommittee hearing on H.R. 39 on February 23, 1995. The
additional questions are referenced on page 158, lines 3614-3616,
of the transcript for the hearing.

Ql) What is CLF's long term plan for Georges Bank? Included in
your response should be a proposal that addresses the social and
economic ramifications of total closure of Georges Bank to the
fishing commxinities which depend on the fishing industry for
their livelihood.

CLF response: CLF's goal for Georges Bank is to restore its
potential production of groundfish by allowing the severely
depleted stocks of cod, haddock and yellowtail flounder to
rebuild to levels that can produce much higher yields than we are
currently obtaining. While the authority for developing a
specific fishery management plan that can achieve this goal rests
with the National Marine Fisheries Service and the New England
Fishery Management Council, CLP is working with the managers and
the fishing communities to develop management measures that will
achieve this goal while minimizing short term impacts on fishing
communities.

Our principal objective is to obtain this stock rebuilding
as soon as possible, because a swift recovery will maximize fish
production and minimize social and economic costs over the long
term. Part of the challenge is to better coordinate with Canada
so that groxindfish management is consistent on both sides of the
Hague Line. Another part of the challenge is to understand to.
what extent fishing gear is having long term negative effects on
groundfish reproduction and recruitment by the habitat damage
that it causes

.

As for the short term social and economic disruption cauised

by the groundfish crisis, only the federal and state governments
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can provide assistance to help fishermen either survive the
period of low catches until fish stocks have rebuilt or make the
transition out of fishing and into another livelihood.

CLf does not envision a permanent closure of all of Georges
Bank, although it may be wise to keeps parts of it closed as a
fishery reserve to assure future harvests. What is needed now is
the marine equivalent of a fallow period for agriculture: we
need to give the ocean a rest so that it can produce more in the
future. The NMFS bottom trawl surveys will inform us of how well
and how fast the recovery is progressing, but the hard fact is
that, even with no fishing, recovery will take a long time.

Q2) What proposals, if any, has CLF made concerning bluefin tuna?

CLF Response: CLF has not made any proposals concerning bluefin
tuna.

Q3) What scientific information did CLF use to estimate the
return of critical biomass of haddock would take approximately 12
years?

CLF response : Tlie figure of 13 years for haddock to rebuild to a
critical biomass of 80,000 metric tons (mt) is a recent estimate
made by the Groundf ish Plan Development Team of the New England
Fishery Management Council. That figure was included in a
memorandum to the Council's Groundfish Oversight Committee dated
January 30, 1995. It is this estimate for rebuilding time if
fishing pressure is reduced to a fishing mortality rate known as
P 0.1, the Council's stated objective for Georges Bank groundfish
in amendment 7 to the groundfish plan, which is currently being
developed. A footnote to that figure indicates that it is
derived from a 1986 scientific paper and should be considered
preliminary. An updated assessment of the Georges Bank haddock
stock, planned for later this spring, should give a more reliable
estimate of the expected rebuilding time.

Please note that this amount of rebuilding would not be a
full recovery. Full recovery would be to a higher biomass level
cap5±>le of producing the maximum sustainable yield, rather than
producing just the average recruitment, as is expected for a
biomass of 80,000 mt . There are no estimates for how long full
recovery would take, but full recovery could be reached with
somewhat more fishing allowed than the F 0.1 level planned for
amendment 7.

Put more simply, the best available scientific information
indicates, that more than a decade will be needed to restore
Georges Bank haddock to a level that can produce average
recruitment. The upcoming re-assessment of the stock may reveal
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a slightly different estimate, but I would be surprised if it is
radically different, because haddock has been reduced to such a

low level. Of course, it is possible that haddock will recover
more quickly than the scientific estimate if we are lucky enough
to see better than average year classes produced and if we
succeed in protecting those year classes from too much fishing
pressure. Some American and Canadian fishermen have been seeing
more haddock in their nets recently, and Canadian scientists
report recent improved recruitment, so we can hope that the
recovery is beginning, but there is still a very long way to go
before we can hope to catch anything like the amount of haddock
that Georges Bank is capable of producing.

I hope that the above responses are useful, and I extend to
you and the other Subcommittee Members my best wishes for the
difficult job of reauthorizing the Magnuson Act.

Sincerely,

., Eleanor M. Dorsey^
Staff scientist

cc: Peter G. Torkildsen

or) C£^n
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Bristol Bay Economic Development Corporation
PO Bo« 146< • Oillingham. Alaska 99576 • (907) e4?-4370 • Fa« (907) 842-4336 • l-e00-47e 4370

March 24, 1995

Congressman Jim Saxton, Chairman
U.S. House of Representatives

Committee on Resources
Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

I will answer all of the questions to the best of my ability by posing

your question and giving my answers.

1. Can you elaborate on some of the community development

programs that the CDO groups have funded?

All of the CDQ groups have established training and internship

programs with their factory trawl partners. In addition, Each of the

CDQ groups have established vocational and technical training

programs, job training, and aggressive employment programs. Over

1600 jobs have been created as a result and we are expecting many
of our interns and graduates of our vocational and technical training

to be involved in the off-shore and on-shore fishery from the

manufacturing lines all the way up to captains of factory trawl

vessels.

One group, the Aleutian Pribilof Island Community Development

Association, has infrastructure development as one of their projects

to provide commercial service centers for the Bering Sea fishing

industry. Docks and gear storage facilities are being studied for

support of the fishing industry as well.

The Bristol Bay Economic Development Corporation is involved In a

comprehensive regional fisheries planning effort to add value to

salmon and herring so that full-time, year-round jobs can be

created. An academic Scholarship Program has been established

which will be in place in perpetuity for juniors, seniors and graduate

students to get their undergraduate and graduate degrees so that
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they can compete for jobs at all levels in the fishing industry, other
industrial sectors of Alaska, the U.S. and globally

An observer training program is being developed so that more
Alaskans will be able to compete for factory trawl observer jobs
once mandatory 100% observer coverage of all vessels operating in

the Gulf of Alaska and Bering Sea is in place. A Bristol Bay Regional
Internship program is in place that encourages all businesses in

Bristol Bay to implement an internship program so that more local

people will be qualified to eventually take over all of the

management functions required to keep Bristol Bay operating its

schools, municipal governments, hospital, businesses and non-profit

organizations.

A Salmon Limited Entry Permit Brokerage has been established to

allow Bristol Bay region residents to purchase permits that have
been migrating out of the region. A Bristol Bay Revolving Loan Fund
will be established by mid or late 1996 that will allow residents of

Bristol Bay to acquire the capital needed to purchase permits before

they are sold to people outside of the Bristol Bay region.

A seafood investment fund (ASIF) that would allow Bristol Bay to

invest in fishery related joint ventures in Alaska and the Northwest
Coast of the U.S. is in place. Plans are to look at crab, longlining for

cod, tendering and partnerships in a factory trawler.

Coastal Villages Fishing Cooperative owns 50 % equity in a 197 ft.

factory trawler, Brown's Point, with the long-term goal of owning,

managing and operating a fleet of at-sea processing and harvesting

vessels. They along with other CDQ groups are engaged in training,

internships and scholarship programs.

Central Bering Sea Fishermen's Association has a boat loan program
for the purchase and construction of vessels 32 to 125 ft. in length

that are capable of participating in the multi-species fisheries of

the Bering Sea. They also have set aside funds to develop

infrastructure to support the fishing industry and have job training,

internships and scholarship programs as well.

Norton Sound has a strong training and education scholarship

program for their people. They have also started a winter, fresh crab

operation, pioneered new markets for salmon and herring, provide

low-interest loans for salmon and herring permits, to purchase
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fishing gear, and funds to upgrade fishing vessels. They have set

aside funds to revitalize shore side fish processing in several of

their villages and are exploring building processing plants in other

communities in their region.

Yukon Delta Fisheries Development Association has set up a fund for

purchasing salmon limited entry permits and are exploring halibut

and cod fisheries in the upper Bering Sea. They have a strong

scholarship, training and internship programs that are training their

people in management, finance and human resources.

They have developed a fleet of small catcher vessels designed to

operate in local longline and/or the crab pot fishery. They have a

training program with the goal of 258 trained residents by the end
of 1995.

These are a few examples of what the CDQ groups are accomplishing

with the CDQ program. This program is showing measurable results

because the area that the Western Alaska CDQ program impacts has

been the most neglected part of the United States in terms of

economic development assistance. The CDQ program is allowing

Western Alaska to acquire capital to allow them to train people,

provide jobs, get people off welfare and made investments in fishery

related industries that will create a vibrant economy.

2. Are there restrictions on what the profits from the CDQ allocation

can be used for?

The understanding that we have is that the proceeds from CDQ funds

are to create jobs, provide training and get as many people as

possible involved in the fishing industry from manufacturing to

outright ownership of on-shore and off-shore fishing processors.

Some of the funds are used for basic vocational and technical

training so that the people can move into more advanced programs or

get into the academic area.

3. What are the State of Alaska's certification criteria for CDQ
groups?

The State of Alaska took into consideration the following factors

when they reviewed the certification of the CDQ groups

1. The number of eligible communities participating in the CDQ
program;

t
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2. the size of the allocation of the fishery resource requested by the

qualified applicant and the number of years the qualified applicant

requires the allocation to achieve the milestones, goals and

objectives of the CDP as stated in the complete CDP application;

3. The degree to which the project(s) is expected, if any. to develop

a self-sustaining local fisheries economy and the proposed schedule

for transition from reliance on a CDQ allocation to economic self-

sufficiency,

4. The degree to which the project(s) is expected, if any. to generate

capital or equity in the local fisheries economy or infrastructure, or

investment in commercial fishing or fish processing operations:

5. The contractual relationship between the qualified applicant and

joint venture partners, if any, and the managing organization.

4. How do the corporations fish their CDQ allocations? Are the

allocations leased to other vessels or do the corporations have their

own vessels?

The CDQ groups, or corporations, have established partnerships with

factory trawlers and receive a royalty for harvesting their pollock

quota allocations. The agreements include the necessity of the

factory trawler partner to train residents of the respective CDQ
groups to become knowledgeable in the off-shore Bering Sea fishery.

Most CDQ groups did not have the funds necessary to purchase

factory trawl vessels when the CDQ program began and there was an

over capitalized fleet of factory trawlers chasing too few fish No
new factory trawl vessels were built to add to the problem and the

CDQ groups used the existing fleet to accomplish their goals. Several

of the CDQ groups are studying the purchase or equity position in

factory trawlers at this time since capital has been accumulated to

allow such a venture.

One group. Coastal Villages Fishing Cooperative, used their CDQ
pollock allocation proceeds to purchase a 50% interest in a factory

trawler.

5. Do any of the CDQ groups plan to use the corporation profits to

purchase vessels or are all of the plans for on-shore development?

As stated earlier, capital has been accumulated so that the purchase

of equity positions, joint ventures and outright purchase of existing

fishing vessels is a strong possibility. The current economic
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•n the factory trawrl business is that there are too many
fishing for a finite number of fish and very strict fishing

guMc^ngs have to be structured to protect the long term survival of
the fish resoorce& tt wouM not be prudent for purchases to be
considered at this time.

6. You mention tf»at the fishing vessels which lease the CDQ
ntoc ations are held to strict by-catch measures. Can you tell us a
BUe more about this and how you enforce them?

Our enforcement mechanism is a part of our royalty agreement
where we stale that heavy bycatch must t>e avoided. Our partners

w9 move firora a bycatch area and fish where bycatch rates are low.

We have daiy report requirements so that the National Marine

Fishery Service icncws exactly wfiat tt>e COQ factory vessels are

doing on a daiy basis.

We mandate and pay for 100% observer coverage on our factory

trawlers, ^4o other groups have fiiis requirement and this should t>e

8te norm for al fishefies controlled by the United States.

We have votum^ric bin measurements certified by NFMS which gives

us a more accurate measurement of wfiat we are catching.

We are encouraging that scales be instaled on al fishing vesseis so

that the measurements wfl t>e more exact

We are constantly and consistently advocatmg for very low bycatch

rules and regulations, low discards and fiiD utiKzation of all species

caught if fish cannot be returned to the sea in a condition to survive.

7. In your testimony you tak ^wut COQs being a 'laboratory for

conservation*. Could you eiqilain in more detail what other measures
you have taken in managing the resource arrd how others in the

fishery could follow your example?

The reference to the COQ groups as a laboratory is that we have

speciai rates and regulations that have proven that fishing in the

Berwig Sea can be cleaned i^ and tttat a profit can still be made.

We have proven ffiat you cai have 100% observer coverage of your

Istiing activiies and not go broke.

We have proven that a group of people with ittle of no experience in

Ibe off-shore fishery can succeed in establishir>g successful

iKisiness relationships that are ecorKxnically beneftcial to Alaska,

Washington State and others who benefit from the Bering Sea

fishery.
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We have proven that the CDQ fishery is a cleaner fishery in terms of

bycatch. recovery rates, and qualrty than the open Olympic fishery.

We have proven that our fish product quality during the CDQ fishery

is superior and that our recovery rate is higher than that of the open
season. This means that fewer fish are needed to meet market

demands and that the health of the resource can be protected and
still contribute to the overall fishery economy of the United States

and state of AJaska and the state of Washington.

We have proven that the United States of America can entrust the

targeted use of a national resource and achieve economic, social and

national benefits unknown to this time.

We believe that the CDQ groups are a model of how the nation, states

and local people can work together to fight unemployment, cut

welfare, educate and train people, provide hope and establish a

vibrant economy where none existed on the mainland of Western
Alaska before. We believe that this program provides only good
results for the United States and we are proud to be a part of it

I hope that these comments are satisfactory and that you receive

them in a timely manner. I cannot recommend that the Alaska model

will work in other coastal areas of the U.S. but elements of it may
be useful to you and your colleagues.

We are hoping that language can be found to make sure that the CDQ
program can become a part of the Magnuson reauthorization

legislation. We are hopeful that your committee efforts will be
successful and that the Magnuson Act is concluded in Congress this

year.

If there is anything else that I can do to help, please call or write

and I will do all that I can to be of assistance.

Mr. Chairman, please accept my thanks for the courtesy of ayowing

me to finish my testimony during the Magnuson hearing.

Sincerely yours.

Nels A. Anderson. Jr. ^
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New England Fishery Management Council
5 Broadway Saugus, Massachusetts 01906-1097

TEL (617) 231-0422 FTS 565-8457

FAX (617) 565-8937 FTS 565-8937

Chairman Executive Director

Joseph! M Brancaleone Douglas G Marstiall

March 28, 1995

The Honorable Jim Saxton, Chairman
Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildhfe and Oceans

U.S. House of Representatives

805 O'Neill House Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In response to your letter of March 16, 1 submit the attached responses to the

questions from Representative Torkildsen and other subcommittee members. The
questions are numbered and repeated with my response follow^ing each one.

Sincerely,

Joseph M. Brancaleone C&d»i.«. J

Chairman

Attachment

JMB/pwc
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Joseph M. Brancaleone responses to additional questions from the Hon. Peter

Torkildsen to both Rollie Schniitten and Mr. Brancaleone. (Feb. 23, 1995)

Q. 1. Is it your view that Georges Bank will remain closed after Amendment #7

regulations are passed? If so, for what period of time? Please provide me
with a detailed outline of the proposed long-term plan for Georges Bank.

A. Mr. Brancaleone: Yes it will. We can't say yet for how long but Amendment
#7 will contain a timetable or a mechanism for reopening the bank at an
appropriate time. There is not a detailed long-term plan for Georges Bank.

Amendment #7 will be that. We haven't yet decided all details of the

amendment.

Q. 2. Is the Council considering support for aquaculture as a viable component to

any long term plan?

A. Mr. Brancaleone: Not actively but the possibility is not precluded.

Q. 3. When will NMFS and NOAA brief the EPA and the Army Corps of Engineers

of their commitment to aquaculture in an effort to expedite the application

process?

A. Mr. Brancaleone: The Council cannot speak for NOAA or NMFS. That is Mr.

Schmitten's prerogative.

Other Questions to Mr. Brancaleone

Q. 1. You feel that there is only a perceived conflict on the Councils. How do you
think this "perceived conflict" should be addressed?

A. The Covmcil is sending a letter to the Subcommittee with numerous comments
on proposed changes to the Act. We will address that question in our letter.

Q. 2. Do you feel that Council members, should ever refrain from voting on an issue

that might affect their personal finances?

A. Yes. It has been a continuing practice for most, if not all, of the Council's

existence for members not to vote on issues that directly affect them financially

beyond the degree to which all participants in a fishery are affected. Members
have generally erred on the side of caution where there has been any gray

areas of doubt.

Q. 3. Why are you opposed to the NOAA General Covmsel making a determination

on conflict?

A. It seems to me personally that it is better for the Council itself to decide such
matters.
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Q. 4. Do you feel that Councils should develop guidelines on recusal?

A. I believe that is an entirely desirable and practical course of action.

Q. 5. What type of fees would you like the Councils to be able to establish? What
would these fees pay for?

A. Basically Councils' fishery management plans should be able to require fees to

fund data collection or administration of limited entry programs that allocate

quotas, resource shares or units of effort that may be expended in a fishery.

Such fees should be expended in the area of the Council that manages the

fishery where they are collected. Such fees should not be an offset to regular

budget appropriations for NMFS.

Q. 6. You state that you think the 602 guidelines are adequate to control overfishing.

How do you explain the overfished groundfish fishery in New England? How
do you explain that NMFS currently estimates that up to 1/3 of all

commercially harvested species are overfished?

A. The language proposed for defining overfishing in the Act is essentially

identical to the language in the current 602 guidelines. National Standard 1

already requires preventing overfishing while achieving optimum yield.

Section 303(a)(1)(A) requires management plans to contain measures necessary

to prevent overfishing, etc. Redundant language in the Act will not be a quick

solution to overfishing.

Overfishing in New England has resulted from several causes including

(as major ones) too lax controls on fishing in the past and government

encouraged overcapitalization of the fleet.

The reason NMFS estimates that up to one-third of all commercially

harvested species are overfished is because it is very likely true. I think that

estimate covers all U.S. fisheries — it may even cover all fisheries worldwide ~

so it is a problem not peculiar to New England alone.

Q. 7. Why do you feel that a description of essential habitat for each fishery is too

burdensome on the Councils? Don't the Councils currently look at habitat

concerns? Isn't this something the Advisory Panels and the Scientific and
Statistical Committees can develop for Council approval?

A. Describing habitat is a very technical exercise best done by oceanographers

and other marine scientists working collaboratively. The Councils do not have

enough staff nor staff with the requisite skills to do such descriptions beyond

the simplest, commonplace level.

FMPs do generally make reference to habitat or environment on the

basis of information readily at hand. Council staff does not research habitat.

Our advisory panels are composed of industry members who generally have

only minimal scientific knowledge or skills. Our scientific and statistical

committee (SSC) reviews and comments on scienHfic analyses performed by
staff or plan development teams. The SSC does not do staff work for the

Council.
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Q. 8. In Lee Anderson's paper from the last Congress, there is a request that the

Magnuson Act be amended to allow an emergency action to be voted on
without the Regional Director voting. In your opinion, does the Secretarial

review of an emergency action unnecessarily delay the implementation of the

action? Can you give any examples?

A. Secretarial review of a Council request for emergency action may result in

emergency action not being taken at all. It is discretionary for the Secretary if

the Coimcil vote is less than unanimous. See section 305(c)(2)(B). Regional

Directors have standing orders from NMFS headquarters to always vote

against requests by Councils for emergency action. This leaves the decision of

whether or not to implement emergency rules to the Secretary. That makes
section 305(c)(2)(A) essenHally meaningless.

Q. 9. Do you know of any instance where a Regional Director has voted with the

rest of the Council for a unanimous vote on an emergency action?

A. Virtually never. There may have been one case where NMFS instructed the

Regional Director to ask the Council to request an emergency action and where
the R.D. then voted yes on the request by the Council.

JMB/pwc
Corres./Saxton.Ques.3.21.95
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BLUE WATER FISHERMEN3
ASSOCIATION

1S2S WILSON BLVO. (SUITE 500)
ARLINGTON, VA Z2209

TEL (703) 524-8884 FAX (703) 524-4619

4/4/95

Honorable Jim Saxton, Chairman

House Committee on Resources

Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife and Oceans

House Annex 1

Washington, DC 20515

Dear Jim,

In response to the additional questions presented to me in your letter of March 1 6,

1995, 1 offer the following document. Please include it into the public record, along with

my testimony

I have also included an addendum that details some of my experiences on how the

current approach to bycatch and woste issues has affected the U.S. Atlantic pelagic

longline fishery for swordfish and tunas. I have included this for your information and to

illustrate my point that it is impossible for Congress to address the complexities of each

fishery within the Magnuson Act.

Do not hecitate to call on me ifadditional questions should orisc. I look forward

to working closely with you throughout the task of reauthorizing these important fisheries

Acts.

Sincerely,

Nelson R. Beideman

Exec. Dir. BWFA

I
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BLUE WATER FISHERMEN5
— ^——— ASSOCIATION

1525 WILSON BLVD. (SUITE SOO)

ARUNOTON, VA 22209

TEL (703) 524-8884 FAX (703) 524-461

9

April 4, 1995

Honorable Jim Saxton, Chairman

Subcommittee on Fisheries, Wildlife ond Oceans

House Committee on Resources

805 House Annex 1

Washington, DC 205 15

Dear Jim,

Redudng waste in all U.S. fisheries is a formidable task that will take a long time to

achieve. We simply do not have the teehnology or the research resouices iliat are required.

Fishermen as well as the public aspire to the common sense "Waste not - Want not" goal and

continuously adjust their fishing gear to maximize their targeted catch. Hook fishermen are

especially aware of incidental catch because every hook taken by an unmarketable species is

unavailable to catch a targeted species. Managers must apply this approach to fisheries

management. The species-specific regulatory approach favored by NMFS and state managers,

often results in increased regulatory waste while they are attempting to address allocation

conflicts between users. Congress must begin turning the management of our fisheries toward a

more effective muhi-species and ecosystem-based approach. Initiating a holistic management

system will require considerable resources; however, postponing this eflfort will gain nothing.

It is impossible and ineffective for Congress to micro-manage all aspects ofUS. fisheries.

Our fisheries are simply too complex and the users too diverse to cover all circumstances under

specific definitions in the Magiiusuii Act. To do so will almost certainly undermine the flexibility

that managers will require to work with user groups in a public process to develop practical

measures relevant to each fishery. The regional councils and in the case of Atlantic highly

migratory species, the Secretary's task is to interact with the different fisheries stakeholders and

address the biological and the socio/economic issues in an open public forum. The result should

be effective, praaical and eiifoiceable. What may be effective for the Northwest tisheries

probably does not fit the issues of the Southeast or New England. Congress must find a way to

set firm mandates to eliminate waste as an overall national fisheries management policy and cut

the funding and programs that stray ft'om this mandate. All levels of fisheries management must

be accountable for their actions.

The suggested "bycatch" management amendment (attached) addresses what a

building coalition of fisheries groups , including BWFA. consider to be a viable solution that will

allow Congiesi lo mandate a feir and practical national policy on this issue We feel this National

Standard should replace the detailed bycatch regulatory language in HR 39 including the present

standard, the various bycatch definitions, the section 303 provision? and the region-specific

provisions.
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To respond to the questionR presented to me in your letter of March 1 6, 1 995

:

How 10 address regulatory waste, bycatch and utilizalion.

1) Congress should firmly mandate a national policy to deal with utilizing, to the extent

practicable, dead fish captured in all US fisheries while reducing avoidable bycatch and

decreasing bycatch mortalities This national policy must provide a firm directive to alter NMFS's
reliance on regulations that result in waste It must also allow the managers the flexibility to work
with users to develop effective programs and phase in changes in regulations that will minimize, to

the extent practicable, waste in specific fisheries Because we are food producers and also

business people, we need to address these issues fi'om an economic as well as biological

perspective

The emphasis must remain on eliminating waste. Ideally, every fish that is either dead or

mortoUy injured should be retained and used for soiuelliiiig, rallici limn be discarded overboard.

If it is edible, it should be used for food - either sold or donated to the hungry If it is not fit for

human consumption, it should be made into pet food or other commercial products (oils,

fertilizers, meal, etc.) to the extent economically and physically possible. If possible, it is better

used than wasted, however, we clearly recognize that little if anything is ever actually wasted in

the sea since virtually all dead discards are ultimately consumed by vaiious marine life and thus re-

enter the food chain.

Full utilization is not practical In many fisheries. That doesn't mean that we shouldn't

begin heading in that direction where it is feasible and when it makes good sense Perhaps during

a transition, some fisheries could be required to land a portion of their bycatch to he analysed for

species by count, size, sex and then properly utilized in some way either for commerce, donation,

animal feed or fertilizer. It has been my experience with the pelagic longline fishery that the

majority ofwhat is discaidcd could be used to supply needed protein to hungry people. It is not

unusual to see fish in Europe's markets that are similar in species and size to what U.S. fishermen

are required to discard.

In the present bill the definition of bycatch together with the new National Standard #8,

exempts a large source offish mortalities out ofthe bycatch issue ~ the recreational eector.

Recreational fishermen are also involved and have discards caused by regulation on size and bag

limits and catch unusable species Presently, HR 39 does not direaly address the overall issue of

reducing rfpilatory waste in fisheries management to the extent practicable.

Docirnienting allfish mortalities.

2). Ifwe are to continue a scientific based approach, we must look at what is important to the

scientific models. From a layman's point of view, the data must reflect how many fish mortalities

occur by age class and sex if possible. If this basic information is not reasonably accurate, our

current reliance on analysis of catch by age to set allowable harvests is undermined and may
render our approach to fieherios management ineffective. Yet NMTS continuously fails to address

the reliability of our basic catch information as they promulgate regulations that are directed at

user groups instead of across the entire fishery involved. This is especially true for highly

migratory species fisheries.
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Congress should require catch and effort documentation for alt users of marine resources.

It should be a responsibility of all who want the "right" to fish - commercial and recreational alike.

We must require all who catch marine species to report their catch because there is no other way
to keep track of exactly what is being caught.

All fishermen and/or processors should submit timely reports either daily, weekly, or

monthly to the National Marine Fisheries Service. Scientists can then accurately track quotas and

assess the status of the stocks. Logbooks are already in place for most commercial fisheries, yet

they arc absent from for-hirc and recreational fleets that contribute substantially to fish nioilalities.

The use of observers should be as broad as the budgets will allow and used as a cross-

check to verify self-reporting. All vessels: chailei, pmly, coiiunercial, and recreational iiLall

fisheries should be covered by observer programs, or appropriate levels of dockside intercept

surveys.

The need to have observers to ensure that coinniercial fishermen do everything they can to

release unmarketable fish alive is not an eflRcient use oflimited fimding In my mind, observer

coverage is necessary only to provide a cross-check to already fairly accurate daily logbooks in

many fisheries. An ongoing national observer program may provide managers \vith invaluable

data on trends in U.S. fisheries. The Atlantic pelagic longline fishery has obtained extremely

valuable information from approximately 5% coverage.

Currently, the pelagic longline fishery has mandatory daily logbooks, mandatory tally

sheets within 5 days of ofDoading, mandatory observer coverage if selected, and mandatory bi-

weekly dealer reports. We are also exploring dealer reporting within 24 hours and daily vessel

catch reports via continuous satellite position monitoring. Unfortunately, despite the wealth of

information available from the longline fishery, the scientific data for many of the species we
harvest is little more than guesswork because NMFS can only estimate what the recreational

sector is catching, discarding dead, and the mortalities of hooked fish when they escape or are

relea.sed The recreational sector has recently raised this issue because the U.S. has reported only

about 400 MT of yellowfin tuna to ICCAT in the past few years. Since ICCAT has recommended

capping efifort, recreational users may face unnecessary restrictions if their catch is actually several

thousand metric tons, as they maintain.

Congress should ensure that data gathering, monitoring, and observer coverage are

comparable for all users contributing to mortality in a fishery, without exception. We suggest that

all businesses including headboats, chanerboats, taxidermists, and tournaments be required to

have trip reporting, logbooks, and appropriate observer coverage to validate this reporting. Wc
think that outside contractors could supply recreational boaters with mail-in optical scan

postcards through the state and federal agencies that require vessel registration NMFS could

obtain weekly reports that would provide much better itiformation than presently exists.

Haw to determine bycatch ratios.

3). The answer to this question will vary from fishery to fishery. The issues should be

discussed between the fishery managers and the fishery participants. It is difficult to set a number
or percentage of allowable incidental harvest but it can be workable and practical if it is reviewed

and revised to reflect the current situation on the ocean. It should be based on an average
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interaction rate by month, area, and/or method of harvest If the percentages arc baicJ on old

data, they may result in waste For example, the incidental longline quota for Atlantic bluefin tuna

above 34°N was set in the early 1980's at 2% of the trip catch in weight Depending on how

much you caught, this could be 3 or 4 fish. Due to reduced catches, as swordfish stocks have

declined, the 2% criteria now amounts to a fraction of a fish. The criteria has not been revised to

reflect the current situation in the fishery and is causing unnecessaiy wailc

Any proposed system should include an incentive to reduce the catch of unwanted species

ond encourage fishermen to improve the moilalily latius, not punish them for trying new ideas It

should offer some incentive to vessels that catch fewer of the regulated species with perhaps an

emphasis on tag and release programs.

All concerned parties must recognize that as some stocks offish (such as bluefin tuna) and

protected tunles and mammals improve, interactions will increase Logic dictates that this will

happen and fisheries managers should not be alarmed to see more interactions if the management

programs in place work in rebuilding the interacting stock.

Bycatch data and monitoring.

A). In tenns of actually mco3uring bycatch, I can only coimneiu oti llie pelagic longline fishery,

where fish are individually handled. In trawl fisheries, there will be a much greater problem, as

accurate measurements may in fact contribute to higher monalities In the longline fishery, the

existmg observer coverage allows NMFS to estimate not only any dead discards but also live

releases. It is important to recognize that in terms of stock assessments, we can use reasonable

statistical estimates ofdead discards in the model as long as they are baicd on a good saiuplc size

and the discards are a relatively small portion of the total number caught. The US. is the only

nation that has formally submitted estimates of our dead discards to ICCAT.

I hope these explanations help clarify the difficulties involved with the "bycatch" issue and

illustrates the complexities that must be discussed. If you have any fijrther questions, please

contact me and I will help in anyway that I can. Thank you for your interest in finding solutions

to these difficult problems.

Sincerely,

'kelson R. Beideman

Exec. Dir. BWFA
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Some ofthe effects thai (he current lack ofafirmfisheries mandate to deal with bycatch

and regtdatory waste has on the Atlantic highly migratory speciespe.lngic hnglinefishery.

Over the life of Blue Water Fishermen's Association, we have been most successfiil on our

scientific and research programs with fishermen vyho understand the basic principles and potential

benefits of fisheries management and conservation Understanding the theory behind maximum
sustainable yield enhances our already present "conservation ethic" and at the same time tweaks

"our selfish desire" to have greater security, in terms of healthier stocks, tor our ftiture to support

our families and crew. Mistrust tends to fade with education as we recognize that sensible and

effective management sustains the stocks and our incomes It may be that the most constructive

thing the Congress could do for the MFCMA is to instrua NMFS to make basic literature more

accessible and to begin the arduous task ofeducating all fishermen on the basics of responsible

fisliiitg piacliccs.

I'd like to briefly explain some ofthese issues; however, quantitative studies of all users are

necessary to set bycatch priorities in a fishery. The Atlantic pelagic longline fishery is being

proactive by attempting to study and address bycatch priorities for this fishery. BWFA and

National Fisheries Institute (NFI) have initiated steps, through a Saltonetall-Kennedy Grant, that wc

feel are necessary to prepare for a comprehensive management plan for the pelagic longline fishery.

There are three phases to the overall study of this fishery.

X.K Grant Dhiprtivir. This project will provide baseline itiformation to members of the industry to

encourage practical suggestions relating to operational changes which could minimize bycatch.

I). Prepare quantitative information covering observed bycatch in the pelagic longline

fishery. This includes placing into a u.'Jahle format observer information on dead/live ratios for all

species captured and retained, released or discarded.

2). Industry Bycatch Workshops to promote two way information on avoidance and

mitigation techniques and to develop the industry's ideas for setting species priorities and necessary

research. This will include a questionnaire being developed by BWFA/NFI/hfMFS to receive

information on the fishermen's attitudes and ihcir concerns and priorities on these issues.

3). If fiinding is available, a panel of pelagic fishery experts including the different interest

groups and international ICCAT participants could comprehensively address iliew; muki-s(>ecles

fisheries and bycatch priority issues; by:

* First, laying out the status of involved species and catch.

* Accurately describe sources of mortality including landings and discards from

various user groups.

* Reviewing known industry techniques for bycatch avoidance, decreased

mortality and utilization ofdead catch.

* Set research prionties for potential avoidance and mitigation techniques.

* Determine practical measures to implement the best available techniques to

reduce bycatch of priority species.
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Despite the best efibrts of fishcnnen and managers to develop methods to reduce bycatch. a

cenain amount (depending on area and season) of unmarketable resources may still be wasted

unless and until we implement programs to recover that waste and find uses for it Unfortunately,

poverty is increasing in Amenca and the World. If allowed, U.S. fishcnncn could alloiate some of

the hunger in America, while adding to the scientific data necessary to provide better management

for U.S. fisheries.

These issues and their difiBculties cannot be discussed without mentioning the role that user

group conflicts plays in complicating and slowing the process. Of^ea politics and hidden agendas

derail practical and scientifically sound ideas For example:

As you may know (letter attached), there have been additional complications in NMFS
implementation of the final rule for the Second Harvest Undersized Swordfish Donation Program

Despite nearly three years of intensive work to develop a strictly controlled program that was still

practical for voluntary pai licipatiun, delays continue. An Impossible demand from several groups,

including sportfishing interests and one "conservation" group, has created these delays. In an

attempt to make this program so impraaical and prohibitively expensive that industry would

abandon it, they demanded 100% observer coverage to ensure that a vessel releases all live

undersized swordfish Observer coverage is not necessary for fishermen to release live fish that

cannot be marketed. Further, one hundred percent obseivei coverage for this program is not the

best use of limited NMFS resources. However, industry has worked to meet this new requirement

in order to prevent fiirther delays. This sport/environmental group is opposed to the program,

because it may bring U.S. commercial fishermen good public relations for assisting needy

individuals. The politics inside >fMFS may squash this experiment, even though public comment

throughout the open process was overwhelmingly in support.

This is only one example ofgood &ith ideas from fishermen being stymied by a small

rrunority of politically-powerful individuals because the proposal did not suit their agenda. Ihere

are many among them that really do not want to see the "bycatch" issue addressed in an effective,

realistic way but would rather use the issue of "bycatch" to promote their true agenda to close

commercial fisheries altogether. Nothing short of that will satisfy their cause

There are athcr areas offisheries management where M'oste is built into the regulations:

The pelagic longline fishery targeting Swordfish and Tunas has documented a small bycatch

ofLargs Coastal Sharks through voluntaiy reporting and by scientists on coiiunercidl and research

vessels since the early 1960's. NMFS encouraged a directed shark fishery to develop in the late

1970's and early 1980's. The recently implemented Shark Fishery Management Plan established a

total allowable catch with closures once the semi-annual quota is reached. When the shark closure

occurs, the traditional bycatch on longline vessels must be discarded There must be a mandate in

the legislation to prevent conservation efforts fVom imposing more unnecessary waste. BWFA
repeatedly suggested that the traditional incidental shark fisheries be given sufficient year-round

allocation before setting a directed quota. This did not happen and the unnecessary waste of the

resource continues.

Another Example; Year after year, the pelagic longline fishery for swordfish and tunas has

done its best to avoid unnecessary hook-ups of bluefin tuna. U.S. longline fishermen have been

forced by law to discard these valuable edible fish since 1982, regardless of where they are fishing.
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We submitted proposals to NMFS and the ICCAT Advisory Committee to alleviate this problem

since the data shows that bluefin tuna stocks are stabilized. This proposal sets up a U.S. longlme

index of abundance for bluefin tuna, that takes advantage of the far ranging areas, temperatures,

and times of the year in which thi? fishery m;iy interact with bluefin tuna The ICCAT Advisory

Committee is supportive; however, NMFS has ignored our ideas because they are entrenched in

their wastefiil regulatory approach, and do not want to deal with protests from other users, even

though these fish have been documented and reported to ICCAT

We are the only country that records discards. Without changing the amount of quota to

the U.S. (as recorded in the actual assessment) or taking quota from other user categories, the

incidental longline category could land the average amount estimated as dead discards. This would

also provide additional monitoring data including critical Catch Per Unit Effort data from the more

widely distributed pelagic longline fishery. The only problem is this would require allowing

multiple landings (2-3 per trip) during the times of the year that bluefin migrate through the

offihore waters where pelagic longlining is pro$ecuted. Again, there is no firm mandate for

managers to develop constructive programs to help eliminate waste when feasible. Each year as the

stock rebuilds, an ever greater number of bUiefins will sink dead to the bottom, without the age/size

data that help to track stock condition and size. Instead these fish could provide a substantial

benefit to our economy and also have a positive effect on our trade deficit with Japan. Without a

firm mandate, the politics within NMbS will continue to require this waste.

Another example: The Billfish Fishery Management Plan takes a political, rather than scientific,

approach. It provides exclusive access to an international foodfish for the U.S. recreational sector,

while totally preventing other owners of this public resource, including seafood consumers, fi"om

sharing in any benefit from the resource. Commercial fishermen largely ignored the developiiieiil of

this plan in 1988, in the hope that upon receiving this "sacred cow", the recreational sector would

moderate their threat of eliminating U.S commercial longlining. This did not happen. The Billfish

Foundation recently submitted a proposal to NMFS that, if implemented, will close the majority of

the U.S. EEZ to commercial longlining during the most productive months. They have taken the

position of portraying longline as destructive gear, despite the similarities in mahod of harvest and

species catch composition between longline and offshore sponfishing. Cash tournaments that can

pay more than $240,000.00 for a single 67 pound white marlin, raise fiands for this lobbying effort.

This approach is seriously flawed, ineffective, and undermines constructive attempts to

gather the international cooperation that is necessary' to rebuild declining billfish stocks. The

combined U.S. recreational and commercial share of billfish catches in the Atlantic, including

longline discards reported to ICCAT, for 1993 are as follows:

8. 1% Blue Marlin 3 2% White Marlin 1 3% Sailfish

Currently, sportfishing interests fail to acknowledge that the combined efforts of hundreds

of recreational tournaments, charter vessels, and private sportfishing boats, is clearly a significant

source of billfish mortalities. In fact the number of billfish they kill may be comparable to or even

exceed U.S. longline billfish mortalities. Although many sportfishermen have placed a concerted

effort to promote "release" tournaments, many "kill" tournaments continue to expand U.S.

sportfishermen and resort developers have extensively promoted tournaments throughout the

Caribbean. Proiuoiioii of fiinher effort on these stocks is not a responsible direction for any

industry to take.
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A few sportfishermen are dedicated to making billfish a "gamefish" world-wide and
eliminating all commercial longline fisheries in the process They have resorted to campaigns

targeting consumers, restaurants, and retail outlets to eliminate even legally harvested marlin.

Fleets from other nations, as well as our own fishermen, must sec incentives and rovards for their

conservation efforts. If effective steps are to be taken to rebuild depressed billfish stocks to

healthier levels, the value of this commercial harvest for food consumption must be recognized . All

Atlantic harvesters will not cooperate without a fair and equitable approach

It has never been a problem for U.S. longline fishermen to release billfish that come to the

boat alive BWFA has worked to spread the common sense practice of tag and release for all live

billfish to the other ICCAT countries. Thirteen of our BWFA Captains are in the top 20 taggers for

the Southeast Cooperative Tagging Program and the Billfish Foundation, itself, rccogiiiicd BWFA's
efforts in a special recognition award in 1994 This approach internationally would potentially

reduce billfish mortalities by 30 - 40%. U.S commercial fishermen understand the relevant value

sportfishing for these species has compared to the low market value of billfish for consumption.

However, discarding dead billfish is yet another regulatory loss of valuable protein Not only is the

American public denied market access by this wasteful regulation but also the loss of valuable

scientific data and monitoring information that is inherent to this one-sided approach.

Ask these same questions of fishermen in dilTcreiil fisheries and you will probably receive

descriptions of many similar examples of waste and possible solutions. Without a strong mandate

from Congress, it will continue I-ast year, the Second Harvest, national foodbank network, based

in Chicago, put forth a Magnuson Act amendment (attached) that you supported. Our industry

coalition amendment also addresses the same concerns within the broader context of the "bycatch"

issue, in a more flexible manner BWFA, NFI and many other groups allciiipicJ lo address the

waste issue in the definition and alterations to the new National Standard #8 in H R 39. The

environmental community successfully opposed these constructive suggestions that were offered by

many different fisheries. Their contention that bycatch can be reduced to zero is wrong. Bycatch

will never be reduced to zero and Congress must address the waste issue We must all try to ensure

that unwanted bycatch mortalities are mmimized. We must also pursue fuller utilization of all dead

fish in the most beneficial way ~ whether it be for commerce, donation, animal feed, or fertilizer.

As fishCTmen realize that we need accurate data for the security of our tijtures, many of our

current problems caused by insuflficient data will be solved. That message, once successfully

ingrained in all fishermen, will minimize the need for extensive observer cnveragR Why nr>i

CTnphasJTip educating fishermen'^ A more constructive positive attitude about working with

fishermen, rather than the negative, mistrustful attitude which characterizes the NMFS command
and control approach, mighi change the policies that have cost this nation and our resources a great

deal because of unnecessary waste. There must be an incentive to work toward a national goal that

all fishermen can support. It cannot all be continual sacrifice with no end or reward in sight.

With education, fishermen may see the reward of a more secure future. As market

incentives develop, our ecosystem should be more broadly used and the stre^^es of overly selective

removals lessened. It will take many forces at once - legislative, marketing and education among

them to achieve the goal of a healthy ecosystem providing food for the public and a livelihood as

well as recreation for fjsherincii miU ihtnr fitmilles.
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"Bvcatch" Management:

Both the fish harvesting and fish processing industnes, together with Congress, must estabhsh as a

national priority improvement in the conservation and utilization offish and the reduction of discarded catch that

can not be utilized. Even though fhi<: issue is of national concern, the particulars of "bycatch" reduction and

increased utilization are complex issues that differ widely from region to region and are just as dynamic and

diverse as the fisheries themselves Consequently, "bycatch" management solutions will be equally diverse airf

Coogrcaa simply can not be expected to couteuiplale ever)- unique detail of each US fishery

Accordingly, like all national fishery policies, a national "bycatch policy" should provide a maximiun

degree of flexibility and discretion to the Regional Councils and the Secretary to resolve fiehcry-related solutions

to "bycatch" management The Councils, and in the case of Atlantic highly migratory species, the ICCAT
Advisory Committee, are in the best position to resolve these complex issues. In fact, efforts by Congress to

micTo-managB these mottera through very detailed amendments to tlie Section 303 Fishery Managemem Plan

requirements or through region-specific language are likely to complicate the ability of management authorities to

de^'elop truly practical and workable solutions.

Instead, by incorporating specific national objectives to minimize bycatch and waste and to encourage

fuller utiUzation in the National Standards, Congress can tnake it clear that reducing waste is a national priority

Congress can also clearly establish thai (he reponsibility to implement this policy is the job of the proper

management authority and the}' must implement these policies according to the characteristics of each fishery

Such a clear statement avoids the need to develop interpretive definitions of new "bycatch" terms. The following

bycatch and utilization poUcy objecdves are ftiodamental and straightforward:

1. In the first place, minimize the catch offish that cannot be utilized

2. Minimize the mortality of those fish that are caught but cannot be utilized.

3. Nfaximizc the utilization ofthose fish that are captured dead.

Finally, a praiclical policy dictates that Congress require that the harv^ting and processing industries

achieve these objectives to the extent practicable, and to ensure that these objectives are not used solely for the

purpose ofeconomic allocations.

Proposed Amendments to H.R. 39 - Bvcatch:

' On page 4, strike lines 13 through 23, and renumber the succeeding paragraphs accordingly.

* On page 1 1, strike lines 6 and 7 and insert the following in lieu thereof:

"XS) Conservation and management shall promote practices by United States fishermen and fish

processors in a fishery that, to the extent practicable, (A) minimize the harvest, and reduce the mortality of fish

that are not utilized by U.S. fishe.-men or processors in that fishery, and (B) maximize the utilization of those fish

that are captured dead, except that no such measure shall have economic allocation as its sole purpose."

* On page 1 8, strike lines 14 through 22 and insert the following in lieu thereof

"(A) in paragraph (5) by inserting "according to a standardized reporting methodology" immediately

after "thereof"

' On page 19:

(1) on line 14, insert "and" at the end of thereof;

(2) strike lines 15 through 22; and

(3) on line 23, strike "(13)" and insert "(11)" in lieu thereof

* Strike page 30, hne 10 through page 32, line 5, and re-number the succeeding sections accordingly, (i.e Strike

section 14 of the bill and re-number succccdmg sections of bill

)
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BLUE WATER FISHERMEN'S
• ASSOCIATION

2/12/9S

Richard Stone

Chief, Highly Migratory Species Division

National Marine Fisheries Service

1335 East - West Highway

Silver Springs. MD 20910

Dear Dick,

I am writing in an attempt to jump start the Second Harvest Undersized Swordfish

Donation Program As you may know, there have been complications at the Agency level with

getting this constructive experiment underway Following nearly three years of intensive work to

put forth a very tightly controlled program that was still practical for voluntary participation, the

impractical criteria set by the Center for Marine Conservation has created these further delays

llnfortiinfltely, CMC did not tee fit to participate in the Second Harvest Task Force. If

they had, they would know Observer Coverage is not necessary for fishermen to release live fish

that cannot be marketed. One hundred percent Observer Coverage for this program is not the

best use ofNMFS resources, however, industry has worked to meet this new criteria to prevent

further delays

We may need to alter implementation procedures South ofCape Hatteras where smaller

vessels are unable to accommodate another man on board without sailing operationally

undermanned and must bear insurance costs directly to the vessel. I recommend that we continue

to seek volunteers who agree with the current program criteria while we discuss viable

alternatives Mejinwhile, the following volunteers North ofCape Hatteras are prepared to take

the next step necessary to mplement the program Each vessel meets the criteria of having

participated in previous conservation programs and have no negligent fisheries violations that

would make their participation questionable.

F/V Sea Lion VIII, Owner/Operator Larry Thompson, currently based out of Portland, ME.

F/V Eagle Eye II, Owner/Operator John Caldwell, currently based out of Fairhaven, MA

FA' Hungry Dog, Owner/Operator Tom Davis, currently hawvl out of Montaut, V\.

?fV Lori L., Owner John Larson, Capt. Mike Johnson, currently based out of Bamegat Light, NJ.
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It will be necessary to obtain logistical information from each vessel; such as a list of

ports, docks and fish dealers typically encountered during a full year. Throughout the Second

Harvest Task Force discussions, it was recognized that any dock or dealer willing to participate

rau3t be allowed to volunteer their sei vices for this pilot as not to have our Government mandate

who a vessel can or cannot do business with. In these cases all primary docks and dealers have

already applied to the program Ancillary logistical set-ups will be the primary focus, as each

vessel uses different ports during their year-round operation. Once this information is obtained,

information on the program should be sent to each dock, dealer, and Local Foodbank in a vessel's

logistical chain to have them sign-up.

Following this transfer of information, I sufiy^est each logistical chain be brought together

by Conference Call to ensure each operation is familiar with their perspective responsibilities in

the program. Once this is accomplished, necessary equipment and letters of permission in plastic

covers should be sent to each participant in a vessels chain of logistics and the program be placed

on line one at a time by vessel. Ifwe start with the Lori L., I will be able to help monitor any

initial problems that may arise.

I'm sure we will be working closely to implement this program. Typically fishenmen work
long hard hours, even when ashore. I ani available to coiildcl these fishermen after hours or on

the radio if necessary. I look forward to initiating this program that moves fishery management in

a better direction than the current mandate of regulatory discarding and the resultin.i? waste of

science and protein

Thank you for your consideration ofmy vievi-s on implementation of this constructive

experiment.

Sincerely,

'Nelson R. Beideman

Exec. Director BWFA
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Augusts, 1994

Congressman Jim Saxfon

Merchant Marine and Fisheries Committee

United States House of Representatives

1334 Longwoflh Office Dullding

Washington. D.C. 20515

Dear Congressmar; Saxton:

The purpose of this letter is to ask your support for a proposed amendment to the

Magnuson Act which provides fish to food banks. As you (mow, Congress Is

scheduled to reauthorize the Magnuson Act, the law that regulates fishing in U.S.

waters. From my penspealve as the president of an ofganizallofl committed to the

alleviation of hunger in America, 1 think that this provision has the potential of making

more protein-rich fish available for hungry Americana. This distribution is possible

through the existing network of 186 food banks serving over 48,000 charitable

agencies Including soup kitchens and emergency food pantries.

Federal fisheries regulattons presentJy require the discard of millions of pounds of fish

even though the fish are not alive and are therefore of no sustaining value to the

commercial fisheries. There is no existing requirement that less wasteful alternatives

be explored. The reauthorization of the Magnuson Fisheries Conservation and

Management Act provides a great opportunity to address what Is, from our point of

view, an unnecessary barrier to available protein for hungry Americans.

Second Harvest requests your strong support (br this amendment for these reasons:

• It requires fisheries to seek alternatives to the mandatory discard of unlive

fish.

• It allows the option of donating fish to food t>anKs as an alternate plan to

dispose of unlive prohibited species bycatch and other mandated discards.

The costs of processing and delivery are shared by both the private

industry and the nonprofit sector.



353

Page 2

• Reduction of National Marine Fisheries Service's administrative and
logistical support expenses from direct donation of forfeited fish to

domestic hunger refief ongarrizabons would be a cost-effective benefit to

the nation.

• Since millions of tax dollars ans spent for hunger relief each year, it seems
unreasonable to discand, by law, millions of pounds of usable protein rich

food.

• The proposed amendment Is moderate, supportable, and potentialiy

. effective ^s a mechsn'5.7. »? f-rovids hur^gy-reaef fifwl » reduce'

inefficiencies ahd waste.

« It would have no negative impact on federal fisheries management.

Your support for this amendment and the issues it addresses in the Magnuson Act

reauthorization process could help us feed millions of hungry Americans.

Sincerely yours.

Christine Vladimlroff, O.S
President and Chief Execi

Endosura: Proposed Magnuson Ad Arher»dmenl
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MAGNUSON ACT
AMENDMENT PROPOSAL

Add a new paragraph at the end of subsection 185t (a)

SEC. 301 16 use 1851

NATIONAL STANDARDS FOR FISHERY CONSERVATION AND MANAGEMENT'
r

(a) IN GENERAL. - Any fishery management plan prepared, and any regulation

promulgated to Implement any such plan, pursuant to thit title shall be conRMenf

with the following national standards for fishery conservation and management;

'Regulatory discanj of dead fish or fish parts will not be used as a

management measure in .any fishery unless eltemativesare assessed, and it can be

shown that no effective alternative can be Implemented."

Add a new paragraph at the end of subsection 1853 (a)

SEC. 303 16 use 1653

CONTENTS OF FISHERY MANAGEMENT PLANS

(a) REQUIRED PROVISIONS. - Any fishery management plan which is prepared

by any Council, or by the Secretary, with reepect to any fishery, shall —

"contain a description of measures taken to assess and Implement, wherever

possible, alternatives to, regulator/ fmandstory) riisc^rfl a,$ a strategy tor mariijgiiiy

prohibited catch.

(A) Alternative disposition of prohibited catch can include the option to

allow or require processing for, and contribution to, a National Marine Fisheries

Service approved, non-profit, distributor for the benefit of a national food bank

network; serving (he economically disadvantaged."
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NATIONAL RESEARCH COUNCIL
COMMISSION ON GEOSCIENCES, ENVIRONMENT, AND RESOURCES

2101 Conslitution Avenue Washington, DC, 20418

OCEAN STUDIES BOARD Aoril 14 1995 OFFICE LOCATION
^ ' Milton Harris Building

2001 Wisconsin Avenue, N W
The Honorable Jim Saxton washingion.oc 20007

„. (202) 334-2714Chairman
Subcommittee on Fisheries,
Wildlife and Oceans

O'Neill House Office Building
House Annex 1, Room 805
House Committee on Resources
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Congressman Saxton:

Thank you for the opportunity to testify before your
subcommittee on February 23, 1995 regarding H.R. 39 and the
reauthorization of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management
Act. I am pleased to respond to your follow-up questions of March
21. My answers are given below.

1. You apparently feel that there is significant overcapitalization
of the U.S. fishing fleet. What do you propose to reduce this
fishing effort? Do you advocate a vessel buy-out program and if so,

considering tight budget constraints at both the State and Federal
levels, how do you propose funding such a program?

In the NRC report, the committee recommended that fishery
management should control entry into and wasteful
deployment of capital, labor, and equipment in marine
fisheries . Furthermore, we recommended the fishery
management councils should decide the form of controlled
entry and that it must be responsible and equitable, and
have adequate phase-in periods. We also noted that limited
entry alone cannot prevent overcapitalization; some form of
control of fishing effort and/or total catch is also
needed. (p. 33)

We did not consider vessel buy-out programs in our study.

2. You seem to advocate limited access programs and ITQs in
particular. How do you deal with the social and economic
dislocations that occur with ITQ programs (both for individuals and
communities)

?

(See also response to question 1 above.) In the NRC
report, we describe and discuss briefly five possible
mechanisms for limiting entry, including ITQs (p. 20).
However, we did not advocate any mechanism in particular.
Regarding individual quotas, we specified concerns which we
felt (either some or all of which) needed to be addressed
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in order to realize higher benefits to conservation and
society : namely, "preventing overconcentration of the
quotas; effectively discouraging the practices of bycatch
discard and highgrading (keeping only the larger, more
valuable fish) ; providing opportunities for future entrants
to a sustainably managed fishery through future quota
reserves or other means; ensuring certainty of tenure in
order to reduce risk created by ambiguities in the legal
fabric; preserving and promoting the economy and way of
life of coastal fishing villages; addressing distributional
or equity issues that arise with the disposition of access
rights to a public resource in a manner that bestows
potentially large windfall profits on the initial private
recipients of the newly created marketable privileges; and
ensuring that, at least initially, any increases in
administration and enforcement costs necessary for a
successful transition to, and implementation of, large-
scale individual quota systems is adequately funded by the
owners of quotas and/or increased budget allocation for the
agency." (p. 21)

3. Whether a limited access system is in place or not, why is the
Council setting an acceptable total allowable catch not adequate to
protect fishery resources?

One of our major conclusions was that open access
to fisheries and the resulting overcapitalization
were major problems inadequately addressed in
most contemporary fisheries management. We
recommended that in order to prevent overfishing,
managers should control entry and control effort
and/or total catch. (p. 33)

4. In your report you advocate an independent entity to review
management and conservation measures. Isn't this just adding an
additional level of bureaucracy to the system?

In our study, we concluded that the present level of
oversight of fisheries management by Congress is not
sufficient. We determined that some form of independent
mechanism is needed to address the issues of adequate
oversight of management and implementation of the MFCMA,
resolution of conflict involving objection to specific
management measures and/or actions, and development of
long-term strategic planning for securing the future
viability of U.S. fish stocks and the U.S. fishing
industry. (pp. 39-40)
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Thus, the role of the independent entity is not redundant
because, as proposed, it would execute functions that are
lacking in the existing management process.

Specifically, we recommended that the new body be
responsible for:

" (A) Reviewing and commenting on
(1) Scientific and technical issues underlying the

council's and Secretary's fishery-management
decisions.

(2) Philosophical aspects of emerging management
strategies.

(3) National management goals.
(4) Overlapping provisions and jurisdiction among the

MFCMA, the Marine Mammal Protection Act, and the
Endangered Species Act.

(5) Environment and habitat-protection issues.

(6) Performance of the councils and the Secretary.

(B) Mediating or rendering non-binding conclusions on
(1) Challenges to councils by the public on issues related

to conflict of interest and improper statistical
decisions.

(2) Conflicts between the councils and the Secretary.

(C) Reporting annually to Congress on the implementation of
the MFCMA and to the President on the effectiveness of the
implementation agencies: NOAA/NMFS (data collection and
analysis) , the Coast Guard (enforcement) , and the
Department of State (international)." (p. 40)

5. You mention a need to determine and protect those areas that "are
critical in fish reproduction and growth." Do you feel the
provisions in H.R. 39 are adequate to make that determination?

As mentioned in my written statement submitted for the
record, H.R. 39 contains several noteworthy provisions
aimed at reducing bycatch problems and protecting fish
habitats, including a requirement for the Secretary of
Commerce to identify the essential fishery habitat for each
fishery and for the council to include a description of the
essential habitat in management plans along with
conservation and management measures necessary to minimize
adverse impacts on that habitat caused by fishing.

The NRC report describes many human activities, in addition
to fishing, that have altered habitats important for
sustaining fishery resources. For example, in many areas
habitats are severely affected by pollution, including
nutrient loading from point and non-point source discharge.
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agricultural runoff, and aquaculture; dumped foreign
substances such as toxic material, dredge spoils, or oil
spills; thermal discharges; and excessive light and noise.
The introduction of exotic species, or of man-made
structures such as artificial reefs that modify beach sand
budgets, also alter habitats. Fishing activities can alter
nutrient levels and bottom sediments resulting from bottom
trawling, dredging, and processing operations. (pp. 29-30)

The committee recommended development of a major national
program to determine what habitats are critical for fish
reproduction and growth and how they can be protected.
Furthermore, the committee suggested that two early tasks
would be to define the environmental components essential
for fish reproduction, survival, and production at the
level needed for maintenance of fisheries resources, and to
identify and understand current causes of habitat
degradation. (p. 44)

Thus. H.R. 39 takes a first step toward identifying
critical habitats and minimizing adverse affects by fishing
activities, but there are other human activities that
adversely affect fish habitats. We recommended that steps
need to be taken to protect critical habitats and more
information is needed about the current causes of habitat
degradation (in addition to adverse effects from fishing
activities) .

6. After listening to the first panel's testimony, there seems to be
quite a difference in opinion on how much the Magnuson Fisheries
Conservation and Management Act needs to be amended. Do you believe
the Magnuson Act has the ability to work as it is written or are
major revisions needed?

The objective of the NRC report Improving the Management of
U.S. Marine Fisheries, was to present recommendations while
Congress considered changes in the MFCMA. We acknowledged
that the report is not an in-depth evaluation or assessment
of all of the issues relevant to the MFCMA. Rather it
reflects the collective, deliberated views and
recommendations of experts, who are well familiar with all
aspects of the MFCMA, on how the act might be improved in
the reauthorization process. The committee's
recommendations were designed to enhance the most effective
aspects of the present MFCMA and to introduce critically
needed clarifications and structural improvements, (p. 11)
Thus, we believed that management, currently under the
MFCMA. could be improved: some of our recommendations
reguire a change in the MFCMA and others do not necessarily
require a change in the MFCMA. but Congress could ensure
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their implementation by incorporating them in the
reauthorization legislation.

In particular, we recommended that "Congress should clarify
the authority and responsibility of the Secretary of
Commerce and of regional fishery management councils with
respect to allocation and capitalization controls,
implementation and enforcement of fisheries management
plans, strategic planning, review of management decisions
and actions, and conflict resolution (p. 34)." In addition,
we identified inadequate provisions in the MFCMA, and
suggested improvements that would be most appropriate for
Congress to address in reauthorization, namely, redefine
optimum yield in terms that prevent overfishing (p. 32),
specify recreational fisheries in the first national
standard, specify optimum yield from each stock (rather
than from each fishery) in the first national standard
(p. 33), and in general, require that all the national
standards include conservation and management measures that
prevent overfishing and promote rebuilding of stocks
reduced to low levels (p. 32).

Although most of the recommendations were directed to
specific actions by fishery managers and NOAA/NMFS,
Congress may choose to ensure that the NRC recommendations
are implemented by inclusion in the reauthorization
legislation.

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any additional
questions.

Sincerely,

J9«nn J. Magnuson /

Chairman «
'

NRC Committee on Fisheries
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